

EUROPEAN MEETING ON FIRE RETARDANT POLYMERIC MATERIALS 26. – 29.6.2023 ZURICH SWITZERLAND



19th European meeting on Fire Retardant Polymeric Materials (FRPM23)

26–29 June 2023 Empa-Akademie 8600 Dübendorf, Switzerland

www.frpm-23.org frpm23@empa.ch

BOOK OF ABSTRACTS

Edited by: Wenyu Klingler-Wu, Manvendra Singh, Arvindh Sekar, Sandro Lehner, Sabyasachi Gaan

Table of Contents

PL1- EPOXY BASED VITRIMER MATERIALS AND COMPOSITES 1	1
F.G. Tournilhac1	1
K1- FULLY BIO-BASED VERSUS CARBON/GLASS EPOXY COMPOSITES: SCOPE AND LIMITATIONS IN FIR AND PHYSICO-MECHANICAL PERFORMANCES1	₹E L2
B.K. Kandola ^a , W. Pornwannachai ^{,a,b} 1	12
O1- Increasing Sustainability and Performance Requirements – what is the future for Phosphorus based Flame Retardants?	s- 15
Adrian Beard1	15
PL2- DEVELOPMENT OF BIOBASED AND NANOSCALE FLAME RETARDANTS	L 7
Hao Wang1	L 7
K2- ALIPHATIC SILICA-EPOXY SYSTEMS CONTAINING DOPO-BASED FLAME RETARDANTS, BIO-WASTE AND OTHER SYNERGISTS	S, 18
A. Bifulco ^a , C. Imparato ^a , S. Gaan ^b , G. Malucelli ^c , A. Aronne ^a 1	8
O2- Next Generation of Radical Generators 2	20
Carl-Eric Wilen, Timo Ääritalo, Yury Brusentsev, Teija Tirri, Luo Breton	20
O3- NOVEL PHOSPHORUS-CONTAINING FLAME RETARDANTS BASED ON CELLULOSE AND SUGA ALCOHOLS	AR 22
M. Ciesielski ^a , M. Kaplana, F. Schönberger ^a , S. Fuchs ^b , Ch. Getterle ^b	22
K3- SUSTAINABILITY FINDING ITS WAY INTO FLAME RETARDANCY: FOOD FOR THOUGHT BETWEE FAKE FICTION AND FUTURE	:N 24
Bernhard Schartel	24
04- FLY ASH AS ENGINEERING FILLER IN FLAME RETARDANT SYSTEMS FOR BIOPOLYESTERS	26
Marcos Batistella ^a , Jean-Claude Roux ^a , Nour Masarra ^a , Gwenn le Saout ^b , Constantinos Xenopoulos José-Marie Lopez-Cuesta ^a	s ^c , 26
05- FLAME RETARDANTS: A CHANGING LANDSCAPE 2	28
James Houlder, Richard Clay, and Stephen Blair 2	28
O6- Flammability of thick but thermally thin materials including bio-based materials	31
R. Sonnier ^a , L. Dumazert ^a , A. Regazzi ^b , L. Deborde ^c , C. Lanos ^c	31
S1- RING-OPENING POLYMERIZATION OF L-LACTIDE WITH PHOSPHORUS CONTAINING COMPOUND	S
	32
Marie-Odile Augé, ^a Daniele Roncucci, ^{b,c} Serge Bourbigot, ^{a,d} Fanny Bonnet, ^a Hansjörg Grützmacher Sabyasachi Gaan, ^b Gaëlle Fontaine ^a *	r, ^c 32
S2- Synthetic papers inspired by wasp nest material: Flame-retardancy mechanism investigations an their potential for sustainable flame retardant materials	۱d 34
B. Schwind ^a , T. Rust ^a , S. Fuchs ^{a,c} , HO. Fabritius ^{a,b}	34
PL-3 PROGRESS OF FLAME-RETARDANT TECHNOLOGIES TO ELECTROLYTES IN LITHIUM-ION BATTER' STRATEGIES AND CHALLENGES	Y: 36
De-Yi Wang	
	36

M. Döring	38
O7- COFFEE BIOWASTES AS SUSTAINABLE FLAME RETARDANTS FOR POLYMERS	40
H. Vahabi ^a , R. Sonnier ^b , M.R. Saeb ^c , M. Skrifvars ^d	40
S3- Introduction of an Organic Flame Retardant with High Phosphorous Content in Unsatu Polyester Resins	rated 42
Arvindh Sekar, and Sabyasachi Gaan	42
S4- POLYMERIZABLE SULFENAMIDE AS AN EFFECTIVE FLAM RETARDANT FOR POLYSTYRENE	44
Amira Mountassir, Timo Ääritalo, Yury Brusentsev, Teija Tirri and Carl-Eric Wilén	44
Special Talk - CHEMICALS STRATEGY FOR SUSTAINABILITY, TOWARDS ZERO POLLUTION	46
M. Beekman	46
PL4- PROGRAMMABLE DESIGN ON DEMAND: QUANTITATIVE CONTRIBUTION OF MOLECULAR M IN FLAME-RETARDANT THERMOPLASTIC POLYMERS	OTIFS 47
Teng Fu, Yu-Zhong Wang*	47
O8- MODE OF ACTION OF ZN-DOPOX AND MELAMINE POLYPHOSPHATE AS FLAME RETARDAN GLASS FIBER-REINFORCED POLYAMIDE 66	TS IN 49
F. Schönberger ^a , R. Pfaendner ^a , C. Fasel ^b , J. Klitsch ^a	49
O9- AN IN-SITU, NONINTRUSIVE INTERMEDIATES MONITORING METHOD FOR POLYMER COMBUS	STION 51
Xuan Song, Teng Fu, Yu-Zhong Wang*	51
O10- NITROGEN and PHOSPHORUS CONTAINING SILANES as VERSTAIL FLAME RETRADANTS: NOT FOR TEXTILES	ONLY 53
T. Mayer-Gall, ^{a,b} W. Ali, ^{a,b} V. Shabani, ^{a,b} D. Danielski, ^a T. Textor, ^c J.S. Gutmann ^{a,b}	53
S5- THERMAL STABILITY AND FIRE SAFETY BLACK PHOSPHORUS-BORON HYBRID NANOCOMPOS MECHANISM OF PHOSPHORUS FIXATION EFFECTS AND CHARRING INSPIRED BY CELL WALL	SITES: 55
Bin Zou, Yuan Hu, Lei Song, Xin Wang, Yongchun Kan	55
PL5- WATER-BASED AND ENVIRONMENTALLY-BENIGN FLAME RETARDANT SURFACE TREATMENT POLYMERIC MATERIALS	S FOR 57
J.C. Grunlan ^{a,b} , S. Lazar ^b , T. Kolibaba ^b , B. Palen ^b , N. Vest ^b , D. Rodriguez-Melendez ^b , D. Smith ^b	57
K6- FLAME RETARDANCY OF ENGINEERING POLYMERS USING IONIC LIQUIDS	59
L. Ferry ^a , C. Brendlé ^a , R. Sonnier ^a , J.J. Flat ^b , P. Gérard ^c	59
O11- PHOSPHATE-MODIFIED POLYURETHANE BINDER POLYMERS FOR TRANSPARENT, RETARDANT WOOD COATINGS	FIRE- 61
C. Schirp ^a , A. Schirp ^a , K. Bender ^b	61
O12- FLAME RETARDANT AND TRANSPARENT WOOD FOR BUILDING APPLICATION	63
Bin FEI, Xin Hu, Nuruzzaman NOOR	63
S6- Graphene oxide - modified Aramids as Early Fire Warning Sensors	65
F. Khan, J.R. Ebdon, B. Kandola	65
PL6- MATERIALS IN EXTREME FIRE: DESIGN, EVALUATION AND CHARACTERIZATION	67
S. Bourbigot ^{a,b}	67
K7- THERMAL ANALYSIS AND FLAMMABILITY	69

Richard E. Lyon
O13- Effect of oxygen concentration on the fire behavior of Cross-Laminated Timber
Gaëlle Fontaine ^a , Adèle Lamandé ^{a,b} , Véronique Marchetti ^b and Serge Bourbigot ^{a,c}
O14- An analysis of the functional dependence of the rate of buoyancy-driven flame spread on a solid material to pyrolysis and combustion properties
Y. Ding ^a , I.T. Leventon ^b , S.I. Stoliarov ^c 72
K8- FROM FLAME RETARDANT POLYSTYRENE FOAMS TO INTRINSICALLY FLAME RETARDANT STYRENIC COPOLYMERS WITHOUT HALOGENS
S. Fuchs ^a , M. Luksin ^a , M. Andruschko ^a , P. Frank ^b , U. Jonas ^b
O15- Intrinsically flame-retardant long-chain aliphatic polyamide with high mechanical property 76
Ya-Ling Tang, Bo-Wen Liu*, Yu-Zhong Wang76
S7- CARBON NANOHORNS AS A NOVEL SYNERGIST TO ACHIEVE EFFICIENT FLAME RETARDANT COTTON FABRIC – A CASE STUDY
Jie Xu ^a , Manman Xue ^a , Jianjun Wu ^a , De-Yi Wang ^b
K9- Synthesis and Application of Flame Retardant Organophosphine Compounds
Yuan Hu, Fukai Chu, Weizhao Hu, Lei Song 80
O16- TOWARDS SIMULTANEOUS CHARACTERIZATION OF FLAMMABILITY AND FIRE TOXICITY OF SOLID FUELS BURNING AT CONTROLLED EQUIVALENCE RATIOS
F. Raffan-Montoya ^{a,b} , F. Beygi-Khosroshahi ^a , Shuvam Roy ^a , S.I. Soliarov ^a
O17- Novel Analytical Toolkit for the Characterization and Development of Halogen Free Flame Retardants (HFFR) PP Formulations
Swaraj Paul
O18- DEVELOPMENT OF SUSTAINABLE FLAME RETARDED POLYPROPYLENE BY USING PREDICTIVE TOOLS
A. Lorenzetti, F. Ulisse, C. Boaretti, M. Roso, M. Modesti
S8- EFFECTS OF FLAME RETARDANTS IN CARBON FIBRE REINFORCED COMPOSITES ON THE THERMO- OXIDATIVE PROPERTIES OF CARBON FIBRES
F. L. McKenzie ^a , E. Erskine ^b , B. Kandola ^a
S9- CORK EXTRACTS (<i>QUERCUS SUBER L.</i>): CHARACTERIZATION AND INTEGRATION IN FIRE-RETARDANT INTUMESCENT FORMULATIONS
J.V. Lorenzetti, T. Barboni, P.A. Santoni
K10- Recyclable Flame-Retardant Materials
Hai-Bo Zhao, Fu-Rong Zeng, Yu-Zhong Wang [*]
O19- Enabling reprocessability and recyclability of epoxy thermosets via reactive incorporation of phosphonate moieties
Wenyu Wu Klingler ^{a,} *, Valentin Rougier ^b , Zhenyu Huang ^c , Gion Andrea Barandun ^d , Véronique Michaud ^b , Sabyasachi Gaan ^{a,*}
O20- FLAME RETARDANCY SOLUTIONS FOR CARBON FIBRE-REINFORCED COMPOSITES DESIGNED FOR RECYCLING
A. Toldy, Zs. Kovács, Á. Pomázi 100

O21- CHALLENGES AND OPPERTUNITIES USING INNOVATIVE TECHNOLOGIES FOR RECYCLING PLASTICS CONTAINING FLAME RETARDANTS
L.Tange ^a , M. Schlummer ^b
022- RECYCLING OF BROMINATED PLASTICS FROM WEEE THROUGH SOLVENT-FREE UV-BASED TREATMENT
H. ALDOORI ^a , H. OUMEDDOUR ^a , F. LAOUTID ^{b*} , S. STEUPERAERT ^c , H. FEUCHTER ^d , S. KHELIFI ^d , Ph. SUPIOT ^e , C. FOISSAC ^e , Z. BOUBERKA ^e , Ph. Dubois ^b , U. MASCHKE ^e
S10- Basalt Fiber-Based Flame Retardant Epoxy Composites: Preparation, Mechanical Properties, and Flame Retardancy
Meihui Zhou ^a , Yu Guo ^b , Silvia González Prolongo ^a , Na Wang ^{b*}
O23- REPROCESSABLE, DEGRADABLE AND INTRINSICALLY FLAME-RETARDANT EPOXY VITRIMERS FOR CARBON FIBER REINFORCED COMPOSITES
L. Chen, JH. Chen, QR. Ren, YZ. Wang 107
O24- Sustainable few-bilayers nanocoating for flame retardant polyester fabric
I. Jordanov ^a , N. Mladenovic ^a , J. Petkovska ^a , D. Marković ^b , M. Radetić ^c , J. C. Grunlan ^d 109
K11- Advances on Flame Retardant Materials for Batteries in New Energy Vehicles
T. Zhu ^a , S. Zhang ^{a*} , X.Gu ^a 111
O25- New chlorinating agents-free synthetic route for preparation of P-N and P-O dibenzooxaphosphacycles derivatives
L. Agostinis ^a , B. Galindo ^a , G. Marra ^a , M. Bortoluzzi ^b 113
O26- USE OF RECYCLED HIPS TO DEVELOP FLAME RETARDED MATERIALS FOR EEE – WHAT ARE THE CHALLENGES?
O. Giraudeau, S. Vanhille, O. Gabut, F. Samyn, S. Duquesne
027- TOWARDS RECYCLING OF FIRE RETARDED POLYAMIDE 12 FOR LASER SINTERING 119
M. A. Batistella, D. Seigler, J-M. Lopez-Cuesta 119
O28- Effectiveness of phosphinates and radiation crosslinking on fire-retardancy of unfilled and wood-filled bio-based polyamides for application in E&E
A. Schirp ^a , C. Schirp ^a , D. Fischer ^b , J. Rausch ^b , B. Nass ^c , A. Neufing ^d
K12- Sustaining the CHNOPS building blocks of life, but Phosphorus-based flame retardants first! . 123
J. Chris Slootweg 123
O29- Synthesis by reactive extrusion, properties and ageing of flame retardant PBT vitrimers 124
Fabienne Samyn, Louis Meunier, David Fournier, Valérie Gaucher, Sophie Duquesne
S11- BENCH-SCALE FIRE STABILITY TESTING OF CARBON FIBRE REINFORCED POLYMER LAMINATES WITH PROTECTIVE LAYERS
W. Tabaka, B. Schartel 127
S12- MODELLING OF THE SWELLING BEHAVIOR OF A FIRE RETARDED MATERIAL UNDER A CONE CALORIMETER
Manon Fleurotte ^{a,c} , Gérald Debenest ^b , Olivier Authier ^a , Gaëlle
S13- COMPARISON OF FIRE RETARDANT TIMBER TREATMENTS
Iben Hansen-Bruhn ^{a,b} , T. Richard Hull ^b

PL7- CARDANOL AS A VERSATILE BUILDING BLOCK FOR FABRICATION OF BIO-BASED FLAME RETARDANT EPOXY THERMOSETS
X. Wang ^a , Y. Hu ^a
K13- Reactive Flame Retardants for Aerospace-Grade Epoxy Flame Retardants: Design Considerations and Example Chemistries
Alexander B. Morgan ^a , Vladimir Benin ^b , Donald A. Klosterman ^b , Mustafa Mukhtar ^b , Mary L. Galaska ^a
O30- GREEN, FIRE SAFE AND LIGHTWEIGHT INSULATING MATERIALS FROM LAYER-BY-LAYER COATED NATURAL FIBERS
M. Marcioni ^a , M.Zhao ^b , L. Maddalena ^a , T. Pettersson ^b , R. Avolio ^c , R. Castaldo ^c , G. Gentile ^c , L. Wagberg ^b , F. Carosio ^a
O31- FLAME RETARDANT AND SMOKE SUPPRESSIVE PROPERTIES OF EPOXY RESIN COMPOSITES WITH ORGANIC PHOSPHATES AND THEIR MESOPOROUS SILICA HYBRIDS
Z.Z. Wang, M.H. Zhu, Q. CHEN, Z.Y. Huang, W.D. Wang 139
S14- AN IN-SITU PHOSPHAZENE FLAME RETARDANT DERIVED INTERFACE LAYER IN LIFEPO4 CATHODE IN LITHIUM ION BATTERY
Mingyang Zhang ^{a,b} , Abdulmalik Yusuf ^{a,b} , Venkata Sai Avvaru ^{a,c} , Jimena De la Vega ^a , Javier Garcia Molleja ^a , and De-Yi Wang ^{a*}
PL8- FIRES CAUSED BY ELECTRIC VEHICLES: FLAMMABILITY AND SMOKE TOXICITY
T.R.Hull
K14- PASSIVE FIRE SAFETY IN CONVENTIONAL AND E-VEHICLES:
J.H. Troitzsch
S15- Construction of hierarchical $Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP-PHC$ architecture with enhanced free-radical quenching capability: Effective reinforcement and fire safety performance in bismaleimide resin 146
Yifan Zhou, Weizhao Hu, Bibao Wang, Weiyi Xing, Yuan Hu [*]
S16- FIRE TESTS OF FLAME RETARDANT THERMOPLASTICS FOR ELECTRIC VEHICLE BATTERY PACK APPLICATIONS
L. Chen ^a , Scott Corneillie ^a , Fred Chang ^a , David Pelletier ^b , H. Goossens ^b , S. Pannala ^a
Poster Section
P1- POLARITY ADAPTED SILANIZATION OF FUNTIONAL MATERIALS FOR FLAME RETARDANT POLYMER ADDITIVES
W. Ali ^{a,b} , V. Shabani ^{a,b} , L. Kamps ^a , R. Wallmeier ^a , D. Danielsiek ^a , T. F. Pithan ^c , J. Shreiner ^c , J. S. Gutmann ^{a,b} , T. Mayer-Gall ^{a,b}
P2- HALOGEN-FREE STYRENIC TERPOLYMERS WITH SELF-EXTINGUISHING PROPERTIES
M. Andruschko ^a , P. Frank ^b , U. Jonas ^c , S. Fuchs ^d
P3- Bilayer Coating with Coupled Intumescent and Creamification Effects toward high fire safety and fire structural survivability of fiber-reinforced polymer composites
Xiang Ao ^{a,b} , Carlos González ^{a,b} , De-Yi Wang ^{a*}
P4- IMPROVEMENT OF PLA FIRE PROPERTIES WITH AUTOPOLYMERIZABLE ADDITIVES 157
Marie-Odile Augé, ^a Daniele Roncucci, ^{b,c} Serge Bourbigot, ^{a,d} Fanny Bonnet, ^a Hansjörg Grützmacher, ^c

P5- Commercial and biobased halogen-free flame retardants for thin polyurethane materials used for textile coatings
M. Bader ^a , M. Lehmann ^b , M. Winkler ^c , K. Thümmler ^c , S. Fischer ^c , M. Meyer ^b
P6- POLYAMIDOAMINES DERIVED FROM NATURAL α-AMINOACIDS AS EFFECTIVE FLAME RETARDANTS FOR COTTON
Alessandro Beduini ^a , Federico Carosio ^b , Paolo Ferruti ^a , Elisabetta Ranucci ^a , Jenny Alongi ^a
P7- EPOXY VITRIMERS – THERMAL BEHAVIOR AND FLAME-RETARDANT PROPERTIES
V. Berner ^a , A. Huegun ^b , L. Hammer ^c , A. M. Cristadoro ^d , CC. Höhne ^a
P8- USEFUL TRICKS WITH BIOBASED FLAME RETARDANTS
K. E. Decsov ^a , B. Ötvös ^a , V. Cserni ^a , K. Bocz ^a ,
P9- Mechanical Recycling of PET Fibers containing Phosphorus Flame Retardants
Jiuke Chen ^a , Sithiprumnea Dul ^b , Sandro Lehner ^b , Rudolf Hufenus ^b , Ali Gooneie ^c
P10- Flame Retardant and Transparent Polymethylmethacrylate Composites Based on Phosphorus- nitrogen Flame Retardants
Chengxin Yi ^{1‡} , Changbo Xu ^{2‡} , Ni Sun ¹ , Jian Xu ¹ , Meng Ma ¹ , Yanqin Shi ¹ , Huiwen He ¹ , Si Chen ¹ *, Xu Wang ¹ *
P11- Ultra washing durable flame retardant coating for cotton fabric by the covalent bonding and interface polymerization
Xinyu Cui ^a , Peng Qi ^b , Jun Sun ^a , Xiaoyu Gu ^a , Hongfei Li ^a , Sheng Zhang ^{a,b*}
P12- SMOKE SUPPRESSANT FLAME RETARDANTS FOR NATURAL FIBRE REINFORCED COMPOSITES 173
Dominic Danielsiek ^a , Wael Ali, Yannik Leven, Laura Chromik, Jörg Müssig ^b , Nina Graupner ^b , Jochen S. Gutmann and Thomas Mayer-Gall
P13- DEVELOPMENT OF AN ALGINATE-BASED ADDITIVE FOR FLAME RETARDANCY OF POLYLACTIC ACID
K.E. Decsov ^a , V. Cserni ^a , G. Marosi ^a , K. Bocz ^a
P14- One-dimensional transient pyrolysis model for intumescent fire retardant polymers usage in Electric Vehicle battery pack applications: validation with fire-retarded polycarbonate
Kossigan Bernard DEDEY ^a , Han GOOSSENS ^b , Johan SARAZIN ^a , Gaëlle FONTAINE ^a , Serge BOURBIGOT ^{a,c}
P15- Combination of ionic liquids and phosphorus-containing flame retardants for carbonate-based battery electrolytes
T. Driever ^a , M. Grosshauser ^a , E. Metzsch-Zilligen ^a
P16- SAFE AND SUSTAINABLE BY DESIGN: REDESINING FLAME RETARDANTS USING A COPUTER-AIDED FRAMEWORK
H. Flerlage ^{a,*} , S. Beijer ^a , A. Praetorius ^b , J.C. Slootweg ^a
P17- INTUMESCENT ALKALI SILICATE AND GEOPOLYMER COATINGS AGAINST HYDROCARBON FIRES
Aixiao Fu, Burak Ulusoy, Hafeez Ahmadi, Kim Dam-Johansen ^a , Hao Wu ^a
P18- Development of HDPE cap waste for flame retarded outdoor products
D. Gereª, K. Bocz ^b
P19- A novel flame retardant based on cellulose and sugar alcohols 187

Christoffer Getterle ^{<i>a</i>} , Michael Ciesielski ^b , Matay Kaplan ^b , Sabine Fuchs ^{<i>a</i>}	187
P1- EFFECTS OF COMBINING CORK POWDER AND APP IN THE MECHANICAL AND FLAMMA BEHAVIOR OF ABS	4BILITY 189
Farnaz Ghonjizadeh-Samani ^{a,c} , Laia Haurie ^b , Ramón Malet ^c , Vera Realinho ^a *	189
P21- Combination of optical diagnostics and pyrolysis fragment analysis to investigate flame ret mode of actions	ardant 191
D. Goedderz ^a , C. Geschwindner ^b , T. Li ^b , B. Böhm ^b , A. Dreizler ^b	191
P22- How reactions between smoke suppressants in flame retardant polyamide 6.6 (PA66) char burning behavior and smoke emission.	nge the 193
S.M. Goller, ^a S. Krüger, B. Schartel	193
P23- INFLUENCE OF BENTONITE PROPERTIES ON WEATHERING	195
Erik Westphal ^a , Michael Großhauser, Elke Metzsch-Zilligen, Rudolf Pfaendner	195
P24- Insight research on the thermal degradation mechanism of PET	198
Weiwen Gu ^a , Rui Wang ^{c*} , Jun Sun ^a , Xiaoyu Gu ^a , Hongfei Li ^a , Sheng Zhang ^{a,b*}	198
P25- Constructing cross-functional intumescent flame retardants with UV resistance for polypro	pylene 200
Yuchun Li, Xiaoyu Gu, Sheng Zhang	200
P26- THE ASSESSMENT OF THE SMOKE TOXICITY OF FURNITURE FABRICS AND FILLINGS	203
K. Handlovicovaª, J. Lane ^b , T R. Hull ^a	203
P27- MODIFIED COTTONID AS A FIRE RETARDANT LAYER	205
A. Helmbrecht ^a , C. Zollfrank ^{ab}	205
P28- New approach for electric vehicle composite battery housings: Electromagnetic shieldin flame retardancy of PUR/UP-based sheet moulding compound	ng and 207
CC. Höhne ^a , S. Ilinzeer ^a	207
P29- RIGID POLYURETHANE FOAMS WITH LIMITED FLAMMABILITY	209
Piotr Jankowski ^a , Weronika Pietruszka ^a , Arkadiusz Plis ^b	209
P30- PROFOUND CHARACTERIZATION OF NOVEL PHOSPHORUS-CONTAINING FLAME RETAR BASED ON CELLULOSE AND SUGAR ALCOHOLS	DANTS 211
M. Kaplan ^a , M. Ciesielski ^a , F. Schönberger ^a , S. Fuchs ^b , Ch. Getterle ^b	211
P31- FLAME RETARDANT IN-MOULD COATINGS FOR ε-CAPROLACTAM-BASED POLYAMIDE 6 REINFORCED COMPOSITES	FIBRE- 214
Zs. Kovács ^a , A. Toldy ^a *	214
P32- Effect of Different Fire-Retardant Mechanisms on Fire and Smoke Behavior of Upho Furniture	lstered 216
J.A. Lane ^{a,b} , T.R. Hull ^b	216
P33- BIORENEWABLE POLYELECTROLYTE NANOCOATING FOR FLAME-RETARDANT COTTON- PAPER	-BASED 218
M. Langhansl ^a , D. Rodriguez-Melendez ^b , A. Helmbrecht ^a , B. Palen ^b ,	218
P34- Highly-sensitive fire alarm system based on cellulose paper with low-temperature respon wireless signal conversion	ise and 220

Xiaolu Li ^{a,b} , José Sánchez del Río Saez ^{a,c} , Xiang Ao ^{a,b} , Abdulmalik Yusuf ^{a,b} , De-Yi Wang ^{a,*}
P35- Achieving high flame retardancy and high transparency Polycarbonate based on low addition of linear polysiloxane borane
Zongsheng Liu, Si Chen, Yanqin Shi, Huiwen He, Xu Wang*, Meng Ma*
P36- NANOCELLULOSE BASED POLYELETROLYTE COMPLEXES AS EFFICIENT FLAME RETARDANT SOLUTION FOR TEXTILES AND OPEN CELL FOAMS
L. Maddalena ^a , M. Scarpa ^b , P. Bettotti ^b , A. Perugini ^a , A. Fina ^a , F. Carosio ^a
P37- FIRE PERFOMANCES OF POLYISOCYANURATE FOAMS WITH VERY HIGH INDEX 226
M. Modesti, A. Lorenzetti, C. Boaretti, M. Roso, R. Donadini
P38- RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN HEAT EXPOSURE EQUIPMENT AND INTUMESCENT COATING PERFORMANCE
B. Oguz, J.A.H. Dreyer, K. Dam-Johansen 228
P39- RECYCLING BROMINE AND ANTIMONY FROM ACRYLONITRILE BUTADIENE STYRENE (WASTE PLASTICS CONTAINING BROMINATED FLAME RETARDANTS)
C.O. Ojo ^a , V. Murthy ^a , S. Thennadil ^a , M. Altarawneh ^b , A. Aguilar-Morones ^a , J. Tenney ^c , S. Levchik ^c , B.Z. Dlugogorski ^a
P40- Catalyst Effects on Recyclability and Flame-retardancy of Functional Carboxylic Acid Cured Epoxy Thermosets
Valeria Palumbo ^{a,b} , WenyuWu Kingler ^a , Aurelio Bifulco ^b , Claudio Imparato ^b , Antonio Aronne ^b , Sabyasachi Gaan ^{a, *}
P41- Novel techniques for the prediction of the fire hazard of polyisocyanurate insulation foams 237
G. Peck ^a , T. R. Hull ^b
P42- DESIGN, CONSTRUCTION AND VALIDATION OF A SIMPLE, LOW-COST PHI-METER 240
G. Peck, T. R. Hull 240
P43- Sustainable egg white/lignin nanocoating for flame retardant cotton
J. Petkovska ^a , N. Mladenovic ^a , I. Jordanov ^a
P44- Quantitative characterization of FR dispersion by X-ray computed tomography and its influence on FR performance
S. Pierrat ^a , M. Cordova ^b , J. Scholin ^c , H. Goossens ^b
P45- COMBINED EFFECT OF SOLID AND GAS PHASE FLAME RETARDANTS IN EPOXY GELCOATS FOR CARBON FIBRE-REINFORCED EPOXY COMPOSITES
Á. Pomázi^a, A. Toldy^a*
P46- NOVEL BIO-BASED PHOSPHORUS FLAME RETARDANT FOR POLY(LACTIC ACID)
Daniele Roncucci ^{a,b} , Marie-Odile Augé ^c , Sithprumnea Dul ^a , Hansjörg Grützmacher ^b , Serge Bourbigot ^{c,d} , Fanny Bonnet ^c , Gaëlle Fontaine ^c , Sabyasachi Gaan ^a
P47- TRANSFER OF THE MODES OF ACTION FROM POLYMER MATERIALS TO GLASS- FIBER-REINFORCED PLASTICS: FLAME RETARDANCY – FIRE RESISTANCE –
Maria Jauregui Rozo ^a , Sruthi Sunder ^b , Holger Ruckdäschel ^b , Bernhard Schartel ^a
P48- FIRE RETARDANT BASALT FIBER-REINFORCED POLYMER COMPOSITES
P. Sántha ^a , P. Tamás-Bényei ^{a,b}
P49- Laboratory-scale instrumented bench for the evaluation of fire resistant systems

J. Sarazin ^a , P. Bachelet ^a , S.Bourbigot ^{a,b}
P50- A new strategy to prepare fully bio-based Poly(lactic acid) composite with high flame retardancy, long service life and rapid degradation
Qiu, S. ^a , Sun, J. ^{a,b} , Zhang, S. ^{a,b}
P51- FIRE RESISTANT COMPOSITE MATERIALS FOR STRUCTURAL APPLICATION
Shraddha Singh, Kaloyana Kostova 260
P52- DEVELOPMENT OF FULLY BIOBASED, FLAME RETARDANT EPOXY COATINGS
A. Aljamal, Gy. Marosi, B. Szolnoki
P53- Thermal barrier fibrous membranes for polymeric composites
S Thamizhirai ^{a, b} , B Kandola ^a , E Erskine ^b
P54- FIRE BEHAVIOR AND NUMERICAL SIMULATION OF FACADE ELEMENTS FOR BUILDINGS
Mingwei TANG ^a , Thomas ROGAUME ^b , Benjamin BATIOT ^b , Tsilla BENSABATH-PEREZ ^a , Serge BOURBIGOT ^{a, c}
P55- COMBINED EFFECT OF PHOSPHOROUS-CONTAINING COMPOUNDS IN FLAME RETARDANCE OF POLYBUTYLENE SUCCINATE
T.T. Nguyen T.ª, D. Szabó ^a , K. Bocz ^a , B. Szolnoki ^a
P56- SYNTHESIS OF SUSTAINABLE FLAME RETARDED POLYPROPYLENE BY USING WASTE MATERIAL
F. Ulisse ^a , C. Boaretti, G. Rossignolo, M. Roso, M. Modesti, A. Lorenzetti
P57- Optimization via artificial intelligence of intumescent coatings for wood substrates
E.VERRET ^{a,b} , S.DUQUESNE ^a , A.COLLIN ^b
P58- BIO-SOURCED INTUMESCENT NANOCOATING [1]
N. A. Vest, ^a D. L. Smith, ^a J. C. Grunlan ^{abc}
P59- LIQUID S-TRIAZINE PHOSPHONATE DERIVATIVES AS FLAME RETARDANTS FOR POLYURETHANE FOAMS
C. Vogt ^a , CC. Höhne ^b , J. Limburger ^b , A. König ^c , T. Wagener ^d , E. Kroke ^a
P60- FRPData AND PyGen: BENCHMARK DATABASE FOR STUDYING POLYMER FLAME RETARDANCY AND PYROLYSIS PRODUCTS
Ran Wang ^a , Teng Fu ^a , Yu-Zhong Wang ^{a, *}
P61- POLYMER-HYBRID NANOPARTICLES AS FLAME RETARDANTS FOR TRANSPARENT THERMOPLASTICS
F. A. Watt ^a , N. Tiessen ^a , W. Ali ^b , D. Cao ^c , T. Mayer-Gall ^b , R. Weberskirch ^c , S. Fuchs ^a
P62- Low heat and smoke release polycarbonate copolymer based on synergistic char-forming effect
Xiang-Xin Xiao ^a , Bo-Wen Liu ^a , Yu-Zhong Wang ^a *
P63- FIRE RESISTANCE OF NA/K BASED GEOPOLYMER CONTAINING OIL
Qi YANG ^a , Serge BOURBIGOT ^{a,b} , Johan SARAZIN ^a , Catherine DAVY ^c , Gaëlle FONTAINE ^a
P64- High-performance flame-retardant polyamide 6 containing a novel phosphinamide group 285
Qin Zhang ^a , Bo-Wen Liu ^a , Yu-Zhong Wang ^a *

P65- A STUDY OF THE INFLUENCE OF THE CHEMICAL ENVIRONMENTS OF P- AND N-CONTAINING GROUPS ON THE FIRE RETARDANCE OF POLYSTYRENE
Aloshy Baby ^a , Svetlana Tretsiakova-McNally ^a , Paul Joseph ^b , Malavika Arun ^b and Jianping Zhang ^a 287
P66- Thermal degradation and Flammability of LIP Cigarette Paper
X.Y Zhang ^a , X.F. Wang ^a , S. Zhou ^a , Y.P Zhang ^a
P67- Study on intrinsic flame-retardant vinyl ester resin and its composites with different diluents 291
Xin Zhang ^a , Wenchao Zhang ^{a*} , Rongjie Yang ^a
P68- Effects of potassium nitrate and potassium citrate on pyrolysis kinetics and combustion behaviors of flue-cured tobacco
Y.P. Zhang ^{a,b} , S. Zhou ^b , X.Y Zhang ^b , X.F. Wang ^b
P69- Quantitative evaluation of CO yields for the typical flue-cured tobacco under the heat-not-burn conditions using SSTF
S. Zhou, X.Y Zhang, X.F. Wang, Y.P Zhang 296
P70- PHOSPHOROUS-NITROGEN-SILICON MODIFIED GRAPHENE OXIDE AS FIRE RETARDANT MATERIAL FOR COTTON FABRIC
Ajay Vishwakarma ^{a*} , Baljinder K. Kandola ^b , Aravind Dasari ^c , Sujay Chattopadhyay ^{a**}

PL1- EPOXY BASED VITRIMER MATERIALS AND COMPOSITES

F.G. Tournilhac

Molecular, Macromolecular Chemistry, and Materials, ESPCI Paris, PSL University, CNRS, France

Keywords: epoxy, composites, polyesters, rheology, processing, soft robotics

Abstract: Vitrimers, invented in 2011 by our group, are networks comprising exchangeable links. This characteristic makes it possible to modify the topology of the network while preserving its integrity at all times. This results in remarkable properties: vitrimers are both insoluble and processable; they flow like glass at high temperatures. This makes them recognized on a fundamental level, as a third and new class of polymeric materials, alongside thermoplastics and thermosets, and on a practical level as a new means of controlling and solving problems of implementation, chemical resistance and thermal resistance of materials and composites.

The chemistry of epoxies, already used in the pioneering work on vitrimers, is relevant in several fields where vitrimers could bring a technical advantage while preserving the possibility of recycling. This will be illustrated by several examples: i) formulation of epoxy-vitrimer matrices with high Tg,¹ ii) manufacture of composite parts with a vitrimer matrix and their assembly by autogeneous welding,² iii) crosslinking of an engineering thermoplastic polyester to improve thermal performance,³ iv) the implementation of self-repairing biobased elastomers with rapid springback for soft robotics.⁴



FIGURE 1. Examples of epoxy-vitrimer enbodiements as neat glassy material, as matrix for carbon-fiber reinforced composites, as engineering thermoplastics, as fast actuating elastomer.

Acknowledgements: Agence Nationale de la Recherche (ANR-18-CE06-0026-01), European Space Agency (ESA 4000128430/19/NL/KML/afm), European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program (Grant agreement No. 828818).

References

1. Chappuis S, Edera P, Cloître M, Tournilhac F. Enriching an exchangeable network with one of its components, a key to high Tg epoxy vitrimers with accelerated relaxation. Macromolecules 2022;55:6982–6991.

2. Poutrel QA, Lahore M, Pomès-Hadda M, Lafont U, Damiano O, Tournilhac F. Proceedings of the 20th European Conference on Composite Materials, ECCM20. 26-30 June, 2022, Lausanne, Switzerland

3. Farge L, Hoppe S, Daujat V, Tournilhac F, André S. Solid Rheological Properties of PBT-Based Vitrimers. Macromolecules 2022;54:1838–1849.

4. Langenbach J, Bakkali-Hassani C, Poutrel QA, Georgopoulou A, Clemens F, Tournilhac F, Norvez S, Adhesion and Stiffness Matching in Epoxy-Vitrimers/Strain Sensor Fiber Laminates. ACS Appl. Polym. Mat. 2022;4:1264–1275.

K1- FULLY BIO-BASED VERSUS CARBON/GLASS EPOXY COMPOSITES: SCOPE AND LIMITATIONS IN FIRE AND PHYSICO-MECHANICAL PERFORMANCES

B.K. Kandola^a, W. Pornwannachai^{,a,b}

^a IMRI, School of Engineering, University of Bolton, Deane Road, Bolton, BL3 5AB, UK.
 <u>B.Kandola@bolton.ac.uk</u>
 ^b SCG Chemicals Co.,Ltd., 1 Siam Cement Rd., Bang Sue, Bangkok 10800, Thailand.

Main message: Fire and mechanical performances of a fully bio-based flax/furan resin composite have been evaluated and compared with those of conventional carbon/glass fibre - reinforced structural composites. Fire retardant (FR) variants of flax/furan were obtained by adding FRs to the resin with or without FR treated flax fabrics. It was observed that to obtain optimized fire and mechanical properties, the use of a FR in the furan resin matrix is sufficient.

Keywords: Bio-based composites; flax fibre; furan; cone calorimetry; mechanical properties

Introduction

Owing to emerging environmental issues and new regulations on the recyclability of composites, in last two decades there has been a big surge in development of materials from renewable sources. Natural fibres, in particular cellulosic fibres, while theoretically having high elastic modulii, defects in their morphology and variation in crop to crop result in low strength compared to other commonly used reinforcements. In pursuit of bio based thermoset resins, a number of polyester and epoxy resins derived from plant oils such as soybean and castor oils have been developed. These resins however still need synthetic chemical crosslinking agents (i.e. isocyanates, amines), and hence are in fact only partially bio-based materials. Alternatively, to achieve fully bio based composites, poly(furfuryl alcohol) (PFA, derived from sugarcane bagasse) based resins, also known as furan resins, are of interest. This work reports the development and performances of flax/furan composites and their fire retardant variants and compares them with conventional composites used in structural applications.

Experimental

Prepregs of the control and fire retardant flax/furan were produced from untreated or FR treated flax woven fabrics and the control or FR containing furan resin. FR treatment of flax fabric (Composites Evolution, UK) involved pad-dry treatment with an aqueous solution of guanylurea methylphosphonate (Thor Chemicals, UK) to obtain 1.5% phosphorus on the fabric. FRs added to the furan resin (TransFurans Chemicals BVBA) included ammonium polyphosphate and melamine polyphosphate (Budenheim) at 10 and 20 wt% levels. Composites were prepared by stacking six layers of the prepregs between two PTFE sheets, pressing the whole assembly between two aluminium plates at 140°C under 20 kg/cm² pressure for 40 min using a hydraulic upstroking press (Moore Itd.), and then cooling down to ambient temperature under pressure.

Results and Discussion

The fire performance of flax/furan composite in terms of cone calorimetric results was comparable to those of other high performance composites (see Table 1), time-to-ignition (TT) being higher and peak heat release (PHRR) lower than even carbon/epoxy composites. The flammability though was higher than that of glass/furan composites, which can be due to the flammability of flax fibres. The mechanical, in particular tensile performance of flax/furan was though lower than those of other synthetic fibre composites (see Table 1).

TABLE 1. Fire and mechanical properties of flax/furan versus glass/carbon fibre composites

	Fihre/resi							
Composites	n compositi on	Thickne ss	Cone kW/m	calorimet 2	ric resu	Mechanical performance		
	(wt%/wt %)	(mm)	TTI (s)	PHRR (kW/m²)	THR (MJ/m ²)	TSR (L)	Flexural mod. (GPa)	Tensile mod. (GPa)
Flax/Furan	50/50		98	364	53	173	9.4	6.3
Carbon/EP-H ^[1]	67/33	3.0	64	224	19	1404	43.2	85.1
Glass/EP-H ^[2]	55/45	2.0	42	385	22	908	21.0	24.8
Glass/EP-L	50/50	2.8	44	456	38	1508	15.4	15.8
Glass/UP	40/60	3.0	33	440	42	1568	12.7	16.9
Glass/Phenolic ^[3]	40/60	4.5	164	110	25	336	10.4	13.5
Glass/Furan ^[4]	42/58	4.0	191	174	17	22	9.0	7.7
Flax/EP-L ^[5]	45/55	4.4	35	616	96	3038	10.0	8.8

Note: EP-H and EP-L represent high (tri- and tetra-) and low (bi-) functional epoxies respectively

In order to compensate for the flammability of flax fibres, composites prepared from resins with FRs with and without FR treated flax fabrics (Table 2) were tested and selected cone and tensile/flexural results are presented in Figure 1. While composites with FRs on both components provided excellent results, FR treatment of flax affected the mechanical properties of the composites. These results and other important aspects such as environmental impact and life cycle analysis of flax/furan versus other composites will be discussed more fully at FRPM 2023.





Acknowledgement: This research was funded by Innovate UK (formerly Technology Strategy Board), grant number TSB Project No 100982

References:

- 1. Biswas B, Kandola BK. Polym. Advan. Techn., 2011, 22 (7): 1192-1204.
- 2. Kandola BK, Myler P, Horrocks AR, El-Hadidi M, Blair D. Fire Saf. J., 2008, 43: 11-23.
- 3. Crossley R, Schubel P, Stevenson A. J. J. Reinf. Plast. Compos. 2014, 33: 58-68.
- 4. Arnold EL, Weager BM, Hoydonckx HE, Madsen B. Proceedings *ICCM 17*) *Conference*, Edinburgh, UK, 2009,
- 5. Kandare E, Luangtriratana P, Kandola BK. *Comp. Part B*, 2014, 56: 602-610.

O1- Increasing Sustainability and Performance Requirements – what is the future for Phosphorus-based Flame Retardants?

Adrian Beard

Clariant Plastics & Coatings Deutschland GmbH, Industriestr. 149, D-50354 Hürth, adrian.beard@claraint.com

Main message: On the one hand, the regulatory environment for chemicals in general and flame retardants in particular is becoming more and more challenging with political programs like the European Chemicals' Strategy for Sustainability. On the other hand, material performance requirements from new applications like electro-mobility or miniaturization in electronics make it more difficult to achieve both flammability and other material requirements. This paper will elaborate how industry is addressing these challenges and why the future for phosphorus-based flame retardants (PFRs) looks bright.

Keywords: sustainability, flame retardants, phosphorus, CSS, environment

Introduction

Flame retardants have gained the attention of environmental researchers and regulatory agencies over the last decades because of wide-spread findings in the environment and biota. This mainly concerned brominated flame retardants, some of which have been restricted and phased out by now. However, phosphate ester-based FRs have also been found in the environment and indoors. Europe has been leading in regulating chemicals including flame retardants through laws like REACH, RoHS, WEEE and EcoDesign Regulations. In 2020, the European Commission announced the Chemicals' Strategy for Sustainability as part of the European Green Deal [1]. This policy program will revise existing regulation e.g. REACH and introduce new concepts like Generic Risk Assessments or Essential Use exemptions. The aim is to further restrict and reduce problematic chemicals whilst also promoting safer and more benign products. For flame retardants this means challenges on top of increasing technical performance requirements like those seen e.g. in electro-mobility where in addition to low flammability also excellent mechanical and electrical properties are necessary.

Results and Discussion

The flame retardants' industry has reacted to these regulatory initiatives and constraints by own programs to demonstrate the safety of flame retardants (and other products). For example, already in 2012 Clariant launched the Portfolio Value Program (PVP, updated in 2022) which is a screening tool to anticipate regulation, customer needs and stakeholder expectations in key sustainability areas and across the product life cycle [2]. It uses 39 criteria spanning water consumption, climate impact, bio-economy, circularity, safety, social value creation, product performance as well as zero waste and pollution.

In addition to these in-house assessments, independent third-party evaluations were carried out with GreenScreen[™], the TCO Accepted Substances List and the ChemForward SAFER program. Clariant also participated in research large collaborative projects which assessed the environmental impact of flame retardants and potential alternatives to problematic substances. All these studies concluded that products like ammonium polyphosphate or dialkylphosphinates have excellent environmental and health profiles.

Since 2022, Clariant participates in a case study of the Joint Research Centre of the European Commission (JRC) on testing the criteria for "safe and sustainable-by-design" chemicals [3] (see Fig. 1).

First results show that the suggested methodology from JRC is very comprehensive and may need some simplifications to make it workable as a screening tool for new products in the development phase.



FIGURE 1. The Elements of Safe and Sustainable-by-Design for Flame Retardants.

Currently, a lot of focus is put on the carbon footprint of chemicals and materials. Phosphorus-based FRs have the inherent disadvantage that the extraction of phosphorus from phosphate rock is very energy intensive. Here, only a shift to renewable energy for this early production step can help. Using renewable carbon sources for the carbon content in PFRs (which is often >50%) can also reduce the carbon footprint. Clariant offers phosphinates with renewable carbon based on a certified mass balance approach.

In addition to all these sustainability aspects and demands, flame retardants need to perform. The materials they protect need to achieve not only stringent flammability tests but also other material requirements like mechanical and electrical properties or resistance against chemicals. Flammability performance is a necessary, but not a sufficient criterion for commercial success: ever thinner parts pose challenges as well as electric properties like comparative tracking index in E-mobility. Phosphorus chemistry offers great versatility so that PFRs can be tailored to fit the target polymer or textile. Both additive and polymeric / polymer-bound flame retardants are possible based on phosphorus and the range of PFRs with good environmental and health profiles suggests that they will have a great future.

References

1. COMMUNICATION FROM THE COMMISSION TO THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT, THE COUNCIL, THE EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COMMITTEE AND THE COMMITTEE OF THE REGIONS Chemicals Strategy for Sustainability Towards a Toxic-Free Environment, COM/2020/667 final https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=COM%3A2020%3A667%3AFIN

2. Clariant Portfolio Value Program, <u>https://www.clariant.com/en/Sustainability/Safe-and-Sustainable-Solutions/Portfolio-Management</u> (accessed 2023-01-13)

3. Caldeira, C., Farcal, R., Garmendia Aguirre, I., Mancini, L., Tosches, D., Amelio, A., Rasmussen, K., Rauscher, H., Riego Sintes, J. and Sala, S., Safe and sustainable by design chemicals and materials - Framework for the definition of criteria and evaluation procedure for chemicals and materials, EUR 31100 EN, 2022, ISBN 978-92-76-53280-4, doi:10.2760/404991, JRC128591

PL2- DEVELOPMENT OF BIOBASED AND NANOSCALE FLAME RETARDANTS

<u>Hao Wang</u>

Centre for Future Materials, University of Southern Queensland, Brisbane, Qld 4300, Australia

Abstract

Polymers and polymer composites are widely and increasingly used in various industries and our everyday life. Many of these polymer materials are, however, highly flammable, which pose increased fire risk to people's lives and our society. The flammability of polymers and polymer composites is a serious issue and severely limits their applications. Adding flame retardants (FR) has been approved as an effective strategy to address the fire issues associated with these flammable polymers and composites. There are several very efficient FRs being developed, including halogen-based, phosphorus-containing, intumescent, and inorganic FRs. The new environmental and regulation requirements push us go to the approaches of biobased and nanoscale to make FRs greener and more efficient.

For the biobased FRs, we have worked on phytic acid based FRs, lignin based FRs and cellulose based FRs. Those biobased FRs have shown good flame retardancy but need further improvement in efficiency. They can be combined with traditional FRs in applications. For nanoscale FRs, we have worked on carbon nanotube, graphene and MXene FRs. Nanoscale FRs can significantly reduce heat release rate, and even smoke and toxic gases release. Once they are combined with traditional FRs, they can significantly reduce the amount of FR required and achieve the good LOI value and UL-94 rating. Some of our work has been presented in our paper "flame retardant polymeric nanocomposites through the combination of nanomaterials and conventional flame retardants", published in Progress in Materials Science 114 (2020) 100687.

K2- ALIPHATIC SILICA-EPOXY SYSTEMS CONTAINING DOPO-BASED FLAME RETARDANTS, BIO-WASTES, AND OTHER SYNERGISTS

A. Bifulco^a, C. Imparato^a, S. Gaan^b, G. Malucelli^c, A. Aronne^a

 ^a Department of Chemical, Materials and Production Engineering (DICMaPI), University of Naples Federico II, P.le Tecchio 80, 80125 Naples, Italy, aurelio.bifulco@unina.it.
 ^b Laboratory for Advanced Fibers, Empa Swiss Federal Laboratories for Materials Science and Technology, Lerchenfeldstrasse 5, 9014 St. Gallen, Switzerland.
 ^c Department of Applied Science and Technology, Politecnico di Torino, Viale Teresa Michel 5, 15121 Alessandria, Italy.

Main message: Most industrial applications require polymer-based materials showing excellent fire performances to satisfy stringent requirements. No-dripping and self-extinguishing hybrid silica-epoxy composites can be prepared by combining tailored sol-gel synthesis strategies with DOPO-based flame retardants, bio-wastes, and other synergists. This approach allows for achieving V-O rating in UL-94 vertical flame spread tests, even using a sustainable route, aliphatic amine as hardener, and low P loadings.

Keywords: epoxy-silica nanocomposites, phosphorus flame retardant, in-situ sol-gel silica, aliphatic hardener, fire behavior.

Introduction

The industry demand, the rising pollution, and the depletion of phosphorus are moving the scientific community towards the development of flame retardant (FR) aliphatic epoxy composites characterized by low P contents and more sustainable additives [1]. The in-situ generation of inorganic phases has been explored in combination with DOPO-based FRs, bio-wastes, and other synergists to prepare nodripping and self-extinguishing aliphatic epoxy composites, even keeping P at very low loadings (1, 2 wt.%) [2].

Experimental

High-Resolution Transmission Electron Microscopy analysis was performed by using a TEM/STEM JEOL JEM 2200 fs microscope working at 200 kV. Cone calorimetry (CC) tests were carried out by means of Noselab ATS Instr. (Monza, Italy) operating with an irradiative heat flux of 35 kW/m² (ISO 5660 standard) on $100 \times 100 \times 3$ mm³. Finally, the flammability of all epoxy-based composites was evaluated by UL-94 vertical burning tests according to IEC 60695-11-10 on $13 \times 125 \times 3$ mm³ samples.

Results and Discussion

The reaction between DGEBA (Bisphenol A diglycidyl ether)-based resin and APTES (3aminopropyltriethoxysilane) allows for producing hybrid organic-inorganic epoxy moieties (silanized epoxy). The hybrid moieties can condensate with TEOS (tetraethyl orthosilicate), a silica precursor, to form an in-situ SiO₂ phase through sol-gel reactions (Figure 1). Microscopy analysis revealed that the SiO₂ phase was composed of nanoparticles showing a well-ordered multi-lamellar shape, intimately embedded in a hybrid co-continuous network [2, 3]. The application of this methodology for the preparation of silica-epoxy nanocomposites provides fully condensed aliphatic nanocomposites exhibiting high transparency, no-dripping phenomena during the UL-94 vertical flame spread tests, and a strong decrease (~50%) in the peak of the heat release rate (pkHRR) in CC tests with only 2 wt.% of silica loading [3]. By replacing TEOS with magnesium ethoxide, it is possible to generate in-situ Mg(OH)₂ nanoparticles in a hybrid epoxy network. These nanoparticles can act as flame retardant (FR) to obtain epoxy nanocomposites with improved fire behavior, even with low (i.e., 5 wt.%) filler loadings [4]. Flammability and CC tests performed on epoxy systems containing in-situ $Mg(OH)_2$ nanoparticles allowed for preventing dripping phenomena and a significant decrease (~37%) in pkHRR.



FIGURE 1. Synthesis route of no-dripping self-extinguishing aliphatic epoxy composites.

9,10-dihydro-9-oxa-10-phosphaphenanthrene-10-oxide (DOPO) is one of the most used reactive FRs for epoxy systems, though its use negatively affects the glass transition temperature of the final products. Therefore, the scientific community has developed several DOPO derivatives (e.g. 6H-dibenz[c,e][1,2]oxaphosphorin,6-[(1-oxido-2,6,7-trioxa-1-phosphabicyclo[2.2.2]oct-4-yl)methoxy]-,6-oxide (DP) and with 3-(6-oxidodibenzo[c,e][1,2]oxaphosphinin-6-yl)propenamide (DA)) to overcome this limitation. Bifulco et al. incorporated DA/DP into silica-epoxy nanocomposites together with melamine (Figure 1). Despite the use of an aliphatic hardener (isophorone diamine) and low contents (2 wt.%) of P, the silica-epoxy nanocomposites exhibited UL-94 V-0 rating without any dripping and a strong decrease (up to 80%) in the pkHRR, with respect to the pristine resin [2]. A more waste-to-wealth approach concerns the use of bio-waste humic acids as FR, which can be well dispersed into an APTES-modified epoxy matrix (Figure 1). The addition of humic acids, ammonium polyphosphate (APP) and urea in this hybrid epoxy matrix guaranteed no-dripping self-extinguishing capability, lower (up to 23%) total smoke release, and a remarkable decrease in pkHRR (up to 52%) compared to pristine epoxy, even with only 1 wt.% of P loading [5].

Acknowledgement: This research received no external funding.

References

1. Kümmerer, K.; Clark, J. H.; Zuin, V. G., Rethinking chemistry for a circular economy. *Science* **2020**, *367* (6476), 369-370.

2. Bifulco, A.; Varganici, C. D.; Rosu, L.; Mustata, F.; Rosu, D.; Gaan, S., Recent advances in flame retardant epoxy systems containing non-reactive DOPO based phosphorus additives. *Polymer Degradation and Stability* **2022**, 109962.

3. Branda, F.; Bifulco, A.; Jehnichen, D.; Parida, D.; Pauer, R.; Passaro, J.; Gaan, S.; Pospiech, D.; Durante, M., Structure and Bottom-up Formation Mechanism of Multisheet Silica-Based Nanoparticles Formed in an Epoxy Matrix through an In Situ Process. *Langmuir* **2021**.

4. Branda, F.; Passaro, J.; Pauer, R.; Gaan, S.; Bifulco, A., Solvent-Free One-Pot Synthesis of Epoxy Nanocomposites Containing Mg (OH) 2 Nanocrystal–Nanoparticle Formation Mechanism. *Langmuir* **2022**.

5. Bifulco, A.; Imparato, C.; Aronne, A.; Malucelli, G., Flame retarded polymer systems based on the sol-gel approach: recent advances and future perspectives. *Journal of Sol-Gel Science and Technology* **2022**, 1-25.

O2- Next Generation of Radical Generators

Carl-Eric Wilen, Timo Ääritalo, Yury Brusentsev, Teija Tirri, Luo Breton

Åbo Akademi University, Faculty of Science and Engineering (FNT), Henriksgatan 2, 20500 Abo, Finland, cwilen@abo.fi.

Main message: In this presentation we introduce the next generation of multifunctional radical generators based on phosphorous substituted sulfenamides. The prepared multifunctional flame retardants exhibited very high FR efficacy alone, i.e. they provided a UL-94 V2 rating in PP by themselves. Moreover, radical generators based on different silylamines and siloxyamines are introduced which together with a conventional phosphorous flame retardant, AFLAMMIT® PCO 900, give a UL-94 V0 rating in PP, LLPE and epoxy resins.

Keywords: Radical generator, Multifunctional flame retardant, Sulfenamide, Silylamine, Siloxyamine

Introduction

Today the concept of circular economy plays a vital role for industrial production of all goods. It must be underlined that plastic additives are intentionally added into the polymer and therefore we need to rethink and thoroughly assess what type of additives can be introduced without an ecological risk. To this aim, conscientious producers of FR products have made major efforts to find alternative FR solutions with better overall environmental profiles and higher efficacies at already low loadings of < 5%.

Experimental

A series of innovative flame retardants containing phosphorous substituted sulfenamides (P-SN), silylamine (N-Si) and siloxyamine (N-O-Si) have been synthesized, as shown in Figure 1. The flame retardant efficacy in various polymeric materials were evaluated according to UL-94 V fire standard.

Results and Discussion

To the best of our knowledge the multifunctional sulfenamides are the first halogen free radical generators that can provide a UL94-V2 rating as standalone flame retardant at 4 wt% loading in PP, as shown in Table 1.

In contrast, the synthesized silylamine and siloxyamine flame retardants did not pass any UL-94V rating by themselves. However, a strong synergistic effect was observed when the phosphorous flame retardant was combined with either N-Si or N-O-Si containing compounds, since none of the flame retardants could independently provide a V-O rating in the UL94-V test in PP, LLDPE and epoxy resins even at similar loadings.



a) Multifunctional phosphorous substituted sulfenamide based FR

FIGURE 1. Chemical structures of synthesized radical generators.

Sample	Polymer	Radical	Aflammit	UL 94V
		Generator	PCO 900	rating
		[wt%]	[wt%]	
1	PP	P-NS2 [4wt%]	-	V-2 rating
2	PP	P-NS3 [4wt%]	-	V-2 rating
3	PP	NSi1[2 wt%]	[10 wt%]	V-0 rating
4	PP	NOSi2 [2 wt%]	[10 wt%]	V-0 rating
5	LLDPE	NSi1 [2 wt%]	[15 wt%]	V-0 rating
6	Ероху	NS1 [2 wt%]	[2.5 wt%]	V-0 rating

TABLE 1. Selected properties of flame retarded polymeric samples

Acknowledgement: The authors gratefully acknowledge funding from Songwon and BYK/Altana for the development of sulfenamides¹ and silylamines/siloxyamines², respectively.

References

1 .C-E. Wilen, M. Aubert, T. Tirri, W. Pawelec, Sulfenamides as Flame Retardants (2015) WO2015 067736A1

2. Kröller T., Meyer, A., Al-Masri M., Piestert F., Wilen C-E., Aubert M., Tirri T., Ääritalo T., Silyl functional compound for improving flame retardant properties (2020) WO2020212377A1 and (2020) WO2020212374A1

O3- NOVEL PHOSPHORUS-CONTAINING FLAME RETARDANTS BASED ON CELLULOSE AND SUGAR ALCOHOLS

M. Ciesielski^a, M. Kaplana, F. Schönberger^a, S. Fuchs^b, Ch. Getterle^b

^a Fraunhofer Institute for Structural Durability and System Reliability LBF, Germany, D-64289
 Darmstadt, Schlossgartenstraße 6; e-mail: michael.ciesielski@lbf.fraunhofer.de.
 ^b University of Applied Science Hamm-Lippstadt, Germany, D-59063 Hamm, Marker Allee 76-78

Main message: Novel biobased flame retardants were synthesized from cellulose and phosphorus derivatives of sugar alcohols by a sustainable and efficient procedure: Cellulose was esterified using a mixture containing acrylic anhydride to give cellulose acrylate followed by *Phospha-Michael-Addition* [1]. For this purpose, phosphorylated anhydroerythrite (*PAHE*) was found to be particularly suitable. The flame retardants are white solids which were successfully tested in polypropylene (PP) and biobased polyamide.

Keywords: biobased flame retardant, cellulose, sugar alcohol, polypropylene, polyamide

Introduction

Forward-looking development of flame-retardant additives is targeted on the use of renewable sources, sustainable fabrication and innocuousness. However, low thermal stability and other serious shortcomings still limit the application of biobased flame retardants. To overcome these disadvantages, a class of thermal stable and efficient biobased flame-retardants was designed by exploitation the unique structure of cellulose. A derivative of erythrite was chosen as phosphorus-containing unit.

Experimental

The cellulose used in this work was purchased as 100 % bio-cotton from a drugstore (DM, ebelin) as well as the erythrite Xucker[®]; *Ultramid[®] Flex F29* was provided from *BASF SE*, PP with melt flow index (230°C) of 35 g/10 min (*PP 519A*) and 12 g/10 min (PPH 7069) were provided from *Sabic* and Total; and PP Copolymer (*Moplen RP 320M*) with melt flow index (230 °C) of 8,5 g/10 min from *Lyondell Basell*. Nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy (NMR) measurements were performed on a BRUKER Avance

300 MHz. Thermal analysis was performed with a TG analysis from Mettler Toledo.

The flame retardants were incorporated into PP and *Ultramid*[®] *Flex F29* using a twin-screw lab extruder *Three Tec 12 mm* at 180 and 220°C, respectively. UL 94 test bars (1.6 mm) were manufactured by injection molding using a *Haake Minijet Pro*. UL 94-V test and B2 test were carried out according to DIN EN 60695-11-10 and DIN 4102, respectively.

Results and Discussion

<u>Synthesis of novel flame retardants:</u> An efficient and sustainable sequence to synthesize novel phosphorus-containing cellulose esters [1] have been developed (see scheme 1).

The first one of the two-step procedure includes the esterification to give acrylate-functionalized cellulose. Cellulose esters bearing acrylate groups are already reported in the literature but known methods to synthesize them required the use of toxic reagents and solvents and very laborious product isolation was necessary [2]. That is why, they could not be adapted for synthesis in large scale so far. The novel esterification approach does not need the use of toxic and/or chlorine-containing reagents and substances to dispose are not formed. It is performed using a reaction mixture consisting of acrylic anhydride, acrylic acid as well as propionic anhydride and/or butyric anhydride. That means the esterification is conducted in a quite similar manner like the industrial production of cellulose triacetate. The cellulose esters obtained this way bear acrylate groups as well as a moderate part of

propionic and/or butyric groups (17-30 % of ester groups). The latter are necessary to improve the solubility.



SCHEME 1. Two-step synthesis of a biobased flame retardant based on cellulose and erythrite.

The second step of the synthesis sequence – *Phospha-Michael-Addition* – includes the reaction of Pcontaining sugar alcohol derivates with the acrylate groups of the cellulose esters, whereby carbonphosphorus-bonds are formed. Tetrahydrofuro[3,4-*d*][1,3,2]dioxaphosphole 2-oxide (phosphorylated anhydroerythrite; *PAHE*) was successfully applied for this purpose. It is a literature-reported compound easily accessible from erythrite [3]. Erythrite is becoming a low-priced substance produced in large quantities from biobased sources (sugars). Novel flame retardants (*PAHE*-functionalized cellulose esters) were obtained in high yield (with different amount of *PAHE* groups). These macromolecular substances could be isolated as white powders. Investigations by NMR spectroscopy confirmed high purity of these novel flame-retardants. Ongoing work aim at suchlike substances based on wood or straw cellulose and optimization of their structural patterns including trials to synthesize phosphoruscontaining derivatives from other sugar alcohols (e. g. xylite).

<u>Thermal and flame-retardant properties</u>: Fortunately, investigations of thermal stability by TGA revealed high onset temperature of decomposition (2% mass loss) of about 290°C.

The novel flame retardants were incorporated into PP and the biobased polyamide *Ultramid*[®] *Flex F29* – alone and in combination with synergists. The PP-test bars and foils were transparent and colorless. Investigations of the burning behavior of these specimens yielded promising results [4]. The foils passed the B2 test according to DIN 4102 already at low loading; UL 94 V0 rating was achieved at a loading of 18 wt-% in *Ultramid*[®] *Flex F29* (thickness of samples: 1.6 mm).

Acknowledgement: This work was supported by Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung (031B0719) and Fachagentur Nachwachsende Rohstoffe e.V. (220NR032), Germany.

References:

1. Ciesielski M, Chalwatzis E, Nezami R. Phosphorus-containing cellulose esters, methods for their preparation, their use, and flame retardants. WO 2021/048335A1, 2021.

- 2. Qian Y-Q, Han N, Bo Y-W, Tan L-L, Zhang L-F, Carbohydrate Polymers, 2018, 193, 129-136.
- 3. Lapienis G, Penczek S, Journal of Polymer Science Part A: Polymer Chemistry, 1990, 28, 1743-1762.
- 4. Schönberger F, Ciesielski M, Sag J, Goedderz D, Kabasci S, Maga D, Kunststoffe, 2021, 3, 78-81.

K3- SUSTAINABILITY FINDING ITS WAY INTO FLAME RETARDANCY: FOOD FOR THOUGHT BETWEEN FAKE FICTION AND FUTURE

Bernhard Schartel

Bundesanstalt für Materialforschung und -prüfung (BAM) Unter den Eichen 87, 12205 Berlin, Germany, bernhard.schartel@bam.de.

Main message: Sustainability, or in other words, exploiting environmental conservation for the economic welfare and prosperity for all, would revolutionise the plastics industry were it to become predominant practice as a linear, fossil-fuel–based economy is switched to a carbon circular economy. Food for though is given by dint of a critical overview of the current trends in sustainable flame-retardant polymeric materials.

Keywords: Renewable, biocomposite, sustainable, circular economy, natural.

Introduction

Transforming the plastics industry into a carbon circular economy over the next 30 years requires an immediate revolution entailing the development of cutting-edge materials and the planning of future industrial production plants. Hence, the innovative field of flame-retardant polymeric materials should lend its strength to drive this challenge. Visionary solutions are proposed to inspire us, while the implementation of economically feasible concepts can take us forward into the future.

Experimental

The synthesis, processing, polymer analysis, thermal analysis, and investigation of fire behaviour from our own research are performed according to the state of the art, mostly in accordance with the pertinent ISO standards. Indeed, some of our equipment is part of the accredited lab; for the other methods we fulfil equivalent quality standards in terms of maintenance, calibration, participation in round robins, etc. Work steps such as the synthesis or preparation of new materials are usually outsourced or done with partners that have the relevant core competence. The talk also presents examples from other groups whose experimental is described in the corresponding scientific papers.

Results and Discussion

An overview of current trends towards producing sustainable, flame-retardant polymeric materials is presented, using examples from the literature and by sketching our own projects performed in recent years. [1-5] The examples are structured along a common theme leading from the use of old and new natural materials with some intrinsic flame retardancy, via flame-retardant biopolymers and biocomposites, to using renewable sources for flame retardants with the objective of exploiting natural sources available as industrial waste streams. Natural flame retardants and adjuvants are highlighted, although the status of most may be assessed as merely motivating our vision. Nevertheless, there are natural material streams finding their way into polymer mass production as fillers, adjuvants, polymers, or renewable educt sources. Natural substances originating from industrial waste streams open the door to sustainable solutions, because they are often available at low cost and avoid competition for land with farming or virgin forests. Aside from this main topic, remarks will address the recycling of flame-retarded polymeric materials; vitrimers are mentioned as a potential material for recyclable thermosets. At the end of the day, only convincing property profiles will prevail both for exploiting renewable sources and circular design, including cost effectiveness, sufficient availability, consistent quality, processibility, mechanical properties, and flame retardancy. However, sustainability must not be merely tolerated as an additional demand, but should instead be recognized as a solution, because sustainability aspires to ensure our economic welfare now and in the future.

Acknowledgement:

The examples shown from own project were supported by funding grants: BMBF WTZ: 01DN16040, DFG Scha 730/19-1, VW-Stiftung: Experiment No: 97437, DFG Scha 730/20-1, BMBF KMU Innovativ 031B1289B.

Thanks to A. Battig, R. Bhatia, Y.Y. Chan, S. Çiftci, S.F. Falkenhagen, E. Gallo, K.I. Garfias González, F.R. Gleuwitz, S. Rabe, D. Rockel, G. Sánchez Olivares, and F.D. Sypaseuth (all BAM) for their contributions and D. Acierno (University of Naples Federico II, Italy), A. Greiner (University Bayreuth, Germany), Y. Hu (USTC, Hefei, China), R. Klein (LBF, Darmstadt, Germany) C. Ma (USTC, Hefei, China), J.C. Markwart (MPI Mainz, Germany), R. Pérez-Chávez (CIATEC León, México), P. Russo (University of Naples Federico II, Italy), G. Sánchez Olivares (CIATEC León, México) F.R. Wurm (MPI Mainz, Germany), F. Zhou (USTC, Hefei, China) for their co-operation and support.

References:

1. Sanchez-Olivares G, Rabe S, Pérez-Chávez R, Calderas F, Schartel B. Industrial-waste agave fibres in flame-retarded thermoplastic starch biocomposites. Compos Part B 2019;177:107370. Doi: 10.1016/j.compositesb.2019.107370

2. Chan YY, Ma C, Zhou F, Hu Y, Schartel B. Flame retardant flexible polyurethane foams based on phosphorous soybean-oil polyol and expandable graphite. Polym Degrad Stab 2021;191:109656. Doi: 0.1016/j.polymdegradstab.2021.109656

3. Battig A, Sanchez-Olivares G, Rockel D, Maldonado-Santoyo M, Schartel B. Waste not, want not: The use of leather waste in flame retarded EVA. Mater Design 2021;210:110100. Doi: 10.1016/j.matdes.2021.110100

4. Battig A, Garfias González KI, Schartel B. Valorizing "non-vegan" bio-fillers: Synergists for phosphorus flame retardants in epoxy resins. Polym Degrad Stab 2022;198:109875. Doi: 10.1016/j.polymdegradstab.2022.109875

5. Gleuwitz FR, Battig A, Schartel B. Tenebrio molitor Beetle as a "Nonvegan" Adjuvant to Flame Retardants in Tannic Acid-Based Epoxy Thermosets. ACS Sustain Chem Engin 2022;10(19):6313-6324. Doi: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.2c00746

O4- FLY ASH AS ENGINEERING FILLER IN FLAME RETARDANT SYSTEMS FOR BIOPOLYESTERS

Marcos Batistella^a, Jean-Claude Roux^a, Nour Masarra^a, Gwenn le Saout^b, Constantinos Xenopoulos^c, José-Marie Lopez-Cuesta^a

 ^a Polymers Composites and Hybrids, IMT Mines Alès, 30319 Ales Cedex, France (jose-marie.lopez-cuesta@mines-ales.fr)
 ^b LMGC, IMT Mines Ales, Université Montpellier, CNRS, 30100 Ales, France
 ^c Holcim Innovation Center, 38090 Saint Quentin Fallavier, France

Main message:

Fly ash is a waste byproduct issued from thermal power plants which has not been used fully regarding its potential as a vital resource of engineering materials, in particular as component of flame retardant systems. So, it has been shown that surface treated fly ash can replace a fraction of phosphorous FRs in PBS and PBAT, leading to synergistic effects. Investigations about the FR mechanisms involved highlight the role of new crystalline phases able to retain phosphorus in the residues.

Keywords: Fly ash, waste byproduct, biopolyesters, flame retardancy.

Introduction

Around 750 MT of fly ash are generated each year in the world, leading to serious concerns about their disposal. Depending on their specifications, fly ash can be used as functional fillers in polymers (1,2). The present study aims to assess a specific fly ash produced by Holcim company, possibly surface treated with silanes or titanates (3), to substitute a fraction of P/N based FRs. The objective is to reduce the environmental impact of flame retardant biopolyesters such as PLA, PBS and PBAT and blends (4).

Experimental

Formulations and specimens were prepared using a twin-screw extruder and injection moulding. Fly ash was combined with ammonium polyphosphate (APP) and melamine polyphosphate (MPP). The global loading of components was kept at 25wt%. 3-aminopropyl triethoxysilane, 3-glycidyloxypropyl trimethoxysilane and isopropyl tri[di(octyl)phosphato] titanate were used as coupling agents. Fire behavior was assessed using PCFC, TGA, cone calorimeter and UL94V test. The microstructure of the combustion residues after cone calorimeter tests was investigated using SEM and X-microanalysis. In order to assess the formation of new compounds resulting from possible interaction between flame retardants and fly ash, X-ray diffraction of cone calorimeter residues was performed.

Results and Discussion

From TGA and PCFC analyses, strong interactions occur between ammonium polyphosphate and PBS and PBAT during thermal degradation, whereas the interaction is limited with PLA. Consequently, the fire behavior of the initial composites as well as the microstructure of residues after degradation of compositions containing APP (or APP+MPP) and fly ash are different.

Cone calorimeter tests (Table 1) highlight synergistic effects on fire parameters (peak of HRR and MARHE) for mixed compositions in PBS and PBAT, particularly when fly ash are surface-treated with titanate.

For PBS and PBAT, the mechanisms of fire retardancy involve the formation of new crystalline structures $(Al(PO_3)_3 \text{ and } Al_3(NH_4)H_{14}(PO_4)_8\cdot 4H_2O)$ identified by X-Rays diffraction and appearing as windroses on SEM micrographs (Fig.1). The use of X-microanalysis indicates that most part of the initial phosphorous remains in the residue. Consequently, two fire mechanisms (reaction of polymers with APP and formation of alumino-phosphates or phosphites) can work together to improve the fire retardancy of biopolyesters.



FIGURE 1. SEM pictures of PBAT cone calorimeter residues containing fly ash and APP ((left: upper side (X250), center: upper side (X2500), right: cross section (X250 or X2500)).

Formulation	UL94V	pHRR (kW/m²)	THR (MJ/m²)	MARHE (kW/m²)	Residue (%)
PBS	nc	698	103	314	8
APP25	V-2	524	92	241	22
APP18.75/P6.25	V-2	483	97	225	21
APP12.5/P12.5	V-2	450	98	281	21
APP16.67/MPP8.33	V-2	419	92	246	20
APP12.5/MP6.25/P6.25	V-0	383	98	225	19
APP12.5/MP6.25/P6.25T	V-0	338	98	213	19

TABLE 1. Cone calorimeter and UL94V results of flame retarded PBS samples (irradiation of 50kW/m²)

P: SuperPozz fly ash, T: titanate-treated

References:

1. Kar K., Handbook of fly ash, Elsevier, 2022

2. Kabir, I.I.; Sorrell, C.C.; Mada, M.R.; Cholake, S.T.; Bandyopadhyay, S. General model for comparative tensile mechanical properties of composites fabricated from fly ash and virgin/recycled high-density polyethylene. Polym. Eng. Sci. 2016; 56; 1096–1108

3. Bonda, S.; Mohanty, S.; Nayak, S.K. Viscoelastic, mechanical, and thermal characterization of fly ashfilled ABS composites and comparison of fly ash surface treatments. Polym. Compos. 2012; 33; 22–34

4. Sonnier, R.; Taguet, A.; Ferry, L.; Lopez-Cuesta, J.-M. Towards Bio-based Flame Retardant Polymers; SpringerBriefs in Molecular Science; Springer International Publishing: Cham, 2018

O5- FLAME RETARDANTS: A CHANGING LANDSCAPE

James Houlder, Richard Clay, and Stephen Blair.

Polymer Compounders Limited Edwardson Road, Meadowfield, Durham DH7 8RL, United Kingdom https://polymer-compounders.com/en/

Main message:

Due to the growing health concerns regarding the toxicity of flame retardants in polymers around the world, Polymer Compounders Limited (PCL) investigated ways to develop safer alternatives. The Notoxicom[®] family of flame retardant materials have now been developed and we truly believe that these polymers are the world's lowest toxicity FR PC/ABS and FR PC/ASA materials that still meet UL94 V0 at 0.8 mm and that do not compromise on material properties.

Keywords: Self Extinguishing Polymer, halogen-free flame retardant, Low Toxicity Flame Retardant,

Introduction

The benefits of moving to halogen free flame retardants have long been recognised but now the most widely used non-halogen flame retardants and their synergists are coming under increasing scrutiny from bodies such as the ECHA due to their toxicity. By utilizing the excellent halogen free performance of polyphosphonate-co-carbonates it was found that an excellent balance of material properties and flame retardancy could be achieved.

Experimental

UL94 flammability testing on moulded test bars is commonly used to measure burning rate and characteristics. A V-0 rating carries the following requirements:

- 1. None of the five samples can have flaming combustion for more than 10 seconds after each of two 10 second flame applications.
- 2. The total flaming combustion time for the ten 10 second flame applications (5 samples, 2 applications each) of more than 50 seconds.
- 3. None of the five samples may burn with flaming or glowing combustion up to the holding clamp.
- 4. None of the five samples may drip flaming particles which ignite dry absorbent cotton located 305mm below the sample.
- 5. None of the five samples may have glowing combustion which persists for more than 30 seconds after the second removal of the flame.

UL94 20mm Vertical Burning testing of Notoxicom[®] PC/ASA grade S6000 at 0.8 mm thickness.

A bag of polymer granules was sent from Polymer Compounders to Intertek for injection moulding into UL94 test specimens.

The moulded test specimens were conditioned for at least 48 hours under standard laboratory conditions of $23 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C, $50 \pm 10\%$ relative humidity prior to testing.

One set of specimens were tested after ambient conditioning and another set was aged for 168 hours at 70 \pm 2°C in accordance with UL94 (May 2018) at Intertek Pittsfield.

UL94 20mm Vertical Burning testing of Notoxicom $^{\circ}$ PC/ABS grade B6000 at 1.6mm and 0.8 mm thickness.

Further UL94 testing was also conducted on the Notoxicom[®] PC/ABS grade B6000.

Results and Discussion

UL94 20mm Vertical Burning testing of Notoxicom[®] PC/ASA grade S6000 at 0.8 mm thickness.

				Flammad	mity Report	Page 1 01 1
Testing Test Method Project Number Customer Attention Analyst Date	Test For Flammability Of Plastic Mate UL94 (May 2018) 20mm Vertical Burni P20194756 Intertek - Wilton Julie Mason D. Loehr December 16, 2019	erials For Part ing Test Purchase O	s In Device	s And Appli 001-224685	ances	REDITED No. 0619.01 S LABORATORY
Material Thickness (Average) Sample Preparation Conditioning Significance	 PCASACOM S6000 Grey RAL 7035 0.834mm Molded by an approved outside service 48+ hours at 23°C ± 2°C / 50% RH ± 11 UL 94 specifies the use of a timing devi 	0% RH ce accurate to	0.1 second			
Sample Number		1	2	3	4	5
Duration Of Flaming After Fi	rst Application (T1) (sec)	0	0	0	0	1
Duration Of Flaming After Se	econd Application (T2) (sec)	4	5	3	3	5
Total Afterflame (T1+T2) (se	c)			21		
Afterglow after second flame	application (T3) (sec)	0	0	0	0	0
Duration of flaming/glowing a	4	5	3	3	5	
Did the sample flame or glov	v to the holding clamp?	No	No	No	No	No
Did sample ignite surgical co	tton?	No	No	No	No	No

The samples PASS requirements for UL-94V0 at the conditions outlined above

Flammability	Report	Page	1	of	1

Testing Test Method Project Number Customer Attention Analyst Date	 Test For Flammability Of Plastic Mate UL94 (May 2018) 20mm Vertical Burn P20194756 Intertek - Wilton Julie Mason D. Loehr December 26, 2019 	erials For Parl ing Test Purchase O	ts In Device	s And Appl i 01-224685	iances	
Material Thickness (Average) Sample Preparation Conditioning Significance	 PCASACOM S6000 Grey RAL 7035 0.831mm Molded by an approved outside service 168 Hours at 70°C in air circulating of UL 94 specifies the use of a timing devi 	e. o <mark>ven, cooled 4</mark> ice accurate to	+ hours in o 0.1 second	desiccator		
Sample Number		1	2	3	4	5
Duration Of Flaming After F	First Application (T1) (sec)	0	0	0	0	0
Duration Of Flaming After S	Second Application (T2) (sec)	1	2	2	3	8
Total Afterflame (T1+T2) (s	ec)			16		
Afterglow after second flam	e application (T3) (sec)	0	0	0	0	0
Duration of flaming/glowing	after second application (T2+T3) (sec)	1	2	2	3	8
Did the sample flame or glo	No	No	No	No	No	
Did sample ignite surgical o	cotton?	No	No	No	No	No

The samples $\ensuremath{\mathsf{PASS}}$ requirements for $\ensuremath{\mathsf{UL-94V0}}$ at the conditions outlined above

UL94 20mm Vertical Burning testing of Notoxicom[®] PC/ABS grade B6000 at 1.6mm and 0.8 mm thickness.

UL94 V 11/1/2022 Peter		self- extinguish?	burning Time(s)	# of Drips	Flaming Drip	self- extinguish?	burning Time(s)	# of Drips	Flaming Drip	
sample	Thickness (mm)		10-second	l burn 1		10-second burn 2				
		Yes	1	0	0	Yes	1	0	0	
		Yes	1	0	0	Yes	1	0	0	
		Yes	1	0	0	Yes	1	0	0	
PC000		Yes	1	0	0	Yes	1	0	0	
Black	1.6mm	Yes	1	0	0	Yes	1	0	0	
9126	1.000	Yes	1	0	0	Yes	1	0	0	
9120		Yes	1	0	0	Yes	1	0		
		Yes	1	0	0	Yes	1	0	0	
		Yes	1	0	0	Yes	1	0	0	
		Yes	1	0	0	Yes	1	0	0	
		Sum	10	0	0	Sum	10	0	0	
UL	Rating					V0				
		Yes	1	0	0	Yes	6	0	0	
B6000		Yes	3	0	0	Yes	5	0	0	
Black	0.8mm	Yes	2	0	0	Yes	2	0	0	
9126		Yes	3	0	0	Yes	3	0	0	
		Yes	1	0	0	Yes	10	0	0	
		Sum	10	0	0	Sum	26	0	0	
UL Rating						V0				
		_								
					V-0 @1.6n	nm V-0@0.8n	ım			
		tr	max, sec		1	10				
			total, sec		10	36				
		to	tal drip/fla	ming drip	0/0	0/0				

UL-94 B6000 Black

The results demonstrate that a solid UL94 V0 rating can be achieved at thicknesses as low as 0.8mm for the Notoxicom[®] blends of polymers. Furthermore, because this flame retardant system comprises of large polymeric molecules, they are far less likely to migrate out of the host plastic and thus do not bioaccumulate making them far safer to use.

References

1. Dr. Jan-Pleun Lens.. Novel Polymeric Non Halogenated Flame Retardants, Speciality Chemicals Magazine, July 2015.

O6- Flammability of thick but thermally thin materials including bio-based materials

R. Sonnier^a, L. Dumazert^a, A. Regazzi^b, L. Deborde^c, C. Lanos^c

^a PCH, IMT Mines Alès, 6 Avenue de Clavières 30319 Alès France, <u>rodolphe.sonnier@mines-ales.fr</u> ^b LMGC, IMT Mines Ales, Univ Montpellier, CNRS, Ales, France ^c Univ Rennes, Laboratoire de Génie Civil et Génie Mécanique, 3 rue du Clos Courtel, 35704 Rennes

Main message: A phenomenological model allows properly calculating the pHRR of various thermally thin materials, as foams, fabrics, fibers in bulk, fibers panels, biobased concretes but also some woods in cone calorimeter.

Keywords: Flammability, thermally thin behavior, cone calorimeter, prediction

The fire reaction of various types of flammable insulating materials is investigated using cone calorimeter. The influences of several parameters as sample density, sample mass, effective heat of combustion, heat flux or the presence of a grid on the heat release rate are discussed.

The thermally thin behavior of these lightweight materials exhibited during cone calorimeter tests is a consequence of their low effusivity. Only a thin top layer exposed to the heat flux contributes to the pHRR occurring just after ignition. The deeper part of samples remains at insufficient temperature to contribute to pHRR. The thickness of the top layer of the sample contributing to pHRR was estimated from experimental data conducted on bulk FR and FR-free hemp fibers. This top layer is believed to absorb directly the heat flux from the radiant cone. Its thickness was also evaluated with a numerical model.

A phenomenological model is then proposed to calculate the peak of heat release rate (pHRR) of such thermally thin materials. The model is based on the distinction of the contributions of the exposed top layer and the deeper layer to the combustion. The model was also applied to some limit cases like dense woods (for which the more pronounced heat transfer due to a non-negligible thermal conductivity is prevented by a char development) and as biobased concretes (for which the mineral fraction must be considered). A database gathering the results of more than 400 tests performed on fibers, bio-resources panels, bio-based concretes, fabrics and woods is used to validate the proposed model. Accuracy of the proposed model is discussed (Figure 1).



FIGURE 1 – Experimental versus calculated pHRR for all materials tested

S1- RING-OPENING POLYMERIZATION OF L-LACTIDE WITH PHOSPHORUS CONTAINING COMPOUNDS

<u>Marie-Odile Augé</u>,^a <u>Daniele Roncucci</u>,^{b,c} Serge Bourbigot,^{a,d} Fanny Bonnet,^a Hansjörg Grützmacher,^c Sabyasachi Gaan,^b Gaëlle Fontaine ^a*

^a University of de Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 - UMET - Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000 Lille, France ^b Advanced Fibers, Empa Swiss Federal Laboratories for Material Science and Technology, Lerchenfeldstrasse 5, 9014, St. Gallen, Switzerland ^cLab. für Anorganische Chemie, ETH Zürich, HCI H 131 Vladimir-Prelog-Weg 1-5/10 8093 Zürich, Switzerland ^d Institut Universitaire de France (IUF)

Main message:

Poly(lactic acid) (PLA) is a highly flammable aliphatic polyester of biological origin. In order to increase its fire resistance, phosphorus fragments have been directly incorporated into the PLA skeleton by ring-opening polymerization. This results in a better thermal stability of PLA. This strategy also prevents leaching or migration that occurs when additives are mixed.

Keywords: Poly(lactic acid), Phosphorus, Ring-opening polymerization, Fire retardancy

Introduction

Poly(lactic acid) (PLA) can be manufactured either by polycondensation of lactic acid or by the ringopening polymerization (ROP) of L-lactide promoted by a metal based catalyst. [1] ROP can be conducted in bulk *i.e.* without solvent affording higher molecular weight polymers at low cost and in safer conditions than polycondensation. [1] It is this latter that be used to synthesize heat resistant PLA.

Experimental

The phosphorus fire retardant moieties were synthesized and characterized with NMR spectroscopy, mass spectrometry as well as with thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) and differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) analysis. Bulk polymerization were performed with Sn(Oct)₂ as the catalyst in glass reactors (sealed under inert atmosphere in a glove box) and heated in an oil batch for a given time and temperature. The obtained PLA were analyzed by TGA, DSC, nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy (NMR) and gel permeation chromatography (GPC).

Results and Discussion

Polymerization of (*L*)-lactide and the phosphorus compounds were conducted at different temperatures and various amount of Tin catalyst. The formation PLA was highlighted by ¹H, ¹³C and DOSY NMR analysis Molecular weights up to 20,000 g/mol have been obtained depending on the polymerization conditions. Moreover, TGA analysis results show an improved thermal stability of the Phosphorus containing PLA compared to neat PLA. All the results will be fully discussed during the talk.

Acknowledgement: This work is supported by the PLARE project (ANR-20-CE93-0004) funded by the Agence Nationale pour la Recherche (ANR) and Swiss National Science Foundation (SNF, Grant No. 200021L_196923). This project is in partnership with Empa, St. Gallen, Switzerland and ETHZ, Zürich, Switzerland.

References:

[1] J.-M. Raquez, R. Ramy-Ratiarison, M. Murariu, P. Dubois, CHAPTER 4. Reactive Extrusion of PLA-based Materials: from Synthesis to Reactive Melt-blending, in: Process. Charact. Phys. Prop. PLA, 2014: pp. 99–123.

S2- Synthetic papers inspired by wasp nest material: Flame-retardancy mechanism investigations and their potential for sustainable flame retardant materials

B. Schwind^a, T. Rust^a, S. Fuchs^{a,c}, H.-O. Fabritius^{a,b}

^a Hamm-Lippstadt University of Applied Sciences, Marker Allee 76-78, 59063 Hamm, Germany bertram.schwind@hshl.de ^bMax-Planck-Institut für Eisenforschung GmbH, Max-Planck-Str. 1, 40237 Düsseldorf, Germany ^cAdvanPAS – Institut für Innovationstransfer an der Universität Bielefeld GmbH, Universitätsstr. 25, 33615 Bielefeld, Germany.

Main message:

Materials evolved by organisms adapted to fire-prone habitats are promising candidates for new environmentally friendly flame retardancy solutions. Initial studies of *Vespula germanica* nests, which are built of a paper-like composite of wood particles and protein-rich saliva, showed low flammability and a good structural integrity of the residual material. Therefore, we developed biomimetic papers based on the same design principle to investigate the flame retardancy mechanisms involved.

Keywords: sustainable flame retardancy, bioinspired, bio-based, proteins

Introduction

Evolution has brought forth a variety of organisms that survive wildfires, and not only plants but also animals have remarkable fire-adaptive properties [1]. Besides that, biomolecules are in the focus as flame retardant additives for polymers as well [2]. In these contexts, wasp nests built from chewed wood and protein-rich saliva are an interesting material. Since fire is a phenomenon in the wasp's ecosystem it is probable that they evolved flame retardant properties for their materials.

Experimental

Wasp nests were collected as reference material in the field after the wasps abandoned them. Biomimetic papers were produced using wood particles and commercial proteins to mimic the main component of the wasp saliva and optimized for fire resistance. Additionally, polypropylene based polymer composites were prepared by extrusion using the same constituents to test whether the results can be transferred to wood plastic composite-like materials.

All samples (biological and synthetic) were flame tested and investigated by thermo gravimetric analysis (TGA). The evolved gases where analyzed by a coupled Fourier transform infrared (FT-IR) spectrometer to classify the combustion behavior and find possible synergies. In addition, the samples and their burnt residues were structurally characterized and analyzed by light-microscopy as well as scanning electron microscopy.

Results and Discussion

Wasp paper of *Vespula germanica* nests in comparison with plain commercial multilayer pulp show some flame-retardant behavior and charring when flame tested. This behavior was confirmed by TGA measurements (fig. 1a, b), where the decomposition of the wasp nest paper starts earlier, but is significantly slower than the decomposition of the multilayer pulp. The wasp nest paper is also releasing more of non-combustive gases like H_2O and CO_2 in the beginning of the decomposition as can be seen in the FT-IR spectra (fig. 1c). It also produces more residual char than commercial multilayer pulp (fig 1a).



FIGURE 1. TGA and FT-IR analysis of wasp paper in comparison to multilayer pulp. (a) normalized TGA curves, (b) corresponding numerically derived DTG curve, with inserted peak temperatures (c) FT-IR spectra at 300°C normalized to the weight change Δm of the TGA, CO₂- and H₂O- spectra inserted at the bottom as references.

The release of non-combustive gases as well as charring are typical mechanisms used for flame protection of polymeric materials [2] and also for wood plastic composites (WPCs), where developing halogen-free flame retardants is still a challenge [3]. Therefore, we mimicked the wasp paper using industrial wood particles and commercial gluten, to systematically investigate the influence of quantity and distribution of proteins on the flame retardancy properties observed in the biological blueprint.

In conclusion, the wasp nest material inspired new, flame retarded wood-gluten paper-like composites, that are self-extinguishing in a horizontal flame test. The release of the nonflammable gases H_2O , CO_2 and NH_3 and indications for intumescent behavior make gluten a potential biological flame retardant with possible synergistic effects with wood. Further development might bring forth a sustainable flame retardant which is also applicable in WPCs.

Acknowledgement: This project is funded within the "FF-HAW Kooperation" program by the Ministry of Culture and Science NRW, Germany.

References:

1. McGranahan, D.A., Wonkka, C.L. Ecology of Fire-Dependent Ecosystems: Wildland Fire Science, Policy, and Management (1st ed.). CRC Press. 2020.

2. Villamil Watson, D.A., Schiraldi, D.A. Biomolecules as Flame Retardant Additives for Polymers: A Review. Polymers 2020, 12, 849.

3. Yin, H, Sypaseuth, FD, Schubert, M, Schoch, R, Bastian, M, Schartel, B. Routes to halogen-free flameretardant polypropylene wood plastic composites. Polym Adv Technol. 2019; 30: 187-202.
PL-3 PROGRESS OF FLAME-RETARDANT TECHNOLOGIES TO ELECTROLYTES IN LITHIUM-ION BATTERY: STRATEGIES AND CHALLENGES

<u>De-Yi Wang</u>

IMDEA Materials Institute, Calle Eric Kandel 2, 28906, Getafe, Madrid, Spain E-mail: <u>deyi.wang@imdea.org</u>

Main message:

lithium-ion batteries (LIBs) represent vital technologies that have enabled the recent advances in electrically powered portable devices, electric vehicles, and internet of things (IoT) sensors. The recent surge in fire accidents and explosions originating LIBs in electric vehicles, mobile phones, etc., has become a serious issue threatening life and damaging properties. Amonst of all basic components of LIBs, electrolyte usually is an important but flammable. In this lecture, the latest flame-retardant progress on the electrolyte and some challenges faced will be summarized.

Keywords: Lithium ion battery; ectrolyte; fire safety; flame retardancy; Challenges

Introduction

The safety risks posed by electrolytes of lithium-ion batteries have drawn large-scale concern recently due to the increased reports of fires in electric vehicles. Efforts to address the fire safety of electrolytes have predominantly focused on the incorporation of flame retardant additives. However, some of these strategies generally lea to poor electrochemical properties when used in large quantities. Furthermore, how to properly evaluate flammability or flame retardancy of electrolytes are still challenging due to the lack of reliable characterization technology.

Experimental

i) An in-depth fire hazard and resistance diagnosis approach to liquid electrolytes[1]

A precise and reliable technique for diagnosing the fire resistance efficiency and hazards of flame retarded liquid electrolytes has been developed based on the cone calorimter. Following the encouraging results with dimethyl carbonate (DMC), which was selected as a model solvent since it is a common constituent of the liquid electrolytes, the cone calorimter was used for real-time fire behavior analysis of a standard carbonate liquid electrolyte sample, 1M LiPF6 in Ethylene carbonate (EC)/Ethyl methyl carbonate (EMC) (named LE). Similarly, this experiment was carried out at a heat flux of 0 kW m⁻², i.e., without supplying any heat from the conical heater. 10 ml of the samples were transferred into the designed sample holder covered by an aluminum foil and then placed on the sample stage. The ignition was provided by an external lighter.

2) Development of flame-retardant liquid, gel-polymer and fully solid electrolytes to LIBs[2-5]

By using vairied flame retardant strategies, series of flame-retardant liquied, gel-polymer and fully solid electrolytes have been developed in the lab. Both of the flame retardancy and electrochemical performance of the coin cell were investigated. Some new mechanisms of performance were studied.

Results and Discussion

In this study, the sample was ignited instantly, and the gas analysis system continuously measured the oxygen consumption data. This approach allows for real-time analysis of key fire behavior parameters of the flame retarded electrolytes such as time to ignition, heat release rate, fire growth rate index, smoke toxicity index, carbon monoxide, and smoke produced. The main results from cone calorimter to the LE in were collected in Figure.1.



FIGURE 1. a.) Heat release profile b.) Total heat released profile c.) Fire growth rate index and d.) carbon monoxide production profile for 1M LiPF6 in EC/EMC, measured at a heat flux of 0 kW m⁻² (all data measured are presented in triplicates). [1]

According to Figure 1, it can be observed that all the test parameters measured and computed, such as pHRR, THR, COP, and fire growth rate index (FIGRA), fire performance index (FPI), are accurate with high reproducibility. This study indicates that the modified cone calorimetry is a promising technology for diagnosing flame retarded liquid electrolyte fire resistance and hazard.

Acknowledgement: We acknowledge the financial support of this work by the IMDEA Materials STRUBAT Project, BIOFIRESAFE Project funded by Ministerio De Ciencia E Innovación (MINECO), Spain with the project number: PID2020-117274RB-I00BIOFIRESAFE and PEJ-2018 MINECO.

References :

1. Yusuf A, Wang DY. Toward an in-depth fire hazard and resistance diagnosis of flame retarded liquid electrolytes for safer lithium-ion batteries. Adv Mater Technol 2021;7(6):2101055.

2. Sun CC, Yusuf A, Li S W, Qi XL, Ma Y, Wang DY. Metal organic frameworks enabled rational design of multifunctional PEO-based solid polymer electrolytes. Chem Eng J 2021;414:128702.

3. Yusuf A, Avvaru VS, De la Vega J, Zhang MY, Molleja J G, Wang DY. Unveiling the structure, chemistry, and formation mechanism of an in-situ phosphazene flame retardant-derived interphase layer in LiFePO₄ cathode. Chem Eng J 2022; 10: 1016.

4. Yusuf A, Avvaru VS, De la Vega J, Dirican M, Sun CC, Wang DY. Low heat yielding electrospun phosphenanthrene oxide loaded polyacrylonitrile composite separators for safer high energy density lithium-ion batteries. Applied Materials Today, 2020; 20:100675.

5. Yusuf A,Li Z, Yuan XY, Wang DY. Toward a New Generation of Fire-Safe Energy Storage Devices: Recent Progress on Fire-Retardant Materials and Strategies for Energy Storage Devices. Small Methods 2022; 2101428.

K4- The Potential of Phosphorus-Containing Flame Retardants for Current Application

M. Döring

Schill+Seilacher Management AG, The Circle 6, 8058 Zürich, Switzerland Manfred.Doering@SchillSeilacher.de

Main message: Nowadays, phosphorus-containing compounds are important flame retardants that can exert their flame-retardant effect either in the gas phase (flame inhibition) or in the condensed phase (charring catalyst), depending on the chemical environment of the phosphorus. A number of molecular, salt and polymer flame retardants established on the market. By formulating gas-phase and condensed-phase active flame retardants or synergistic blends, optimized results can be achieved in terms of flame retardancy, material and processing parameters, and price.

Keywords: Phosphorus-containing flame retardants, synthesis efficiency, synergism, technical application.

Introduction

This presentation describes the potential of phosphorus-containing flame retardants for technical application based on efficient, green manufacturing processes of the flame retardants and on optimized material- and application-related flame retardancy. Technical flame retardant solutions, including those for engineering plastics, are explained and new promising concepts are presented, taking into account modern material developments, e.g., in sustainable electrification.

Results and Discussion

The combination of differently acting phosphorus-containing flame retardants in one polymer is able to produce excellent flame retardant efficacy. This was demonstrated by the example of these applications in glass fiber reinforced engineering plastics [1]. New potential flame retardant candidates and formulations and their advantages in terms of processing and material properties are now presented here. Flame retardants have become established which, in addition to their outstanding flame retardant properties, can also be produced advantageously by synthesis chemistry.

Other synergistic formulations in which phosphorus-containing compounds can be used as primary flame retardants or as synergist are summarized in Table 1. Selected current examples with technical significance or potential, such as the synergistic effect of radical generators in phosphorus-containing flame retardant mixtures [2] and ceramifiable flame retardant formulations [3,4] will be discussed.

References:

- 1. Braun U, Schartel B, Fichera MA, Jäger C; Polym. Degrad. Stab. 2007; 92:1528.
- 2. Tirri T, Aziz H, Aubert M, Brusentsev Y, Pawelec, W, Wilen CA; Polym. Degrad. Stab. 2019; 164:75.
- 3. Reuter J, Greiner L, Schönberger F, Döring M; J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2019; 136:47270.
- 4. Zhao D, Liu W, Shen Y, Wang T; J. Therm. Analys. Calorim. 2022; 147:181.

Type of flame retardants	Examples	Synergists	Usual FR loading [%]
Inorganics	Mg(OH) ₂ , Al(OH) ₃	Nanoclays, exp. graphite, P-C- and P-H-compounds	>60 (PP)
Silicon/Silica	Ceramifiable formulation	Phosphate	25 (EP)
Expandable graphite		Phosphorus compounds, polyols, APP/metal oxide	13 (EP)
Halogenated	Brominated compounds	Sb ₂ O ₃ , borates, radical generators, P compounds	25-35 (PP)
Phosphoric compounds (P-O)	Phosphate (polyphosphate, phosphoric ester)	Polyols, metal salts, triazine derivatives, P-C- compounds	20-30 (PP)
Phosphine oxide, Phosphinate, Pho- sphonate (P-C, P-H)	DOPO, DEPAL, methylphosphonate, Al- hypophosphite	Phosphate, phosphonate, radical generator	20-22 (PA)
Radical Generators	Disulfide, sulfenimide, NOR, oxyimide	Halogenenated and phosphorus compounds	1-15 (PP)

TABLE 1. Selected Examples of Flame-retardant Synergistic Formulation

O7- COFFEE BIOWASTES AS SUSTAINABLE FLAME RETARDANTS FOR POLYMERS

H. Vahabi^a, R. Sonnier^b, M.R. Saeb^c, M. Skrifvars^d

^a LMOPS, Université de Lorraine, CentraleSupélec, Metz F-57000, France ^b IMT – Mines Ales, 6 Avenue De Clavières, Alès Cedex F-30319, France ^c Gdańsk University of Technology, G. Narutowicza 11/12 80-233, Gdańsk, Poland ^d Swedish Centre for Resource Recovery, Faculty of Textiles, University of Borås, Sweden

Main message: This work provides answer to the question "is it possible to use coffee biowastes (spent ground coffee) as biowastes to make polymers flame retardants?", which is "YES". We proved that with some modifications and assistance of conventional non-toxic flame retardants, it is possible to convert coffee biowastes into promising flame retardants for protection of highly flammable polymers.

Keywords: Biowaste; Flame retardant; Phytic acid; Flame retardancy; Sustainability

Introduction

Development of biobased and cost-effective flame retardants has attracted the attention of researchers to develop safe and sustainable materials [1]. Various types of biowastes such as oyster shell powder and eggshell have already been incorporated into polymers to control their flammability. Coffee wastes are among biowaste fillers, as of by-products of industry, as well as end-of-use wastes or spent ground coffee, which are recently known to be served for development of flame-retardant polymer biocomposites [2, 3]. It has been used as-collected/received in development of biocomposites, also with some modifications became promising precursors, e.g. extracted to yield porous activated carbon precursors [3] or hybridized with other biowastes like eggshell [4] for energy storage and waste treatment or adsorption. In a previous work, we used spent ground coffee and also reinforced it with non-biobased phosphorus to develop a sustainable biofiller for epoxy. We achieved acceptable flame retardancy as studied by UL-94 and micro calorimeter of combustion [5].

Experimental

In this work, the coffee biowaste was chemically modified with phytic acid and dimethyl phosphite molecules and then incorporated into epoxy and polylactic acid (PLA). PLA and epoxy composites containing different loading percentage of unmodified/modified coffee biowaste were investigated using thermogravimetric analysis (TGA), cone calorimetry, pyrolysis combustion flow calorimeter analysis (PCFC) and UL94 tests. Chemical structure of phytic acid-modified coffee and thermal decomposition behavior of biocomposites are investigated by Fourier-transform infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy and thermogravimetric analysis (TGA), respectively.

Results and Discussion

The chemical modification led to a significant increase in the char content up to 60% as detected by TGA. The results clearly showed the effectiveness of the modified coffee biowaste as flame retardant additive, as signaled by the decrease in peak of heat release rate pHRR in cone calorimetry microcalorimeter of combustion in epoxy and also in PLA.



FIGURE 1. Scheme of chemical modification of coffee waste using phytic acid (a), thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) curves for coffee waste and modified coffee waste with different ratios of phytic acid (b).

References:

1. H. Vahabi, F. Laoutid, M. Mehrpouya, M. R. Saeb, Ph. Dubois, Flame retardant polymer materials: An update and the future for 3D printing developments, Materials Science & Engineering R 144 (2021) 100604.

2. A. Hejna, M. Barczewski, P. Kosmela, O. Mysiukiewicz, and A. Kuzmin, "Coffee silverskin as a multifunctional waste filler for high-density polyethylene green composites," Journal of Composites Science, vol. 5, no. 2, p. 44, 2021.

3. A. Hejna, "Potential applications of by-products from the coffee industry in polymer technology– Current state and perspectives," Waste Management, vol. 121, pp. 296-330, 2021.

4. H. J. Choi, "Assessment of the adsorption kinetics, equilibrium, and thermodynamic for Pb (II) removal using a low-cost hybrid biowaste adsorbent, eggshell/coffee ground/sericite," Water Environment Research, vol. 91, no. 12, pp. 1600-1612, 2019.

5. H. Vahabi, M. Jouyandeh, T. Parpaite, M. R. Saeb, and S. Ramakrishna, "Coffee wastes as sustainable flame retardants for polymer materials," Coatings, vol. 11, no. 9, p. 1021, 2021.

S3- Introduction of an Organic Flame Retardant with High Phosphorous Content in Unsaturated Polyester Resins

Arvindh Sekar, and Sabyasachi Gaan

Laboratory of Advanced Fibers, Empa, Swiss Federal Laboratories for Materials Science and Technology, Lerchenfeldstrasse 5, CH-9014 St. Gallen, Switzerland arvindh.sekar@empa.ch

Main message: The quest for an ideal, low cost halogen-free flame retardant (FR) for *Unsaturated Polyester Resins* (UPRs) has been an interesting topic of research since the past decade. It is quite challenging to find an FR which does not impact the mechanical and optical properties of the UPRs. In this study, an organo-phosphorous tri-alcohol (*P-3-ol*) compound with a high phosphorous weight percentage is chosen as an ideal template for investigation and the various chemical techniques to incorporate them in UPR thermosets are discussed, either as additives or intrinsically in the resins with chemical modifications. A brief outlook on the final flame-retardant behavior and other physico-mechanical properties are then elaborated.

Keywords: UPR, phosphorous FRs, thermosets, additives, intrinsic flame retardants

Introduction

UPRs have found extensive use in industrial and commercial moulding processes, with a significant interest in their use as the polymer matrix in composites with a plethora of applications ranging from furnitures to automobiles.¹ Incorporation of an appropriate FR in UPRs has been an ongoing research topic, as the advantages like transparency and tensile strengths of the cured thermosets is influenced by additive FRs. Besides, the flame retardance in such thermosets is also quite low due to the large amount of flammable organic material present.² In this work, *P-3-ol* (**Figure 1**) and its derivatives are used to enhance the flame retardance in UPRs, and an overall strategy to reduce flammability is investigated.



Figure 1: Reaction Scheme of obtaining P- FRs used in UPRs.

Experimental

All reagent grade chemicals were sourced from *Sigma-Aldrich* and *TCI, Europe*. The UPR (Gremopal 170.10) was provided by *Gremolith AG* (Bazenheid, Switzerland). ICP-OES, ¹H, ¹³C and ³¹P NMR were employed to characterize the organic compounds. A pyrolysis combustion flow calorimeter (PCFC, Fire Testing Technology Instrument, London, UK) was employed to determine pHRR, THR, and heat release capacity (HRC, J^{-1} ·g·K), following the ASTM D7309 standard. Forced combustion tests (with a cone calorimeter, in accordance with the ISO 5660 standard) and flammability tests were used to analyse the fire behavior.

Results and Discussion

The results show that the use of *P-3-ol* and its derivatives do indeed reduce the flammability of the final cured thermosets. The extent of flame reduction, and other thermos-pyro analyses will be discussed in detail during the presentation.

Acknowledgments: This work is part of INPOL project funded by Innosuisse (Innovation project 58603.1 IP-ENG). The implementation partner in this project is *Gremolith AG*, who have graciously provided the essential reagents to synthesize UPRs.

References:

1. Dholakiya, B. Unsaturated Polyester Resin for Specialty Applications. in *Polyester* (ed. Saleh, H. E.-D.) (InTech, 2012). doi:10.5772/48479.

2. Chu, F., Hu, W., Song, L. & Hu, Y. State-of-the-Art Research in Flame-Retardant Unsaturated Polyester Resins: Progress, Challenges and Prospects. *Fire Technol.* (2022) doi:10.1007/s10694-022-01337-9.

S4- POLYMERIZABLE SULFENAMIDE AS AN EFFECTIVE FLAM RETARDANT FOR POLYSTYRENE

Amira Mountassir, Timo Ääritalo, Yury Brusentsev, Teija Tirri and Carl-Eric Wilén

Åbo Akademi University, Science and Engineering (FNT), Henriksgatan 2, 20500 Åbo, Finland, cwilen@abo.fi

Main message: Herein, we report the successful copolymerization of a new sulfenamide monomer with styrene via suspension polymerization to give polystyrene with enhanced fire retardation. The prepared poly(styrene-co-sulfenamide) copolymer passed the DIN4102-B2 fire tests even at a low content of sulfenamide comonomer of ca. 2 wt%.

Keywords: Sulfenamide monomer, polystyrene, suspension polymerization, polymerizable flame retardant

Introduction

Despite a great deal of publicity in recent years regarding the concerns on the effects of halogenated flame retardants and leaching of different plastic additives to the environment, no viable commercial solution for flame retarded foamed polystyrene exists that would fully address these issues. This work aims to tackle this challenge via copolymerization of sulfenamide flame retardant with styrene.

Experimental

A series of styrene suspension copolymerizations were conducted in the presence of sulfenamide monomer as shown in Figure 1. Flame retardant efficacy was evaluated by the DIN4102-B2 fire test and the content of comonomer was determined by 1H NMR.

Results and Discussion

The results collected in Table 1 show that sulfenamide monomer can be successfully copolymerized with styrene to give polystyrene with enhanced flame retardancy. The obtained polystyrene beads containing FR-014 had a spherical shape and both the molecular weight and its distribution were similar to the reference polystyrene. Thus, the sulfenamide monomer did not have notable negative impact on the process of breakage and coalescence of monomer/polymer droplets nor on the kinetics of the suspension polymerization.



FIGURE 1. Chemical structure of polymerizable sulfenamide FR-014.

TABLE 1. Results of DIN 4201 fire test of polystyrene films and molecular weight information.

Sample	Polymer	Flame Retardant [wt%]	Mw/Mn [g/mol]	Fire Test DIN4102-B2 [Fail/Pass]
1	PS	-	83 000/42 000	Fail, burns completely
2	PS	1.5 wt% of FR-014	86 000/41 000	Pass
3	PS	2 wt% of FR-014	88 000/36 000	Pass
4	PS	2.5 wt% of FR-014	82 000/39 000	Pass

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank Doctoral Education Network in Materials Research (DNMR) for the financial support of this research.

References

1. Morgan, A. B. The future of Flame Retardant Polymers- Unmet Needs and Likely New Approaches. Polymer Reviews 2019;59(1):25-54.

2. Mountassir, A.; Tirri, T.; Sund, P.; Wilén, C.-E. Sulfenamides as Standalone Flame Retardants for Polystyrene. Polymer Degradation and Stability 2021; 188: 109588.

3. Tirri, T.; Aubert, M.; Pawelec, W.; Holappa, A.; Wilén, C.-E. Structure–Property Studies on a New Family of Halogen Free Flame Retardants Based on Sulfenamide and Related Structures. Polymers 2016;8: 360.

4. Tirri, T.; Aubert, M.; Aziz, H.; Brusentsev, Y.; Pawelec, W.; Wilén, C.-E.; Sulfenamides in synergistic combination with halogen free flame retardants in polypropylene,

Polymer Degradation and Stability, 2019, 164, 75-89.

Special Talk - CHEMICALS STRATEGY FOR SUSTAINABILITY, TOWARDS ZERO POLLUTION

M. Beekman

Policy Officer, DG GROW European Commission, Avenue Des Nerviens 105, Brussels/Belgium Martijn.BEEKMAN@ec.europa.eu

Main message: In 2020, the European Commission published the 'Chemicals Strategy for Sustainability: Towards a Toxic-free Environment' as part of the European Green Deal. The main objectives of the Chemicals Strategy are to ensure better protection of human health and the environment from hazardous chemicals, to boost innovation for safe and sustainable chemicals and to enable the transition to chemicals that are safe and sustainable by design.

The chemicals strategy fully recognises the fundamental role of chemicals for human well-being and for the green and digital transition of European economy and society. At the same time, it acknowledges the need to address the health and environmental challenges caused by the most harmful chemicals. This includes for instance prohibiting the use of the most harmful chemicals in consumer products and ensuring that all chemicals are used more safely and sustainably. The strategy will also boost the investment and innovative capacity for production and use of chemicals that are safe and sustainable by design, and throughout their life cycle. By doing so the EU industry will remain a global frontrunner in the production and use of safe and sustainable chemicals.

The Chemicals Strategy aims to prioritise regulatory action on substances with specific hazardous properties. To facilitate this action, the Commission has prepared a roadmap to prioritise substances for (group) restrictions under REACH. The Roadmap identified the need for further regulatory management measures for flame-retardants as a group. The European Chemicals Agency prepared an overall strategy to regulate these substances.

During the presentation, the most important elements in the Chemicals Strategy and the flame retardant strategy will be presented.

Keywords: EU policy, REACH, restriction, group approach, substitution

PL4- PROGRAMMABLE DESIGN ON DEMAND: QUANTITATIVE CONTRIBUTION OF MOLECULAR MOTIFS IN FLAME-RETARDANT THERMOPLASTIC POLYMERS

Teng Fu, Yu-Zhong Wang*

The Collaborative Innovation Center for Eco-Friendly and Fire-Safety Polymeric Materials (MoE), National Engineering Laboratory of Eco-Friendly Polymeric Materials (Sichuan), College of Chemistry, State Key Laboratory of Polymer Materials Engineering, Sichuan University, Chengdu 610064, China. yzwang@scu.edu.cn

Main message: Adding flame retardants and/or copolymerizing specific flame-retardant groups into polymers are the main methods to achieve flame retardancy of polymers. However, due to the complex pyrolysis/combustion process of polymers, different flame-retardant structures exhibit different pyrolysis/combustion behaviors in different polymer materials and make different contributions to the flame-retardant properties. Here, based on an accurate understanding of the pyrolysis/combustion behavior of polymers from our homemade real-time and online polymer burning/combustion analysis apparatus (PBCA), we clarify the contribution of specific group structures to flame retardant performance and combustion behavior from the molecular level, further quantitatively analyze the flame retardancy of thermoplastic polymers using the combining strategy of artificial intelligence and experimental big data. Thus, we illustrate the scientific principle of polymer materials to achieve flame retardant function, establish the structure and property gene library of flame retardant groups and materials, and give a new insight into the high-throughput development of high-performance flame-retardant functional polymer materials.

Keywords: flame retardance, quantitative contribution, real burning processes, thermoplastic polymer

Introduction

Thermoplastic polymers are an extremely important class of synthetic polymer materials. Because of their excellent comprehensive properties, they are widely used in many fields such as electronics, construction, transportation, aerospace, and textiles. However, most thermoplastic polymers are flammable materials, which will generate a lot of heat and toxic fumes when burned, which leads to their great fire safety hazards in practical applications, and also limits their use in some application fields where the fire safety is required.

Adding flame retardants and/or copolymerizing specific flame-retardant groups into thermoplastic polymers can endow materials with excellent flame-retardant properties. Flame retardants/flame retardant structural units mainly achieve flame retardancy through two modes of "gas phase flame retardation" and/or "condensed phase (solid phase) flame retardation" in thermoplastic polymers. However, due to the different structures of thermoplastic polymers, their pyrolysis/combustion behaviors show great differences, which makes the flame retardant effect of flame retardant groups in different materials uncertain. It is urgent to characterize the quantitative flame retardant contribution of flame retardant structures to achieve a more accurate and effective design and preparation of flame retardant materials.

There are two main problems to be solved. On the one hand, there is no apparatus focusing on the real-time online analysis of the burning process, and the past research on flame-retardant mechanism was carried out under the unreal fire circumstance, so the previous work cannot effectively guide the design of the flame-retardant functionalization, even if it is completely ineffective. On the other hand, although previous studies have constructed a data set of polymer flame-retardant structure and flame-retardant properties, and built a model to predict the flame-retardant properties of materials, due to the lack of key parameters in the combustion chemistry and pyrolysis process. As a result, the flame

retardant performance prediction model based on these descriptors is not accurate enough, and when the material system undergoes migration changes, the prediction is almost invalid. Experimental

We first construct real-time and online polymer burning/combustion analysis apparatus (PBCA) to simultaneously analyze the flame retardant properties of polymers (heat release, smoke release, etc.) and the chemical structure of pyrolysis/combustion products; further based on these large amounts of data, analyze the contribution of polymer pyrolysis/combustion products to flame retardant properties. Then, based on collected flame retardance materials datasets, we construct the structure and flame retardance model by the machine learning algorithm.

Results and Discussion

Real-time and online polymer burning/combustion analysis apparatus (PBCA) can simultaneously obtain the heat release, smoke release, and fine chemical structure information of the combustion products of the material in real-time, and obtain the real combustion behavior and flame retardant performance data of the polymer. More information will be shown in the presentation. In the structure and flame retardance model aspect, the abstract exhibit parts results of our research. As shown in Figure 1, the Van Krevelan formula always gets the inaccurate LOI value in the novel thermoplastic polymers. We explore a multiple linear regression formula, which exhibits a more precise LOI value, and give the flame retardance contribution of different elements such as the N, P, S, or some motifs like the C=O, benzene, halogen, etc.



FIGURE 1. a) The Van Krevelan formula. b) The experimental and the predicted LOI value based on the Van Krevelan formula. c) the multiple linear regression formula and the predicted LOI value of polymers.

Acknowledgement:

The National Science Foundation of China (51827803).

References:.

1. Schartel B; Hull TR, Development of fire-retarded materials-Interpretation of cone calorimeter data. Fire and Materials, 2007; 31; 327-354.

2. Van Krevelen DW, Nijenhuis KT, Properties of polymers: their correlation with chemical structure; their numerical estimation and prediction from additive group contributions, 2009.

O8- MODE OF ACTION OF ZN-DOPOX AND MELAMINE POLYPHOSPHATE AS FLAME RETARDANTS IN GLASS FIBER-REINFORCED POLYAMIDE 66

F. Schönberger^a, R. Pfaendner^a, C. Fasel^b, J. Klitsch^a

 ^a Fraunhofer Institute for Structural Durability and System Reliability LBF, Germany, D-64289 Darmstadt, Schlossgartenstraße 6; e-mail: frank.schoenberger@lbf.fraunhofer.de.
 ^b Department of Material Science, Technical University Darmstadt, Germany, D-64287 Darmstadt.

Main message: The zinc salt of 10-hydroxy-9,10-dihydro-9-oxa-10-phosphaphenanthrene-10-oxide (Zn-DOPOx), melamine polyphosphate (MPP) and mixtures were studied in glass-fiber reinforced polyamide 66 towards flame retardancy. Strong interaction between Zn-DOPOx and MPP results in a more open char structure. Fuel dilution, less exothermic decomposition, and increased gas phase activity are responsible for improved flame retardancy in Zn-DOPOx/MPP (1/1).

Keywords: PA 66, phosphorus-containing flame retardant, metal phosphorus salt

Introduction

The flame retardant mode of action for metal salts of organophosphorus compounds (like aluminum diethylphosphinate) in glass fiber reinforced polyamide 66 is described very well. [1, 2] Unlike, other metal phosphinates and phosphonates, e.g. from DOPO or DOPOx, are mentioned in the patent literature, [3] but their mode of action is not well understood. In this study, this gap is bridged for the zinc salt of DOPOx, both alone and in synergistic mixtures with MPP.

Experimental

Zn-DOPOx (DOPO Zink Polymer S20) and MPP (Budit[®] 342) were purchased from Metadynea Austria and from Chemische Fabrik Budenheim, respectively. PA 66 (Ultramid[®] A3K) was provided by BASF, glass fibres (CS7928) by Lanxess, and calcium stearate (Ceasit AV) from Baerlocher. Compounds were made with a 27 mm twin screw extruder (Leistritz ZSE 27), specimens for fire testing were injectionmolded (Arburg 320A). The flammability was evaluated using UL 94 V and cone calorimetry (both Dr. Ing. Georg Wazau Mess- und Prüfsysteme GmbH). Influence on char formation was analyzed by SEM (SM300, Topcon Corporation) and SEM EDX (JSM-7600F, Jeol, with the sensor X Max-80 mm2, Oxford Instruments) regarding the elements C, N, O, P and Zn. Thermal decomposition of Zn-DOPOx and MPP was studied by TGA and ATR-FTIR (Nexus 670, Thermo Fisher Scientific) with an ATR Golden Gate module. The release of gaseous decomposition products was investigated using TGA-DTA-FTIR.

Results and Discussion

Zn-DOPOx, MPP and mixture as flame retardants in PA 66GF were investigated towards the mode of action. Very short after-flame times and V-0 classification (0.8 mm) with total loading of 22 % were observed for Zn-DOPOx/MPP (1/1) in the UL-94 V test (PA-3, see Table 1). The synergistic effect for Zn-DOPOx/MPP (1/1) becomes obvious when comparing the higher afterflame times and burning melt dripping behaviour (0.8 mm) for MPP (PA-2) and the very poor fire extinguishing effect for Zn-DOPOx (PA-1). The latter was traced back to (i) an excessive thermal stability of Zn-DOPOx that prevents to act efficiently as flame retardant in PA66, (ii) an overall release of high amounts of combustible C-H fragments and (iii) the lack of a heat sink in the condensed phase. Nevertheless, a char promoting effect for Zn-DOPOx (PA-1) could be seen using SEM. For MPP (PA-2), the literature-known mode of action through fuel dilution and barrier formation could be confirmed. When the overall loading of flame retardants is 22%, the best flame retarding effect is observed for equal parts of weight in Zn-DOPOx/MPP (1/1) compared to mixtures with different ratios between Zn-DOPOx and MPP (2/1 in PA-4 or 1/2 in PA-5). TGA and ATR-FTIR analyses revealed a strong interaction between the

components through a significant change in thermal stability and in the absorption patterns of TGA residues for Zn-DOPOx/MPP (1/1). A major change in decomposition was also observed for Zn-DOPOx/MPP (PA-3) compared to the sole use of Zn-DOPOx (PA-1) and MPP (PA-2) in PA66 GF using DTA-FTIR analysis. The intrinsic contribution to the thermal feedback through exothermic decomposition was reduced significantly in PA-3. Less C-H fragments were detected compared to PA-1 and PA-2. A high fraction of inert gases are released from PA-3 upon thermal decomposition diluting the fuel in the gas phase. At the same time, the pronounced endothermic process at about 370 – 400°C acts as a heat sink in the condensed phase. The latter can be attributed to the use of MPP as seen in PA-2. By using cone calorimetry, it was shown that in spite of the open char structure of PA-3, low heat release rates (HRR) are achieved similar to PA-2. In combination with the significantly higher CO release and smoke production of PA-3, it was concluded that radical quenching species are released through the interaction of the components in Zn-DOPOx/MPP (1/1). This is supported by the lowest phosphorus content in burnt UL-94 V specimen measured with SEM-EDX. Overall, this release of phosphorus species and the beneficial changes in thermal decomposition regarding less exothermic behavior and release of less C-H fragments with high portion of inert gases leads to the improvement in flame retardancy of the mixture Zn-DOPOx/MPP (1/1). An interesting topic for further studies would be the improvement of the char stability and morphology while using the observed improved gas phase activity for the combination of Zn DOPOx/MPP (1/1).

Sample Flame retardant		UL-94 V	(0.8 mm)	UL-94 V (0.8 ı	mm)		
		Zn-DOPOx	MPP	Total	Classification	Total	Classification
		[wt. %]	[wt. %]	Afterflame [s]		Afterflame [s]	
	PA GF	-	-	> 300	n.c.	> 300	n.c.
	PA-1	22	-	80.6	n.c.	182.3	n.c.
	PA-2	-	22	15.6	V-2	52.7	V-1
	PA-3	11	11	10.4	V-0	4.7	V-0
	PA-4	14.7	7.3	38.6	V-2	5.5	V-0
	PA-5	7.3	14.7	56.8	n.c.	7.9	V-0

TABLE 1. Results of UL-94 V testing of formulations using Zn-DOPOx and MPP in PA66 GF.

Acknowledgement: The authors want to thank L. Brüggemann GmbH and Co. KG (Heilbronn, Germany) for the financial support for this research.

References:

- 1. Jahromi S, Gabriëlse W, Braam A. Effect of melamine polyphosphate on thermal degradation of polyamides: a combined X-ray diffraction and solid-state NMR study. Polymer 2003;44(1):25–37.
- 2. Rabe S, Chuenban Y, Schartel B. Exploring the Modes of Action of Phosphorus-Based Flame Retardants in Polymeric Systems. Materials 2017;10(5):455.
- 3. W. Wehner. Method for Producing Metal-2-Hydroxydiphenyl-2'-(Thio) Phosphinates and Metal-Diphenylene-(Thio) Phosphonates, Compositions Containing Same and Use Thereof as Flame-Proofing Agents; 2012.

O9- AN IN-SITU, NONINTRUSIVE INTERMEDIATES MONITORING METHOD FOR POLYMER COMBUSTION MECHANISM STUDY

Xuan Song, Teng Fu, Yu-Zhong Wang*

The Collaborative Innovation Center for Eco-Friendly and Fire-Safety Polymeric Materials (MoE), National Engineering Laboratory of Eco-Friendly Polymeric Materials (Sichuan), College of Chemistry, State Key Laboratory of Polymer Materials Engineering, Sichuan University, Chengdu 610064, China. yzwang@scu.edu.cn

Main message:

The investigation of the flame retardant mechanism is extremely important. However, due to the lack of effective characterizations, many mysteries to the mechanism still remain. Particularly, "free radical inhibition", one of the most crucial flame-retardant mechanism in the gas phase, it is undeniable that the understanding of this process is still superficial due to the lack of effective ways to monitor the transient intermediate products (qualitatively or quantitatively) during combustion. Recently, we design and fabricate a special burner, and proposed an in-situ, nonintrusive intermediates monitoring method based on the chemiluminescence fingerprint of intermediates. Several typical combustion tests, including pure polymer and polymers containing flame retardants, have been made to prove the feasibility of this method. Particularly, by qualitative or semiquantitative monitoring of key radicals (OH, CH, C₂, H₂O, CO₂, and X, where X represents those important radicals that significantly affect combustion chain reactions, such as, Br₂, Cl₂, PO, PHO, etc.) in the combustion zone, this method can provide key evidence for the investigation of polymer combustion/flame retardant mechanisms. **Keywords:**

Polymer combustion, Flame-retardant mechanism, Radical chain reaction.

Introduction

Synthetic polymers have changed our daily life deeply since the birth. But most polymers, always flammable, need to compound with flame retardants to meet the use criteria[1]. With the increasing drastic demands for safety, highly efficient flame retardants are urgently required. However, lacking the in-depth understanding of mechanisms makes the development of new flame retardants more like an experience-led guesswork followed by complex synthesis and characterization tests, which waste a lot of time and resources. Therefore, the investigation of flame retardant mechanisms, especially the gas phase flame retardant mechanisms still surrounded by tons of mysteries, is pivotal and urgent.

Generally, polymer combustion is a multi-phased, highly coupled process[2]. Extensive researches focus on those reactions in the condensed phase (gasification/pyrolysis). Pity that the corresponding results are often unreasonable since neglecting the open-flame-involved burning process.

Particularly, numerous literatures point out that "free radical inhibition" is one of the most crucial flame retardant mechanism in the gas phase[3]. Key radicals $\cdot X$ are released during the pyrolysis of flame retardants. In this case, hydrogen and hydroxy radicals, the most important species for combustion chain, are replaced by these radicals ($\cdot X$) or are rendered less active by radical recombination in the gas phase. Branching and chain reaction of the oxidation of hydrocarbons are therefore interrupted, leading to the slow-down or even stop of combustion. Although the above theory has been widely accepted, due to the lack of effective ways to monitor the transient intermediates, it is undeniable that the understanding of this process is still superficial.

Here, an in-situ, nonintrusive intermediates monitoring method based on the chemiluminescence fingerprint of intermediates is proposed and a special burner is designed and fabricated. By e monitoring of key radicals (OH, CH, C_2 , Br_2 , Cl_2 , PHO, PO etc.) in the combustion zone, this method can provide direct evidence for the investigation of polymer combustion/flame retardant mechanisms. Experimental

General purpose polypropylene, and Tetrabromobisphenol A are selected as substrate and additive. 10 wt% TBBA is melt compounded with PP using a torque rheometer at 100 rpm under 180 °C to obtain PP/TBBA composites. The pristine plastic and composites are cooled by liquid nitrogen, crushed in a pulverizer, and screened out uniform particles for subsequent tests. To minimize the effect of moisture content, all samples are dried at 50 °C for 12 h and stored in electrothermal driers before use. Results and Discussion

Polypropylene (PP), one of the most commonly-used general plastics, is chosen for combustion tests. Figure 1a shows the digital images of flames at different sample temperatures. At the beginning of heating (the sample temperature < 300 °C), flame length and shape remain nearly constant. When heating to around 350 °C, the flame becomes oscillating, and the length rapidly increases, which is principally because large numbers of pyrolysis products are into the combustion zone, leading to a transition from laminar to turbulent flame. At the same time, characteristic emission bands for OH (308 nm, A2 Σ +-x2 Π), CH (431 nm, A2 Δ -x2 Π ; 390 nm, B2 Σ -x2 Π), C2 (473 nm, 516 nm, 558-563 nm, A3 Π g-x3 Π u) and H2O (930 nm, Vibration-Rotation Bands)[4] are observed in the combustion zone (Figure 1b), which are generated from the hydrocarbon oxidation.

For PP/TBBA blends (TBBA represents tetrabromobisphenol A), as shown in Figure 1c, it shows two distinct flames during the combustion process. When heating to around 250 °C, the flame becomes oscillating, and the strong orange-red emission bands attributed to Br_2 (5500-10000 Å, A3 Π -x1 Σ , Figure 1d) occur in the combustion zone. This is ascribed to the combustion of bromine compounds from the pyrolysis of TBBA. As temperatures rises (above 400 °C), the flame length and the turbulence intension significantly increase, and the intensity of orange-red emission decreases, while the characteristic bands for OH, CH, C₂ and H₂O, and thermal radiation of soot particles are clearly observed.

In conclusion, an in-situ, non-contact intermediates monitoring method based on the chemiluminescence fingerprint of the free radicals is proposed, and a special burne is designed and fabricated for polymer combustion. Several typical combustion tests, including pure polymer and polymer composites, have been made to prove the feasibility of this method. Particularly, by qualitative or semiquantitative monitoring of key radicals (OH, CH, C₂, H₂O, CO₂, and X) in the combustion zone, this method can provide key evidence for the investigation of polymer combustion/flame retardant mechanisms.



FIGURE 1. a) Digital images of PP combustion. b) Emission spectra of flames in PP combustion. c) Digital images of PP/TBBA combustion. d) Emission spectra of flames in PP/TBBA combustion.

Acknowledgement: The National Science Foundation of China (51827803). References:

- 1. Liu BW, Zhao HB, Wang YZ, Advanced Flame-Retardant Methods for Polymeric Materials, Advanced Materials; 2021; 2107905.
- 2. Lyon RE, Janssens ML, Polymer flammability, United States. Federal Aviation Administration. Office of Aviation Research, 2005.
- 3. Lbiricu M, Gaydon A, Spectroscopic studies of the effect of inhibitors on counterflow diffusion flames, Combustion and Flame; 1964; 8; 51-62.
- 4. Gaydon A, The spectroscopy of flames, springer science & business media 2012.

O10- NITROGEN and PHOSPHORUS CONTAINING SILANES as VERSTAIL FLAME RETRADANTS: NOT ONLY FOR TEXTILES

T. Mayer-Gall,^{a,b} W. Ali,^{a,b} V. Shabani,^{a,b} D. Danielski,^a T. Textor,^c J.S. Gutmann^{a,b}

^a Deutsches Textilforschungszentrum Nord-West gGmbH, Adlerstr. 1, D-47798 Krefeld, Germany, mayer-gall@dtnw.de

^b University Duisburg-Essen, Institute of Physical Chemistry and CENIDE, Universitätsstr. 5, D-45117 Essen, Germany

^c Texoversum School of Textiles, Reutlingen University, Alteburgstraße 150, 72762 Reutlingen, Germany

Main message: In the last years novel flame retardants on the basis of commercially available aminosilanes where developed by us. The aminosilanes were modified with different phosphor groups and N- and P-conataing silanes (N-P-silanes) were obtained. These silanes are highly effective FRs for textiles, whereby a low add-on with a washing durability is obtained. The effectivity can also be transferred to composites materials, wood surfaces and extrusion applications.

Keywords: textile finishing, composite materials, N-P-silanes, FR mechanism, smoke suppression

Introduction

N-P silanes can be synthesised on the basis of industrial available educts, whereby, one-to-two reaction-steps are needed and a yield between 80-95 % are obtained. On this basis, a wide library of versatile N-P-silane-based FRs are developed. Based on these FR library, cotton, polyamide, polyester and their blends were applied and their thermal behavior and durability were assessed. A combination of nitrogen and phosphorous-based flame retardants with boron-based silanes exhibit smoke suppressant properties also offer a green alternative to halogenated flame retardants for composite materials.

Results and Discussion

In this presentation an overview will be given about the currently flame retardants developed in our group and the main trends seen with respect to fire protection of materials, including fabrics, composites, wood and polymers. In **Figure 1** an overview of the different FR is given. Finished textiles passes different standardized test, e.g. for personal protective clothing (DIN EN 15025) or building materials with a rating (DIN 4102-B2) and show a high washing resistance. In **Figure 1** (below) a comparison of a FR-finished and native nylon-cotton (NYCO) fabric is given. In cooperation with abcr GmbH we could commercialize different N-P-silanes for textile finishing, for WPC applications or for the modification of glass fibers for polyamide in E&E applications.

The FRs in **Figure 1** (top) can have different functionalities for intumescence applications. A typical intumescence mixture consists of three components, an acid source, a gas source and a carbon donor. All these functionalities can be included into the silane. But these can be designed easily as acid and gas source. Different FR have been tested for wood coatings in intumescent mixtures, all of the FR acted with the desired function in the mixture.



FIGURE 1. top: different N-P-silane based FR and organo-boron based silanes; below left: NYCO native and finished with a N-P-silane FR, the native fabric burns totally down, then FR-finished is self-extinguished after removal of flame source; below right: washing resistance of the fabric finished with FR using dicyandiamide (DCD) or through thermal fixation of cotton fabrics.

Acknowledgement: The research was founded within the IGF-research program of the BMWK. Grant numbers: 19617 N, 21318 N and 21993 N and with the BMWK ZIM program. Grant number ZF4139703EB9.

S5- THERMAL STABILITY AND FIRE SAFETY BLACK PHOSPHORUS-BORON HYBRID NANOCOMPOSITES: MECHANISM OF PHOSPHORUS FIXATION EFFECTS AND CHARRING INSPIRED BY CELL WALL

Bin Zou, Yuan Hu, Lei Song, Xin Wang, Yongchun Kan

State Key Laboratory of Fire Science, University of Science and Technology of China, 96 Jinzhai Road, Hefei, Anhui, 230026, PR China, Email: binzou@mail.ustc.edu.cn

Main message: This research develops the nanocomposite of polycarbonate/black phosphorus-boron, PC/BP-B1.0 achieves better thermal stability and fire safety with a 57.16 °C increase in T_{-1%} and a 70.50% decrease in the heat release rate. The pyrolysis products of polycarbonate-based polymers (CO₂) and black phosphorus-based hybrids (cations of $[P_4]^+$, $[P_3]^+$, and $[P_2]^+$) in the gas phase are also analyzed. The work paves a general path for the nanocomposites with properties of thermal stability and fire safety.

Keywords: fire safety; phosphorus fixation effects; BP-B nanohybrid; thermal stability

Introduction

Flame retardancy of the condensed phase is a promising trend that meets human safety. Currently, the major challenge is to achieve the capture of flammable product fragments in fire and retain them in the condensed phase with a more stable form by PFRs. In this research, we propose and exemplify a novel strategy inspired by the structure of cell walls in plants. PFRs are self-assembled into a structure inspired by cell wall driven by the heat to capture combustible fragments into char.

Experimental

Through programmed ball milling, boron nanoflakes (B) are used as an agent to simultaneously exfoliate and hybrid the black phosphorous (BP) to obtain the BP-B nanohybrid (Figure 1b).

Results and Discussion

The emerging two-dimensional BP and B posse numerous attractive physicochemical properties, which are expected to simultaneously endow their composites with diverse functionality. Interestingly, by introducing BP-B into polycarbonate (PC), the HRR shows a progressive decrease as BP-B increased. Notably, only the introduction of 0.3 wt% BP-B achieves a PHRR reduction of 45.20% which is close to the loadings of 1.0 wt% BP and B alone. Meanwhile, PC/BP-B1.0 dramatically decreases the PHRR by 70.50%. Moreover, time to PHRR is delayed by 49.66%, from 145 s to 217 s. To evaluate the combined effects of reducing and delaying the HRR, the fire growth index (FGI, defined as the PHRR divided by time to the PHRR) is calculated. It declines sharply and is significantly lower than that of BP and B alone, which indicates that the hybridization of B on BP inhibits combustion and acceleration significantly. As a result, THRs of PC/BP-B0.5 and PC/BP-B1.0 are separately decreased by 29.46% and 36.03%. The introduction of 1 wt% B nanoflakes reduces the PHRR by 44.52%. These results strongly reveal that the hybridization strategy of B on BP can dramatically reduce thermal hazards on the basis of two components alone.

Smoke and toxic gases are key indicators to evaluate the effectiveness of this strategy. Interestingly, BP-B overcomes the shortcomings of BP, exhibiting a trend of a significant decrease in peak smoke release and peak CO release as the loadings increased. For 1.0 wt% BP-B loading, the peak smoke production (PSP), TSR, peak CO production (PCOP) and TCOP are separately reduced by 58.19%, 15.97%, 58.19% and 36.52%, accompanied by a significantly delayed time to PSP and PCOP of 28.22% and 45.07%, respectively. Moreover, the law of dramatic decrease for CO₂ change synchronizes with the HRR, which provides a natural inspiration for reducing the carbon emissions of fire. To reveal whether the hybridization of B to BP forms a structure inspired by the cell wall to capture and convert combustible fragments into char, Fig. 3e shows the real-time monitoring of the sample weight for

nanocomposites. The final char increases progressively as BP-B loadings increased. For example, PC/BP-B0.5 achieves a char yield close to PC/BP1.0 (38.42 wt% vs. 39.35 wt%), in addition to PC/BP-B1.0 which increased the char yield by 79.39% to 45.69 wt%. These results demonstrate that the hybridization of B to BP significantly reverses the increasing tendency of BP (B) for non-thermal hazards via synergistic heat reduction. It also postpones and reduces the smoke and CO which is vital to allow trapped people to escape from fire, which may be caused by the outstanding effects of enhanced charring. To further observe the practical application of PC/BP-B, both LOI and UL-94 show progressively improved performance with increasing loadings. The BP-B loadings of 0.5 wt% and 1.0 wt% achieve a high LOI of 31.0% and 33.0%, and the corresponding UL-94 passes the V-0 rating. This is better than the 1.0 wt% loading of BP (30.5%, V-0 rating) and B (28.5%, V-1 rating) alone. This work further highlights the significant advantages of the application of B to modify PFRs.



FIGURE 1. a) Schematic diagram of the self-assembled structure of cell wall for plants. b) Fabrication process of BP-B nanohybrid for bionic cell wall precursor.

This example attained a record performance in thermal stability and fire safety, which is attributed to the self-assembly of BP-B into a structure with BPO_4 serving as the node inspired by cell wall driven by the high-temperature oxidizing environment of combustion. The network is densely distributed with Lewis acid-base sites to capture organic free radicals or polymer fragments with low ionization potential generated by the pyrolysis of the matrix and fix them into char. In this process, we reveal the identifiable molecules of pyrolysis for PC (CO₂) and BP-based hybrid ($[P_4]^+$ et al.) and its mechanism for the first time, which inspires the design of PFRs. Specifically, we firstly use this strategy to design and demonstrate the regulation and fixation of phosphorus in the condensed phase, reducing phosphorus compounds released in a fire that leads to health and ecological risks. In total, this work systematically elucidates the mechanism of biomimetic-inspired nanocomposites to improve the thermal stability and fire safety of composites.

Acknowledgement: This work was financially supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (51991352, 51973203 and 22175167).

References:

1. D. B. Diaz and A. K. Yudin, The versatility of boron in biological target engagement, Nat. Chem., 2017, 9, 731-742.

2. M. M. Velencoso , A. Battig , J. C. Markwart , B. Schartel and F. R. Wurm , Molecular Firefighting-How Modern Phosphorus Chemistry Can Help Solve the Challenge of Flame Retardancy, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed., 2018, 57, 10450-10467

PL5- WATER-BASED AND ENVIRONMENTALLY-BENIGN FLAME RETARDANT SURFACE TREATMENTS FOR POLYMERIC MATERIALS

J.C. Grunlan^{a,b}, S. Lazar^b, T. Kolibaba^b, B. Palen^b, N. Vest^b, D. Rodriguez-Melendez^b, D. Smith^b

^a Department of Mechanical Engineering, Texas A&M University, 3123 TAMU, College Station, TX 77840 (USA), e-mail: <u>jgrunlan@tamu.edu</u>.

^b Department of Chemistry, Texas A&M University, 3255 TAMU, College Station, TX 77840 (USA).

Main message: Flame retardants (FRs) mitigate the threat of fire from inherently flammable materials responsible for sustaining a high standard of living. Although bulk FRs have proven effective for many years, there is now increased interest in the use of surface treatments to localize flame retardant chemistry at the exterior of a material, where combustion occurs. Here we demonstrate very effective, environmentally-benign, water-based coatings that preserve desirable bulk properties and minimize the amount of FR needed. These coatings can be easily applied to wood, foam, and textiles via spray or dip coating.

Keywords: polyelectrolytes, renewable, self-extinguishing, nanocoatings, clays

Introduction

Our work in the fields of layer-by-layer (LbL) assembly and polyelectrolyte complexation has provided new water-based coating technologies for imparting effective flame retardancy to polymeric materials without using environmentally harmful chemistries [1-5]. These water-based coatings are very thin (typically < 500 nm thick) and conformal. The ability to place flame retardant chemistry exclusively at the surface prevents loss of beneficial bulk properties and reduces the amount of flame retardant required to achieve self-extinguishing behaviour.

Experimental

All water-based polyelectrolyte complex (PEC) and layer-by-layer assembled coatings are deposited by exposing a given substrate to the appropriate aqueous solutions containing the stated flame retardant ingredients. In general, a given foam or fabric is immersed in a given solution. Both procedures are very simple. Once dried in ambient conditions or in an oven, the samples are tested. The references provide more detail about these deposition and testing procedures [3-5].

Results and Discussion

A layer-by-layer (LbL) assembled 15 quadlayer (QL) coating, consisting of chitosan (CH), phytic acid (PA), and tannic acid (TA), was applied to a nylon-cotton (NYCO) blended textile [3]. Individually pairing TA or PA with CH is not self-extinguishing, but they work synergistically in the QL system to create an effective intumescent coating. This completely bio-sourced, water-based coating self-extinguishes in a vertical flame test (ASTM D6413) (Fig. 1(a)), with only 16.6% weight added to NYCO, yielding 91% postburn residue and a 51% decrease in peak heat release rate.

Existing methods of depositing polyelectrolyte treatments on wood are extremely time consuming and difficult to scale. Here, a polyelectrolyte complex is formed by the photopolymerization of an anionic phosphate-containing methacrylate in solution with cationic polyethylenimine (Fig. 1(b)) [4]. The resulting polyelectrolyte complex is the first such photopolymerized flame retardant coating to be reported in the literature. This coating imparts greater mechanical strength to the plywood at high temperatures with just 1.6 wt% added. Additionally, the coating reduces the plywood's peak heat release rate in cone calorimetry testing and significantly decreases total smoke release. This scalable solution could enable more widespread adoption of polyelectrolyte-based technology and could make wood structures safer.



FIGURE 1. a) Images of NYCO, after vertical flame testing, without (left) and with a 15 QL coating of PA/CH/TA/CH [3]. b) Scheme showing polycation (PEI) and anionic monomer (HMP) utilized for UV-coating wood in this study [4]. A complex is formed when HMP is polymerized in the presence of UV light and a photoinitiator. c) Images before and after vertical flame testing of paper coated with a PEI/PSP coacervate [5]. Colored boxes in the photographs show where SEM images were taken.

Cellulosic paper (from wood fibers) is a highly flammable material that is used in corrugated carboard, packaging, printing, and construction. While there is significant work focused on depositing a flame retardant coating onto the individual wood pulp fibers, there are very few studies that apply flame retardant coatings to already-cast paper. In an effort to improve the flame retardant properties of paper, a polymer-dense coacervate composed of polyethylenimine (PEI) and poly(sodium phosphate) (PSP) was deposited in a single step and subsequently crosslinked with glutaraldehyde [5]. In a vertical flame test, the crosslinked PEI/PSP coacervate-coated paper achieves self-extinguishing behavior (Fig. 1(c)), and an average char length of 3.4 in, with only a 35% weight gain. Additionally, the crosslinked coating retains its flame retardant properties after water immersion and conditioning tests. This coacervate system is the first polymeric coating to be successfully deposited onto commercially available cellulosic paper for the purpose of flame retardancy.

Acknowledgement: N/A

References:

- 1. Lazar S., Kolibaba T. J., Grunlan J. C.: Flame retardant surface treatments. Nature Reviews Materials, **10**, 259-275 (2020). <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/s41578-019-0164-6</u>
- Holder K. M., Smith R. J., Grunlan J. C.: A review of flame retardant nanocoatings prepared using layer-by-layer assembly of polyelectrolytes. Journal of Materials Science, 52, 12923- (2017). <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10853-017-1390-1</u>
- 3. Smith D. A., Vest N. A., Rodriguez-Melendez D., Palen B., Grunlan J. C.: Bio-sourced intumescent nanocoating. Advanced Engineering Materials. Early View 2200911 (2022). https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1002/adem.202200911
- Kolibaba T. J., Vest N. A., Grunlan J. C.: Polyelectrolyte photopolymer complexes for flame retardant wood. Materials Chemistry Frontiers, 6, 1630- (2022). <u>https://pubs.rsc.org/en/content/articlelanding/2022/QM/D2QM00257D</u>
- 5. Palen B., Rabaey M. G., Rodriguez-Melendez D., Iverson E. T., Kolibaba T. J., Grunlan J. C.: Polymeric coacervate coating for flame retardant paper. Cellulose, **29**, 4589- (2022). <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10570-022-04594-7</u>

K6- FLAME RETARDANCY OF ENGINEERING POLYMERS USING IONIC LIQUIDS

L. Ferry^a, C. Brendlé^a, R. Sonnier^a, J.J. Flat^b, P. Gérard^c

^a PCH, IMT Mines Alès, 6 Avenue de Clavières 30319 Alès France, <u>laurent.ferry@mines-ales.fr</u> ^b ARKEMA, Cerdato, Route du Rilsan, Serquigny, 27470, France ^cARKEMA, Groupement de Recherche de Lacq, Route Départementale 817, BP 34, Lacq, 64170, France

Main message: Ionic liquids used as synergists are likely to improve the flame retardancy of different engineering polymers through various mechanisms in the gas and condensed phase.

Keywords: Flame retardancy, ionic liquid, polyamide 11, thermoplastic acrylic resin

Introduction

lonic liquids (ILs) have aroused the interest of the polymer community because they exhibit very specific features such as chemical stability, low volatility, thermal resistance and non-flammability. They can be used as solvent, plasticizer, lubricants or compatibilizer. In recent years, they have also retained attention for flame retardant (FR) applications due to the fact that, in addition to the beforementioned properties, they can also bear heteroatoms with fireproofing activity, e.g. phosphorus, chlorine, nitrogen or sulphur.

ILs can be used as synergist of conventional FRs such as APP, melamine or nanoparticles [1,2], but also as unique FR additive [3]. Epoxy resins have been a prominent polymer for fireproofing applications, because ILs were initially used as crosslinkers in these thermosetting matrices [4]. Applications can also be found in thermoplastics such as polypropylene or polylactic acid which are particularly difficult to protect against fire [5]. This study aims at investigating the interest of ILs as flame retardant synergists into two engineering polymers, polyamide 11 and Elium thermoplastic resin.

Experimental

Polyamide 11 Rilsan[®]X1003 and Acrylic resin Elium[®] 188 O from Arkema were used as polymer matrices. Exolit[®] EP 150, OP1311 from Clariant, Melapur[®] MC25 from BASF and Luvogard[®] HF P70 from Lehvoss were used as conventional flame retardants. Different ammonium, imidazolium and phosphonium based ionic liquids were supplied by IoLiTec-Ionic Liquids Technologies GmbH and Solvionic. In the case of polyamide 11, matrix and additives were blended using an internal mixer at 250°C/60 rpm. Afterwards, specimens were obtained by injection molding. In the case of Elium, resin accelerator and additives were mixed in a beaker and then poured in a mould. After demoulding specimens were post-cured for 4h at 80°C. DSC, PCFC, cone calorimeter and UL94 tests were carried out to characterize the prepared samples.

Results and Discussion

In order to improve the fire behavior of polyamide 11, different phosphorous ionic liquids were associated with melamine cyanurate or OP1311 keeping a constant global FR content of 20 wt%. A first screening of fire performance was performed using PCFC. For all materials, a decrease of pHRR was observed at low IL content. Moreover, a decrease of the thermal stability was noted with increasing IL content, except for the phosphonium based IL where the thermal stability was almost unchanged. The most interesting formulations were submitted to the UL94 vertical flame test. Combination of melamine cyanurate with IL did not allowed to improve the fire rating of polyamide 11 compared to pure melamine cyanurate due to the presence of flaming droplets. On the opposite, the reaction to fire was enhanced when associating OP1311 with 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium dimethyl phosphate IL with the observation of non-flaming droplets that did not ignite cotton. In this latter case, it assumed that the presence of the phosphorous IL may induce two effects : a flame inhibition mechanism and a rheological change that favors the polymer flow.



FIGURE 1. PCFC curves of polyamide 11 containing OP1311 and ILs

As regards the Elium acrylic resin, in a first stage, the influence of a phosphonium based IL was investigated as single additive. It was highlighted that the presence of IL affects both the glass transition and the burning behavior of Elium. In a second stage, different ILs were combined with Exolit EP 150 with the aim to obtain synergistic effects. Contrary to polyamide 11, it was evidenced by PCFC that the presence of IL tends to shift the main degradation step of Elium towards high temperature. Concerning the UL94 flame test, the best result was obtained once again with 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium dimethyl phosphate IL. The improvement of the fire behavior was mainly assigned to a gas phase mechanism.

References :

[1] X. Yang, N. Ge, L. Hu, H. Gui, Z. Wang, Y. Ding, Synthesis of a novel ionic liquid containing phosphorus and its application in intumescent flame retardant polypropylene system, Polym. Adv. Technol. 24 (2013) 568–575.

[2] Y. Hu, P. Xu, H. Gui, X. Wang, Y. Ding, Effect of imidazolium phosphate and multiwalled carbon nanotubes on thermal stability and flame retardancy of polylactide, Compos. Part A Appl. Sci. Manuf. 77 (2015) 147–153.

[3] C. Li, C. Ma, J. Li, Highly efficient flame retardant poly(lactic acid) using imidazole phosphate poly(ionic liquid), Polym. Adv. Technol. 31 (2020) 1765–1775.

[4] S. Livi, J. Baudoux, J.F. Gérard, J. Duchet-Rumeau, Ionic Liquids: A Versatile Platform for the Design of a Multifunctional Epoxy Networks 2.0 Generation, Prog. Polym. Sci. 132 (2022).

[5] Y.W. Jia, X. Zhao, T. Fu, D.F. Li, Y. Guo, X.L. Wang, Y.Z. Wang, Synergy effect between quaternary phosphonium ionic liquid and ammonium polyphosphate toward flame retardant PLA with improved toughness, Compos. Part B Eng. 197 (2020).

O11- PHOSPHATE-MODIFIED POLYURETHANE BINDER POLYMERS FOR TRANSPARENT, FIRE-RETARDANT WOOD COATINGS

C. Schirp^a, A. Schirp^a, K. Bender^b

^a Fraunhofer-Institute for Wood Research, Bienroder Weg 54E, 38108 Braunschweig. claudia.schirp@wki.fraunhofer.de ^b Clariant Plastics & Coatings (Deutschland) GmbH, Industriestrasse 149, Building 2703, 50354 Huerth. klaus.bender@clariant.com

Main message: Fire-retardant wood coatings are often colored paints as high amounts of nontransparent fire-retardant agents are needed. To achieve transparency of the wood coatings and to obtain a high level of fire-retardancy, phosphorous polyols were chemically bonded to the polyurethane binder during the polymerization process. The resulting wood coatings passed the singleflame source test. Reaction-to-fire and other tests are currently under investigation and will be presented.

Keywords: wood coatings, phosphorous polyols, transparency, fire-retardancy

Introduction

Wood as building material is of high interest due to its sustainable origin. In addition, it provides a warm and homelike atmosphere if the natural appearance of wood is visible and not hidden by paints or plasters. However, fire-retardant agents often confer opacity or even non-transparency to the coating film. In addition, some salt-like agents are at risk to migrate to the surface and to wash or rub out over time [1]. In this study, phosphorous polyols were chemically bonded to the polyurethane binder to result in non-leachable, transparent, fire-retardant wood coatings.

Experimental

Polyurethane dispersions were prepared by a two-step process. At first, a polyester polyol based on phthalic anhydride, adipic acid, isosorbide and hexane diol was prepared by polycondensation, followed by a polyaddition reaction of the polyester polyol, a phosphorous polyol (Exolit® OP 550, provided by Clariant), dimethyl propionic acid and isophorone diisocyanate to obtain a polyurethane, which was dispersed in water and chain- extended by ethylene diamine. The amount of phosphorous polyol was varied between 5 wt-% and 15 wt-%.

The liquid dispersions were characterized to determine the influence of phosphorous polyol on viscosity, particle size and pH value. Coalescent agents were added to guarantee film formation at room temperature. Free-standing coating films were casted and mechanical properties were investigated via dynamic mechanical analysis. Transparency was measured by UV-vis spectroscopy. Thermo-analytical investigations included differential scanning calorimetry and thermo gravimetric analysis. The coatings were applied on spruce wood panels. To determine reaction-to-fire properties, the single-flame source test according to DIN EN 11 925-2 and cone calorimeter tests were performed.

Results and Discussion

Four polyurethane dispersions with solid content of 35 wt-% were obtained. With increasing amount of phosphorous polyol, the viscosity increased and dispersions became more opaque. Casted coating binders formed colorless, transparent films. Table 1 shows the glass transition temperatures of binders measured by differential scanning calorimetry. The phosphorous polyol caused a softening effect and lowered the glass transition temperature from 17.8 °C to 8.8 °C.

Sample	Glass transition temperature [°C]
reference	17.8
5 wt-% Exolit [®] OP 550	14.0
10 wt-% Exolit [®] OP 550	10.2
15 wt-% Exolit [®] OP 550	8.8

TABLE 1. Glass transition temperatures of PU-based coatings measured by differential scanning calorimetry.

Figure 1 shows the results of the single-flame source test before and after flame treatment of coated spruce specimens. All samples passed the test with 15s flame treatment and self-extinguished when the flame was removed. When the flame treatment was extended to 30s, the reference coating without phosphorous polyol did not self-extinguish. Specimens with 5 wt-% phosphorous polyol self-extinguished, but just before the permitted time period of 30s expired. Specimens with 10 wt-% phosphorous polyol passed the test.



before flame treatment

30s flame treatment

FIGURE 1. Specimens with different amounts of phosphorous polyol before and after the single-flame source test (left: before, right: after 30s flame treatment).

Puyadena et al. investigated polyurethane/acrylate hybrid dispersions containing phosphorous monomers [2]. They were able to include 7.4% phosphorous polyol to the hybrid polymer system which resulted in transparent coating films. Using the cone calorimeter, they did not find a noticeable action of phosphorous as fire-retardant as the phosphorous content was too low and could not be increased using that synthesis strategy due to gelation. Compared to our study, the phosphorous content was similar to the specimens with 5 wt-% phosphorous polyol which just passed single flame test. The next step in our investigations will be to subject the transparent, fire-retarded wood coatings to cone calorimeter tests. Results will be presented at the conference.

Acknowledgement:

The funding received from the Federal Ministry of Food and Agriculture (BMEL), Agency for Renewable Resources e. V. (FNR) with grant number FKZ 2220HV020A is gratefully acknowledged.

References:

- [1] Bahrani B, Hemmati V, Zhou A, Quarles SL. Effects of natural weathering on the fire properties of intumescent fire-retardant coatings. Fire and Materials 2018;42(4):413–23.
- [2] Puyadena M, Etxeberria I, Martin L, Mugica A, Agirre A, Cobos M et al. Polyurethane/acrylic hybrid dispersions containing phosphorus reactive flame retardants as transparent coatings for wood. Progress in Organic Coatings 2022;170:107005.

O12- FLAME RETARDANT AND TRANSPARENT WOOD FOR BUILDING APPLICATION

Bin FEI, Xin Hu, Nuruzzaman NOOR

School of Fashion and Textiles, Hong Kong Polytechnic University, Hong Kong, China. Bin.fei@polyu.edu.hk

Main message: Transparent woods with promising flame retardance behavior and high transmittance were easily fabricated. Their micro-structures, fire safety properties, and optical properties were thoroughly characterized, which support their potential applications in fire-safety building as energy saving materials.

Keywords: Transparent wood, flame retardant, building

Introduction

Transparent wood (TW) is a wood-based material that can display high optical transmittance and clarity. It is made by selectively removing much of the lignin (i.e.; delignification, up to an ideal limiting concentration), then substituting it with a suitable, refractive index-matched polymer [1]. Recent studies indicate that TW has great potential to achieve energy-efficient buildings, replacing currently established materials, due to its high transmittance, excellent thermal insulation, low density and low cost [2,3]. We expect to incorporate TW into fire-safe building structures via flame retardant modification.

Experimental

Herein, we report on the formation of polycrystalline ZnO-coated TW. TW was fabricated by delignification, followed by infiltration of epoxy resin together with flame retardant thiol—ene polymer. Subsequently, a continuous, solid, pure-phase polycrystalline ZnO coating was obtained, via a silver-mediated seeding process using a sonochemical deposition method. This sonochemically coated transparent wood (CTW) was characterized in optical transmittance, mechanical property, and thermal insulation as well as high flame retardancy, to evaluate its potential application in fire-safe building structures.

Results and Discussion

This study investigated the coating of a transparent wood substrate. A natural balsa wood substrate (NW) was delignified (DW), then impregnated with an epoxy and thiol-ene polymer to form the transparent wood substrate (TW).

In Figure 1, highly aligned microchannels with the size of ~20-50 mm can be observed from the crosssectional and top views of the original balsa NW. After delignification, the highly aligned microchannels are well preserved in the DW, while the cell walls become much thinner due to removal of lignin. For TW, the microchannels were fully filled with the epoxy resin and thiol-ene polymer without any gaps between epoxy and cell walls. Strong hydrogen bonding between the wood cellulose and epoxy / thiolene polymer is believed to stabilize the composite interfaces. Subsequently, a polycrystalline ZnO coating was applied to the TW, to fabricate the CTW.

The fire-retardant property of CTW was also characterized with vertical burning test and cone calorimeter test according to standard requirement, which support their potential applications in fire-safe building structures.



Figure 1. SEM images of NW, DW and TW from the top view and side view.

Acknowledgement: We thank the financial support from the Environment and Conservation Fund of Hong Kong (No. 2020-107).

References (not more than five):

Zhu MW, Song JW, Li T, Gong A, Wang YB, Dai JQ, Yao YG, Luo W, Henderson D, Hu LB, Highly anisotropic, highly transparent wood composites, Adv. Mater. 2016; 28: 5181.
 Mi RY, Chen CJ, Keplinger T, Pei Y, He SM, Liu DP, Li JG, Dai JQ, Hitz E, Yang B, Burgert I, Hu LB, Scalable aesthetic transparent wood for energy efficient buildings, Nat. Commun. 2020; 11: 3836.
 Xia QQ, Chen CJ, Li T, He SM, Gao JL, Wang XZ, Hu LB, Solar-assisted fabrication of large-scale, patternable transparent wood, Sci. Adv. 2021; 7: eabd7342.

S6- Graphene oxide - modified Aramids as Early Fire Warning Sensors

F. Khan, J.R. Ebdon, B. Kandola

IMRI, University of Bolton, A676 Deane Rd, Bolton BL3 5AB, ldr1aes@bolton.ac.uk

Main message: This work reports the construction of a graphene oxide (GO) based nanocoating on the surface of a functionalized fibrous aramid veil. On exposure to heat/fire, the GO reduces to graphene and becomes electrically conductive, triggering an alarm, for fire detection.

Keywords: Fire-warning, Graphene oxide, Nano-coatings, Sensors, Fire.

Introduction

A novel method for the accurate and prompt detection of a fire hazard is the use of graphene oxide (GO)-based fire sensors in polymers [1]. When a polymer containing GO is exposed to heat or fire, the decomposition of oxygen-containing functional groups such as carboxyl groups, epoxy groups, and hydroxyl groups of the polymers acts as a reducing agent for GO, transforming it into reduced graphene oxide (rGO). The electrical conductivity of GO is typically low, but rGO has a high electrical conductivity. By integrating electrodes within the polymer substrate (e.g., a textile structure), the change in electrical conductivity can be monitored for pre-ignition warning and in the case of fire, can trigger an alarm. Most of the previous work in this area has been on textiles, where GO, dispersed in a resin binder has been applied as a surface coating on the fabric. Because commonly used resin binders for textiles are flammable, emphasis has been on using additional flame retardants in the coating or using inherently flame retardant resins [2,3]. The majority of GO-based fire sensors have restricted detection ranges (a few cm). Khan (one of the authors of this abstract) et al. recently designed a large-scale sensor (>33 cm) by depositing GO, hexagonal boron nitride and poly(dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate) onto cotton woven fabric together with conductive ink that was parallel-patterned [4]. The designed sensor showed a short alarm time of <3 s in response to abnormal high temperature. The sensor coating being highly wash durable and self-extinguishing, has the potential to continue warning both during and after a fire. The pupose of this work is to build on this knowledge and develop systems which can be used in large strutures for pre-ignition warning. For this, an aramid fibrous veil has been chosen as a carrier for GO. Due to aramid's high thermal stability, this sensor system would not require additional flame retardant and the sensing feature is expected to be operational over an extended time.

Experimental

Preparation of fibrous GO- based composite fibrous veil:

GO was prepared from graphite powder by a modified Hummer's method [5]. The prepared GO was dispersed in water through bath sonication for 60 min at 1 mg/mL concentration. Non-woven aramid fiber veil was immersed in the dispersion, soaked for 30 min, removed and then dried overnight. The process was repeated three times in order to increase GO adsorption. During the drying process, the water was evaporated and a tangled network of GO sheets was left behind on the substrate and was followed by UV treatment to partly reduce the GO on the surface in order to improve sensor sensitivity (Figure 1).

Preparation of aramid nano-fiber/GO composite film:

Aramid fiber (Kevlar 69) and KOH are dispersed in a solution of dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), which was magnetically stirred for 1 week at room temperature forming a dark red dispersion of aramid nanofibers. Another dispersion was prepared using GO and DMSO. The prepared aramid nanofiber dispersion was then added to the GO/DMSO dispersion, and it was stirred for 20 minutes. To protonate the aramid nanofibers, deionized water was gradually added to the mixture while stirring. At the end, suction filtration was used to form the film.



Figure 1. Schematic illustration of the fabrication procedure of GO-coated aramid veil.

Results and Discussion

Work is in progress in which prepared coating and film are being characterised by various analytical methods such as Fourier transform infrared spectrometry (FTIR), X-ray powder diffraction (XRD), and X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy (XPS). Thermal stability will be tested by thermogravimetric analysis (TGA), micro combustion calorimetry (MCC), LOI, VFT and other burning tests. In order to characterise the sensing, the electrical conductivity of the composites will be measured before and after exposure to different heat fluxes for varying periods of time. A fire alarm system will also be developed using a simple electrical circuit as demonstrated in Figure 2. The ultimate aim of this work is to use these structures as surface layers on other polymeric substrates for early fire detection.



Figure 2. Construction of early fire warning sensors using GO-coated fabric aramid veil, (a) at normal temperature, (b) at high temperature

References:

[1] F. Khan, Z. Xu, J. Sun, F.M. Khan, A. Ahmed, Y. Zhao, Recent Advances in Sensors for Fire Detection, Sensors. 22 (2022) 3310.

[2] Q. Wu, L.-X. Gong, Y. Li, C.-F. Cao, L.-C. Tang, L. Wu, L. Zhao, G.-D. Zhang, S.-N. Li, J. Gao, Efficient flame detection and early warning sensors on combustible materials using hierarchical graphene oxide/silicone coatings, ACS Nano. 12 (2017) 416–424.

[3] H. Xie, X. Lai, H. Li, J. Gao, X. Zeng, X. Huang, S. Zhang, A sandwich-like flame retardant nanocoating for supersensitive fire-warning, Chem. Eng. J. (2019) 122929.

[4] F. Khan, S. Wang, Z. Ma, A. Ahmed, P. Song, Z. Xu, R. Liu, H. Chi, J. Gu, L. Tang, A Durable, Flexible, Large-Area, Flame-Retardant, Early Fire Warning Sensor with Built-In Patterned Electrodes, Small Methods. 5 (2021) 2001040.

[5] D.C. Marcano, D. V Kosynkin, J.M. Berlin, A. Sinitskii, Z. Sun, A. Slesarev, L.B. Alemany, W. Lu, J.M. Tour, Improved synthesis of graphene oxide, ACS Nano. 4 (2010) 4806–4814.

PL6- MATERIALS IN EXTREME FIRE: DESIGN, EVALUATION AND CHARACTERIZATION

S. Bourbigot^{a,b}

^aUniv. Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille Institut, UMR 8207 - UMET - Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000 Lille, France ^bInstitut Universitaire de France, Paris, France

Main message: Design of fire barrier for extreme condition including battery fire, hydrogen fire and fire in microgravity – Fire scenarios in extreme conditions at reduced scale.

Keywords: battery, hydrogen, microgravity, fire barrier, testing.

Introduction

There is not a commonly accepted definition of the concept of 'extreme fire'. According to its common use the expression 'extreme fire' is a complex entity as it involves different realities and ways of looking. It contains at least three concepts [1]: (i) an idea of extension in the sense that 'extreme fire behavior' is very commonly associated to very large fires or fires that extend in large areas during extended periods of time; (ii) an idea of intensity in the sense that some properties of fire spread, namely its rate of spread or its rate of energy release acquire very large values; (iii) a third idea that is associated to 'extreme fire behavior' is related to rapid change in fire behavior conditions that is also linked to some degree of uncertainty in its prediction and danger. In this paper, we consider high heat flux fires (in 1G) and fire in microgravity (in 0G) as an extreme condition for fire-retarded material. Those fires fulfill well with the above definition of extreme fire. It is obvious for high heat flux fires but microgravity is still unconventional. In microgravity, radiation (net loss from the surface and gas phase) becomes comparatively more important than normal gravity, not because the radiative flux increases, but rather because of the absence of natural convection. It leads to unexpected behavior of the fire spread [2].

The paper aims at discussing the fire scenarios involving extreme fire and how to mimic them at the reduced scale with the appropriate online instrumentation. It considers: (i) fire of lithium-ion battery packs, (ii) hydrogen fire and (iii) fire behavior in microgravity. Fire protection to be developed are also investigated and commented.

Battery on fire

High energy density batteries, such as lithium-ion, provide an advantage in less mass and volume. Their high energy density provides a makeup of constituents with highly exothermic decay properties, and as a result fire and explosions can occur when they are abused or made with defects. In a package or in a closed container, the sudden battery failure (usually termed "runaway") can rapidly produce a high release of energy, temperature and pressure in a container. This results in the entire battery pack being consumed in a fire or even exploding.

The prevention of thermal runaway (TR) in lithium-ion batteries is vital as the technology is pushed to its limit of power and energy delivery in applications such as electric vehicles, aircraft, grid-scale energy storage and aerial surveillance technology. The recommended SAE and ISO fire safety tests for lithium-ion batteries is simulated fuel fire. This scenario is considered in this paper using the description defined in GB T 31467.3 (1000° for 70s and then 1000°C or 800°C for 60s) with an instrumented bench-scale equipment.

Hydrogen fire

Hydrogen energy applications may require that systems be used at the large scale outside and even inside rooms or enclosures. The ignition of accidentally released hydrogen may result in a jet-fire.

Hydrogen release has shown to produce significantly more severe fire events than natural gas releases of the same mass flowrate. The higher exit velocities increase both the convective heat transfer and the erosive forces. Pure hydrogen releases give high convective heat fluxes, but the flame is less radiant. The erosive forces may be higher at short stand-off distances but will decrease more rapidly than in gaseous jet fires. To date, there is insufficient evidence to conclude whether passive fire protection (PFP) materials will respond differently, however there are numerous reasons for caution. Reduced scale bench equipped with IR instrumentation was developed to mimic hydrogen jet fire (heat fluxes as high as 500 kW/m² are involved). Different types of protection will be evaluated and presented in the talk. The associated mechanism will be also commented.

Fire in microgravity

Fire safety is a concern in space travel, particularly with the current plans of increasing the length of the manned space missions. The effect of microgravity on the fire behavior of polymers is a condition far away from that found on earth which is not very well understood. Flame spread is very much affected by external environmental conditions which may be very different in a spacecraft from on Earth, e.g. microgravity (absence of floatability forces), low-velocity flow, variable oxygen concentrations, and reduced pressures.

The motivation of this paper is to examine the fire retardancy of low density polyethylene (LDPE) using the concept of intumescence. The intumescent LDPE containing different systems were evaluated as thin cylindrical samples. All experiments at normal and micro-gravity were conducted on the Detection of *Ignition And Mitigation Onboard for Non-Damaged Spacecrafts* (DIAMONDS) rig [3]. Figure 1 shows that an intumescent behavior is observed in all conditions (1G and 0G). The shape and the expansion of the intumescent coating does not seem to be influenced by the gravity but the flame spread rate is higher in microgravity. This particular behavior will be fully commented in the talk.



FIGURE 1. Intumescent LDPE burning in the conditions of DIAMONS rig at normal and microgravity

References

[1] Viegas DX. Extreme fire behaviour. Forest Management: Technology, Practices and Impact: Nova Science Publishers, Inc.; 2012. p. 1-56.

[2] Li Y, Guibaud A, Citerne JM, Consalvi JL, Coimbra A, Sarazin J, et al. Effects of flame retardants on extinction limits, spread rate, and smoke release in opposed-flow flame spread over thin cylindrical polyethylene samples in microgravity. Proceedings of the Combustion Institute. 2022.

[3] Citerne JM, Dutilleul H, Kizawa K, Nagachi M, Fujita O, Kikuchi M, et al. Fire safety in space – Investigating flame spread interaction over wires. Acta Astronautica. 2016;126:500-9.

K7- THERMAL ANALYSIS AND FLAMMABILITY

Richard E. Lyon

Aviation Research Division Federal Aviation Administration W.J. Hughes Technical Center Atlantic City International Airport, NJ 08405 (Richard.E.Lyon@faa.gov)

ABSTRACT

Flammability is the continuum level response of combustible solids to the thermal insult of fires or flames. Each molecule in a burning solid (test specimen) experiences a temperature history that can be simulated using a milligram sample in a thermal analyzer to study the rate and products of pyrolysis in the absence of heat and mass transfer limitations. The rate of pyrolysis is temperature-dependent via the Arrhenius form of the rate constant, k = Aexp[-E/RT], where A is the frequency of molecular collisions resulting in volatile fuel species, and E is the energy barrier to that fuel generation process at

temperature T, while R is the gas constant. These molecular-level kinetic parameters E and A are measured using thermal analysis, but depend as much on the test method as on the composition of the combustible solid. This ambiguity makes computational fluid dynamics (CFD) simulations of fire growth that rely on E and A uncertain.

From a flammability perspective, products of the thermal decomposition (pyrolysis) are important because the volatile species determine the amount of heat released by combustion and any solid residue is a barrier to heat and mass transfer at the burning surface. In this talk we discuss how thermal analysis in general, and pyrolysis-combustion flow calorimetry in particular, can be used to understand and predict the fire behavior of combustible solids (see figure).



O13- Effect of oxygen concentration on the fire behavior of Cross-Laminated Timber

Gaëlle Fontaine^a, Adèle Lamandé^{a,b}, Véronique Marchetti^b and Serge Bourbigot^{a,c}

^aUniversity of Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 – UMET – Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000 Lille, France. ^bUniversity of Paris-Est, Centre Scientifique et Technique du Bâtiment (CSTB), Champs-sur-Marne, France. ^cInstitut Universitaire de France (IUF), Paris, France

Main message: The effect of oxygen on the fire behavior of Cross-Laminated Timber (CLT) has never been studied and there is a lack of data on the gaseous emissions and the aerosols production of CLT in vitiated conditions. The reaction to fire of CLT is studied under several oxygen concentration (21, 18, 15 and 10% O_2) using a Controlled-Atmosphere Cone Calorimeter (CACC) at different heat fluxes. In addition to common Cone Calorimeter data, gas and aerosols production were investigated using a Fourier Transformed Infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy and an Electrical Low Pressure Impactor (ELPI). Decrease of oxygen concentration leads to incomplete or non-combustion which affects the gas and aerosols production that were fully analyzed.

Keywords: Cross-Laminated Timber, Controlled-Atmosphere Cone Calorimeter, oxygen concentration, gases, aerosols.

Introduction

Due to climate change, sustainable development is a major concern in all sectors of activity. Thus, recently, the construction industry has turned to the use of renewable and/or recycled building materials in order to develop energy-efficient buildings with a low carbon footprint. So, Cross-Laminated Timber (CLT) is widely used because of its structural properties, low weight and fast construction times. Like most organic materials, CLT can react under fire and lose its properties. In addition to the loss of structural properties, gases and aerosols emitted from fire reduce visibility and cause vision impairment, respiratory problems or death. In addition, under ventilated atmosphere increases the production of dangerous gases. Therefore, in order to ensure safety, CLT behavior under different fire scenario must be evaluated and understood.

The widely used standard cone calorimeter assesses the reaction to fire of materials under wellventilated conditions but it does not enable to create reduced oxygen atmospheres. In the purpose of gases and aerosols evaluation under vitiated environment, a CACC was designed where a Fourier transformed Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR) and an Electrical Low Pressure Impactor (ELPI) are coupled.

Experimental

The material used in this study is a commercial Cross-Laminated Timber (CLT) made from spruce. It is composed of two panels glued perpendicular to each other. The glue used is polyurethane based and it does not release formaldehyde. The sample dimensions are $100 \times 100 \times 40 \text{ mm}^3$. The specimens are conditioned at 23 ± 2 °C and at a relative humidity of 50 ± 5 % until the mass is constant, in order to reach a moisture of wood close to 11% as described in the standard EN 13238 [1].

Results and Discussion

The effect of the oxygen concentration (21, 18, 15 and 10 vol-% O_2) on the CLT was studied at two different heat fluxes, 50 and 20 kW/m², to simulate respectively well-ventilated fire and smoldering. The combustion is considered incomplete when the CO/CO₂ ratio is superior to 0.05 [3].

At 50kW/m², when the O₂ concentration is lower than 15 vol-% the sample does not ignite (Figure 1) and the decomposition rate is lowered. The peak of mass loss rate and times to ignition are not affected

by oxygen depletion in flaming combustion. Moreover, the oxygen concentration does not affect the peaks of heat release rate values of flaming samples whereas it influences their steady state (Figure 1).



FIGURE 1. A) Effect of oxygen concentration on the HRR at 50kW/m², B) Sliced CLT after 32 min of test at 50 kW/m² at a. 21% O₂, b. 18% O₂, c. 15% O₂ and d. 10% O₂

Before ignition, the main compounds released are formaldehyde, methanol, formic acid, acetic acid and phenol compounds and after ignition, CO_2 and CO are mainly observed. For the non-flaming sample, additional gases such as acetaldehyde (C_2H_2O) and ethene (C_2H_4) are detected with a high production of CO and methane.

Regarding the aerosols, the flaming and non-flaming samples behave differently. At ignition, for the burning samples (21, 18 and 15 vol-% O_2), the distribution size is bimodal and centered on the modes 0.267 μ m and 0.109 μ m (Figure 2 (A)). This distribution changes during fire to a monomodal one centered on the mode 0.03 μ m corresponding to a nucleation mode (Figure 2(B)). For the non-flaming specimen (10 vol-% O_2) the distribution is monomodal centered on the mode 0.03 μ m all along the experiment.



FIGURE 2. Distribution size of aerosols at 50 kW/m² at ignition (A) and at 1484s (B) This approach is appropriate to examine the effect of the oxygen and the heat flux on the solid/gas phase phenomena occurring during thermal degradation of CLT. During the presentation, all the results obtained at 20 and 50 kw/m² under different oxygen concentration will be presented and fully discussed.

References

1. « EN 13238:2010. Reaction to fire tests for building products - Conditioning procedures and general rules for selection of substrates ». 2010.

2. « ISO 19706:2011. Guidelines for assessing the fire threat to people ». 2011.

3. A. A. Stec et R. Hull, Fire Toxicity. Woodhead Publishing, 2010
O14- An analysis of the functional dependence of the rate of buoyancy-driven flame spread on a solid material to pyrolysis and combustion properties

Y. Ding^a, <u>I.T. Leventon</u>^b, S.I. Stoliarov^c

^a Faculty of Engineering, China University of Geosciences, Wuhan 430074, PR China
 ^b Fire Research Division, National Institute of Standards and Technology, Gaithersburg, Maryland, 20889, USA; Isaac.Leventon@NIST.gov
 ^c Department of Fire Protection Engineering, University of Maryland, College Park, Maryland, 20742,

USA

Main message: In this work, an extensive literature review is conducted to enable a numerical study that quantifies (a) the sensitivity of model-predicted fire growth rate to uncertainties in material thermophysical properties and (b) the functional dependence of fire growth rate in a full-scale, room corner fire scenario to these properties within their respective measured ranges. This work allows for the identification of the material properties that require future improvements in measurement and/or calibration accuracy and can help enable material development and product design by identifying some of the material properties that have the strongest impact on predicted fire growth rate.

Keywords: Flame Spread, Fire Modeling, Material Properties, Pyrolysis, Sensitivity Analysis

Introduction

In the early stages of a fire, upward, buoyancy-driven flame spread over combustible solids is frequently the dominant contributor to fire growth. Thus, an ability to accurately predict fire development is strongly linked to the accuracy of flame spread modeling, which requires knowledge of a wide range of material properties that serve as model inputs. In this study, the sensitivity of flame spread dynamics to variations in these properties was examined to determine which properties carry measurement uncertainties that translate into the largest errors in predicted flame spread behavior and to calculate the functional dependence of flame spread rate on these properties.

Experimental/Modeling

An extensive literature review was conducted to determine representative material properties of a well-balanced set of 26 materials including: ten non-charring synthetic polymers, ten charring synthetic polymers, and six wood-based products. This group represents the combustible polymeric solids most widely used in industrial, transportation, and construction applications [1,2]. Upward flame spread over this representative combustible solid was simulated in a vertical corner configuration (full-scale burning, 2.45 m tall samples) using two widely used computational tools – ThermaKin2Ds [3,4] and the Fire Dynamics Simulator (FDS) [5] – and predicted sensitivity of fire growth dynamics to variations in material properties was assessed. Simulations were repeated using increased and decreased material property values, which were varied, one at a time, both (a) to the upper and lower boundaries of the uncertainty quantification of each specific measurement and (b) across the full range of measured values (of 26 different materials) for each model input of interest.

Results and Discussion

Figure 1 shows time-resolved plots of heat release rate (HRR) calculated in ThermaKin2Ds and FDS simulations when material properties are each varied to within their respective uncertainty bounds. In this figure, the base case (i.e., all material properties defined as their average value) is plotted in black and select HRR profiles are highlighted to identify the cases showing the greatest sensitivity to variations in a given parameter value within its respective uncertainties. These parameters include (in order of highest sensitivity): reaction kinetics, $E_a/ln(A)$ [red and magenta profiles]; virgin heat capacity, C_{virgin} , [blue and green profiles]; and heat of combustion, $H_{c,eff}$ [light blue and orange profiles].



FIGURE 1. Time-resolved predictions of heat release rate in (a) ThermaKin2Ds and (b) FDS.

To deconvolute how much of the calculated change in model-predicted flame spread rate is attributed to the inherent sensitivity of model predictions to a given parameter (i.e., its functional dependence) versus the magnitude of variations in a property of interest, the following analysis was conducted. First, a condition number was calculated for each parameter to define the relative change in predicted fire growth rate given a relative change in a material property of interest (assessed around each material property's measured uncertainty). Next, relative changes in model-predicted flame spread rate were calculated across the full range of measured values for each model input of interest (defined based on the measured ranges for all 26 materials considered in this work). Flame spread rate was assumed to be dependent on each property as per the equation below.

$$\frac{\Delta \overline{V_p}}{\overline{V_p}_{avg}} = \prod_{N_{properties}} \left(\frac{\Delta(property_i)}{property_i|_{avg}}\right)^n$$

Here $\overline{V}_{p_{avg}}$ is the flame spread calculated when all material properties are defined as their average values, $property_i|_{avg}$, and n_i is the functional dependence of $\overline{V_p}$ on each material property, *i*, of interest.

Acknowledgement:

This research was supported by the Opening Fund of State Key Laboratory of Coal Combustion (No. FSKLCCA2207), and the "CUG Scholar" Scientific Research Funds at China University of Geosciences (Wuhan) (Project No. 2020088).33

References:

1. Geyer R, Jambeck JR, Law KL. Production, use, and fate of all plastics ever made. Science Advances 2017; 3: 25-29.

2. UNECE. United States Forest Products Annual Market Review and Prospects, 2015-2019. 2018. https://www.unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/timber/country-info/statements/usa2018.pdf.

3. Stoliarov SI, Leventon IT, Lyon RE. Two-dimensional model of burning for pyrolyzable solids. Fire and Materials 2014; 38: 391-408.

4. Swann JD, Ding Y, Stoliarov SI. Characterization of pyrolysis and combustion of rigid poly (vinyl chloride) using two-dimensional modeling. Intl. J. of Heat and Mass Transfer 2019; 132: 347–361.

5. McGrattan K, Hostikka S, McDermott R, Floyd J, Weinschenk C, Overholt K, Fire Dynamics Simulator Technical Reference Guide Volume 1 : Mathematical Model (Sixth Edition) 2017.

K8- FROM FLAME RETARDANT POLYSTYRENE FOAMS TO INTRINSICALLY FLAME RETARDANT STYRENIC COPOLYMERS WITHOUT HALOGENS

S. Fuchs^a, M. Luksin^a, M. Andruschko^a, P. Frank^b, U. Jonas^b

^a Hamm-Lippstadt University of Applied Sciences, Marker Allee 76 – 78, D-59063 Hamm, Germany, sabine.fuchs@hshl.de. ^b University of Siegen, Adolf-Reichwein-Strasse 2, D-57076 Siegen, Germany.

Main message:

A combination of organo-phosphorus flame retardants and organic disulfides proved to provide an efficient, completely halogen-free flame retardant solution for polystyrene foams [1] and impact-modified polystyrene (HIPS) [2]. Elucidation of the underlying flame retardant mechanisms enabled the design and synthesis of a novel set of intrinsically flame retardant styrenic copolymers without halogens in a flexible building-block approach using elemental sulfur and phosphorous (meth)acrylates as comonomers.

Keywords: Polystyrene foams, styrenic copolymers, halogen-free flame retardants, organo-phosphorus.

Introduction

Styrenic polymers are highly flammable materials with a strong demand for compatible, highly efficient, and preferably gas-phase active flame retardants. Recently, halogen-free flame retardant solutions on the basis of organic phosphates and phosphonates in combination with organic disulfides [1], sulfenamides [3], and oxyimides [4] have been described for use in polystyrene foams. Inspired by these findings, a series of phosphorus comonomers were synthesized for mass polymerization with styrene and sulfur, yielding styrenic terpolymers with good flame retardant properties.

Experimental

Synthesis of the comonomers was performed using standard techniques, while polymerization was undertaken in mass and in an inert gas atmosphere, without any solvents added.

All (co)polymers were either extruded and injection molded on a lab-scale, or foamed from polystyrene foils containing residual blowing agent using hot water vapor. The resulting test specimens (UL-94 V and DIN 4102 (B2)) were used to assess ignitibility and flame resistance. TGA as well as GPC, TGA-MS and EDX analyses were performed to elucidate the involved flame retardant mechanisms.

Results and Discussion

The flame retardant mechanism derived for a combination of organic phosphates and oligomeric organic disulfides in polystyrene foams, namely flame poisoning by thiyl or sulfur radicals in the gas phase, increased melt dripping, and barrier formation caused by phosphate formation on the surface of the foams, formed the basis for the synthesis of co-reactive (meth)acrylate phosphates and phosphonates, which were successfully copolymerized with styrene and elemental sulfur to form a novel set of color- and odorless, intrinsically flame retardant terpolymers with 1-5 wt.% P-comonomer and 0.5-1 wt.% S. Polymer properties like molecular weights, polydispersities, glass transition temperatures and decomposition temperatures (T_d) at 5% mass loss of selected products are given in Table 1.

The synthesized terpolymers were successfully processed with lab-scale extrusion and injection molding techniques, yielding a solid V-2 classification with short overall afterburning times and occasional burning melt dripping in the performed UL-94 flame tests (see Figure 1).

Sample	Mn	Mw	Ð	Tg	T _d (5%)
	[kDa]	[kDa]		[°C]	[°C]
CP-1	14.7	47.8	3.3	101.9	358
CP-2	32.0	62.0	1.9	90.3	405
CP-3	13.7	64.5	4.7	96.8	334
CP-4	12.1	51.0	4.2	93.5	325

TABLE 1. Selected properties of the flame retardant styrenic terpolymers

Noticable are the high polydispersities combined with rather high thermal stabilities at acceptable $T_g s. \label{eq:stable}$



FIGURE 1. UL-94 V (1.6 mm) test results of copolymers CP-1 and CP-2 in comparison with non-flame retardant reference polystyrene.

The pleasingly short burning times give reason to hope for further optimization in terms of burning dripping. Furthermore, the clarification of the polymer-intrinsic flame retardant mechanism remains an exciting task.

References:

1. Bellin I, Spies P, Fuchs S, et. al. Flame-retardant system. WO2012/089667 A1, 2012.

 Fuchs S, Luksin M, von Zons T, Höhne C-C, Frank P, Jonas U. Fire retardancy of styrenic polymers and polystyrene foams: Towards the development of novel halogen-free flame retardant solutions», SKZ – Trends in Fire Safety & Innovative Flame Retardants for Plastics 2021, Würzburg (online), Germany.
 Tirri T, Aubert M, Pawelec W, Holappa A, Wilén C-E. Structure–Property Studies on a New Family of Halogen Free Flame Retardants Based on Sulfenamide and Related Structures. Polymers 2016; 8(10):

360-370.4. Pfaendner R, Mazurowski M. Use of organic oxyimides as radical generators in plastics, methods for generating radicals in plastics and use of said method. WO2016/042038 A1, 2017.

O15- Intrinsically flame-retardant long-chain aliphatic polyamide with high mechanical property

Ya-Ling Tang, Bo-Wen Liu*, Yu-Zhong Wang

The Collaborative Innovation Center for Eco-Friendly and Fire-Safety Polymeric Materials (MoE), National Engineering Laboratory of Eco-Friendly Polymeric Materials (Sichuan), State Key Laboratory of Polymer Materials Engineering, School of Chemical Engineering, Sichuan University, Chengdu 610064, China. E-mail: liubowen@scu.edu.cn

Main message:

Long-chain polyamides bridge the gap between conventional polyolefins and short-chain polycondensates, but exhibit high flammability. In this work, we designed a novel reactive flame-retardant monomer PR, which brings high flame retardancy to typical long-chain polyamide PA 1010 without destroying its great mechanical property.

Keywords: Flame retardancy, Mechanical property, Long-Chain aliphatic polyamide

Introduction

Long-chain aliphatic polyamides are easily obtained from bio-based raw materials like plant oils, thus show potential in developing bio-based polymeric materials [1-3]. However, these polyamides are highly flammable, which severely restricted their applications. In this work, we designed and synthesized a novel nitrogen-based flame-retardant monomer PR, and copolymerized it into the molecular chain of typical long-chain aliphatic polyamide PA 1010. The obtained copolymer PA 1010-*co*-PR successfully passed the UL-94 V-0 rating, and achieved a high LOI value of 32.6%. At the same time, the mechanical property of PA 1010-*co*-PR was largely maintained. This work provided a novel strategy for improving the overall performance of long-chain aliphatic polyamide.

Experimental

PA 1010-*co*-PR was synthesized through conventional melt polymerization using sebacic acid, decamethylene diamine, and PR. The mixture was first heated at 240 °C with stirring at 120 rpm for 3 h, then the pressure of the mixture was gradually reduced by a vacuum pump, and the micromolecules and water generated during polymerization were removed. After 3 h reaction under high vacuum, the final product PA 1010-*co*-PR was obtained. The UL-94 vertical burning behavior and the limiting oxygen index (LOI) values of the samples were carried out according to the ASTM D3801-20a and ASTM D2863-19 standards.

Results and Discussion

The flame retardancy of PA 1010-*co*-PR was evaluated by the UL-94 vertical burning test and the limiting oxygen index (LOI) test. As shown in Figure 1, pure PA 1010 is easily ignited during the UL-94 test, and burned continuously while generating large amounts of melt drips, thus failed to pass the test. With the incorporation of PR, the burning time of PA 1010-*co*-PR significantly shorten, and the melt dripping phenomenon was inhibited. At a PR content of 6 mol%, PA 1010-*co*-PR₆ self-extinguished immediately after both ignitions, and successfully achieved a UL-94 V-0 rating. Pure PA 1010 possessed a low LOI of merely 21.0%, indicating its high ignitability and poor self-extinguishing performance. With the incorporation of PR, the LOI value of PA 1010-*co*-PR gradually increased with the increase of PR content. At a PR content of 2 mol%, PA 1010-*co*-PR₂ showed a largely increased LOI value of 25.0%, which further increased to 28.0% by increasing the PR content to 4 mol%. Surprisingly, PA 1010-*co*-PR₆ exhibited high LOI value of 32.6%, which was much higher than most reported literatures. The TG-IR

and Py-GC/MS results revealed that PR mainly played free-radical-capturing effect, representing a typical gas-phase flame-retardant mechanism.

As proved by the DSC results, the rigid PR structure largely increased the glass transition temperature (T_g) of PA 1010-*co*-PR, while at the same time the melt-crystallization performance was largely maintained. Furthermore, PA 1010-*co*-PR exhibited high mechanical property, for which the tensile strength was basically unchanged with PR content of 2 and 4 mol%.



FIGURE 1. (a) Combustion process during UL-94 vertical burning test, (b) 1st cooling curves obtained from DSC test, (c) stress-strain curves, and (d) tensile strength and modulus of pure PA 1010 and PA 1010-*co*-PR.

Acknowledgement: This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (52003167).

References (not more than five):

1. Zhu YQ, Romain C, Williams CK, Sustainable polymers from renewable resources, Nature, 2016, 540, 354-362.

2. Cywar RM, Rorrer NA, Hoyt CB, Bechham GT, Chen EYX. Bio-based polymers with performanceadvantaged properties J. Nat Rev Mater, 2022, 7, 83-103.

3. Wang ZK, Ganewatta MS, Tang CB, Sustainable polymers from biomass: Bridging chemistry with materials and processing, J. Prog Polym Sci, 2020, 101, 101197.

S7- CARBON NANOHORNS AS A NOVEL SYNERGIST TO ACHIEVE EFFICIENT FLAME RETARDANT COTTON FABRIC – A CASE STUDY

Jie Xu^a, Manman Xue^a, Jianjun Wu^a, De-Yi Wang^b

^a School of Chemical Engineering and Technology, China University of Mining and Technology, Xuzhou 221116, China; Email: TB20040006B4@cumt.edu.cn ^b IMDEA Materials Institute, C/Eric Kandel, 2, Getafe, 28906 Madrid, Spain

Main message: In this work, a novel fire-resistant cotton fabric by combining SWCNHs and ammonium polyphosphate was proposed. The effects of different concentrations of SWCNHs on the flame retardancy of fabric were investigated, and the mechanism of flame retardancy for SWCNHs was also discussed in detail. The unique combination of SWCNHs and ammonium polyphosphate endowed cotton fabric with prominent fire resistance. As we know, this novel, halogen-free carbon nano-synergist was proposed for the first time.

Keywords: SWCNHs, Synergistic effect, Flame retardancy, Fire behaviors Cotton fabric.

Introduction

The development of environmentally friendly flame retardants that can achieve high efficiency for textiles at low addition levels is of great significance to human life. Halogen flame retardants have long dominated in flame retardant applications. However, there are increasing calls to ban its use because of the threat they pose to human health and the environment. Herein, this work investigated the potential of a novel SWCNHs-based nanocoating for the flame retardancy of cotton fabrics.

Experimental

First, the cotton fabrics were mercerized with 10 wt% NaOH, then washed several times with distilled water, and finally placed in an oven at 80 $^{\circ}$ C for 2 h before use. In order to obtain 1 wt% of APP solution, 1 g of APP was added to 100 mL of deionized water and stirred evenly. After stirring, the pH value of the APP solution was adjusted to 10 with NaOH solution. Then SWCNHs (typical 'dahlia-like' CNHs with a diameter range of 30-80 nm) was added to the APP solution with 0.05 wt%, 0.1 wt%, 0.15 wt%, 0.2 wt% and 0.25 wt% concentration, respectively and sonicated for 15 min. 4 mL of the solution was sprayed on the cotton fabric, then the fabric was dried at 80 $^{\circ}$ C for 20 min.

Results and Discussion

The cone calorimeter (CONE) and TG technique were used to study the effect of CNHs on the combustion heat release, combustion properties of cotton fabric, and to understand the synergistic mechanism of CNHs during thermal degradation. The study showed that the addition of 0.15wt% CNHs further reduced the heat release rate (HRR) and total smoke production (TSP) (Figure 1(a, b)); To analyze the flame retardancy of Cotton, Cotton-APP, Cotton-SWCNHs, and Cotton-APP/SWCNHs (0.15), the vertical flammability and LOI tests were conducted. As presented in Figure 1(c, d), Cotton suggested high flammability with a LOI of $17.5 \pm 0.5\%$, and the after-flame time and after-grow time of cotton fabric were 14 s and 17 s, respectively. Additionally, there was almost no residue observed after burning. In contrast, the flame retardancy of Cotton-APP and Cotton-APP/SWCNHs (0.15) were distinctly improved with both of them reaching UL94 V-0 level and self-extinguishing. Besides, their damage length dropped to 84 mm for Cotton-APP and 65 mm for Cotton-APP/SWCNHs (0.15) from 300 mm for Cotton-APP and Cotton-APP/SWCNHs (0.15) increased to 25 \pm 0.7% and 27.5 \pm 0.2%, respectively, increment by 1.6 times. The results demonstrated that the addition of CNHs could enhance the flame retardancy of cotton fabric.



FIGURE 1. HRR (a) and TG (b) curves of Cotton, Cotton-APP, Cotton-SWCNHs, and Cotton-APP/SWCNHs (0.1-0.2); Flammability behavior and durability of Cotton, Cotton-APP, Cotton-SWCNHs, and Cotton-APP/SWCNHs (0.15). LOI values and damage length in the vertical burning test (c); Data of vertical burning test (d).

Acknowledgement: This work was financially supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Nos. 51704292 and 51974311), the Postgraduate Research & Practice Innovation Program of Jiangsu Province (KYCX22_2597) and the Graduate Innovation Program of China University of Mining and Technology (2022WLKXJ066).

References:

1. R. Montes, M. Baeza, J. Muñoz, OD polymer nanocomposite carbon-paste electrodes using carbon nanohorns: Percolating networks, electrochemical achievements and filler comparison, Compos. Sci. Technol. 197 (2020) 108260.

2. X. Liu, Y. Ying, J. Ping, Structure, synthesis, and sensing applications of single-walled carbon nanohorns, Biosens. Bioelectron. 167 (2020) 112495.

3. N. Karousis, I. Suarez-Martinez, C.P. Ewels, N. Tagmatarchis, Structure, Properties, Functionalization, and Applications of Carbon Nanohorns, Chem. Rev. 116 (2016) 4850–4883.

4. T. Nosaka, R. Lankone, P. Westerhoff, P. Herckes, Flame retardant performance of carbonaceous nanomaterials on polyester fabric, Polym. Test. 86 (2020) 106497.

K9- Synthesis and Application of Flame Retardant Organophosphine Compounds

Yuan Hu, Fukai Chu, Weizhao Hu, Lei Song

State Key Laboratory of Fire Science, University of Science and Technology of China, Hefei, Anhui 230026, PR China, Email: yuanhu@ustc.edu.cn

Main message: The flame retardant efficiency of flame retardants in polymers was influenced by exchanging the P-O bonds with P-C bonds. In our research, different organophosphine flame retardant oligomers were synthesized for unsaturated polyester (UPR), epoxy (EP), polyurethane (PU) and other polymer materials, effectively improving the flame retardancy of the polymer. Compared with the flame retardant with higher phosphorus oxidation state, the difference of flame retardancy and mechanism was analyzed.

Keywords: Flame retardant, Organophosphine compounds, Polymers, Properties, Mechanism.

Introduction

Because of their flammability, polymer materials are very easy to cause fire accidents, resulting in loss of life and property [1]. At the same time, as polymer materials appear in more application scenarios, higher requirements are put forward for flame retardants [2,3], such as efficiency, environmental friendliness, etc. Compared with phosphorus flame retardants with higher oxidation state such as phosphates, organophosphine compounds have higher phosphorus contents and higher activity in vapor phase [4,5].

Experimental

The linear and hyperbranched oligomer flame retardants were synthesized based on phosphorus containing monomers with different oxidation states. The effects of the structural differences of flame retardants on the flame retardancy and mechanism of UPR, EP and PU were systematically analyzed.

Results and Discussion

Dozens of oligomeric flame retardants were synthesized for flame retardant modification of UPR (FIGURE 1). Compared with flame retardants with highest +5 oxidation state (PO-S, POEG), organophosphine flame retardants (PCH₃-S, PB-S, PBEG) have higher flame retardant efficiency, and 15 wt% of PCH₃-S or PBEG make UPR reach UL-94 V-0. In contrast, although the composites with 20 wt% of PO-S or POEG had higher phosphorus contents, their UL-94 levels were still lower than the former. Therefore, compared with the highest oxidation state of phosphorus structures, the organophosphine oligomers were more suitable for improving the flame retardancy of UPR. The analysis of flame retardant mechanism showed that the flame retardancy of organophosphine oligomers was mainly in gaseous phase, supplemented by condensed mechanism.



FIGURE 1. Monomer selection and flame retardant structure of flame retardant oligomers for UPR

Three poly(DOPO substituted phenyl dimethanol pentaerythritol diphosphonates) organophosphine compounds (PFR1, PFR2 and PDPDP) were prepared from the polycondensation of DOPO-based derivatives with pentaerythritol diphosphonate dichloride (SPDPC), which were applied for EP. Among them, PFR2 showed the highest thermal stability and flame retardant efficiency (TABLE 1). The $T_{5\%}$ of EP composites with 10 wt% of PFR2 was up to 311 °C. The LOI values increased from 21.5% for pure EP to 36.0 % and UL-94 V-0 materials were obtained with the 15 wt% of PFR2. In addition, the peak heat release rate (PHRR) was obviously reduced by 60.04%.

Sample		T 5%	UL-94	LOI	PHRR
EP/PFR1		291		30.2	
	$+ \circ - \checkmark \circ - \circ - \circ \checkmark \circ - \circ - \circ \circ \circ \circ \circ \circ \circ$	(10 wt%)	-	(10 wt%)	-
EP/PFR2		311 (10 wt%)	V0 (15 wt%)	33 (10 wt%)	PHRR↓60.04% (15 wt%)
EP/PDPDP	$\begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \end{array} \\ \begin{array}{c} \end{array} \\ \end{array} $	305 (10 wt%)	V0 (15 wt%)	31.5 (10 wt%)	PHRR↓54.60% (15 wt%)

TABLE 1. Flame retardant structure of flame retardant oligomers for EP and their properties

Additionally, hyperbranched organophosphine oligomers were used for the highly efficient flame retardant modification of PU. A novel organophosphine oligomer (POCHP) was synthesized from the polycondensation of phthalic anhydride and trihydroxymethylphosphine oxide (THPO) followed by the ring-opening reaction of the polycondensate and 1,2-epoxypropane. Then POCHP and/or expandable graphite (EG) were incorporated into rigid polyurethane foam (RPUF). A 12.8% improvement of compressive strength and slightly decreased density and thermal conductivity are achieved. And it reaches a LOI of 30.0% and UL-94 V-0 rating. The PHRR, THR and TSP of ERPUF50 are reduced by 71.1%, 52.2% and 71.1% via bi-phase flame retardant mechanisms.

Acknowledgement: The research was financially supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 51991352, No. 51973203 and No. 51874266).

References:

1. He W, Song P, Yu B, Fang Z, Wang H. Flame retardant polymeric nanocomposites through the combination of nanomaterials and conventional flame retardants. Progress in Materials Science. 2020;114:100687

2. Velencoso MM, Battig A, Markwart JC, Schartel B, Wurm FR. Molecular firefighting—how modern phosphorus chemistry can help solve the challenge of flame retardancy. Angewandte Chemie International Edition. 2018;57:10450-67.

3. Liu B-W, Zhao H-B, Wang Y-Z. Advanced Flame-Retardant Methods for Polymeric Materials. Advanced Materials. 2022: 2107905.

4. Chen M-J, Xu Y-J, Rao W-H, Huang J-Q, Wang X-L, Chen L, et al. Influence of valence and structure of phosphorus-containing melamine salts on the decomposition and fire behaviors of flexible polyurethane foams. Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research. 2014;53:8773-83.

5. Lorenzetti A, Modesti M, Besco S, Hrelja D, Donadi S. Influence of phosphorus valency on thermal behaviour of flame retarded polyurethane foams. Polymer degradation and stability. 2011;96:1455-61.

O16- TOWARDS SIMULTANEOUS CHARACTERIZATION OF FLAMMABILITY AND FIRE TOXICITY OF SOLID FUELS BURNING AT CONTROLLED EQUIVALENCE RATIOS

F. Raffan-Montoya^{a,b}, F. Beygi-Khosroshahi^a, Shuvam Roy^a, S.I. Soliarov^a

^a Department of Fire Protection Engineering, University of Maryland, College Park.
 3106 J.M. Patterson Hall, College Park, MD 20742.
 ^b Corresponding author email: fraffan@umd.edu.

Main message: Past research has shown that heat release rates and yields of toxic products of combustion (including, but not limited to carbon monoxide, acid gases, solid particulate matter) are affected by the ventilation conditions of a fire. These conditions can be characterized by the global equivalence ratio, ϕ , defined as the ratio of the actual fuel/air ratio during combustion to the fuel/air ratio for a stoichiometric mixture. Real fires in enclosures typically transition from well-ventilated (ϕ <1) during early stages to underventilated (ϕ >1) at later stages and post-flashover. Bench scale tests for toxic yields, such as the Steady State Tube Furnace allow for the control of the equivalence ratio, enabling the measurement of toxic product yields for various ventilation conditions, but provide no flammability data. On the other hand, common flammability bench scale tests such as the cone calorimeter provide key flammability data, but only under well-ventilated conditions. An existing bench scale test with the potential to provide both flammability and toxicity data, including the possibility of controlled ventilation, is the Fire Propagation Apparatus (FPA). This work presents significant modifications to the FPA in order to simultaneously measure flammability parameters (heat release rate, total heat release, time to ignition) as well as time-resolved and integral yields of key toxic species (solid particulate, CO, CO₂, HCN, HCI, HBr, among others) at a prescribed value of ϕ .

Keywords: Flammability, Toxicity, Calorimetry, Diagnostics

Introduction

Full-scale and large-scale fire tests have shown that toxic product yields are highly dependent upon the combustion conditions. Fire stages and types can be characterized in terms of the global equivalence ratio, ϕ , where ϕ <1 represents well-ventilated conditions, while ϕ >1 represents underventilated conditions [1]. A representative enclosure fire will typically start with well-ventilated conditions and eventually transition to under-ventilated conditions. Heat flux to the solid fuels in the enclosure is also expected to vary as a function of time due to fire growth. Due to these complexities, most bench scale tests can only address one part of the problem, at a reduced set of conditions. Cone calorimetry [2], for example, can provide key flammability parameters (heat release rate, total heat release, time to ignition), at a constant incident radiant heat flux (which can be varied from one test to another, but not as a function of time) and only under well-ventilated conditions. Cone calorimeters can only provide limited fire toxicity data (CO yields, indirect solid particulate measurements via laser extinction methods). A Steady State Tube Furnace, on the other hand, can be run over a wide range of ventilation conditions (including underventilated and well-ventilated), but is also typically run at a set furnace temperature, and can only provide yields of toxic species with no flammability data [3].

The Fire Propagation Apparatus (FPA) [4] is an alternative method to cone calorimetry, with the advantage of providing user-defined ventilation conditions as well as incident heat flux. Both ventilation and heat flux can be set over wide ranges and can even be time-dependent. Past research [5] has shown that FPA data correlates well with large scale tests, at least for yields of CO. Despite these advantages, a standard FPA is not instrumented adequately for measuring additional toxic species such as acid gases (HCN, HCl, HBr) and solid particulate is measured via laser extinction, which is known to be challenging due to significant signal noise, and translating this data to actual yields can lead to large uncertainties. This works aims at augmenting the capabilities of the FPA by introducing

time resolved measurement of toxic acid gas species (HCN, HCl, HBr) via electrochemical sensors, and replacing solid particulate laser extinction measurements by time-resolved light scattering measurements coupled with gravimetric measurements, thus providing a more direct method for obtaining yields of solid particulate. This modified FPA is designed to provide simultaneous flammability and fire toxicity data over a wide range of ventilation and incident heat flux conditions, including user-defined, time-varying conditions.

Experimental

The standard FPA design has been modified by introducing a second gas sampling line dedicated to acid gas and solid particulate measurements. The gas is sampled from the FPA duct and split into 3 parallel lines transported over a short (< 1 m) line, each one connected directly to the corresponding sensor. One line is dedicated to HCN measurements (Dräger Polytron 7000), another line is dedicated to other acid gases (Dräger Polytron 7000, user selects between HBr, HCl or other species by replacing the sensor as needed), and the third line is directed to a laser scattering dust characterization device (TSI DustTrak II), recalibrated with simultaneous gravimetric measurements to provide time-resolved solid particulate mass concentrations. A schematic of this augmented gas sampling and sensing line is shown in Figure 1-a). Data from these sensors, along with standard O_2 , CO, CO₂ measurements from a separate gas analyzer (California Analytical Instruments ZPA) as well as an unburned hydrocarbon sensor (Edinburg Sensors Gascard), in conjunction with a flowrate sensor in the duct (Armstrong International Veris Verabar) and gas temperatures in the duct measured with K-type thermocouples (Omega), can be used to reconstruct the mass concentration of each species of interest in the duct as a function of time, thus providing the time-resolved mass rate of production of species and consumption of O_2 . These data, in turn, can be used to:

- 1. Obtain heat release measurements via Oxygen Consumption or Carbon Dioxide Generation calorimetry.
- 2. Calculate the instantaneous and total CO/CO2 ratio.
- 3. Integrate all other species mass rates of production to determine the total yields for each species (normalized by either initial sample mass or volatilized mass).

The combination of standard and augmented sampling lines can thus produce simultaneous flammability and toxicity measurements from a single sample, and the ventilation and incident heat flux can be chosen from a wide range, including time-dependent values for both ventilation and heat flux.

Results and Discussion

Preliminary tests on poly(methyl methacrylate) (PMMA) samples have shown that the system produces heat release rate measurements (Figure 1-b) consistent in accuracy with those reported in the literature, while the solid particulate analyzer provides nearly noise free, time-resolved measurements of soot concentration, even for low sooting fuels such as PMMA (Figure 1-c). Additional tests are underway to finalize the calibration of the solid particulate measurements in order to provide accurate quantitative mass concentration data for the solid products. Once this calibration is finalized, the apparatus will be used to test materials with/without flame retardants in order to obtain measurements of acid gas species in addition to the aforementioned standard measurements. Additionally, tests will be performed with time-resolved control of the mass flow of oxidizer in order to keep a constant ratio with respect to the mass flow of fuel, thus achieving conditions where the entire combustion of the sample occurs under a constant, controlled equivalence ratio, ϕ .

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank FM Global (Dr. Yi Wang, Dr. Dong Zeng, Dr. Gaurav Agarwal) for providing the seed funding and technical support for construction of the standard FPA. The authors would also like to thank Dr. Richard Lyon at the FAA Technical Center for his support





FIGURE 1. Modified FPA sampling line diagram (a). Heat release rate (b), and solid particulate yield (c) measured in the modified FPA.

References:

1. Stec AA, Hull TR, Purser JA, Purser DA, Comparison of toxic product yields from bench-scale to ISO room. Fire Safety Journal 2009; 44(1):62-70.

2. ASTM E1354-22a, Standard Test Method for Heat and Visible Smoke Release Rates for Materials and Products Using an Oxygen Consumption Calorimeter, ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA, 2022.

3 ISO/TS 19700:2016, Controlled equivalence ratio method for the determination of hazardous components of fire effluents — Steady-state tube furnace, International Organization for Standardization, Geneva, Switzerland, 2016.

4. ASTM E2058-19, Standard Test Methods for Measurement of Material Flammability Using a Fire Propagation Apparatus (FPA), ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA, 2019.

5. Stec AA, Hull TR, Purser JA, Purser DA, Fire Toxicity Assessment: Comparison of Asphyxiant Yields from Laboratory and Large Scale Flaming Fires. Fire Safety Science 2014; 11: 404-418.

O17- Novel Analytical Toolkit for the Characterization and Development of Halogen Free Flame Retardants (HFFR) PP Formulations

<u>Swaraj Paul</u>

Paxymer AB, Box 191, SE-162 12 Vällingby, Stockholm, Sweden, s.paul@pppolymer.se

Conclusions

In the development of halogen free flame retarded (HFFR) formulations several factors have been found to influence the flammability of polymer materials. Main factors identified are thermal stability of materials and the ability of the materials to form char; surface or ignition temperature of the materials during burning; total amounts of volatiles formed and their chemical composition due to their flammability and finally the extent of radical quenching in the gas phase.

We have been working for several years to evaluate and develop analytical tools to quantify these parameters. In this presentation, I shall present our novel analytical toolkit aimed to determine quantitatively the following parameters for several of our model HFFR formulations:

- 1. Surface ignition temperature (Tign) and kinetic degradation parameters such as Arrhenius activation energy (Ea) and frequency factor (A) using Thermo Gravimetric Analysis (TGA)/SDTA.
- 2. Total volatiles formed due to burning of materials using Thermal Desorption (TD)/ Gas Chromatography (GC)/ Mass Spectrometry (MS).
- 3. Chemical composition of the volatiles using GC/MS.
- 4. Distribution of P in the gas and the condensed phase using ICP-SFMS.

We compared these experimental values to UL94V results and found a very good correlation between our results and UL94V tests.

Main implication of our new toolkit is that it allows us to estimate several of the quantitative parameters that control the fire resistance behavior of materials and allows us to understand the underlying principles for improved fire-resistance properties for different formulations. This also provides us with quantitative data to characterize and develop new HFFR formulations instead of using single UL94V test, which is relatively empirical.

Keywords: analytical toolkit, HFFR, TGA, TD/GC/MS, ICP-MS

Introduction

Polymer materials are made fire resistant basically by controlling either the bulk properties of polymers i.e., the condensed phase or by controlling the gas phase chemistry i.e., the volatiles that are formed due to polymer degradation under burning conditions or by controlling both.

This suggests that if materials could be designed with low specific mass loss rates under fire conditions, the amounts of volatiles formed would be substantially reduced resulting into less combustion and thereby less heat generation. The latter would result into less increase of surface or ignition temperature of the materials resulting into less thermal degradation of materials. This suggests that important parameters that control the condensed phase properties of polymers to make them fire resistant are surface or ignition temperature and the kinetic degradation parameters of the materials.

Another parameter that has a great influence on the fire properties is the gas phase chemistry, which in turn, is controlled by the volatiles formed during the burning process. The volatiles formed differs both with respect to flammability and generation of heat of combustion. This suggests that both the total amount of volatiles and the chemical composition of the volatiles formed because of burning are important to improve fire resistance properties of the materials. Therefore, preferred volatile compositions are also presumed to be effectively improve the fire properties of the materials.

Furthermore, in phosphorus (P) and Phosphorus-Nitrogen (P-N) based (PFR) halogen free flameretardant systems, it has been suggested that formation of P and PO radicals in the gas phase are important to obtain good fire-resistant properties because they both function as effective radical quenchers and char formers resulting into less heat generation. For radical quenching presence of phosphorus in the form of P and PO radicals in the gas phase are important. This suggests that distribution of phosphorus both in the condensed and in the gas phase should play an important role in controlling the fire properties. This proposes that selection of suitable PFR compounds that renders a preferred P distribution in the gas and in the condensed phase is important to obtain good fire resistance properties.

Unfortunately, quantitative estimations of the above-mentioned parameters are lacking in the literature. In this presentation, we shall present a toolkit to experimentally measure these parameters for different HFFR PP model compounds and their correlations to the UL94V results. The study shows that we obtain a good agreement between these quantitative parameters and UL94V tests. This suggests that our toolbox could be very helpful and effective tool both to characterize and develop new and effective HFFR formulations instead of using single point UL94V tests that are being commonly used today.

Experimental

Analytical techniques that we have developed and used are summarized below:

- Surface and ignition temperatures and kinetic parameters were determined using Thermogravimetric Analysis (TGA)/SDTA. These parameters were determined from nonisothermal TGA runs on model compounds using Mettler TGA 851 under nitrogen between 30-800°C at a heating rate of 30°C/min. Specific mass loss rate and maximum surface temperature for maximum mass loss rate during burning was determined.
- 2. For the analysis of volatiles, gas samples were collected on Tenax TA adsorbent tubes after thermally decomposing the samples in TGA in air under isothermal conditions at 800°C for 10 minutes. The gas samples collected on Tenax were then analysed by using thermal desorption (TD) using Unity 2 from Mark International Ltd. The adsorbent tubes were desorbed for different times preferably 10-15 mins at 270°C. The cold trap temperature used was -10°C with a suitable split ratio. Desorbed gases were then analyzed using Gas Chromatography (GC) and Mass Spectroscopy (MS). We used both Finnigan Polaris Q, an ion trap type MS and Finnigan Trace, a quadrupole type of MS for the analysis of volatiles. We used GC column, Rtx-5 Amine, 60m long and ID and OD of 0.25 mm and 0.39mm and 5m EZ guard for separation of volatiles. All analyses were running for 55 minutes ramping at 5°C/min. The initial start temperature for the analyses were 38°C.
- 3. Phosphorus distribution in the condensed and the gas phase were determined by analyzing the original compounds and the ashes from the compounds after pyrolyzing them in a muffle oven at 900°C. Phosphorus (P) contents were determined using Inductively coupled Plasma, ICP-SFMS according to SS EN ISO 17294-1, 2 (mod) and EPA-method 200.8 (mod) standards. Double focusing (electric and magnetic) ICP-MS, also called Sector Field (ICP- SFMS), was used due to its high sensitivity and low background.

Results and Discussion

1. Ignition temperature and kinetic parameters

We investigated the use of a single point measurement by TGA/SDTA presented by Lyon [1,2] to determine the surface ignition temperature and kinetic parameters for several model formulations with known UL94V results. A good correlation with UL94V tests will allow us to predict the fire properties of HFFR formulations in a more quantitative way as compared to subjective UL94V tests.

To determine these parameters, we analyzed our model compounds with TGA and determined the maximum specific mass loss rate and the maximum temperature for this maximum degradation rate. Critical degradation temperature (T_{cr}) that represents T_{ign} was estimated using equation 1 below [3] and for sustained ignition [4]:

 $Tcr = (Ea/R) / In (A/ (Mcr/ (1 - \mu)))$ equation 1

Where:

Ea = Arrhenius activation energy
A = Arrhenius frequency factor
R = universal gas constant and is 8.3145 J/mol
μ = inert/ char mass fraction
Mcr = specific mass loss rate [(mg/s)/mg]

Ea, A, μ and Mcr were determined using equations 2-4 below:

$$\begin{split} & \mathsf{Ea} = [x'max/(1{\text{-}}\mu)]. \ [e.R. \ Tp^2]/\beta] \ equation \ 2 \\ & \mathsf{A} = e. \ [x'max/(1{\text{-}}\mu)]. \ e^{\ \mathsf{Ea}/\mathsf{RTp}} \qquad equation \ 3 \\ & \mathsf{Mcr} = m''\mathsf{cr} \ / \ (\rho k/h) \qquad equation \ 4 \end{split}$$

where,

x'max = maximum fractional mass loss rate
e = 2.71818 (constant)
ρ = material density (kg/m³)
k = thermal conductivity (W/m.K)
h = coefficient of heat transfer from the TA fr

h = coefficient of heat transfer from the TA furnace to the sample volume V(m³) and surface area S(m²) **m**''**cr** = critical mass flux determined from CC measurements for sustained ignition $(3.2 \pm 1.2 \text{ g/m}^2.\text{s})$

Results on Tign and kinetic parameters such as Ea and A for a few of our model formulations and UL94V results are summarized in Table 1 below:

Model samples	Tign (°C)	Activation	Frequency factor,	UL94V results
		energy, Ea	A (s⁻¹)	
		(kJ/ mol)		
PPHD120MO: PP	561,83±8,77	260,5	3,29e ⁺¹⁶	flammable
BG582: PP + 28%	615,3±14,07	183,8	9,88e ⁺¹⁰	V0
PFR 1				
BG586: PP + 24%	590,9±10,7	228,75	1,04e ⁺¹⁴	V0
PFR 1 + 2% Pax				
BG1001-1: PP + 15%	578± 9.4	251.8	4.6e ⁺¹⁵	V0
PFR 1+ 2.8%				
Pax				
BG443: PP + 37%	580.49±9.86	242.3	1.11e ⁺¹⁵	V1/ V2
PFR 2				
BG455: PP + 25%	590.14±11,04	221.3	3.78e ⁺¹³	V0
PFR 2 + 2% Pax				

Table 1: Tign and kinetic results on a few of our model compounds

Note: Tign values are expressed in \pm . Here \pm does not represent standard deviation but instead the limiting values where we used both the lower and the higher value for mcr^{''} proposed by Lyon [4]. The main Tign value is the average of these two values.</sup>

The results in table 1 shows that all formulations that passes V0 test exhibit relatively high Tign values compared to PP without FR additive. Formulations showing V0 also renders comparatively high activation energy, Ea. This suggests that these parameters can successfully be used to predict the fire resistance properties of the materials.

2. Analysis of gas phase

To investigate the influence of gas phase we analysed the volatiles formed on pyrolyzing the model compounds and determined the total amount of volatile organic compounds (TVOC) formed and their chemical compositions. Results are summarized in Table 2 below. The results show that formulations that passes V0 forms comparatively lower amounts of TVOC compared to virgin PP. Moreover, composition of the volatiles formed differed for formulations that passed V0 compared to virgin PP and formulations that did not pass V0. TVOC values for a few of our model PP compounds and UL94V tests are summarized in the Table 2 below:

Table 2: TVOC values for a few model compounds

Sample Name	TVOC (ng tol.eqv./mg sample)	UL94V Results
PPHD120MO: virgin PP	17905; 17849; 18481	No rating, Burns
BG582: PP + 28% PFR 1	14086; 11092	V0
BG586: PP +24%PFR 1+ 2% Pax	15016; 12775; 14295	VO
BG840: PP + 31% PFR 3	8113; 8487	V0
BG1056: PP + 15% PFR 3	16762; 15542	No rating

3. Distrubution of phosphorus (P) in the condensed and in the gas phase

To determine distribution of P in the gas and in the condensed phase, we measured P contents in the model compounds containing PFR, in PFR used in the formulations and in the ash from the model compounds and calculated P concentration. Results on P distribution are summarized in Table 3 below: **Table 3:** Distribution of P in the gas and in the condensed phase after pyrolysis

Name	%P remaining in the ash	%P disappeared	UL94V results
		in the gas phase	
BG440: PP+ 4% PFR 4	56.8	43.2	V0 -V2
BG457: PP+16.5 PFR	80	20.0	V0 – V1
4+2% Pax			
BG443: PP+37% PFR 2	35.8	64.2	V1 – V2
BG455: PP+25% PFR	66.2	33.8	V0
2+2% Pax			

The results show that estimations of P concentration render important information if the used PFR functions as a char former or due to gas phase activity. It is interesting to note here that presence of Paxymer enhances the P-concentration in the condensed phase both for PFR 4 and PFR 2 resulting into more char formation. This explains why addition of Paxymer not only shows improved fire properties at lower dosage levels of PFR but also prevents dripping during burning eliminating risk pool fire.

References

- Lyon R E, Safronava N, Oztekin E. "A Simple Method for Determining Kinetic Parameters for Materials in Fire Models", Fire Safety Science-Proceedings of the 10th International Symposium, 2011; 765-778.
- 2. Lyon R E, "An Investigation of the Vertical Bunsen Burner Test for Flammability of Plastics", 2012; DOT/FAA/AR-TN11/19, Federal Aviation Administration,
- 3. Lyon R E, Ignition of Polymers, FRPM 2017, Manchester, UK
- 4. Lyon R E, Quintiere J G, "Pivoted Ignition of Combustible Solids, Combustion & Flame, 2007; 151: 551-559

O18- DEVELOPMENT OF SUSTAINABLE FLAME RETARDED POLYPROPYLENE BY USING PREDICTIVE TOOLS

A. Lorenzetti, F. Ulisse, C. Boaretti, M. Roso, M. Modesti

Department of Industrial Engineering, University of Padova, via F. Marzolo 9, IT-35131 Padova, Italy, alessandra.lorenzetti@unipd.it

Main message:

A sustainable flame retarded UL94-V0 PP formulation has been found avoiding time consuming experiments by using a predictive model for the dripping behavior and UL94 results. The optimal formulation does not contain any critical raw material since it is both halogen- and phosphorus-free. Moreover, the final filler content is extremely lower than that required by the only current counterpart solution, based on metal hydroxides.

Keywords: Flame retardants, melamine, N-alkoxy hindered amine, polypropylene, predictive models.

Introduction

Nowadays flame retarded PP (FR-PP) is obtained mainly by the use of halogen and/or phosphorus compounds. Very recently, there is a growing interest in developing alternative halogen- and phosphorous-free FR polymeric systems, since the phosphate rocks, i.e. the phosphorus FRs precursors, have been recently recognized as a critical raw material within the European Union [1]. Therefore, the main aim of this work is to develop UL94-V0 PP without any critical raw materials.

Experimental

Flame retarded PPs samples were developed by combining flame retardants (FRs) with different mechanisms of action in order to reach UL94-VO rating with a thickness of 3.2 mm. To this end, we used melamine (MEL) and a phosphate ester (SoIDP) to achieve "non-dripping" (ND) behavior. To obtain a "non-flaming dripping" (NFD) UL94-V0 PP, we employed also a radical generator compound, i.e. an N-alkoxy hindered amine (NOR). A statistical approach, based on design of experiment (i.e. extreme vertices design) and multiple regression, has been applied to develop predictive models, afterward used to assist the development of optimized formulations in terms of cost, total amount of fillers or phosphorus content.

Results and Discussion

For the most common ND behavior, we can state that UL94-V0 rating can be achieved when the dripping time t_d is large enough, i.e. it takes place after the complete sample extinguishment. Based on our results, in mathematical terms this can be expressed as [1]:

 $t_d > t_2 + 21$ [s]

where t_d and t_2 can be predicted as follow:

t ₂ = 0.3802 MEL + 2.946 SolDP – 0.1276 MEL*SolDP	(2)
t _d = 0.6923 MEL – 0.698 SolDP + 0.04675 MEL*SolDP	(3)

(1)

t_d = 0.6923 MEL – 0.698 SolDP + 0.04675 MEL*SolDP

being MEL and SoIDP the % filler content. Very interestingly, both t_2 and t_d models show that the use of MEL or SoIDP alone are not effective for achieving V0 rating since they both tend to increase the second afterflame time t_2 (their coefficients are positive) while SolDP also decreases the time of dripping t_d (its coefficient is negative). Moreover, both models show that there is a beneficial interaction between MEL and SoIDP that is responsible for the enhancement of UL94-rating since it decreases afterflame time and increases dripping time.

In presence of NOR there is a cooling effect that can be used to suppress burning droplets [2], thus leading to UL94-V0 "non-flaming dripping" behavior. This means that the previous models, developed for ND behavior, can't be applied since the dripping time loses importance. A new model based on VO probability (i.e. the fraction of specimens out of 10 samples which can be rated as V0) has been developed. The final PP rating is V0 if the V0 probability is at least 0.9. The V0 probability can be predicted as follow:

V0 Probability = 0.00569 MEL - 0.1089 SolDP + 0.00554 MEL*SolDP + 0.004668 MEL*NOR (4)

The model shows that MEL has a beneficial effect in improving the V0 probability (positive fitting coefficient) while SoIDP has a negative effect, probably because, promoting dripping, it facilitates the formation of flaming drops. Still more interestingly, the linear term related to NOR has been revealed to be statistically not significant. This means that NOR alone is not useful for increasing V0 probability, in agreement with what reported before on the use of NOR in thick sections, as our samples [3]. The model also shows that only two interaction terms are statistically significant: the combination between MEL and SoIDP, in agreement with what reported before, and between MEL and NOR. Finally, the experimental results obtained have shown that this last model is able to predict in a reliable way also the behavior of ND FR-PP, although the use models based on a specific "physical constraint" (like condition on dripping time) is better.

To prove interactions between FRs in the solid phase, thermogravimetric analysis (Figure 1) have been obtained: it is evident that the thermal stability of MEL-SolDP and MEL-NOR mixtures is absolutely different from what can be anticipated by considering the weighted TGA curves of the neat components. This means that a reaction between the two additives takes place in the solid phase. Analysing the regression equations (eqns. 2 and 3 for ND, eq. 4 for NFD), it can be seen that only thanks to these synergies that V0 rating can be achieved for both ND and NFD formulations, since the neat additives alone, whatever they are (MEL, SolDP or NOR), are not enough to reach this very good fire reaction.



Figure 1 TGA curves in air for neat melamine, SolDP and a mixture of MEL and SolDP (on the left); TGA curves in air for neat melamine, NOR and a mixture of MEL and NOR (on the right).

The optimized formulations, developed through the use of the models, showed that filler contents around 40% are required to get V0 rating for FR-PP. Although this content is higher than that required by intumescent phosphorus-based system (27-30%), nevertheless, it is extremely lower than that required by using metal hydroxides (60-70%) which is the only current solution to obtain phosphorus-free UL94-V0 PP formulation. The phosphorus-free V0-PP formulation discovered in this work contains 40% of melamine and 3% of NOR.

References

[1] Study on the EU's List of Critical Raw Materials (2020), Final Report, https://ec.europa.eu/docsroom/documents/42849, 2020, accessed on October 2022.

[2] Spieß B, Metzsch-zilligen E, Pfaendner R. Macromol. Mater. Eng. 2021; 306: 2000650.

[3] Aubert M, Wilén C, Pfaendner R, Kniesel S, Hoppe H, Roth M. Polym. Degrad. Stab. 2011; 96: 328–333.

S8- EFFECTS OF FLAME RETARDANTS IN CARBON FIBRE REINFORCED COMPOSITES ON THE THERMO-OXIDATIVE PROPERTIES OF CARBON FIBRES

F. L. McKenzie^a, E. Erskine^b, B. Kandola^a

^a IMRI, University of Bolton, Deane Rd, Bolton, BL3 5AB, UK, flm1res@bolton.ac.uk ^bDSTL, Porton Down, Salisbury, SP4 0JQ, UK

Main message:

This work aims to assess the structural damage and electrical hazards of carbon fibres from heat/fire exposed carbon fibre reinforced composites (CFRCs) and the effects of different flame retardants and nanoparticles in mitigating identified hazards.

Keywords: Carbon fibre, CFRCs, composites, flame retardants, electrical conductivity

Introduction

When exposed to high temperatures, the resin within CFRCs decomposes and starts burning, exposing carbon fibres to the surroundings. Above 550°C the carbon fibres begin to oxidise, releasing fibrils [1]. The carbon being electrically conductive, exposed fibres and released fibrils can interfere with surrounding electronics [2]. Most often the resin matrix is modified with flame retardants and nanoparticles in order to reduce the flammability of CFRCs. While the effect of flame retardants and nanoparticles on the resinous matrix is well studied, there is absence of literature on their effect on carbon fibre. Since phosphorus-based flame retardants promote char formation, it is possible that a highly cross-linked char may encapsulate the carbon fibres and reduce the potential hazard. This work explores these aspects.

Experimental

PAN-based TR30S 3K 2x2 twill weave carbon fibre (Mitsubishi) and epoxy resin (Epilok 60-822 and Curamine 32-790) were used to make CFRCs. 15wt% of flame retardants 9,10-dihydro-9-oxa-10-phosphaphenanthrene-10-oxide (DOPO), resorcinol bis(diphenyl phosphate) (RDP), and ammonium polyphosphate (APP)), as well as 5wt% nano-particles, octadecyl ammonium ion-modified montmorillonite clay (nano clay) and layered double hydroxides (LDH), were added to the epoxy resin. An epoxy control sample was also made. CFRCs were made by hand lay-up or resin infusion, and were 8/10 plies thick. Using a cone calorimeter they were exposed to a heat flux of 75kWm⁻² for 600s. Fibres were retrieved from different plies through the thickness of the fire damaged CFRCs and examined with a scanning electron microscope (SEM) for structural damage and fibre diameter reduction. The electrical conductivity of composites and individual fibres, before and after fire exposure was determined by measuring an applied potential across them.

Results and Discussion

The cone's radiant heat flux of 75kWm⁻² for 600s was high enough to cause oxidation to the carbon fibres in the CFRCs. The reduction in carbon fibre diameter was used as an indication and measurement of oxidation. Fibres were retrieved from plies P1 (top surface), P4/P5 (middle) and P8/P10 (unexposed surface) of the tested CFRCs. The SEM images of the as-received fibre, along with fibres from different plies of samples CC and CC_APP are shown in Figure 1. Twenty-five fibres were examined from each of these plies in all six CFRCs in order to obtain a mean diameter measurement for each ply. These results are given in Table 1 along with the mean fibre electrical resistivity (from 6 single fibre measurements).



FIGURE 1. SEM images of (a) as-received fibre, and fibres removed from P1 and P8 of (b) CC and (c) CC_APP after 75kWm⁻² exposure

Sample	Mean fibre diameter/µm			Resistivity/ Ω m 10 ⁻⁵			
	P1	P4	P8/P10	P1	P4		P8/P10
CC	5.89 ± 0.11	6.69 ± 0.09	6.65 ± 0.22	2.20 ± 0.05	1.94 ±	0.04	2.27 ± 0.07
CC_APP	6.85 ± 0.06	6.91 ± 0.06	7.15 ± 0.11	1.43 ± 0.23	1.54 ±	0.07	1.78 ± 0.26
CC_DOPO	6.15 ± 0.22	6.44 ± 0.21	6.73 ± 0.17	1.60 ± 0.15	2.20 ± 0.15		1.75 ± 0.13
CC_RDP	6.22 ± 0.11	6.42 ± 0.23	6.63 ± 0.11	1.70 ± 0.07	1.45 ± 0.09		1.97 ± 0.04
CC_LDH	7.01 ± 0.10	7.17 ± 0.10	6.99 ± 0.12	1.97 ± 0.15 2.07 ±		0.03	
CC_NC	6.72 ± 0.13	7.09 ± 0.10	6.81 ± 0.13	2.56 ± 0.41 2.20 ±		0.08	

TABLE 1. Fibre diameters and electrical conductivity values of fibres from CC after 75kWm⁻² exposure

The reduction in fibre diameter was greatest for ply P1 in all CFRCs except CC_LDH. For the CFRCs with flame retardants, reduction was least for ply P8, indicating that in these CFRCs the upper plies provided a protective barrier in the form of physical shielding and impeded the flow of oxygen to the plies underneath. Residual fibres removed from CC_DOPO and CC_RDP underwent similar surface oxidation to fibres from CC, with only a small amount of char attached to underneath plies. However, there was a noticeable reduction in surface oxidation of carbon fibres recovered from CC_APP, with fibre diameter reduction less than CC. This was attributed to the large amount of char adhering to the removed fibres. Many of these fibres were encapsulated in char and bound together. This increased their mass, making them less likely to be transported by wind to interfere with their surroundings. Based on the char forming ability of APP [3], only this flame retardant resulted in the desired char formation and fibre retention effect. While CC_LDH had the least diameter reduction, pitting was observed on P5/P10 fibres indicating a potential reaction between the oxide residues formed during LDH's decomposition and the carbon fibre.

Even though incorporating flame retardants into the resin matrix reduced the electrical conductivity of the CFRCs, this did not translate into increasing the electrical resistivity of the exposed carbon fibres after heat testing. The phosphorus containing species remaining within the char attached to the fibres caused this small increase in their electrical conductivity. However, for CC_NC, the resistivity increased slightly, on P1 due to the presence of SiO₂ in the nanoparticles which migrated to the surface during testing.

Acknowledgement: DSTL for the funding given to this project

References:

- 1. Yin Y., Binner J.G.P., Cross, T.E. The oxidation behaviour of carbon fibres. *J Mater Sci* 29, 2250 (1994).
- 2. Zhao Q., Zhang K., Zhu S., Xu H., Cao D., Zhao L., Zhang R., Yin W. Review on the Electrical Resistance/Conductivity of Carbon Fiber Reinforced Polymer. *Appl. Sci.,9*, 2390 (2019).
- 3. Kandola B.K., Biswas B., Price D., Horrocks A.R., Studies on the effect of different levels of toughener and flame retardants on thermal stability of epoxy resin. *Polym. Degrdn. Stab.* 95(2), 144-152 (2010).

S9- CORK EXTRACTS (*QUERCUS SUBER L.*): CHARACTERIZATION AND INTEGRATION IN FIRE-RETARDANT INTUMESCENT FORMULATIONS.

J.V. Lorenzetti, T. Barboni, P.A. Santoni

UMR CNRS 6134 Sciences Pour l'Environnement, Università di Corsica - Campus Grimaldi Bâtiment PPDB 20250 Corte (France) - lorenzetti_je@univ-corse.fr

Main message: This study aims to provide insights on the integration of natural extracts from cork oak as additives in intumescent formulations. Chemical analysis of samples obtained from "green" extraction of plant material indicated high concentrations of polyphenols which show good capabilities as carbon source in such formulations. Samples thermal stability and behavior were evaluated using bench-scale data from thermogravimetric analyzer and physical properties of char layers formed under cone heater.

Keywords: extracts, cork oak, thermogravimetric analysis, intumescence, analytical chemistry

Introduction

Virgin cork (*Quercus suber*) represents a vast volume of unvalorized biomass in cork-productive areas and is known to be rich in polyphenolic compounds that can be used in value-added products. Some studies have shown their ability to be integrated as carbon source in intumescent ternary formulations due to their high hydroxyls content [1]. Virgin cork can thereby be used as benchmark material to evaluate correlation between polyphenol concentration and efficiency in this type of flame-retardant.

Experimental

Plant material was grounded and sifted before being extracted with ethanol, water and mixtures of both using pressure-assisted extraction. Optimal parameters (temperature, static time) were determined by TPC (Total Phenolic Content) and ORAC (Oxygen Radical Absorbance Capacity) spectrophotometric measurements. Thermal stability was evaluated on pure extracts and their intumescent mixtures with ammonium polyphosphate. Two non-natural carbon sources were also studied: standard gallic acid (GA) as major phenolic compound in our material and pentaerythritol as literature control [2]. FTIR-coupled thermogravimetric analysis were performed on 5 mg samples at a heating rate of 20°C.min⁻¹ from 80°C to 900°C under nitrogen flow.

Selected formulations were shaped into pellets of identical dimensions and weight ($d \times h$; 13 mm x 10 mm, 2 grams) and tested under cone-calorimeter for 15 minutes at 50 kW.m⁻² irradiance with 60 mm separation from heater. Experimental setup included camera tracking and mass monitoring (before and after exposition) to evaluate their physical properties including expansion coefficient and mass loss over time. Char layers obtained were hermetically stored and analyzed using FTIR spectrometer to confirm the formation of aromatic phosphocarbonaceous structures.

Results and Discussion

Early chemical characterization of extracts obtained by pressure-assisted method highlighted high concentrations of phenolic compounds in our samples. TPC and ORAC measurements showed that solvent mixtures with 50% H_2O or more were the most efficient to obtain the richest extract in target metabolites with up to 0.51 mg_(GA Equivalent).mg_(extract)⁻¹ in total phenolic content assay. These results are indicating the presence of hydroxyls and phenols functions which are the key sites for polymerization with acid precursor in intumescent reaction [2]. Thermogravimetric analysis of plain extracts confirmed the emergence of different thermal behaviors possibly correlated to their chemical compositions. Residual masses at 600°C and ORAC measurements of extracts showed high linear dependency with a correlation coefficient r = 0.991.

Extracts were selected as potential carbon source candidates following TGA and TPC/ORAC measurements. The comparison to control carbon sources was performed using the same apparatus and methodology. The figure 1 below shows the thermogravimetric analysis of mixtures containing extract obtained with 100% H_2O (Extract A) compared to pentaerythritol. Both plots indicate that the cork-based formulation has greater thermal stability with higher residual mass at any temperature and lower mass loss rate peaks on the derivative curve.



FIGURE 1. Thermogravimetric analysis of cork-based and control carbon sources mixed with APP (1:3 ratio)

Cone-calorimeter assays on pellets allowed to observe intumescence at a greater scale and confirmed the ability of cork extracts to initiate these types of reactions. These experiments showed a char thickness two times lower after 15 minutes exposure for our best performing extract compared to control with respectively 4.5 (\pm 1) cm and 7.7 (\pm 0.3) cm. However, time to initiate the reaction and mass loss after experiment were in the same range for both formulations giving encouraging results at macroscopic scale. Solid FTIR spectroscopy of char layers highlighted the formation of aromatic phosphocarbonaceous structure with similar bands and transmittance at 1610 cm⁻¹ (C-C_(ar)), 1105cm⁻¹ (P-O-C) and 960 cm⁻¹ (PO₂ and PO₃) [3].

These results are encouraging for the integration of natural extracts with high polyphenols concentration as carbon source additives in intumescent formulations but also as a way to valorize waste and by-products from agriculture.

Acknowledgement: This scientific research and parts of equipment were funded by regional funds (CDC). PhD scholarship of corresponding author was funded by Collectivité de Corse (CDC).

References:

1. Silveira MR da, Peres RS, Moritz VF, Ferreira CA. Intumescent Coatings Based on Tannins for Fire Protection. Mat. Res. 2019; 22(2):n.d.

2. Le Bras M, Bourbigot S, Camino G, Delobel R, editors. Fire retardancy of polymers: the use of intumescence, Vol. 224. Elsevier, 1998. p.48-75.

3. Duquesne S, Magnet S, Jama C, Delobel R. Intumescent paints: fire protective coatings for metallic substrates. Surface and Coatings Technology 1996; 180:302-307.

K10- Recyclable Flame-Retardant Materials

Hai-Bo Zhao, Fu-Rong Zeng, Yu-Zhong Wang^{*}

Collaborative Innovation Center for Eco-Friendly and Fire-Safety Polymeric Materials (MoE), State Key Laboratory of Polymer Materials Engineering, National Engineering Laboratory for Eco-Friendly Polymer Materials (Sichuan), College of Chemistry, Sichuan University, Chengdu 610064, P.R. China.

Main message: Recyclability is the key to the sustainable development of flame-retardant materials, which largely depends on precise structural design and advanced strategies. Our group are focused on developing a range of new methods to render flame-retardant materials recyclable. Here, we briefly outline our recent advances in recyclable flame-retardant materials by employing surface treatment, bulk-additive, and bulk-copolymerization approaches.

Keywords: Recycling, Flame retardancy, Materials

Introduction

Flame retardants largely mitigate the threat of fire from highly flammable polymeric materials [1]. However, traditional flame-retardant methods have serious problems, such as difficulty in flame-retardant wastes and environmental toxicity debt. In this presentation, we will show our typical studies for fabricating recyclable flame-retardant materials based on supramolecular assembly, intrinsic self-catalytic reaction, transesterification, etc., which endow the materials with high flame retardancy and dissociate them to monomers/precursors or small molecules for recycling.

Results and Discussion

Recyclable flame-retardant Coating. We show a durable flame-retardant coating that can be fully separated and recycled by regulating the interfacial interactions [2]. By exploiting π - π stacking and volatilization-induced self-assembly, a P-doped aromatic siloxane multifunctional coating was fabricated in an orderly manner on the surface of PET fabrics. At only 7.3 wt% coating loading, the limiting oxygen index (LOI) value of the fabric was significantly increased to 34.5%. The coated fabric after 50 machine wash cycles showed similar self-extinguishing properties with no droplet phenomenon. Notably, the coating of the fabric can be quickly removed by reversible assembly/disassembly in soaking in concomitant ethanol. The coating can be closed-loop recycled (~100%) over five recycling cycles, and the recycled coating imparted the same flame retardancy to the fabric. This study provides a new method for the sustainable development of recyclable flame-retardant coatings.

Recyclable bulk-additive flame-retardant materials. Flame-retardants incorporated in polymeric matrices make end-of-life flame-retardant materials difficult to handle. The dynamic reversible feature of supramolecular interaction upon facile stimulus provides us with inspiration. Driven by multiple directional intermolecular interactions, a phosphorus-doped nanosphere (PPNs) that exploits stimuli-responsive reversible assembly can be rapidly fabricated upon cooling assembly. By matching disassembly conditions, PPNs can be circularly dissociated into precursors, removed from application systems, reassembled, and reused sustainably. For instance, PPNs can be recycled and used in polyurethane foam. The corresponding polyurethane foam with only 3.5% PPNs manifested excellent self-extinguishing features and met the requirements of Cal TB 117. This closed-loop nanoscale recycling strategy based on reversible assembly paves the way for tackling the pressing issue of high-value flame-retardant nanomaterial sustainability.

Recyclable bulk-copolymerization flame-retardant materials. Recycling of copolymerized flameretardant materials into monomers can effectively solve their waste problem. A novel strategy for the rapid recycling of flame-retardant PET was demonstrated by integrating flame retardancy and selfcatalytic depolymerization activity into one reactive monomer that was chemically linked into the backbones of PET later. The resultant flame-retardant PET-copolymer possessed extremely low fire hazards with a UL-94 V-0 rating without dripping, a high limiting oxygen index of 33%, and largely decreased PHRR (-44%) and TSP (-67%). Taking advantage of the special self-catalytic phenomenon, the designed flame-retardant PET-copolymer can be depolymerized into BHET with a high recycling rate of 90% without adding other catalytic agents. The innovative strategy for the recycling of flame-retardant PET-copolymer represents a promising way to address the fossil fuel crisis.

Recyclable flame-retardant vitrimers. The reprocessability of flame-retardant thermoset materials is the bottleneck limiting their recycling. We reported an intrinsically flame-retardant epoxy vitrimer with rapid recyclability by introducing dynamic ester linkages with catalytic transesterification activity into the crosslinking networks [3-4]. Excellent flame retardancy with a UL-94 V-0 rating, a high LOI of 34%, and a reduction in the PHRR (-63%) and total heat release (-32%) of the designed epoxy vitrimer were achieved. By exploiting the dynamic feature of the transesterification network at selected temperatures, the epoxy vitrimer showed high malleability that could be reprocessed in 15 min at 200 °C without sacrificing its flame retardancy. We confirmed the topology rearrangement of a novel epoxy vitrimer composed of adaptable phosphate networks, which contributes to their reprocessing process. The design of flame-retardant epoxy vitrimers provides a new way to foster the cyclic utilization of flame-retardant thermosetting polymers.



FIGURE 1. Schematic illustration of the recyclable flame-retardant materials developed by our group.

Acknowledgement: This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China 51991351 and 52122302.

References:

1. Liu B.W., Zhao H.B., Wang Y.Z. Advanced Flame-Retardant Methods for Polymeric Materials. Adv Mater 2022;34: 2107905.

2. Wang Z.H., Liu B.W., Zeng F.R., Lin X.C., Zhang J.Y., Wang X.L., Wang Y.Z., Zhao H.B. Fully recyclable multifunctional adhesive with high durability, transparency, flame retardancy, and harsh environment resistance. Sci Adv 2022;8: eadd8527

3. Chen J.H., Lu J.H., Pu X.L., Wang Y.Z. Recyclable, malleable and intrinsically flame-retardant epoxy resin with catalytic transesterification. Chemosphere 2022;294: 133778.

O19- Enabling reprocessability and recyclability of epoxy thermosets via reactive incorporation of phosphonate moieties

<u>Wenyu Wu Klingler</u>^{a, *}, Valentin Rougier^b, Zhenyu Huang^c, Gion Andrea Barandun^d, Véronique Michaud^b, Sabyasachi Gaan^{a,*}

^aLaboratory for Advanced Fibers, Empa Swiss Federal Laboratories for Materials Science and Technology, Lerchenfeldstrasse 5, 9014 St. Gallen, Switzerland ^bLaboratory for Processing of Advanced Composites (LPAC), Ecole Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne (EPFL), 1015 Lausanne, Switzerland ^cDepartment of Polymeric Materials, School of Materials Science and Engineering, Tongji University, Shanghai 201804, P.R. China ^dInstitute for Materials technology and plastics processing, OST – Eastern Switzerland University of Applied Sciences, 8640 Rapperswil, Switzerland

*Presenting author: wenyu.wu@empa.ch

Main message: The increasing amount of fossil-based plastic waste ending up in our environment is one of the most pressing issues of the oncoming decades. Thus, development of re-usable polymers with a prolonged useful lifetime heralds the switch for a transition towards a more circular economy. A novel dynamic phosphonate ester bonds rich thermoset has been designed and synthesized via a simple one-pot, two-step synthetic pathway, which demonstrated exceptional reparability, recyclability and flame retardancy. The covalent incorporation of phosphonate moieties in the thermoset matrix introduced sufficient dynamic P-O ester bonds, and promoted the exchange of network strands under moderate heating condition, resulting in scratch reparability and recyclability. Due to the presence of phosphorus in the structure, the thermoset also exhibited excellent flame retardancy in varied fire tests. Based on its above-mentioned properties, the application of the thermoset as fire protective coating on wood samples were explored. Fire tests on coated wood samples confirmed their excellent fire performance via intumescent mechanism. In addition to fire safe coating application, preliminary investigation of such phosphonate thermosets as matrix for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites was also performed.

KEYWORDS: flame retardant epoxy thermoset, phosphonate network, repairable and reprocessable thermoset, fire safe coating, flame retardant mechanism

Introduction

Various recyclable materials have been synthesized via incorporation of wide variety of covalent exchangeable bond. Some of these materials can "flow" again like thermoplastics through network topological rearrangement by thermally triggered catalytical bond exchanges. Such network structures are fixed at product operating temperatures when the exchange reaction kinetics are frozen. Among the various dynamic covalent bonds, phosphorous ester based transesterification reaction may provide a multifaceted solution, this functionality not only offers excellent fire protection, but also has industrial relevance due to ready availability of monomers and straightforward synthesis procedure. Phosphate triester based thermosets brought new inspirations into multifunctional vitrimer material.[2, 3] If we could replace the phosphate with phosphonate, the P-C bond will theoretically bring even better material stability and flame retardancy, as it is a chemically and thermally stable analog of a P–O bond.[4]

Results and Discussion

A one-pot and two steps procedure (FIGURE 1a) was developed to synthesize the multi-functional transparent epoxy thermoset with varied TDPSD contents. The chemical structures were confirmed by elemental analysis, ¹³C and ³¹P solid state NMR, and FTIR. As well studies in the bioorganic community, the replacement of the bridging oxygen in a phosphate ester with a CH₂ could introduce stability and confer inertness to phosphatase cleavage. In addition to the promising reprocessability of thermosets

with phosphoester linkages (P-O) reported by researchers in the vitrimer field,[3] the phosphonate linkages could increase hydrolysis stability and reduce its potential leakage during usage and recycling. In addition, the presence of phosphorus offers inherent flame retardancy.[4] The reactive P-H bond of TDPSD allows direct covalent linkage to the epoxy, which could result in optimized fire performance at lower P loadings compared to a non-reactive approach.



FIGURE 1. (a) The synthesis procedure of the spirocyclic bisphosphonate cured flame retardant EP-TDPSDs. (b) ³¹P NMR spectrum the compound in solution, (c) solid state ³¹P CP MAS NMR of EP-TDPSD-4P (* = spinning side bands), and (d) FTIR spectra.

The thermoset with 2.5% P demonstrated exceptional fire-resistance capability via intumescent charring effect, making them a suitable thin coating candidate for inflammable material protection, especially in the transportation and building industries.

Last but not least, thermo-mechanical recycling method enabled the vitrimer thermoset reformation by applying heat and pressure, as TDPSD promoted the reparability and recyclability of the thermoset EP-TDPSD-6P. The underlying concept is laying down at the sufficient reversible P-O ester bond exchange reactions by versatile transesterification that rearrange the network topology while keeping cross-linking and functionality of the covalent links. Flax fiber reinforced composites were fabricated via compression molding to demonstrate the malleability and reprocessability of the intrinsic flame retardant vitrimer. Such intrinsic flame retardant, repairable and reprocessable thermoset material is of great potential for various applications. In future studies, we will investigate in detail the use of these thermosets in manufacturing fiber (e.g. carbon fiber, glass fiber and natural fibers) reinforced composites and its full recyclability.

References

1. Feng, X. and G. Li, Catalyst-free β -hydroxy phosphate ester exchange for robust fire-proof vitrimers. Chemical Engineering Journal, 2021. **417**: p. 129132.

2. Wu Klingler, W.; Bifulco, A.; Polisi, C.; Huang, Z.; Gaan, S. Recyclable inherently flame-retardant thermosets: Chemistry, properties and applications. *Composites Part B: Engineering* **2023**, 110667.

3. Wu Klingler, W.; Rougier, V.; Huang, Z.; Parida, D.; Lehner, S.; Casutt, A.; Rentsch, D.; Hedlund, K. B.; Barandun, G. A.; Michaud, V.; et al. Recyclable flame retardant phosphonated epoxy based thermosets enabled via a reactive approach. *Chemical Engineering Journal* **2023**, *466*, 143051.

4. Salmeia, K.A. and S. Gaan, *An overview of some recent advances in DOPO-derivatives: Chemistry and flame retardant applications.* Polymer Degradation and Stability, 2015. **113**: p. 119-134.

O20- FLAME RETARDANCY SOLUTIONS FOR CARBON FIBRE–REINFORCED COMPOSITES DESIGNED FOR RECYCLING

A. Toldy, Zs. Kovács, Á. Pomázi

Budapest University of Technology and Economics, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Department of Polymer Engineering, H-1111 Budapest, Műegyetem rkp. 3. atoldy@edu.bme.hu

Main message: Currently, no technologies are available for the large-scale material recycling of fibrereinforced polymer composites. For this reason, there is a need to develop innovative polymers and composites that enable an easy recovery and recycling of polymer matrices, fibres and additives, including flame retardants, contributing to the creation of a circular economy. This study reviews the current recycling methods, innovative polymers designed for recycling and their flame retardancy solutions.

Keywords: carbon fibre-reinforced composite, epoxy resin, vitrimer, flame retardant, chemical recycling.

Introduction

In many high-performance applications thermoset polymers are primarily used as composite matrices, forming crosslinked structures with irreversible covalent bonds, so their production, processing, and recycling require different technologies than thermoplastic systems. Although they are used in smaller quantities and have a longer lifetime, their recycling has become inevitable due to their increasing range and volume of use, higher price levels and the rapid growth in demand for carbon fibres.

Results and Discussion

Several recycling solutions exist despite the apparent difficulties, especially for fibre-reinforced composites [1,2]. These methods can be divided into three groups (Figure 1): mechanical (where the composite waste is reduced to a smaller size and the material, including the additives, is recycled), thermal (where thermal energy is used to recover energy or material or both) and chemical (where the polymer matrix is decomposed by the addition of various compounds and both the matrix and the fibre reinforcement are recycled). A major barrier to the uptake of these methods is that they can only be implemented for clean composite waste of known composition, and separating the received components and additives, and re-synthesising the polymers is technically challenging and expensive.



FIGURE 1. Current composite recycling technologies and their technology readiness level

But there are some promising innovative concepts aiming at recyclable-by-design thermoset polymers and composites. In 2011, Leibler et al. introduced a new family of thermoset materials, vitrimers, which behave like crosslinked systems below the glass transition temperature but can be reshaped or recycled similarly to thermoplastics above their vitrimer transition temperature. This thermally triggered reversible crosslinking is achieved via the dynamic rearrangement of covalent bonds in an associative manner. Vitrimers containing dynamic covalent diketoenamine bonds could be depolymerised at low temperatures and short reaction times, enabling the chemical separation of the monomer and the additives (e.g. solid flame retardants) as well [3]. Polyimine-based vitrimers could be the first commercial vitrimers to replace epoxy resins in structural composites, thanks to their high glass transition temperature [4]. Another approach is applying amine-type curing agents specially designed for recycling that enable the hydrolysis of the crosslinked epoxy network under mildly acidic conditions. After the hydrolysis fibre reinforcement is recoverable in its original state, the dissolved matrix can be precipitated by alkaline neutralisation in the form of a thermoplastic epoxy. Other possible alternatives are the ε -caprolactam based thermoplastic polyamide 6 systems, produced by in situ polymerisation, where a low viscosity monomer is impregnated into the reinforcing fabrics, and polymerisation occurs in the mould. Besides enabling short cycle times, these polyamide 6 based systems offer the possibility to produce self-reinforced composites, where both the matrix and the reinforcing materials are made from the same polymer resulting in simple recycling.

The application of these polymers designed for recycling in high-tech long-fibre reinforced composites requires an effective increase in thermal stability and reduction of flammability [5]. Flame retardants are typically added to the polymer matrix; thus, they can affect the viscosity of the matrix and, consequently, the available processing techniques. In the case of reactive polymer processing, such as the in situ polymerisation of ε -caprolactam, they may even interfere with the polymerisation mechanism. In addition, in composites prepared by liquid moulding techniques, the filtration and inhomogeneous distribution of solid flame retardants can be an issue, and fibre reinforcement can prevent the formation of a continuous protective layer as well. These issues are often avoided by using liquid flame retardants and/or flame-retardant coatings. A particular challenge of this field is to provide solutions where the flame retardant can be easily separated from or recycled with the matrix at the end of its life, in line with the principles of design for recycling.

Acknowledgement: This research was supported by the National Research, Development and Innovation Office (OTKA K142517 and 2018-1.3.1-VKE-2018-00011).

References:

1. Toldy A. Recyclable-by-design thermoset polymers and composites. Express Polym Lett 2021;15:1113–1113. https://doi.org/10.3144/expresspolymlett.2021.89

2. Marosi Gy, Szolnoki B, Bocz K, Toldy A. Fire-retardant recyclable and biobased polymer composites. Novel Fire Retardant Polymers and Composite Materials 2017:117–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-100136-3.00005-4

3. Christensen PR, Scheuermann AM, Loeffler KE, Helms BA. Closed-loop recycling of plastics enabled by dynamic covalent diketoenamine bonds. Nat Chem 2019;11:442–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41557-019-0249-2

4. Taynton P, Ni H, Zhu C, Yu K, Loob S, Jin Y, et al. Repairable Woven Carbon Fiber Composites with Full Recyclability Enabled by Malleable Polyimine Networks. Adv Mater 2016;28:2904–9. https://doi.org/10.1002/adma.201505245

5. Kovács Z, Pomázi Á, Toldy A. The flame retardancy of polyamide 6—prepared by in situ polymerisation of ε-caprolactam—For T-RTM applications. Polymer Degradation and Stability 2022;195:109797. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polymdegradstab.2021.109797

O21- CHALLENGES AND OPPERTUNITIES USING INNOVATIVE TECHNOLOGIES FOR RECYCLING PLASTICS CONTAINING FLAME RETARDANTS

L.Tange^a, M. Schlummer^b

 ^a ICL, Prinsenhof Koningin Wilhelminaplein 30, 1062 KR Amsterdam, The Netherlands email: Lein.Tange@icl-group.com
 ^b Fraunhofer IVV, Giggenhauser Str. 35, 85354 Fresing, Germany

Flame retardants serve an important role in plastics by preventing fires and as such contributing to lower CO2 emissions. Today being part of a circular economy, the most preferred option is material recycling as it has the lowest carbon footprint. Due to REACH and other legislation already more than 200 substances of very high concern (SVHC's) are present in these plastics and restrict the typically used re-melting recycling process. An overview of the different plastics with FRs will be presented including the potential of recyclability for these polymers.

New solvent based purification processes are developed but also chemical recycling is gaining more chances to get a place in the market

The CreaSolv[®] Process has been developed as a solution for plastics containing restricted substances, e.g., PS foam containing HBCD, which has been used in large quantities over decades. The process can also be used to remove all additives including brominated flame retardants in WEEE plastics mainly styrenics. The polystyrene value chain has built a demo plant (3300 mtons/y) in 2021 for recycling of waste PS containing HBCD including bromine recovery. We want to share the learnings of this startup plus using this experience for WEEE plastics for future demo plants to prove the technical and economic feasibility. Learnings in the presence of contaminants in the waste stream plus the analytical challenges for POPs will be shared.

An update will be given to this Demo plant for the different ongoing recycling projects using the dissolution purification technology compared with chemical recycling with focus on ABS, EPS and HIPS recycling containing BFRs and ATO

Keywords: Solvent based purification process, bromine recovery, circular economy, HBCD, POP PBDE's

References:

1. Coskun M, Demirelli K. Thermal degradation of sulphonylated polystrene. Polym Degrad Stab 1996;51(2):173-178.

2. Andrade JD, editor. Polymer surface dynamics. New York: Plenum Press, 1988.

3. Strobl, L., Diefenhardt, T., Schlummer, M., Leege, T., Wagner, S. Recycling potential for non-valorized plastic fractions from electrical and electronic waste. Recycling, 2021, 6(2), 33

4. Wagner, S., Schlummer, M. Legacy additives in a circular economy of plastics: Current dilemma, policy analysis, and emerging countermeasures. Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 2020, 158, 104800

5. Schlummer, M.; Mäurer, A.; Wagner, S.; Berrang, A.; Fell, T.; Knappich, F. Recycling of flame retarded waste polystyrene foams (EPS and XPS) to PS granules free of hexabromocyclododecane (HBCDD), 2017. Adv. Recycl. Waste Manag., 02 (02), 1000131.

6. Schlummer, M., Popp, L., Trautmann, F., Zimmermann, D., Mäurer, A. Recovery of bromine and antimony from WEEE plastics, 2017, Electronics Goes Green 2016+, 7829830.

O22- RECYCLING OF BROMINATED PLASTICS FROM WEEE THROUGH SOLVENT-FREE UV-BASED TREATMENT.

H. ALDOORI^a, H. OUMEDDOUR^a, <u>F. LAOUTID^b</u>^{*}, S. STEUPERAERT^c, H. FEUCHTER^d, S. KHELIFI^d, Ph. SUPIOT^e, C. FOISSAC^e, Z. BOUBERKA^e, Ph. Dubois^b, U. MASCHKE^e

- a- Univ. Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 UMET Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000 Lille, France
- *b-* Laboratory of Polymeric & Composite Materials, Materia Nova Research Center Avenue Nicolas Copernic - 3, B-7000 Mons, Belgium
 - Centexbel, Technologiepark 70, 9052 Zwijnaarde, Belgium
- d- Centre de Recherche et d'Etude sur les Procedes d'Ignifugation des Materiaux (CREPIM), Parc de la Porte Nord, 62700 Bruay La Buissière, Rue Christophe Colomb, France
- *e-* Laboratoire Physico-Chimie des Matériaux-Catalyse et Environnement (LPCMCE), Université des Sciences et de la Technologie d'Oran Mohamed Boudiaf (USTOMB), 31000 Oran, Algeria

Main message: By irradiating plastic waste under UV-visible light, which has shown to be effective in degrading brominated flame retardants, this project aims to develop and optimize a process for decontaminating brominated plastic waste. The treated polymers can be used to produce non-harmful products without compromising their value.

Keywords: Recycling, halogenated plastics, WEEE, UV treatment.

Introduction

C-

The use of brominated flame retardants, such as polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs), gradually became object of restrictions within the European Union and other countries due to their toxicity, persistence and bioaccumulation. However, these toxic molecules are still found in large quantities in the residues of obsolete electrical and electronic equipment. Therefore, plastic waste with brominated flame retardants cannot be recovered without prior treatment to ensure the elimination of the restricted additives. There is also a possibility that those compounds can be converted into more harmful substances, such as polybrominated dibenzo-p-dioxin (PBDD) and dibenzofurans (PBDF), when they are exposed to solar radiation.

Experimental

Different polymers have been filled with brominated flame retardants and submitted to artificial UV radiation. The radiative effect was followed mainly by means of infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) and gas chromatography coupled with mass spectrometry (GC-MS) to evaluate the effect of different parameters on additives photodegradation.

Results and Discussion

The aim of our work is to develop and optimize a process for the decontamination of plastic waste by irradiation under UV-visible light, an economical technique that has proved to be effective for the degradation of brominated flame retardants, to obtain non harmful products without compromising the chemical and physical properties of the polymers which allows their revalorization.

The radiative effect on different pollutant/polymer systems was followed according to the exposure time to artificial radiation mainly by means of infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) and gas chromatography coupled with mass spectrometry (GC-MS). A number of parameters influencing the photodegradation, in particular the duration of exposure and light intensity, were optimized in order to maximize the efficiency of the debromination process. Moreover, the mechanical and thermal properties of the decontaminated polymers appear to be maintained, which is advantageous for recycling purposes.

Acknowledgement: The authors thank the Walloon Region, the Nord-Pas de Calais Region, the Flemish region and the European Community for the financial support in the frame of the IINTERREG V–VALBREE project.

S10- Basalt Fiber-Based Flame Retardant Epoxy Composites: Preparation, Mechanical Properties, and Flame Retardancy

Meihui Zhou^a, Yu Guo^b, Silvia González Prolongo^a, Na Wang^{b*}

^a Universidad Rey Juan Carlos, C/ Tulipán s/n, 28933 Móstoles, Madrid, Spain, <u>m.zhou.2020@alumnos.urjc.es</u> ^bSino-Spain Joint Laboratory on Material Science, Shenyang University of Chemical Technology, Shenyang 110142, China

Main message: We aimed to study the impact of surface modification of basalt fiber (BF) on the mechanical properties of basalt fiber-based epoxy composites. Four different types of pretreatment approaches to BF were used; then a silane coupling agent (KH550) was applied to further modify the pretreated BF, prior to the preparation of epoxy resin (EP)/BF composites. The combination of acetone (pretreatment) and KH550 (formal surface treatment) for basalt fiber (BT-AT) imparted the EP/BF composite with the best performance in both tensile and impact strengths. Subsequently, such modified BF was introduced into the flame-retardant epoxy composites (EP/AP750) to prepare basalt fiber reinforced flame-retardant epoxy composite (EP/AP750/BF-AT). The fire behaviors of the composites were evaluated by vertical burning test (UL-94), limiting oxygen index (LOI) test and cone calorimetry. In comparison to the flame-retardant properties of EP/AP750, the incorporation of BF-AT slightly reduced LOI value from 26.3 % to 25.1 %, maintained the good performance in vertical burning test, but increased the peak of the heat release rate.

Keywords: epoxy resin, basalt fiber, flame retardancy, composites

Introduction

Epoxy resins possess intrinsic brittleness and high flammability which largely limits their application. Exolit AP750 (AP750) as a high efficiency intumescent flame retardant because of its machining stability, smoke suppressibility and non-toxic. Therefore, using AP750 as flame retardant, embedding reinforced fiber into the epoxy is great significance to both prepare flame retardant and mechanically reinforced epoxy.

Basalt fibers (BFs) are inorganic materials with high modulus, good strength and superb stability. They are easy to process, non-toxic, natural based, and cost-effective. However, due to the poor adhesive property of BF with EP, the application of basalt fiber-epoxy composite is very limited. The introduction of modified basalt fiber has been considered as one of the most effective methods to improve the performance of EP composites. Nevertheless, in comparison to the wide studies in the state of the art related to the GF, CF and/or natural fibers [1], the investigation on BF and its based epoxy composites is still very limited in both of fundamental and applied aspects. In this context, the main objective of this paper is to investigate the relationship between the surface modifications of BF and properties of BF reinforced epoxy composites.

Experimental

Firstly, four different pretreatment approaches were used for basalt fibers, such as acetone solution method (BF-AT), glacial acetic acid method (BF-AAT), NaOH method (BF-SHT) and high temperature method (BF-MFT). After that, the pretreated basalt fiber was modified formally by silane. Finally, EP, AP750, BF were mixed according to the formulations.

Results and Discussion

In **FIGURE 1(a)** and (b), EP/BF showed lower strength in both of tensile and impact tests due to a poor interaction between the epoxy resin and basalt fiber. EP/BF-AT showed the best properties in both tensile and impact tests, which meant using acetone as pretreatment agent was a good option aiming

at developing high performance basalt fiber. This pretreatment may efficiently assist the purification of the surface of basalt fiber without damaging its intrinsic properties; it would provide a good condition on the surface of fiber for further modification by silane. In **FIGURE 1(c)**, the tensile and impact properties of the EP/AP750 decreased as compared to EP, due to the introduction of AP750. It may be related to the poor compatibility between the AP750 and epoxy resin. Compared with sample EP, the addition of BF-AT into EP/AP750 obviously improved both of the tensile and impact strengths by 15.2 % and 27.8 %, respectively. [2] It meant two steps surface modification, pretreatment by acetone and further modification by KH550, to basalt fiber was an efficient approach to improve the interaction between the basalt fiber and resin.

In **TABLE 1**, the data of the LOI, UL-94, and cone calorimeter test are summarized. The LOI value of the EP/AP750 was 26.3 % and there reached V-0 rating and without dripping in the UL-94. However, as incorporating the BF-AT, the EP/AP750/BF-AT exhibited a slight reduction in the LOI value of 25.1 %, while the sample kept the similar phenomenon in the UL-94 test as EP/AP750. PHRR and THR values of EP were 950 kW/m² and 83 MJ/m², respectively. While the EP/AP750 sample was reduced sharply to 273 kW/m² and 48 MJ/m², registering a decrease of 71.3 % and 42.2 % in comparison to EP. In comparison, the introduction of BF-AT into EP/AP750, the value of PHRR and THR increased to 458 kW/m² and 51 MJ/m². [2] As expected, char layer formed during the combustion of EP/AP750 as physical barrier ensured the improvement of flame retardancy. The intumescent behaviors of EP/AP750/BF-AT during the combustion test was greatly suppressed due to the barrier effect of basalt fiber in the carbonaceous. This should be the main reason that led to the worse performance after introduction of BF-AT into EP/AP750 in the flame retardant test.



FIGURE 1. (a) Tensile strength, (b) unnotched impact strength behavior of epoxy-based composites; (c) Tensile and impact result of EP, EP/AP750, and EP/AP750/BF-AT [2]

Sample	LOI	UL-94	Dripping	PHRR	THR	Char Yield
	[%]	[unit]		[kW/m²]	[MJ/m ²]	[wt.%]
Pure EP	23.2±0.2	NR	Yes	950±21	83±3	8.2±0.6
EP/AP750	26.2±0.2	V-0	No	273±12	48±5	32.8±0.3
EP/AP750/BF-AT	25.1±0.2	V-0	No	458±15	51±4	29.5±0.2

TABLE 1. Parameters of EP and EP composites obtained from LOI, UL-94 and cone calorimeter test [2]

References:

- 1. Liu, S.; Chevali, V.S.; Xu, Z.G.; Hui, D.; Wang, H. A review of extending performance of epoxy resins using carbon nanomaterials. Compos. Part B Eng. 2018, 136, 197–214.
- Guo, Y.; Zhou, M.; Yin, G.Z.; Kalali, E.; Wang, N.; Wang, D.Y. Basalt Fiber-Based Flame Retardant Epoxy Composites: Preparation, Thermal Properties, and Flame Retardancy. *Materials* 2021, 14(4),902.

O23- REPROCESSABLE, DEGRADABLE AND INTRINSICALLY FLAME-RETARDANT EPOXY VITRIMERS FOR CARBON FIBER REINFORCED COMPOSITES

L. Chen, J.-H. Chen, Q.-R. Ren, Y.-Z. Wang

The Collaborative Innovation Center for Eco-Friendly and Fire-Safety Polymeric Materials (MoE), National Engineering Laboratory of Eco-Friendly Polymeric Materials (Sichuan), State Key Laboratory of Polymer Materials Engineering, College of Chemistry, Sichuan University, Chengdu 610064, China I.chen.scu@gmail.com

Main message: In this work, based on the typical dynamic covalent networks (CANs) of transesterification, firstly, we reported a facile way to prepare intrinsically flame-retardant epoxy vitrimers (EVs) combining rapid recycling and multiple shape memory effects by introducing dynamic ester-linkages with catalytic transesterification activity into the crosslinked networks of epoxy resins. Unfortunately, triaza-type catalysts usually show high cost, toxicity and low solubility in organic compounds. Therefore, it is of great importance and particularly urgent to develop a catalyst-free transesterification system. By adding the free phosphorus-containing diol, acting as both the flameretardant moiety and the transesterification modifier with abundant primary hydroxyls and much higher reactivity than the θ -hydroxyls, this work further proposed a new strategy to "kill two birds with one stone", in which the intrinsically flame-retardant carbon fiber composites with reprocessable matric resins and recyclable reinforced fibers were achieved. Afterwards, we utilized two kinds of the phosphorus-containing diols, with "trinity" structures containing phosphonate esters, primary hydroxyls and tertiary amine was applied in an epoxy-acid curing system to achieve the catalyst-free mixed transesterification within the adaptable carboxylate/phosphonate networks. Owing to the selfcatalytic tertiary amine and highly reactive primary hydroxyls, the mixed transesterification within the adaptable carboxylate/phosphonate networks was accelerated, endowing facile reprocessibility and malleability of the vitrimers, which were further degraded into low-mass molecules by simple alcoholysis to achieve carbon fibers with nearly 100 % recyclability. This work provided a promising and feasible way to make sustainable and flame-retardant carbon fiber reinforced composites.

Keywords: Epoxy vitrimer; fire safety; transesterification; recycling; carbon fiber composites

Introduction

Fire risk and waste disposal are two major challenges for carbon fiber reinforced composites (CFRCs) due to the flammability and difficulty in recycling of either thermosetting matrix resins (typically epoxy resins, which possess the largest market share among the thermosetting polymers) or the carbon fibers. Moreover, many application fields of CFRCs usually require high flame retardancy, which is bound to require flame-retardant treatment of the composites. However, physically incorporating additive-type flame retardants or chemically introducing flame-retardant structures will further deteriorate the recyclability of the composites (Figure 1).

Covalent adaptable networks (CANs) provide new thought for the waste disposal problem of CFRCs, which makes the thermosetting matrix malleable or even degradable. Thanks to the CANS, these thermosets can change their topology by thermally triggered bond-exchange reactions [1]: at elevated temperatures they can flow like viscoelastic liquids and behave as reprocessable thermoplastics; while at low temperatures they behave like conventional thermosets, where the bond-exchanges are immeasurably frozen. Combining the advantages, these kinds of polymers containing associative CANs are named as vitrimers. Among them, ester bond in transesterification is relatively stable with a simple way to be incorporated by curing epoxy with acid or anhydride to construct epoxy vitrimers (EVs).

Regrettably, the application of catalyst-free transesterification-based EVs in CFRCs has rarely been reported, and the flammability problem of CFRCs is still of great difficulty to be solved at the same
time. Herein, we reported a kind of flame-retardant EVs for CFRCs to solve the fire risk and recycling issues of CFRCs in a feasible and facile way.

Experimental

Flame retardancy of the vitrimers and their composites were evaluated by LOI, UL-94 V, cone calorimetry and smoke density test. Stress relaxation was performed on a dynamic rotational rheometer.

Results and Discussion

This work included four vitrimers and three relevant composites [2-4]. These vitrimer showed the expected fire safety with an LOI values higher than 30 and UL-94 V0 rating, as well as suppressed heat release and smoke generation during the burning test. More importantly, such flame retardancy can be greatly retained after reprocessing, and the resin matrix can be dissolved as the small-molecule diol participate in bond exchange reactions to achieve carbon fibers with nearly 100 % recyclability.



CFRP composites

FIGURE 1. Conventional physical and chemical recycling route of waste composites and the dilemma of flame-retardant composites

Acknowledgement: Financial supports by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (21975166, 51991351, 51991350) and the 111 Project (B20001) are sincerely acknowledged.

References:

1. Van Zee N J, Nicolaÿ R. Vitrimers: Permanently crosslinked polymers with dynamic network topology, Prog. Polym. Sci. 2020;104:101233.

2. Chen J H, Lu J H, Pu X L, Chen L, Wang Y Z. Recyclable, malleable and intrinsically flame-retardant epoxy resin with catalytic transesterification. Chemosphere 2022;294:133778.

3. Chen J H, Liu B W, Lu J H, Lu Pu, Tang Y L, Chen L, Wang Y Z. Catalyst-free dynamic transesterification towards a high-performance and fire-safe epoxy vitrimer and its carbon fiber composite. Green Chem. 2022;24:6980-6988.

4. Lu J H, Li Z, Chen J H, Li S L, He J H, Gu S, Liu B W, Chen L, Wang Y Z. Adaptable phosphate networks towards robust, reprocessable, weldable, and alertable-yet-extinguishable epoxy vitrimer. Research 2022;2022:9846940.

O24- Sustainable few-bilayers nanocoating for flame retardant polyester fabric

I. Jordanov^a, N. Mladenovic^a, J. Petkovska^a, D. Marković^b, M. Radetić^c, J. C. Grunlan^d

^a Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy, Ss. Cyril and Methodius University, Ruger Boskovic 16, 1000 Skopje, North Macedonia, jordanov@tmf.ukim.edu.mk

^b University of Belgrade, Innovation Centre of the Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy, Karnegijeva 4, Belgrade 11120, Serbia, darka@tmf.bg.ac.rs

^c University of Belgrade, Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy, Karnegijeva 4, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia, maja@tmf.bg.ac.rs

^d Department of Mechanical Engineering, Texas A&M University, College Station, TX 77843, USA, jgrunlan@tamu.edu

Main message: Water-based polyelectrolyte solutions composed of chitosan (CH) and pectin (P) as carbon-rich biomacromolecules, and low molecular weight mono ammonium phosphate (MAP) were deposited on enzyme/corona discharge treated PES via layer-by-layer (LbL). With the deposition of 4 BL 0.5% CH₃/(1% P-30% MAP)_{4.2}, the fabric became self-extinguishable on a vertical flame test and exhibited a 42.6% lower peak heat release rate and nearly 40% reduction in the fire growth capacity compared to uncoated PES.

Keywords: chitosan, pectin, layer-by-layer assembly, multilayer nanocoating, monnoamonim phosphate.

Introduction

Despite its good mechanical properties, and low cost, PES is highly flammable [1]. While burning, it melts and produces ignited drops that can spread the fire. Many chemistries are employed to impart flame retardancy to PES, but many of them are toxic and environmentally persistent [2]. In our previous work, an intumescent system composed of chitosan, pectin, and monoammonium phosphate is applied to PES via the LbL assembly. Four bilayers (BL) of this system make PES self-extinguishing.

Experimental

100% polyester woven fabric (186 g/m²) was used as a substrate for the LbL deposition. Esterase TEXAZYM PES was purchased from INOTEX Ltd. (Dvur Kralove, Czech Republic). Chitosan (CH) with Mw= 190,000-310,000 g/mol was supplied from Carbosynth Limited (Compton, Berkshire, UK). GRINSTED pectin LC 810 (P) was supplied from P.I.C. Co. DOOEL (Skopje, North Macedonia). Hydrochloric acid 37% (HCl), sodium hydroxide-pellets (NaOH), and monoammonium phosphate (MAP) were supplied from Sigma-Aldrich (Milwaukee, WI). 1 wt% CH was dissolved in DI water with pH 1.7 (the pH was adjusted using 37% HCl) and stirred until homogenous solutions were obtained [1]. Afterward, the pH of the solutions was adjusted with 1 M NaOH to pH 3. 1 wt% P was dissolved in DI water, and then the pH was adjusted to pH 4.2 (using 1M NaOH). The polyelectrolyte solution 1% P-30% MAP was prepared by dissolving 30 wt% MAP, respectively, in the already prepared 1 wt% P solution and then adjusted to pH 4.2. The pH value of every solution is given by the subscript number. Three samples for each LbL recipe were vertical flame tested following the ASTM D 6413 standard. The combustion behavior was tested with a micro cone calorimeter (MCC) according to ASTM D 7309, using an MCC-2 instrument (Govmark, Farmingdale, NY).

Results and Discussion

Images of the uncoated, coated with 20 BL 1% $CH_3/1\% P_{4.2}$ and 4 BL PES 1% $CH_3/(1\% P-30\% MAP)_{4.2}$ presented in Fig. 1 show self-extinguishing behavior on VFT on the PES coated with 4BL MAP-containing recipe.

Recipe	Uncoated	1% CH ₃ /1% P _{4.2}	1% CH ₃ /(1% P-30% MAP) _{4.2}
BL		20	4
Picture after VFT			
Weight gain	/	8.49%	42.1%
Burning rate	10.7 mm/s	13.71 mm/s	/
Residual weight	No residue	38.65%	94.4%
Self-extinguishing	NO	NO	YES

FIGURE 1. Pictures from VFT of uncoated and LBL-coated PES with 20 BL 1% $CH_3/1\% P_{4.2}$ and 4 BL PES 1% $CH_3/(1\% P-30\% MAP)_{4.2}$.

The results obtained from MCC are presented in Table 1. Polyester coated with 4 BL 1% $CH_3/(1\% P- 30\% MAP)_{4.2}$ has a 42.6% lower peak heat release rate and 39.2% lower fire growth capacity than uncoated polyester fabric.

Desine	Ы	T _{pkHRR}	ΔT_{pkHRR}	pkHRR	ΔpkHRR	THR	ΔTHR	FGC	ΔFGC
Recipe	DL	(ºC)	(%)	(W/g)	(%)	(kJ/g)	(%)	(J/g-K)	(%)
Uncoated PES	-	467.8		434.0		16.0		320.6	
1% CH ₃ /1% P _{4.2}	20	463.7	-0.9	309.8	-28.6	13.8	-13.8	248.2	-22.6
1% CH ₃ /(1% P- 30% MAP) _{4.2}	4	407.3	-12.9	249.1	-42.6	12.4	-22.5	195.6	-39.2

 Table 1. MCC results for uncoated and LbL coated polyester.

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank the NATO Science for Peace and Security (SPS) program for their funding through the G5905 (MULProTex) project.

References:

1. Petkovska J, Mladenovic N, Marković D, Radoičić M, Vest NA, Palen B, Radetić M, Grunlan JC, Jordanov I. Flame-retardant, antimicrobial, and UV-protective lignin-based multilayer nanocoatings. ACS Appl Polym Mater. 2022;4(6): 4528–4537.

K11- Advances on Flame Retardant Materials for Batteries in New Energy Vehicles

T. Zhu^a, <u>S. Zhang^a</u>^{*}, X.Gu^a

^a State Key Laboratory of Organic-Inorganic Composites and Beijing Key Laboratory of Advanced Functional Polymer Composites, Beijing University of Chemical Technology, Beijing 100029, China zhangsheng@mail.buct.edu.cn

Main message: Ni-rich lithium batteries and lithium-sulfur batteries have attracted extensive attention owing to their high energy density. However, their further developments are still restricted by the unsatisfactory electrochemical performance and the potential fire hazard. This presentation introduces our recent efforts on improving the fire safety and electrochemical performance of polymeric materials for batteries in the last 5 years. Multifunctional micro-nano flame retardant phosphazene microspheres are delicately designed and constructed for simultaneously improving the electrochemical properties and flame retardancy of batteries.

Keywords: Flame retardant, Phosphazene microspheres, Ni-rich cathode, Lithium polysulfide, Lithium-sulfur batteries

Introduction

The rapid market growth of electric vehicles puts forward high demand for a new generation of highenergy-density and high-safety lithium batteries. However, the limited energy density and unsatisfactory safety character of current liquid lithium-ion batteries (LIBs) cannot meet the requirments. Hexachlorocyclotriphosphazene cross-linked tannic acid microsphere (HT) is applied to gel electrolytes or separators to improve the fire safety and the performance for Ni-rich batteries and lithium-sulfur batteries (LSBs).

Experimental

HT was synthesized by a simple one-step precipitation polymerization [1]. The feed ratio was controlled with P-Cl to Ph-OH at a ratio of 1:3 or 3:1 (mol). The gel electrolyte with HT applied in Ni-rich batteries (15 wt% polyethylene glycol diacrylate and 85 wt% LEs (1M LiPF₆ in EC/DMC (v/v)) with an additional 1 wt% as-prepared HT) was prepared by in-situ polymerization (named as PEGGPE@HT). The separator applied in LSBs was prepared by a slurry coating method. As-prepared HT, SP, and PVDF were mixed well for 12 h in NMP in a mass ratio of 4:4:2 and coated on a commercial PP separator (named as H-CMP@SP separator).

Results and Discussion

As-prepared HT is a typical sphere with a smooth surface, which is attributed to multiple functionalities in hexachlorocyclotriphosphazene (HCCP) and tannic acid (TA). The diameters of HT are in the micronano scale with an average particle size of 192 nm, and its small size facilitates immersion in separator and electrodes (FIGURE 1.a) [2]. The flame-retardant properties of electrolytes and separators after the introduction of HT can be evaluated by ignition test (FIGURE 1.b). The PEGGPE@HT is difficult to be ignited in the first ignition, and the self-extinguishing time (SET) in the second ignition is only 6.0 s g^{-1} . The high flame-retardant efficiency of HT not only attributes to the abundant P-related free radicals released in wider temperatures but also to the synergistic char-forming reactions between HCCP and TA. The NCM811//Li battery matched with PEGGPE@HT features a higher initial capacity of 168.4 mA h g^{-1} than that of PEGGPE, and 143.6 mA h g^{-1} is retained after 200 cycles with an improved retention rate to 85.3% compared to PEGGPE (FIGURE 1.c). Furthermore, as shown in (FIGURE 1.d), the NCM811//Graphite pouch cell with PEGGPE@HT features excellent safety characters under extreme mechanical abuse conditions. The HT exhibits excellent flame-retardant effect as a separator coating material (FIGURE 1.e). The combustion flame is indistinct and self-extinguished rapidly with the SET of only 0.32 s mg⁻¹. Furthermore, only a small area of the PP separator is burned in the process. The pouch cell with the coating is hard to burn and is quickly extinguished after two ignitions by a butane spray. On the contrary, the pouch cell without a PP separator is prone to violent combustion. The temperature in the fire is significantly decreased by 317.1°C with the coating, which will prevent the fire from spreading between the cells. The LSBs with the PP separator deliver only 414.6 mA h g⁻¹ remained after 100 cycles with a low-capacity retention of only 37.8 % owing to the severe shuttle effect. Conversely, the LSBs with H-CMP@SP coating exhibit a high capacity of 1183.5 mA h g⁻¹ at the initial cycle and remain 865.8 mA h g⁻¹ after 100 cycles with an observably improved capacity retention of 73.2 %, which is resulted from the H-CMP@SP coating that provides stable adsorption and conversion sites for LiPSs [3].



FIGURE 1. (a) Particle size distribution of HT (inset: the SEM image of HT). (b) Ignition test of PEGGPE@HT. (c) Cycle performance of NCM811//Li batteries. (d) Mechanical abuse tests of the NCM811//Graphite pouch cell. (e) Ignition test of H-CMP@SP separator and (f) pouch cells. (g) Cycle performance of lithium-sulfur batteries.

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank the financial support of this work provided by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant No. 22075010 and 22175017) and the National Key R&D Program of China (Grant No.2018YFD1100403).

References:

[1] X. Wei, D. Zheng, M. Zhao, H. Chen, X. Fan, B. Gao, L. Gu, Y. Guo, J. Qin, J. Wei, Y. Zhao, G. Zhang, Cross-Linked Polyphosphazene Hollow Nanosphere-Derived N/P-Doped Porous Carbon with Single Nonprecious Metal Atoms for the Oxygen Reduction Reaction, Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 59(34) (2020) 14639-14646.

[2] T. Zhu, G. Liu, D. Chen, J. Chen, P. Qi, J. Sun, X. Gu, S. Zhang, Constructing flame-retardant gel polymer electrolytes via multiscale free radical annihilating agents for Ni-rich lithium batteries, Energy Storage Materials 50 (2022) 495-504.

[3] T. Zhu, D. Chen, G. Liu, P. Qi, X. Gu, H. Li, J. Sun, S. Zhang, A Facile Immobilization Strategy for Soluble Phosphazene to Actualize Stable and Safe Lithium–Sulfur Batteries, Small 18 (2022) 2203693.

O25- New chlorinating agents-free synthetic route for preparation of P-N and P-O dibenzooxaphosphacycles derivatives

L. Agostinis^a, B. Galindo^a, G. Marra^a, M. Bortoluzzi^b

^a AIMPLAS, Plastics Technology Centre. València Parc Tecnològic, Calle Gustave Eiffel 4, 46980 Paterna, Valencia (Spain), lagostinis@aimplas.es ^b University Ca' Foscari, Via Torino 155, 30170 Venezia Mestre (Italy)

Main message:

The research concerned the investigation of a new synthetic route to functionalize P(=O)-heteroatom derivatives of dibenzooxaphosphacycles, such as 6H-dibenzo[c,e][1,2]oxaphosphinine 6-oxide (DOPO) and dibenzo[d,f][1,3,2]dioxaphosphepine 6-oxide (BPPO), by formally replacing the P-bonded hydrogen atom with N- and O-containing fragments to develop a more sustainable preparation of organophosphorus additives as flame retardants in polymeric matrices, avoiding the use of chlorinating agents.

Keywords: DOPO-derivatives, BPPO-derivatives, chlorinating agents free, synthetic route, flame retardants

Introduction

Dibenzooxaphosphacycles derivatives (with P-N or P-O bonds) are two relevant classes of Flame retardants (FR). To form them is necessary undergo a reaction to activate P-atom, which is based on the use of CCl4, dangerous towards ecosystem and human health. ^[1] Alternatives to CCl4 have been identified, ^[2a,b] but all require the use of chlorinating agents, with environmental and health impact. ^[3] This research proposes a new approach to P-atom functionalization for P-N or P-O FR compounds.

Experimental

The experimental activity was started trying to find unusual approaches for the functionalization of DOPO and BPPO. The substrate reacted with different amines and alcohols once a stoichiometric amount of I2 was added to the reaction mixture as oxidant. The amine plays three roles in the reactions: its conjugate base forms a new P-N bondwith the phosphorous atom of DOPO and BPPO. Moreover, the amine neutralizes the HI formed as by-product of I2 reduction and supports the deprotonation of the nucleophile. The products were easily isolated with high purity and moderate-good yield.

Results and Discussion

Due to the crescent restrictions to the use of halogen-based flame retardants from European commission since 2002, Organic Phosphorus Flame Retardants (OPFRs) are rising as one of the most promising alternatives for plastic fireproofing in a wide range of applications.

6H-dibenzo[c,e][1,2]oxaphosphinine 6-oxide (DOPO) and its derivatives are considered suitable alternatives to halogenated FRs for their nontoxic proprieties as well as for their versatile flame extinguishing behavior in both gas and condensed phase.

On the other side, dibenzo[d,f][1,3,2]dioxaphosphepine 6-oxide (BPPO) is a phosphonate compound considered as possible candidate as phosphorous flame retardant only recently. His derivatives have mainly been investigated only in form of P-C compounds through phospha-Michael additions or Pudovik reactions, to avoid use of chlorinating agents.

The objective of this research has been to develop a one-pot synthetic route, potentially industrializable, involving the oxidation of dibenzooxaphosphacycles, such as DOPO or BPPO, and the simultaneous functionalization of the phosphorous atom. This route allows to avoid the use of

chlorinating agents for the preparation of P-N and P-O derivatives of DOPO and BPPO, that could be used as flame retardants, as some of them are already know in literature.[4]

The synthetic route has been tested on different substrates, from amines to alcohols, and with different solvents. The reaction worked with aromatic amines such as aniline, p-toluidine, N-methylaniline and 4-aminostyrene as well as cyclic and linear aliphatic amines, such as morpholine, N-acetyl piperazine and butylamine.

The experimental outcomes suggest that DOPO reacts with I2 and the P-H bond is readily broken, possibly forming an intermediate compounds with a labile P-I bond which is readily undergo substitution by the nucleophilic group. The qualitative comparison with the same reactions carried out with DOPO indicated higher reactivity of BPPO, that required lower reaction times.

Decomposition was observed in compounds such as dimethylamine, piperidine or allyl-amine, which could be ascribed to their difficult deprotonation, that is instead favored by conjugated aromatic groups or electron- withdrawing fragments in the skeleton. The formal deprotonation of an amine is related to the electron density on the nitrogen atom, that also affects the basicity of the species. It is worth noting that the amines that reacted with DOPO and I2 are characterized by relatively low basicity. For instance, the pKa of piperidine is 11.1, while the values for morpholineand N-acetyl piperazine are 8.5 and 7.9, respectively.

The formation of the desired products was confirmed by NMR spectroscopy. In all the cases only a single sharp signal in the range 14.3 - 7.7 ppm was present in the 31P {1H} NMR spectra.

The disappearance of the P-H resonance was confirmed by 1H NMR and FR-IT spectra. The first showed the disappearance of the P-H resonance (δ = 8.05 ppm, 1JPH = 592.5 Hz, CDCl3, 298 K), while in the second v-PH band (at 2438 cm-1 for DOPO) was absent.

The formation of new P-N bonds was highlighted in the case of aniline, p-toluidine and 4-aminostyrene by the NH resonance, falling around 8.5 - 8.7 ppm in DMSO-d6 solution, with a 2 JPH coupling constant of 9.1 Hz. The assignment was confirmed by the lack of HSQC cross-peaks. 13C {1H} NMR spectra confirmed the formation of the desired products, being the number of CH and C-ipso resonances in agreement with the proposed formulations.

The NMR characterization of cyclic aril amines, demonstrated the formation of the desired product as it has been possible to observe diastereotopic signals for morpholine molecule due to the formation of a chiral center in the phosphorous atom, in both morpholine and acetyl piperazine. In the latter it has been also observed the lack of rotation of acetyl group, forming a mixture 1:1 of regioisomers at room temperature, as confirmed by the 13C {1H} NMR spectrum.

I2-mediated functionalization of DOPO was extended to oxygen-containing compounds, alcohols in particular. In this case a supporting base is required, and triethylamine was used because of its inability to behave as nucleophile. The alcohols considered were methanol, allyl alcohol, 2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate and eugenol, the respective products have been synthesized with moderate yields. As for the previous cases, the proposed formulations were confirmed by the NMR spectra and FT-IR.

In order to fully avoid use chloro-based chemicals in the synthetic route, the functionalization of DOPO using green solvents has been investigated, selecting 2-methyl-tetrahydrofuran, a volatile cyclic ether generated by the chemo-catalytic treatment of biomass. The formal replacement of the P-H bond of DOPO with P-N by reaction with suitable aliphatic and aromatic amines and I2 was successfully carried out in Me-THF at room temperature between 40% and 72% and high purity.

The comparison with parallel runs carried out in dichloromethane showed that the reactions are generally slower in Me-THF. Acceptable yields were however obtained keeping the reaction mixtures overnight under stirring, and it is likely to suppose that further optimizations of the reaction conditions could improve the syntheses. The results of the synthetic route are promising and have been object for the drafting of a patent. The technology will be further investigated in a European project (FOREST project, grant agreement No. 101091790) to enhance flame retardancy of composites for mobility products.

The results of the synthetic route are promising and have been object for the drafting of a patent. The technology will be further investigated in a European project (FOREST project, grant agreement No. 101091790) to enhance flame retardancy of composites for mobility products.



FIGURE 1. One-pot synthetic route for preparation of P-O and P-N derivatives of dibenzooxaphosphacycles DOPO and BPPO.

References:

1. Anses, Substance Evaluation Conclusion as required by Reach Article 48 and Evaluation Report for Carbon tetrachloride, EC No 200-262-8, CAS No 56-23-5, (2019).

2. Neisius, N. M., Lutz, M., Rentsch, D., Hemberger, P., & Gaan, S., Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research, 53 (8),2889–2896. b) Salmeia, K., Baumgartner, G., Jovic, M., Gössi, A., Riedl, W., Zich, T., & 3. Gaan, S., Organic Process Research & Development. 2018, 22, 11, 1570–1577.

4. Huang, B., Lei, C., Wei, C., & Zeng, G. Environment International, 2014, 71, 118–138.

5. Wang, P., Fu, X., Kan, Y., Wang, X., & Hu, Y., High Performance Polymers, 2018, 31 (3), 1-12.

O26- USE OF RECYCLED HIPS TO DEVELOP FLAME RETARDED MATERIALS FOR EEE – WHAT ARE THE CHALLENGES?

O. Giraudeau, S. Vanhille, O. Gabut, F. Samyn, S. Duquesne

Univ. Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 - UMET - Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000 Lille, France (sophie.duquesne@centralelille.fr).

Main message: Objective: to determine in the case of HIPS what are the challenges linked with the use of recycled materials in new products that have to present FR properties. Results: (i) the FR performance obtained using brominated and phosphorus-based FR additives are lower when using rHIPS and (ii) rHIPS contains pollutants and contaminants coming from various steps of the life cycle of the products. Conclusion: Challenges appear in the understanding of the role of pollutants in the FR mechanism of the different formulations and on the development of specific depollution techniques.

Keywords: HIPS, WEEE, recycling, pollutants, GWIT

Introduction

Nowadays, numerous regulatory and voluntary initiatives have brought the subject of plastics recycling and of their integration into new material as an urgent need. As an example, European Parliament resolution of 10 February 2021 on the New Circular Economy Action asks the European Commission to work on binding targets concerning the recycled content of new products with the objective to increase it. In that frame, the aim of this study is to determine the challenges the development of flame-retardant materials faced when recycled polymers are used instead of raw materials. The study focuses on HIPS from WEEE.

Experimental

Recycled materials were supplied by Coolrec and Skytech in the frame of the PEPSI-r project. They were first fully characterized using various techniques (TGAs performed on a TA Instruments Q600, in a N2 atmosphere at 10°C/min from 25 to 600°C – DSC performed on a TA Instruments Discovery in a N2 atmosphere at 10°C/min from -20 to 200°C – SEM images taken using a JEOL JSM 7800F LV at 5 kV– XR Diffraction – -X-ray fluorescence using a spectrometer of the S2 Ranger type from Bruker – ATR infrared spectra recorded in a range 400 and 4000 cm⁻¹ with a spectrometer Nicolet iS50). The contaminants of the recycled materials were extracted using micro-wave assisted extraction and then characterized using GC-MS (Shimadzu). Two types of flame retardant additives were used: brominated FR [1] (BrFR1 and BrFR2 added in the polymer at a 5wt% Br content) and phosphorus-based FR (PhFR1 [2] and PhFR2 [3], added as recommended by the supplier respectively at 5 and 13wt.-%). Formulations were prepared using extrusion (Extruder Haak Rheomex OS, Thermo Scientific) and the FR properties were evaluated according to glow-wire flammability index, GWFI (DS/EN IEC 60695-2-12).

Results and Discussion

The first step of the study has the objective to evaluate if the flame retardant performance achieved with virgin HIPS can also be reached with the same amount of additives using rHIPS i.e. HIPS manufactured from post-consumer plastic. rHIPS obtained for various categories of WEEE were considered including category 1 (large household appliances cold; LHA), 2 (small household appliances, SHA), 3 (IT Equipment and Telecommunications) as well as multipurpose based-waste (MP). Results are presented in Table 1 for rHIPS(I) and rHIPS(MP) and for the two types of FR additives: brominated- based and phosphorus-based flame retardant. Those results show that whatever the type of FR additive and of rHIPS, the performance are lower when recycled materials are used. Moreover, it can also be concluded that the decrease in performance depend both on

the type of FR additive and onthe type of rHIPS. Indeed, in the case of BrFR, the performance are better using BrFR1 in rHIPS(MP) whereas using BrFR2, better performance are achieved in the case of rHIPS(I).

TABLE 1. GWFI obtained for FR formulations based on virgin HIPS and rHIPS obtained from cate	gory
1 WEEE (rHIPS(I)) and from multipurpose WEEE (rHIPS(MP))	

 GWFI (°C)	HIPS	rHIPS(I)	rHIPS(MP)
BrFR1	950	650	750
BrFR2	950	850	650
PhFR1	850	650	650
PhFR2	950	750	650

The second step of the study was, as a consequence, dedicated to the characterization of the recycled materials to better explain why the FR performance of rHIPS are lower. The objective is to identify if differences between HIPS and rHIPS exist, if they vary depending on the origin of the waste from both qualitative and quantitative aspects. The strategy followed for that purpose is illustrated in Figure 1. Moreover, as an example of this part of the work, Figure 1 also presents the SEM images of HIPS and of rHIPS obtained for rHIPS(I) and rHIPS(MP). HIPS is a two-phase system formed by the immiscibility of polystyrene and polybutadiene. Polystyrene forms the continuous phase (matrix) and polybutadiene does the disperse phase (elastomer nodules). From the SEM images, the distribution and size of the elastomer nodules can be determined. We thus demonstrated that the size and distribution of the size of the nodules vary depending on the WEEE categories used to manufacture rHIPS. It could, at least partially, explained the difference in term of FR performance. Various type of pollutants and additives were also identified in rHIPS including plasticizers, other type of polymers (mainly PP and PE), stabilizers as well as degradation products of HIPS.



FIGURE 1. Strategy followed in the study to fully characterize rHIPS and example of results (SEM images of HIPS and rHIPS.

Conclusion: We can thus conclude that the pollutants will affect the performance of the FR formulations. Challenges thus appear in the understanding of the role of pollutants in the FR mechanism of the different formulations and on the development of specific depollution techniques.

Acknowledgement: The authors want to thank EcoSystem for its financial support. They also want to thank all the partners of the project PEPSI-r (Coolrec, Skytech, Haëger, Legrand and Ecosystem) for helpful discussion and to supply the material.

References

1. Utevski L, Scheinker M, Georlette P, Lach S. Flame Retardancy in UL-94 V-0 and in UL-94 5VA HighImpactPolystyrene.JournalofFireSciences.1997;15(5):375-389.doi:10.1177/073490419701500503

 Murashko EA, Levchik GF, Levchik SV, Bright DA, Dashevsky S. Fire Retardant Action of Resorcinol Bis(Diphenyl Phosphate) in a PPO/HIPS Blend. Journal of Fire Sciences. 1998;16(4):233-249.
 Sun Y, Wang YZ, Liu L, Xiao TY. The Preparation, Thermal Properties, and Fire Property of a Phosphorus-Containing Flame-Retardant Styrene Copolymer. Materials 2020, 13(1), 127.

O27- TOWARDS RECYCLING OF FIRE RETARDED POLYAMIDE 12 FOR LASER SINTERING

M. A. Batistella, D. Seigler, J-M. Lopez-Cuesta

PCH-Polymer Composites and Hybrids-IMT Mines Alès, 6, Avenue des Clavières 30319 – Alès marcos.batistella@mines-ales.fr

Main message: One of the main concerns of Laser sintering (LS) is the recyclability of the polymer powders (mainly polyamides). Indeed, post condensation reactions are prone to increase the molar mass of PA leading to an increase on part porosity. This increase highly impacts its mechanical properties as shown by various works on the literature. However, at the best of our knowledge, no work evaluated the influence of flame retardants on polymer processability and on the fire behavior of parts made with recycled PA12.

Keywords: Laser sintering, polyamide 12, recycling, fire behavior.

Introduction

Polyamide 12 is the main polymer used for LS, accounting for about 80% of the global market. Various works on literature evaluated the influence of recycling PA12 in terms of mechanical properties, part porosity and crystallinity of polymer powder. Furthermore, the influence of oxygen content on build chamber was also evaluated and thermo-oxidation effects were highlighted [1] but no work evaluated its influence on fire behavior of parts. Thus, the present work aims to evaluate the influence of two flame retardants on the recyclability and fire behavior of parts made by LS.

Experimental

Polyamide 12 (PA2200) powder with a median diameter (D50) of 58 μ m was supplied by EOS. Based on the results of a previous work, two flame retardants were evaluated: Ammonium Polyphosphate (Exolit AP 422) and zinc borate (Firebrake ZB from Rio Tinto Minerals) at 30wt% [2]. Test specimens (sheets of 70×70×4 mm³) were produced with a LS equipment (SnowWhite from Sharebot-Italy). First build process starts with virgin PA12 or blends of PA with FRs. After each build process the partcake material was used entirely for further processing cycles without refreshing. The resulting partcake powder was sieved and mixed (15 min, 60 rpm) after each build process in order to obtain a homogeneous powder blend.

A cone calorimeter from Fire Testing Technology was used with an irradiance of 35 kW/m² to test SLS plates. Thermal stability of individual components and FR compositions were investigated using thermogravimetric analysis (SETSYS Evolution from Setaram) under nitrogen flow (40 mL/min) from 50 to 750 °C at 10 °C/min. The determination of SLS processing windows regarding the incorporation of the different FR additives was carried out using differential scanning calorimetry (DSC Pyris Diamond from Perkin-Elmer). A temperature ramp of 10 °C/min was applied to investigate fusion and crystallization processes defining the SLS processing window. IRFT spectroscopy (Bruker Vertex 70) was used to investigate modifications of absorption bands through reprocessing of FR compositions.

Results and Discussion

Figure 1 shows cone calorimeter results of neat PA12 and PA12 with 30wt% of APP and ZB with four recycling cycles and Table 2 regroups results of selected formulations. For neat PA12, a decrease on TTI and pHRR is observed for the first 3 recycling cycles, compared to virgin PA12 (PA-0). Interestingly, increasing to four cycles, an increase on pHRR and TTi is observed (PA-4). Moreover, it seems that the addition of APP does not lead to significant differences on the fire behavior of samples along the recycling cycles. Significant changes are observed when mixing PA12 and zinc borate. For the first and

second cycles (ZB30-1 and ZB30-2 respectively) an increase on pHRR is observed. Moreover, increasing the recycling cycles (ZB-3 and ZB-4) a very different behavior is observed, with a pHRR that appears later compared to ZB30-0 and the HRR curve profile that changes. Various works on the literature shows that post condensation reactions take place when polyamides are exposed to heat which leads to an increase of the polymer molar mass, which have an impact on porosity and mechanical properties of LS parts [3,4]. Beyond post condensation reactions, Yang et al. [1] also showed that laser beam may have an important influence on PA12 degradation. However, the addition of a FR able to absorb part of the laser irradiation could decrease the rate of polymer degradation, improving the recyclability of polymer/FR blends.



FIGURE 1. Cone calorimeter results of flame retarded formulations.

Sample	TTI (s)	pHRR (kW/m²)	THR (MJ/m ²)	Residue (%)
PA-0	154±10	1416±200	131±5	-
PA-2	80±5	893±98	120±1	-
PA-4	193±20	1037±102	115±4	-
AP30-0	122±10	351±5	92±6	31±2
AP30-2	144±1	373±2	81±6	27±1
AP30-4	143±2	374±14	86±5	27±1
ZB30-0	115±20	125±15	95±8	38±3
ZB30-2	189±5	175±61	98±6	33±1
ZB30-4	180±20	220±22	95±5	29±2

TABLE 1. Selected properties of flame retarded polymeric samples

References

- F. Yang, X. Chen, A combined theoretical and experimental approach to model polyamide 12 degradation in selective laser sintering additive manufacturing, J. Manuf. Process. 70 (2021) 271–289. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmapro.2021.08.051.
- [2] M. Batistella, A. Regazzi, M.F. Pucci, J.-M. Lopez-Cuesta, O. Kadri, D. Bordeaux, F. Ayme, Selective laser sintering of polyamide 12/flame retardant compositions, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 181 (2020) 109318. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polymdegradstab.2020.109318.
- [3] K. Wudy, D. Drummer, Aging effects of polyamide 12 in selective laser sintering: Molecular weight distribution and thermal properties, Addit. Manuf. 25 (2019) 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addma.2018.11.007.
- [4] P. Chen, M. Tang, W. Zhu, L. Yang, S. Wen, C. Yan, Z. Ji, H. Nan, Y. Shi, Systematical mechanism of Polyamide-12 aging and its micro-structural evolution during laser sintering, Polym. Test. 67 (2018) 370–379. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polymertesting.2018.03.035.

O28- Effectiveness of phosphinates and radiation crosslinking on fireretardancy of unfilled and wood-filled bio-based polyamides for application in E&E

<u>A. Schirp</u>^a, C. Schirp^a, D. Fischer^b, J. Rausch^b, B. Nass^c, A. Neufing^d

 ^a Fraunhofer-Institute for Wood Research (WKI), Bienroder Weg 54E, 38108 Braunschweig, Germany; arne.schirp@wki.fraunhofer.de and claudia.schirp@wki.fraunhofer.de
 ^b BGS Beta-Gamma-Service GmbH & Co. KG, Fritz-Kotz-Str. 12, 51674 Wiehl, Germany; fischer@bgs.eu and rausch@bgs.eu
 ^c Clariant Plastics and Coatings (Deutschland) GmbH, Ludwig-Hermann-Str. 100, 86368 Gersthofen, Germany; bernd.nass@clariant.com

> ^d Hager Electro GmbH & Co. KG, Zum Gunterstal, 66440 Blieskastel, Germany; <u>andreas.neufing@hagergroup.com</u>

Main message: Fire-retarded compounds with bio-based polyamides (PA) 6.10, 10.10 and 11 were developed which reach UL94-classification V-0 (1.6 mm) and fulfil requirements of the glow-wire test and for comparative tracking index (CTI). Three types of phosphinates were evaluated. The effectiveness of radiation crosslinking was investigated as a potential route to improve fire-retardancy, thermal stability and mechanical performance of composites for application in electrical and electronic equipment (E&E).

Keywords: Bio-based polyamides, phosphinates, wood particles, radiation crosslinking, fire testing.

Introduction

The objective of this research project was to develop fire-retarded bio-polyamides with and without wood particles for application in E&E. There are currently only few fire-retarded compounds available with a high bio-based content. Phosphinates and particularly diethyl aluminium phosphinate (AlPi) have proven their effectiveness in polyamides [1]. The fire retardancy mechanism of AlPi as single FR and in combination with melamine polyphosphate in glass-fiber reinforced PA 6 has been investigated in detail by Braun et al. [2]. To confer high temperature stability to the composites, in this project, radiation crosslinking was performed which represents an innovative strategy to improve functional properties of bio-composites [3].

Experimental

In total, 20 formulations (compounds) were prepared using a laboratory kneading mixer and mini injection-molding. Bio-based PA6.10, 10.10 and 11 (Ems-Grivory; Arkema) were combined with phosphinates (Exolit OP 1312, OP 1400 and OP 1230; Clariant Plastics and Coatings). Depending on the thermoplastic melting point, wood particles (J. Rettenmaier & Söhne) were also included. Trimethallyl isocyanurate (TAICROS M; Evonik) was used as cross-linking agent in formulations subjected to electron beam irradiation (66 kGy in the case of formulations with PA 6.10, and 165 kGy for PA 10.10 and 11). The following tests were performed: degree of crosslinking (gel content), UL94, glow wire test, comparative tracking index, cone calorimeter, thermogravimetric analysis, tensile and notched impact strength tests, dynamic mechanical analysis (DMA).

Results and Discussion

Following optimization, all formulations which contained phosphinates reached V-O classification in UL94 tests at 1.6 mm thickness. When TAICROS M was included and materials were irradiated, in some formulations, classification worsened. This could not be attributed to burning dripping but long burning times. However, when wood particles were included, no change in classification was determined for irradiated samples. In the glow wire test, 960°C was reached for most of the non-irradiated

formulations. Values were slightly lower when TAICROS M was included and samples were irradiated. Regarding comparative tracking index (Figure 1), 600 V was reached for most of the non-irradiated formulations (irradiated samples were not tested).



FIGURE 1. Set-up of comparative tracking index measurement (left) and samples after test (right). Pictures provided by Hager Electro GmbH & Co. KG, Blieskastel, Germany.

Cone calorimetry results are shown in Table 1. Sample size was 100 mm x 100 x 3 mm. Peak heat release rates and maximum average rates of heat emitted (MARHE) were significantly reduced when wood particles were included in formulations while time to ignition was reduced.

Sample	pHRR	MARHE	MARHE THR		TTI	Residue
	[kW/m²]	[kW/m²]	[MJ/m²]	[m2]	[s]	[%]
PA6.10 ¹	263 (3)	79 (2)	71 (2)	11 (5)	39 (1)	8.5 (0.3)
PA10.10 ¹	567 (69)	81 (4)	60 (2)	18 (1)	50 (1)	10.5 (1.8)
PA10.10 ²	174 (38)	38 (12)	49 (12)	16 (3)	40 (1)	16.6 (2.2)
PA11 ¹	645 (46)	124 (21)	77 (1)	20 (2)	56 (1)	9.7 (0.8)
PA11 ²	151 (84)	43 (21)	62 (17)	16 (2)	42 (1)	17.5 (4.2)

TABLE 1. Cone calorimeter results for fire-retarded bio-based PA (heat flux: 35 kW/m²).

¹ excluding wood particles; ² including wood particles; standard deviation in parentheses.

Using DMA, it was determined that the stiffness (storage modulus) of crosslinked, fire-retarded PA was significantly increased in the high-temperature region compared to non-crosslinked PA. Glass transition temperature was also increased for crosslinked PA. Temperature stability was highest for PA6.10 and lowest for PA11. Cross-linking increased tensile strength and MOE but decreased notched impact bending strength. Further results will be presented at the conference.

Acknowledgement: Funding for this research project (grant number FKZ 22022717) was provided by the Federal Ministry of Food and Agriculture (BMEL) and their funding agency Fachagentur Nachwachsende Rohstoffe (FNR) e.V.

References

1. Sonnier R, Taguet A, Ferry L, Lopez-Cuesta J-M. Towards bio-based flame retardant polymers. SpringerBriefs in Molecular Science/Biobased Polymers. Springer, 2018.

2. Braun U, Bahr H, Schartel B. Fire retardancy effect of aluminium phosphinate and melamine polyphosphate in glass fibre reinforced polyamide 6. e-Polymers 2010; no. 041.

3. Le Moigne N, Sonnier R, El Hage R, Rouif S. (2017): Radiation-induced modifications in natural fibres and their biocomposites: Opportunities for controlled physico-chemical modification pathways? Ind Crops Products 2017; 109: 199-213.

K12- Sustaining the CHNOPS building blocks of life, but Phosphorus-based flame retardants first!

J. Chris Slootweg

Van 't Hoff Institute for Molecular Sciences (HIMS), University of Amsterdam P.O. Box 94157, 1090 GD Amsterdam (The Netherlands) j.c.slootweg@uva.nl

In addition to the well-known Green Chemistry principles that have revolutionized optimizing and sustaining linear processes, Circular Chemistry¹ moves beyond value extension and aims at making chemical processes and production cycles circular by using waste (or ideally products) as resource.

I will highlight the importance of using waste as resource, as well as stress the need to develop Circular Technologies, which use chemistry as enabling tool to target the conservation of, in particular the key biogenic elements CHNOPS, as well as contribute to solving pressing connecting waste problems.² Such an endeavor will combine molecular design and synthesis with the environmental fate and impact of current products targeting safe by design (no persistent, bio-accumulative, and toxic compounds; green chemistry) and design for re-use, recovery and recycling (circular chemistry).

In this lecture, I will focus on phosphorus sustainability in general,³ and sustainable strategies to synthesize phosphorus compounds for flame retardant applications in particular.⁴

References

- 1. T. Keijer, V. Bakker, J.C. Slootweg, Nature Chem. 2019, 11, 190
- 2. J. C. Slootweg, Curr. Opin. Green Sust. Chem. 2020, 23, 61
- 3. A. R. Jupp, S. Beijer, G. C. Narain, W. Schipper, J. C. Slootweg, Chem. Soc. Rev. 2021, 50, 87–101
- 4. J. van Dijk, H. Flerlage, S. Beijer, <u>J. C. Slootweg</u>, A. P. van Wezel, *Chemosphere* **2022**, *296*, 134050

O29- Synthesis by reactive extrusion, properties and ageing of flame retardant PBT vitrimers

Fabienne Samyn, Louis Meunier, David Fournier, Valérie Gaucher, Sophie Duquesne

Unité Matériaux et Transformations, University of Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207-UMET, F-59000 Lille, France Fabienne.samyn@live.fr

Main message: Flame retardancy of a vitrimer matrix has been obtained for the first time using an additive approach. A flame retarded PBT vitrimer matrix containing aluminum phosphinate has been successfully prepared via reactive extrusion. Aluminum phosphinate has been proven to act as a catalyst in the vitrimer formation enabling quicker exchange reactions. Similar thermal and flame-retardant properties as with a PBT matrix were obtained. Ageing of the flame retarded sample was studied.

Keywords: vitrimer, poly(butylene terephthalate), flame retardant additive, UL-94 test, ageing

Introduction

Addition of fillers and flame retardant in a vitrimer matrix to functionalize it is not a trivial thing. The properties of these covalent adaptative networks are indeed conditioned by the possibility to make exchange reactions in their networks.¹ The occurrence of such reactions in presence of additive has barely been investigated. Addition of aluminum phosphinate salt in a PBT vitrimer matrix during its synthesis by reactive extrusion has been investigates as well as their properties and ageing.

Experimental

PBT (Valox 315, Sabic), DGEBA (DER 332, Aldrich), zinc acetylacetonate (Aldrich) and aluminum phosphinate (DEPAL, Clariant) were used to synthesized the materials. 8 minutes extrusion were performed at 270°C, 60rpm in a DSM microextruder. Stoichiometric ratios 2:1 [epoxy]/([OH]+[COOH]) and 0.11:1 [catalyst]/([OH]+[COOH]) were used. DEPAL was incorporated at 10, 15 and 20 wt.-% during the synthesis. Gel ratio were measured after immersion in HFIP. UL-94 tests were performed to evaluate the fire reaction properties. DSC and TGA were performed on a TA discovery apparatus. Two types of ageing scenarios have been performed: 7 days at 70°C and an immersion in water at 50°C for a month.

Results and Discussion

Demongeot et al have described the synthesis by reactive extrusion of PBT vitrimers from PBT epoxy and a transesterification catalyst.² Based on this work, the formulations detailed in table 1 have been prepared. Formulations containing PBT, epoxy and DEPAL were consequently prepared with and without the transesterification catalyst as well as references with only PBT and DEPAL. Crosslinked networks were obtained for all formulations containing epoxy. The crosslinking without the Zn catalyst shows that DEPAL is able to act as catalyst of the transesterification reactions. It is indeed able to partially dissolve in the matrix as highlighted by electron probe microanalyser (EPMA). Al and P mapping show homogeneous dispersions of the DEPAL without presence of aggregates in the gel part. In addition, the ²⁷Al and ³¹P NMR analyses of the gel part of the materials show the appearance of new small peaks attributed to changes in the P and Al environments. It is assumed that similarly to what occurs with the zinc acetylacetonate, Al is able to connect with the matrix. This leads to a partial loss of coordination between Al and phosphinate. The gel ratio is the same in presence of 10, 15 and 20wt.-% of DEPAL as the one of the non flame retarded vitrimer. The stress relaxation test results prove that the networks formed are able to relax quicker in presence of the DEPAL. Thermal analysis confirms that the PBT chains between the crosslinks is still able to crystallize but to a lower extent. The thermal stability of the materials analyzed by TGA are not modify by the partial crosslinking.

The UL94 ratings of the flame retardant vitrimers are identical to the non vitrimer equivalents. However, the impact of the vitrimer matrix is visible on the behavior and dripping of the materials. Indeed, the presence of crosslinks prevents the flowing of the matrix as it can be seen on the figure 1 compared to the non-crosslinked materials. The melt flow is decreased. This enable to prevent the elongation and the flowing of the material during the UL test. It is clearly demonstrated thanks to the residual weight measurements of the sample after the test. All the vitrimers present lower mass losses and consequently a reduced dripping compared to the thermoplastic materials.

Accelerated ageing tests have been performed on vitrimers and thermoplastic formulations containing 20% of DEPAL. Two different conditions have been selected: 7 days at 70°C and one month of immersion in water at 50°C. The gel ratio decreases with the ageing treatments particularly when the sample is immerged in water. However, in the chosen conditions, it was possible to keep a reduced dripping of the materials. The UL94 rating was not impacted by the ageing of both the thermoplastic and the vitrimer samples.

Sample	Composition	Ageing	Gel ratio	UL94
			[%]	rating
PEZ	PBT+ epoxy + Zn(acac) ₂	None	68 ± 4	NC
PA 10%	PBT + DEPAL	None	0	V2
PEA 10%	PBT+ epoxy + DEPAL	None	65 ± 4	V2
PA 15%	PBT + DEPAL	None	0	V0
PEA 15%	PBT+ epoxy + DEPAL	None	66 ± 4	V0
PA 20%	PBT+DEPAL	None	0	V0
		Aged for 7d at 70°C	0	V0
		Aged for 30d at 50°C in water	0	V0
PEzA 20%	PBT+ epoxy + Zn(acac) ₂	None	68 ± 6	V0
	+ DEPAL			
PEA 20%	PBT+ epoxy + DEPAL	None	63 ± 5	V0
		Aged for 7d at 70°C	45 ± 4	V0
		Aged for 30d at 50°Cin water	15 ± 4	V0

TABLE 1. Details of the formulations, their gel ratios and UL-94 rating



FIGURE 1. Box plots of the average weight loss of 5 UL94 samples after the test versus the DEPAL contents on the left and versus the ageing scenarios for samples containing 20% of DEPAL (on the right).

Acknowledgement: Financial support of the university of Lille and the French region "Hauts de France"

References:

1. Montarnal D, Capelot M, Tournilhac F, Leibler L. Silica-Like Malleable Materials from Permanent Organic Networks. *Science* **2011**; *334* (6058): 965–968.

2. Demongeot A, Groote R, Goossens H, Hoeks T, Tournilhac F, Leibler L. Cross-Linking of Poly(Butylene Terephthalate) by Reactive Extrusion Using Zn(II) Epoxy-Vitrimer Chemistry. Macromolecules 2017; 50 (16): 6117–6127.

S11- BENCH-SCALE FIRE STABILITY TESTING OF CARBON FIBRE REINFORCED POLYMER LAMINATES WITH PROTECTIVE LAYERS

W. Tabaka, B. Schartel

Bundesanstalt für Materialforschung und –prüfung (BAM) Unter den Eichen 87, 12205 Berlin, Germany, weronika.tabaka@bam.de

Main message: Fire resistance testing of components made of carbon fibre reinforced polymers (CFRP) composites usually demands intermediate-scale or full-scale testing. In this study, a bench-scale test is presented as a practicable and efficient method to assess the improvement in structural integrity of CFRP with different protective layers during fire.

Keywords: Fire stability, Bench-scale fire resistance testing, Carbon fibre reinforced polymer

Introduction

Fire stability is one of the biggest issues of carbon fibre reinforced polymer (CFRP) composites, particularly when they are using in load bearing applications. As soon as the glass transition temperature of polymer matrix (100-200°C) is achieved, the composite loses its structural integrity, what leads to the distortion and failure.[1,2] Generally, the fire stability testing of components in realistic conditions requires intermediate-scale or full-scale investigations.[2,3] The proposed bench-scale setup offers the possibility to simulate the key parameters for a proper assessment of fire resistance of composites during their development.[4,5]

Experimental

The possibilities of bench-scale fire stability testing were presented by investigating new types of laminate structures, which exhibit promising flame retardancy and fireproof properties. There were two different approaches to protective concepts of CFRP composites: CFRP laminate systems with combinations of different internal fireproof layers: metal foil, thermoplastic foil, ceramic plate, rubber tape Pyrostat, basalt fibres and kenaf fibres and laminate systems with different protective coatings: paper with a thickness in the range of μ m consisting of cellulose nanofibre (CNF)/clay nanocomposite, nonwoven mats with thickness in the range of cm and intumescent coatings with a thickness in the range of mm.

The principal fire stability test is based on simultaneous application of fire and mechanical load. Since the carbon fibres can transfer the tensile loads quite well, the compression load is chosen as a required mechanical load for a test. The fire tests were preceded by a static load test at room temperature to determine ultimate failure load. The specimen was loaded with a compression force until the failure load was reached, which was observed as a buckling. The bench-scale setup is presented at Figure 1a. For the fire tests, 10% of compression failure load and direct flame of a fully developed fire (heat flux \approx 180 kW m-2) were applied simultaneously to the specimen, while the time to failure was measured. Figure 1b presents the fire resistance test of CFRP composite in bench scale.

Results and Discussion

The time to failure of CFRP composite was 17s. All specimens with coatings showed a significant extension of time to failure. Figure 1c shows the comparison of time to failure of each of the system for CFRP laminates with intumescent coatings. The other approach of CFRP laminate differs with a protective concept. Every system consists of two different interlayers, where the one layer constitutes the fireproof protection, that delays the rise of temperature in the rest of laminate, and the second layer provides very good structural connection with carbon fiber layers, thus improves the mechanical integrity of CFRP composite in fire.

Although bench-scale tests are limited with respect to assessing the performance of components and structures, they are valuable in the assessment of different materials concepts. Furthermore, the reduced effort of conducting bench-scale test (lower costs, time, personnel resources) makes it more practical and effective.



FIGURE 1. (a) The isometric view of the bench-scale compression device; (b) fire resistance test of CFRP composite in bench scale; (c) the comparison of time to failure of each system of pure CFRP composite (ref) and laminates with intumescent coatings (coat A-D).

References

[1] Mouritz AP, Gibson AG. Fire properties of polymer composite material, Dordrecht, the Netherlands: Springer, 2006.

[2] Hörold A, Schartel B, Trappe V, Gettwert V, Korzen M Protecting the Structural Integrity of Composites in Fire: Intumescent Coatings in the Intermediate Scale. Journal of Reinforced Plastics and Composites, 2015;34(24):2029-2044

[3] Timme S, Trappe V, Korzen M, Schartel B Fire stability of carbon fiber reinforced polymer shells on the intermediate-scale. Composite Structures, 2017;178:320-329

[4] Schartel B, Humphrey JK, Gibson AG, Hörold A, Trappe V, Gettwert V Assesing the structural integrity of carbon-fibre sandwich panels in fire: Bench scale approach, Composites Part B, 2019;164:82-89

[5] Tabaka W, Timme S, Lauterbach T, Medina L, Berglund LA, Carosio F, Duquesne S, Schartel B, Bench-scale fire stability testing – Assessment of protective systems on carbon fibre reinforced polymer composites. Polymer Testing, 2021;102(107340):1-11

S12- MODELLING OF THE SWELLING BEHAVIOR OF A FIRE RETARDED MATERIAL UNDER A CONE CALORIMETER

Manon Fleurotte^{a,c}, Gérald Debenest^b, Olivier Authier^a, Gaëlle Fontaine^c, Serge Bourbigot^{c,d}, <u>Abdenour Amokrane^a</u>

^a EDF R&D Lab Chatou, 6 quai Watier, 78400 Chatou, France ^b Institut de Mécanique des Fluides de Toulouse (IMFT) - Université de Toulouse, CNRS-INPT-UPS, Toulouse, France ^c Univ. Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 - UMET - Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000 Lille, France ^d Institut Universitaire de France (IUF)

Main message: The swelling behavior of intumescent materials controls their pyrolysis process. It must be therefore considered to improve the predictability of pyrolysis models. In this work, a swelling model was developed in order to predict the behavior of samples of EVA/ATH polymer (ethylene vinyl acetate containing aluminum trihydroxide). This material is used for electrical cables. The model was validated against our own experiments, including the swelling rate, and was found to obtain good results. The originality of this model is its ability to model the pyrolysis process without imposing the densities of the intermediate and final materials, hence making it more predictive than existing models.

Keywords: Modelling; swelling; deformation; EVA/ATH; cone calorimeter experiments.

Introduction

Electrical cables used in nuclear power plants, and elsewhere, are made with materials that can swell (or deform/shrink) under heat flux. This is the case of EVA/ATH or PVC cables. However, this phenomenon is not considered in the existing literature dedicated to the modelling of the pyrolysis of electrical cables [1,2,3]. Indeed, this phenomenon has an important impact on the pyrolysis process by modifying the exposure of the combustible surface to the external heat flux. In addition, the transport of pyrolysis gases is also impacted. Therefore, this phenomenon must be considered to improve the reliability of pyrolysis models of these materials.

The objective of this work was to develop a model that represents the swelling of EVA/ATH samples. The model was implemented in Gpyro [4] and compared to our own experiments performed with a cone calorimeter. The originality of the model lies on the fact that it is more predictable than existing works. It allows to successfully predict the mass loss, the swelling of the sample as well as density evolution in function of time. This last parameter, density, has an important influence on the behavior of the material and is usually imposed as a fitting parameter in the literature.

Experimental and Modelling

The deformation model is an adaptation of the model presented in [5], which was written for an intumescent coating. The model was modified and adapted to represent the swelling of EVA/ATH. In addition, the model was further enhanced to account for the action of the porosity on the deformation process.

FTT (Fire Testing Technology) Mass Loss Calorimeter was used to evaluate samples of EVA/ATH following the procedure defined in ASTM E 906. The equipment is identical to that used in oxygen consumption cone calorimetry (ASTM E-1354-90), except that a thermopile in the chimney is used to obtain heat release rate (HRR) rather than employing the oxygen consumption principle. External heat flux of 35 kW/m² was applied. This heat flux corresponds to mild fire scenario. The mass loss

calorimeter permits to determine the mass loss and the heat release rate (HRR). When measured at 35 kW/m2, HRR is reproducible to within 10%.

The sample thicknesses studied were 1mm and 4mm. To characterize the swelling, experiments were carried out to measure the evolution of the sample thickness as a function of time. In addition to the mass loss, the temperature at the back of the EVA/ATH sample was measured by a thermocouple. The evolution of the density with time was also measured by measuring the volume of the sample by tomography, as well as its mass.

Results and Discussion

Figure 1 compares the results obtained by the model with those measured experimentally for the 4 mm sample (similar results were obtained for the 1 mm sample). The evolution of the thickness predicted by the deformation model is in good agreement with the experiments. The model is also compared to the classical models used in the literature (based on imposed densities of the intermediate and final materials), showing a better prediction of the deformation model. The model presented a good prediction of the evolution of the density as a function of time. Being able to predict the density is an important result because this parameter is a must for the use of pyrolysis models. Moreover, it is difficult to measure experimentally and is most often used as a fitting parameter in the literature. Thus, the deformation model shows an ability to improve the overall predictability of the pyrolysis model.

Further results will be presented at the conference.



FIGURE 1. Comparison of the thickness (left) and the density (right) predicted by the deformation model and the one measured experimentally.

References:

1. Matala A. Methods and applications of pyrolysis modelling for polymeric materials. PhD Thesis, VTT.

2. Stoliarov S.I, Crowley S, Walters R.N, Lyon R.E. Prediction of the burning rates of charring polymers. Combustion and Flame 2010;157:2024–2034.

3. Shi J. Simulation de la pyrolyse de gaines de câbles électriques exposés au feu: Caractérisation et modélisation de la morphologie et de la conductivité thermique selon l'état de dégradation. PhD Thesis, IRSN 2022.

4. Lautenberger C. Gpyro3D: A Three-Dimensional Generalized Pyrolysis Model, Fire Saf. Sci 2014(11):193–207.

5. Zhang Y, Wang Y.C, Bailey C.G, Taylor A.P. Global modelling of fire protection performance of an intumescent coating under different furnace fire conditions, Journal of Fire Sciences 2013(31):51–72.

S13- COMPARISON OF FIRE RETARDANT TIMBER TREATMENTS <u>Iben Hansen-Bruhn</u>^{a,b}, T. Richard Hull^b

^a Plastic and Polymer Engineering, Department of Biological and Chemical Engineering, Aarhus University, Aabogade 40, 8200 Aarhus N, DK and Fire Retardant Technology, Teknos A/S, Industrivej 19, 6580 Vamdrup, DK, iben.hansenbruhn@teknos.com ^b Centre for Fire and Hazard Science, University of Central Lancashire, Preston PR1 2HE, UK.

Main message: Fire retardant impregnated plywood shows low heat release during flaming combustion and high char yields, but releases a significant amount of carbon monoxide during underventilated flaming. Plywood painted with fire-retardant intumescent coating provide similar fire protection, but with lower char yields and significantly lower yields of toxic products. Fire risk assessment should include both flammability and toxicity.

Keywords: Intumescent coatings, smoke toxicity, fire stages, fire effluents

Introduction

Sustainable, combustible materials like timber are having a renaissance in construction. Ensuring combustible materials can safely replace non-combustible materials requires systematic study to assess fire-retardant timber treatments (e.g. untreated, vs. painted and impregnated plywood). Fire behaviour under different fire stages, smoke development and toxic yields are determined in order to assess fire risk in modern buildings. A scenario with acoustic panelling (figure 1, left) is discussed.

Experimental

Thermal degradation of untreated plywood and Euroclass B-s1, d0 fire retardant impregnated and painted plywood was investigated with thermogravimetry (TGA), combustibility with micro combustion calorimetry (MCC) and reaction-to-fire tests with cone calorimetry (CC) under well-ventilated conditions. Replications of different fire stages with the steady state tube furnace (SSTF) [1,2] allowed quantification of toxic products during flaming combustion as a function of ventilation. Fire effluent was sampled to quantify specific fire gases with ion chromatography (HPIC) [3].

Results and Discussion

CC experiments demonstrated significant fire protection of timber with reduced total heat release for both coated (- 21%) and impregnated timber (- 45%) and increased times to ignition (+ 468% vs. + 748%), shown in table 1. In addition, higher char yields of impregnated timber may provide greater structural stability in the later stages of a fully developed fire.

TTI pHRR THR Char yield $[kW m^{-2}]$ $[MJ m^{-2}]$ [%] [s] Untreated 25 ± 8 280 ± 19 127 ± 4 3 ± 2 Impregnated 142 ± 57 186 ± 28 70 ± 11 18 ± 2 Painted 212 ± 58 223 ± 20 100 ± 4 13 ± 1

TABLE 1. Extracted properties from CC, 50 kW m⁻². TTI: time to ignition, pHRR: peak heat release,THR: total heat release, char yield: mass after end test to initial sample mass.

Microscale decomposition of impregnated timber showed combustible gases continuously released above 200°C in air, but under inert atmosphere only a very low contribution to heat release was observed (THR 4.4 kJ g^{-1}). Part of the explanation is reduction of combustible content per kg timber as tested (the impregnated fire retardant will add to its mass). This is not the case for intumescent coating

that increases the quantity of combustible material released over a narrow temperature range ($\approx 100^{\circ}$ C). However, the coating builds a char layer that limits gas release to the combustion zone.

Further, mass loss in TGA showed release of other, non-combustible gases (NH₃ and H₂O [4]) that dilute the available oxygen under flaming coinciding with cellulose decomposition. Flaming combustion of wood is mainly fed by the rapid mass loss upon decomposition of cellulose around 355°C [5]. Thus, fire protection mechanisms of timber treatments target different regions of flaming combustion.

From both well-ventilated fire tests in CC representing developing fires, and controlled fire conditions in SSTF a dramatic difference in toxic product yields was evident. In under-ventilated fires, large yields of carbon monoxide (CO) evolved from impregnated timber (figure 1, right). Hydrogen cyanide, phosphoric acid and CO were detected for both timber treatments in under-ventilated fires. CO was the most toxicologically significant species, differentiating clearly between timber treatments.

Fire protection of timber tends to focus on a combination of reduced heat release, reduced ignitability, and high char yields. However, overall fire risk assessments should also include smoke toxicity.



FIGURE 1. (Left) Acoustic panels in ribbon mounting. (Right) Carbon monoxide yields obtained from SSTF runs during flaming combustion with variation in ventilation (measured as equivalence ratio).

Acknowledgement: Innovation Fund Denmark, Grant no. 9065-00233B.

References:

1. ISO TS 19700:2016, Controlled equivalence ratio method for the determination of hazardous components of fire effluents - Steady-state tube furnace, ISO, Geneva.

2. Stec AA, Hull TR, Lebek K. Characterisation of the steady state tube furnace (ISO TS 19700) for fire toxicity assessment. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 2008; 93(11):2058-65.

3. ISO 19701:2013, Methods for Sampling and Analysis of Fire Effluents, ISO, Geneva.

4. Camino G, Martinasso G, Costa L, Gobetto R. Thermal degradation of pentaerythritol diphosphate, model compound for fire retardant intumescent systems: Part II—Intumescence step. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 1990;28(1):17-38.

5. Yang H, Yan R, Chen H, Lee DH, Zheng C. Characteristics of hemicellulose, cellulose and lignin pyrolysis. Fuel. 2007; 86(12-13):1781-8.

PL7- CARDANOL AS A VERSATILE BUILDING BLOCK FOR FABRICATION OF BIO-BASED FLAME RETARDANT EPOXY THERMOSETS

X. Wang^a, Y. Hu^a

^a State Key Laboratory of Fire Science, University of Science and Technology of China, 96 Jinzhai Road, Hefei, Anhui 230026, P. R. China. E-mail: wxcmx@ustc.edu.cn.

Main message: For fabrication of the cardanol-based epoxy thermosets, the main starting materials are inexpensive and extensive, and the synthetic technology is simple and easy to operate for scalable production. This study paves the way for broadening applications of cardanol in the fabrication of high-performance bio-based thermosetting polymers with excellent comprehensive properties.

Keywords: Cardanol, Bio-Based Epoxy Thermosets, Flame Retardancy, Toughening

Introduction

Presently, flammability and brittleness are two major problems for EP which has restricted its development and application in industry. Under the global advocacy of green and sustainable development, developing bio-based flame-retardant and toughening agents that can endow epoxy resins with high fire resistance and satisfactory mechanical properties is of significant demand for industrial applications [1, 2].

Experimental

Three kinds of cardanol-derived epoxy monomers, including cardanol-formaldehyde glycidyl ether (CFGE), epoxidized cardanol-formaldehyde resin (ECF), and epoxidized cardanol-formaldehyde glycidyl ether (ECFGE) were synthesized according to a previous report (**Figure 1**) [3]. In addition, a cardanol-derived phosphate (DPP-CFR) was also synthesized according to a previous report [3].



FIGURE 1. Synthesis of DPP-CFR and ECFGE epoxy pre-polymer from cardanol

Results and Discussion

Table 1 summarizes the LOI values and UL-94 combustion classification. The LOI of the cured ECFGE/DDM sample is 26.0%, which is easy to ignite and cannot self-extinguish after ignition. After flame-retardant modification, the LOI values of the cured ECFGE/DDM-1, ECFGE/DDM-2 and ECFGE/DDM-3 are increased to 28.0%, 29.0% and 31.0%, respectively, indicating that DPP-CFR has a good flame-retardant effect on the cured ECFGE/DDM systems. With the addition of 15 wt% DPP-CFR, the cured ECFGE/DDM-3 can pass the UL-94 V-0 classification, showing excellent flame-retardant and self-extinguishing effects. In addition, the PHRR and THR values of the cured ECFGE/DDM are 349.4 W/g, and 42.3 kJ/g, respectively. After flame-retardant modification by DPP-CFR, the PHRR and THR

values of the cured ECFGE/DDM/DPP-CFR composites decrease gradually with increasing DPP-CFR content. This is because the addition of DPP-CFR promotes the early decomposition of the cured ECFGE/DDM system. As a result of enhanced charring capacity by adding DPP-CFR, the residual yield increases gradually. The higher char formation yield can play a better role in reducing the heat release rate during the thermal decomposition process. Furthermore, when the content of DPP-CFR is 15%, the tensile strength and elongation at break of the cured ECFGE/DDM-3 are 48.20 MPa and 5.19%, respectively, which are 12.8% and 130.6% higher than those of the cured ECFGE/DDM system. The main reason is that the introduction of DPP-CFR reduces the cross-linking density of the system, and the flexible long aliphatic side chain in the structure improves the toughness of the system.

Sample	PHRR	THR	Reduction in	Residue	111 04	LOI		
	[W/g]	[kJ/g]	PHRR [%]	[%]	0L-94	[%]		
Cured ECFGE/DDM	349.4	42.3	/	10.7	NR	26.0		
Cured ECFGE/DDM-1	322.3	34.9	7.8	17.3	NR	28.0		
Cured ECFGE/DDM-2	248.2	34.2	29.0	18.2	V-1	29.0		
Cured ECFGE/DDM-3	181.7	33.3	48.0	32.7	V-0	31.0		

TABLE 1. The LOI, UL-94, and MCC data of the cured ECFGE/DDM and its DPP-CFR composites

Acknowledgement: We gratefully acknowledge financial support from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No.: 22075265) and the Youth Innovation Promotion Association of CAS (No.: 2021459).

References (not more than five):

1. Costes L, Laoutid F, Brohez S, Dubois P. Bio-based flame retardants: When nature meets fire protection. Mater. Sci. Eng. R 2017;117:1-25.

2. Wang X, Guo WW, Song L, Hu Y. Intrinsically flame retardant bio-based epoxy thermosets: A review. Compos. Part B: Eng. 2019;179:107487.

3. Wang X, Niu HX, Guo WW, Song L, Hu Y. Cardanol as a versatile platform for fabrication of bio-based flame-retardant epoxy thermosets as DGEBA substitutes. Chem. Eng. J. 2021;421:129738.

K13- Reactive Flame Retardants for Aerospace-Grade Epoxy Flame Retardants: Design Considerations and Example Chemistries

<u>Alexander B. Morgan</u>^a, Vladimir Benin^b, Donald A. Klosterman^b, Mustafa Mukhtar^b, Mary L. Galaska^a

^a Center for Flame Retardant Materials Science, University of Dayton Research Institute, Dayton, OH 45469

^b Center for Flame Retardant Materials Science, University of Dayton School of Engineering, Dayton, OH 45469

Main message: Recent work has found phosphorus-based flame retardants for aerospace carbon-fiber composites that copolymerize with the epoxy while maintaining and slightly increasing glass transition temperature. The phosphorus-based flame retardants utilized a bifunctional epoxy with a similar chemical structure to bisphenol A epoxy. The flame retardant was assessed for its heat release reduction by Cone calorimeter and microscale combustion calorimeter. Measurements found mixed vapor phase and condensed phase fire protection that varied depending upon carbon fiber presence.

Keywords: Epoxy, Composites, Aerospace, Flame Retardants

Introduction

Aerospace grade composites (those used for aircraft and upcoming electric vertical takeoff and landing) require fire protection to meet aviation based fire risk scenarios. The fire protection will need to consider flame retardant approaches that are compatible with epoxy processing conditions, while maintaining use temperatures and a balance of flammability and other properties. Ideally, the flame retardant approach should be use of reactive chemicals that copolymerize with the epoxy while maintaining glass transition temperature of the epoxy after composite fabrication.

Experimental

Epoxy + carbon fiber composites were prepared via hand-layup methods, and were fabricated using aerospace grade bisphenol A epoxies and autoclave processing. Flammability testing was conducted via cone calorimeter (ASTM E1354, 3" square specimens, 50 kW/m² heat flux) and microscale combustion calorimetry (ASTM D7039).

Results and Discussion

A bisphenol A epoxy resin (DGEBA), a phosphorus-based epoxy (P-DGEBA), and an aliphatic amine curing agent were combined together (Figure 1) to produce flame retardant carbon fiber epoxy composites. Differential scanning calorimetry of the blends of these materials found that T_g was 68.5 °C for the control sample (no P-DGEBA present), and T_g increased to 72.9 °C when the ratio of DGEBA to P-DGEBA was 1:1. Degree of cure for this 1:1 material was 95% after heating, and the T_g + % degree of cure results indicate that P-DGEBA is very compatible with this particular epoxy system. After the epoxy was used to generate carbon fiber composites, fiber volume fraction measurements were conducted to determine the quality of the final composites made for the 100% DGEBA system, and the 1:1 blend of P-DGEBA and DGEBA. The results found equivalent volume fractions for the 1:1 system when using a water submersion method (0.52 volume fraction of carbon fiber to epoxy for the 1:1 system, 0.51 volume fraction of carbon fiber to epoxy for the 100% DGEBA control), further indicating that the P-DGEBA has high compatibility with DGEBA in producing good quality composites.

After fabrication, flammability was measured via microscale combustion calorimetery (MCC – ASTM D7309) and cone calorimeter (ASTM E1354). MCC testing found that the 1:1 system had a peak HRR reduced to 300 W/g, a Total HR of 22.5 kJ/g, and a char yield of 13.4wt%, compared to the 100% DGEBA

sample which had a peak HRR of 530 W/g, a total HR of 25.4 kJ/g, and a char yield of 5.4wt%. MCC results suggest a mostly char formation mechanism of flame retardancy. Cone calorimeter data (Table 1) indicates that the P-DGEBA does lower heat release, but has more of a vapor phase effect when carbon fiber is present, as indicated by the lack of char increase in the wt% lost data, and the reduction in average effect heat of combustion and the heat of combustion for the gaseous pyrolysate data. The data from flammability testing indicates that P-DGEBA would be a good candidate for further study in aerospace epoxy systems, as it shows good compatibility with the epoxy, but may need to have stronger flame retardant performance (lower peak HRR and lower Total HR) against severe fire threats present for aerospace applications.





A. Epoxy resin EPON 825 (DGEBA) (liquid)

B. Flame Retardant (P-DGEBA) Phosphorus-Diglycidyl Ether of Bisphenol A (Synthesized by UD Chemistry Dept. faculty)

 $\begin{array}{c|c} H & H_2 \\ H_2 N - C - C & O - C H C \\ H_2 & H_2 \\ C H_3 \end{array}$ NH2

C. Curing Agent Epikure 3274 (liquid)

Figure 1. Epoxy Chemical Structures

Table 1.	Heat Release	Data for En	boxy and E	poxy + P-DGEBA	Systems
10010 11	incut include	Data 101 -		pony · · DOLD	

Sample	Sample	Time to	Peak	Starting	Final	Total	Weight %	Total Heat	Avg. Effective	Heat of Comb. for
Description	Thickness	ignition	HRR	Mass	Mass	Mass Loss	Lost	Release	Heat of Comb.	Gaseous Pyrolysate
	(mm)	(s)	(kW/m2)	(g)	(g)	(g)	(%)	(MJ/m2)	(MJ/kg)	(MJ/kg / 1-char yield)
baseline	3.0	45	625	34.80	21.95	12.9	36.9	44.6	27.43	74.34
Epon 825	3.0	45	634	34.91	21.63	13.3	38.0	45.2	26.88	70.74
Epikure3274	3.0	47	662	35.83	21.93	13.9	38.8	50.4	28.66	73.87
Average Data	3.0	45	640	35.18	21.84	13.3	37.9	46.7	27.66	72.98
P-DGEBA	3.0	41	462	35.44	21.99	13.5	38.0	33.7	19.79	52.08
Epon825	3.0	37	486	37.20	22.18	15.0	40.4	38.3	20.11	49.78
Epikure3274	3.0	43	434	33.01	21.76	11.3	34.1	28.4	19.91	58.39
Average Data	3.0	40	460	35.22	21.98	13.2	37.5	33.5	19.94	53.41

Acknowledgement: This work was self-funded by the University of Dayton.

O30- GREEN, FIRE SAFE AND LIGHTWEIGHT INSULATING MATERIALS FROM LAYER-BY-LAYER COATED NATURAL FIBERS

M. Marcioni^a, M.Zhao^b, L. Maddalena^a, T. Pettersson^b, R. Avolio^c, R. Castaldo^c, G. Gentile^c, L. Wagberg^b, <u>F. Carosio^a</u>

^a Dipartimento di Scienza Applicata e Tecnologia, Politecnico di Torino, Alessandria Site, Viale Teresa Michel 5, 15121, Alessandria, Italy, <u>federico.carosio@polito.it</u>

^b Department of Fibre and Polymer Technology, KTH Royal Institute of Technology, Teknikringen 56-58, Stockholm, Sweden.

^c Institute for Polymers, Composites and Biomaterials, Italian National Research Council -Via Campi Flegrei 34, 80078, Pozzuoli, NA, Italy

Main message: Green lightweight materials are produced from Layer-by-Layer functionalized natural fibers. Electrostatic complexation of bio-based components is exploited as a green approach to material development. The foam produced show structural integrity thanks to the deposited coating while also displaying extremely high fiber content (80-90%wt). These materials combine high mechanical strength, excellent thermal stability and flame retardancy thanks to the achieved control over the nano and micro structure.

Keywords: natural fibers, layer-by-layer assembly, lightweight materials, flammability, cone calorimetry.

Introduction

Societal demands towards more sustainable products and circular economy have led to a growing interest in the use and recycling of natural resources [1]. Within this context natural fibers represent a tremendous opportunity for the development of green and functional materials capable of meeting the above mentioned demands. Here natural fibers have been Layer-by-Layer (LbL) coated in order to enable their assembly into lightweight, mechanically strong and flame retardant foams (Figure 1).



FIGURE 1. Schematic representation of the procedure adopted for the production of foams from LbL functionalized natural fibers

Experimental

Commercially available cellulose fibers with different aspect ratios were employed. Chitosan and sodium polyphosphate were selected for the LbL assembly. The coated fibers were dispersed in water at different ratios and then freeze-dried in order to achieve fiber-based foams with different densities. Coating growth and assembly on natural fibers was monitored by means of infrared spectroscopy and charge titration, respectively. The morphology of the coated fibers and produced foams was investigated by SEM. Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) in was carried out in a TGA-Discovery (TA, Newcastle, USA) from 50 to 800°C at 10°/min in both nitrogen and air. The flammability of the prepared samples was evaluated in both horizontal and vertical configuration. The sample (80x25x10 mm³) was ignited from its short side by a 20 mm blue methane flame (flame application time: 2x6 s). The after-flame time (s), char length (mm) and final residue (%) were evaluated. Cone calorimetry (Noselab ATS)

was employed to investigate the combustion behavior of square samples ($50x50x15 \text{ mm}^3$) under 35 kW/m² in horizontal configuration. Time to ignition (TTI, s), peak of heat release rate (pkHRR, kW/m²), total heat release (THR, MJ/m²), smoke production rate (SPR, m²/s), total smoke release (TSR, m²/m²) and final residue (%) were evaluated.

Results and Discussion

The coating growth was first studied by FT-IR to establish the best deposition conditions. A linear growth regime was found for the chitosan/ sodium polyphosphate pair. When applied to the cellulose fibers this assembly produced continuous and homogeneous coatings with only 1,2 and 3 deposited bi-layers (BL). Thermogravimetric analyses highlighted an improved char forming ability for the LbL coated fibers. Self-standing 3D structures based only on the coated fibers were achieved by means of freeze-drying. SEM observations pointed out the formation of a porous fiber network where the deposited LbL coating is acting as a glue conferring structural integrity. The cellulose fiber content ranged between 80-90%wt highlighting the potentialities of the proposed approach in delivering lightweight porous structure with extremely high fiber content.

Flammability tests in horizontal configuration evidenced a self-extinguishing behavior for foams prepared from 1BL coated fibers. At 3BL the foams showed a non-igniting behavior where no flame persisted on the sample after the removal of the methane flame. The same 3BL foams also self-extinguished the flame during flammability tests in vertical configuration.

By cone calorimetry the prepared foams showed very low HRR values ($pkHRR < 100 kW/m^2$) as well as extremely limited smoke production (TSR < 50 m²/m²). These results clearly show the FR potentialities of the prepared foams especially if compared with commercially available petroleum based foams, such as PU, that normally display higher HRR and TSR values under the same testing conditions [2]. The proposed approach will allow for the production of advanced materials encompassing high natural fiber content where functional properties such as mechanical properties, flame retardancy and sustainability are optimized.

Acknowledgement: The financial support from Italian Ministry of University (MUR) call PRIN 2017 with the project 2017LEPH3M "PANACEA" is acknowledged.

References

1. Kardung M, Cingiz K, Costenoble O, Delahaye R, Heijman W, Lovrić M, van Leeuwen M, M'Barek R, van Meijl H, Piotrowski S. Ronzon T, Sauer J, Verhoog D, Verkerk P, Vrachioli M, Wesseler J, Xinqi Zhu B. Development of the Circular Bioeconomy: Drivers and Indicators. Sustainability 2021;13(1):413-435.

2. Carosio F, Ghanadpour M, Alongi J, Wågberg L. Layer-by-layer-assembled chitosan/phosphorylated cellulose nanofibrils as a bio-based and flame protecting nano-exoskeleton on PU foams, Carbohydr Polym 2018;202, 479-487.

O31- FLAME RETARDANT AND SMOKE SUPPRESSIVE PROPERTIES OF EPOXY RESIN COMPOSITES WITH ORGANIC PHOSPHATES AND THEIR MESOPOROUS SILICA HYBRIDS

Z.Z. Wang, M.H. Zhu, Q. CHEN, Z.Y. Huang, W.D. Wang

Department of Polymeric Materials, School of Materials Science and Engineering, Tongji University, Shanghai 201804, PR China, zwang@tongji.edu.cn.

Main message: In this work, we prepared mesoporous silica $(m-SiO_2)/nano-zinc amino-tris-(methylenephosphonate) (m-SiO_2@Zn-AMP) hybrid, and found that the epoxy resin (EP) composite with 5% m-SiO_2@Zn-AMP achieved a UL 94 VO rating with a 45.2%, 57.8% and 53.1% reduction in total heat release and peak heat release rate and total smoke release, respectively compared with the ones of untreated EP. Moreover, the EP/m-SiO_2@Zn-AMP composites exhibit excellent mechanical properties.$

Keywords: Epoxy resin, Flame retardation, Smoke Suppression, Organic phosphates, Mesoporous silica

Introduction

Mesoporous silica (m-SiO₂), due to its unique mesoporous structure, is commonly used to reinforce polymers, however, its flame-retardant efficiency is relatively low [1,2]. Organic phosphates are efficient flame-retardants for EP [3]. Therefore, in this study, the m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP hybrid was synthesized and used as a flame-retardant additive for EP, and the flame-retardant, smoke suppressive and mechanical properties of EP/m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP composites were evaluated.

Experimental

Preparation of m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP was carried out according to the publication [4]. Preparation of EP nanocomposites: A certain amount of m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP was first introduced into EP at 125 °C with vigorous stirring to guarantee the good dispersion. Then, DDS was incorporated into the mixture and stirred for 30 min. After the complete dissolution of DDS, the mixture was degassed, and subsequently, was cured at 150 °C for 2 h, 180 °C for 2 h and 200 °C for 1 h.

Results and Discussion

In this work, the m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP hybrid was prepared by self-assembly method and confirmed by FTIR, XRD, XPS, TEM and EDS. The limiting oxygen index (LOI), UL-94 and cone calorimeter test results of flame retarded EP composites are shown in Fig. 1 and Table 1. The EP composite with 5% m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP achieved a UL 94 VO rating with a LOI of 28.5 %. The total heat release (THH), peak heat release rate (PHRR) and total smoke release (TSR) values decrease by 45.2%, 57.8 % and 53.1 %, respectively compared with the ones of untreated EP.

Comple	LOI	UL-94	PHRR	THR	TSR
Sample	[%]	Rating	[kW/m²]	[MJ/m²]	[m²/m²]
EP		NR	827	104	4850
EP/0.5m-SiO ₂ @Zn-AMP		NR	709	72	3248
EP/1m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP		NR	627	61	2726
EP/2m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP		V-1	497	59	2610
EP/5m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP		V-0	349	57	2277

TABLE 1. Combustion properties of flame retarded EP composites

The addition of 1% m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP into EP increased the storage modulus, impact strength, and tensile strength by 29.9, 50.0, and 23.5 %, respectively. The incorporation of 2% and 5 wt% m-SiO₂@Zn-AMP did not further increase the impact and tensile strength of EP, but the strengths were all higher



than those of untreated EP.

FIGURE 1. EP and its composites, (a) HRR curves; (b) TSR curves; (c) Tensile properties; (d) Impact Strength

Acknowledgement: The work was financially supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (21975185).

References:

1. Asaro L, Manfredi LB, Pellice S, Procaccini R, Rodriguez ES. Innovative ablative fire resistant composites based on phenolic resins modified with mesoporous silica particles. Polym Degrad Stab 2017; 144: 7-16.

2. Li Z, Wang D. Nano-architectured mesoporous silica decorated with ultrafine Co3O4 toward an efficient way to delaying ignition and improving fire retardancy of polystyrene. Mater Design 2017;129: 69–81.

3. Wang WD, Wang ZZ, In-situ preparation of layered zinc N, N'-piperazine (bismethylene phosphonate) functionalizing reduced graphene oxide for epoxy resin with reduced fire hazards and improved thermal/mechanical properties, Composites Part A: Appl Sci Manuf 2021; 149: 1065883.

4. Zhu MH, Liu L, Wang ZZ. Mesoporous silica via self-assembly of nano zinc amino-tris-(methylenephosphonate) exhibiting reduced fire hazards and improved impact toughness in epoxy resin, J Hazard Mater 2020; 392(15): 122343.

S14- AN IN-SITU PHOSPHAZENE FLAME RETARDANT DERIVED INTERFACE LAYER IN LIFePO4 CATHODE IN LITHIUM ION BATTERY

<u>Mingyang Zhang</u>^{a,b}, Abdulmalik Yusuf^{a,b}, Venkata Sai Avvaru^{a,c}, Jimena De la Vega^a, Javier Garcia Molleja^a, and De-Yi Wang^{a*}

^a IMDEA Materials Institute, Calle Eric Kandel 2, 28906, Getafe, Madrid, Spain. ^b E.T.S de Ingenieros de Caminos, Universidad Politecnica de Madrid, Calle Profesor Aranguren, 28040, Madrid, Spain.

^c Universidad Autonoma de Madrid, Ciudad Universitaria de Cantoblanco, 28049, Madrid, Spain. *Corresponding author: <u>deyi.wang@imdea.org</u>

Main message:

As one of the co-authors, I participated in the methodology and data analysis, including cell assembly for in situ XRD measurements, operation of cyclic voltammetry tests to analyze full cell oxidation/reduction, participation in cone calorimetry tests, and preparation of separators. Meanwhile, I proofread the manuscript and supplement the experimental data according to the review comments.

Keywords: Lithium ion battery (LIB); liquid electrolyte (LE); fire safety; flame retardant (FR) additives; electrode-electrolyte interphase.

Introduction

Safety concern is one main obstacle for the application of LIBs in portable electronic devices, electric vehicles, and energy storage stations, which is intrinsically related to the high flammability of LEs[1]. This work provides valuable insights into the fire suppression mechanism of fluorinated phosphazene (EPCP) in LEs and its effective role in inhibiting corrosion attack by forming a FR-derived passivation layer on the surface of lithium iron phosphate (LFP) cathode.

Experimental

To investigate the effect of EPCP on battery performance and to understand the fire suppression mechanism, we arranged the following main experiments:

- <u>Sturcure characterization</u>: Qualitative GC mass spectrum (GC-MS), Fourier transform infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy, and nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectroscopy were used to characterize the structural information of modified LEs;
- (2) <u>Thermal/fire safety</u>: The combustion behaviors of the separator/electrolyte were compared by cone calorimetry test (CCT), micro-combustion calorimetry test (MCC) and thermogravimetric analysis (TGA), to clarify the real combustion behavior and fire suppression mechanism;
- (3) <u>Morphology and structural information</u>: X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy (XPS), high-resolution transmission electron microscopy (HRTEM), high-angle annular dark field (HAADF) images, energy dispersive spectrometry (EDS) elemental mapping, and 2D Optical profilometry images were used to analyze the surface topography and structural features of the LFP cathode before and after cycling;
- (4) <u>Electrochemical performance</u>: Electrochemical impedance spectroscopy (EIS) was used to test the ionic conductivity; galvanostatic charge/discharge (GCD) was used to evaluate long-term cycle and rate performance; cyclic voltammetry (CV) and linear sweep voltammetry (LSV) were performed to understand the effect of EPCP on the electrochemical performance of batteries;
- (5) <u>Composition of cathode electrolyte interface (CEI)</u>: For the first time, time-of-flight secondary ion mass spectrometry (TOF-SIMS) was employed to investigate the CEI layer.

Results and Discussion

This study revealed that fluorinated phosphazene-based electrolytes with content up to 6% (by vol.) cannot be considered non-flammable because they will burn when exposed to a sufficient amount of heat flux. However, they exhibit a certain ignition-delay behavior, which is highly dependent on the heat flux supplied to the electrolyte sample as well as the content of the fluorinated phosphazene-based additives[2]. The fire suppression mechanism investigations also showed that the presence of EPCP additive effectively slowed down and suppressed the amount of flammable volatiles released by the electrolyte under heating conditions. In addition, the corrosion of HF seriously affects the performance of LiFePO₄, whereas the addition of EPCP has a significant effect on the chemistry and properties of the CEI layer formed on the surface. We found that the formation of a robust and uniform P- and N-species-rich CEI layer in EPCP-LEs correlates with enhanced battery key performance indicators, such as rate capability, cycle performance, and coulombic efficiency[3].

These findings provide strong evidence to decipher the superior cycling performance observed with EPCP-LEs. While our findings of the chemical composition of the CEI layer provide a deeper insight into the chemical composition of the complex CEI layer, specific studies are still required for different electrode and electrolyte chemistries, especially when using different FR additives.



FIGURE 1. The fire suppression mechanism of fluorinated phosphazene-containing electrolytes and their effective role in the inhibition of corrosion attack through the formation of FR-derived passivation layer on the surface of LFP electrode.

Acknowledgement: We acknowledge the financial support of this work by the IMDEA Materials STRUBAT Project, BIOFIRESAFE Project funded by Ministerio De Ciencia E Innovación (MINECO), Spain with the project number: PID2020-117274RB-I00BIOFIRESAFE and PEJ-2018 MINECO.

References (not more than five):

1. Sun C C, Yusuf A, Li S W, Qi X L, Ma Y, Wang D Y. Metal organic frameworks enabled rational design of multifunctional PEO-based solid polymer electrolytes. Chem Eng J 2021;414:128702.

2. Yusuf A, Wang D Y. Toward an in-depth fire hazard and resistance diagnosis of flame retarded liquid electrolytes for safer lithium-ion batteries. Adv Mater Technol 2021;7(6):2101055.

3. Yusuf A, Avvaru V S, De la Vega J, Zhang M Y, Molleja J G, Wang D Y. Unveiling the structure, chemistry, and formation mechanism of an in-situ phosphazene flame retardant-derived interphase layer in LiFePO₄ cathode. Chem Eng J 2022:140678 (Pre-proofs).

PL8- FIRES CAUSED BY ELECTRIC VEHICLES: FLAMMABILITY AND SMOKE TOXICITY

<u>T.R.Hull</u>

Centre for Fire and Hazards Science, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, PR1 2HE, UK <u>trhull@uclan.ac.uk</u>

Main message: Fires from Lithium-ion (Li-ion) batteries represent one of the fastest growing and potentially largest fire threats in the coming decade. The combination of high energy density, reactive chemistries separated by fragile membranes, and lack of strategies for their mitigation, will lead to uncontrollable fires with highly toxic emissions, putting Li-ion vehicles at the top of the fire safety agenda.

Keywords: Li-ion, vehicle, fire, hazard, toxic.

Introduction

Use of Li-ion batteries is growing rapidly. Their use has become widespread and well-established in small devices, with surprisingly limited increase in fire-related incidents. In the medium-scale there have been surges in fire deaths. E-bikes are the largest cause of fire deaths in Vancouver, and a similar trend is emerging in NYC. The recent surge in Li-ion car ownership has been accompanied by infrequent, but uncontrollable fires, which may become more frequent as the vehicle fleet ages, alongside the cumulative effects of minor accidental damage.

Overview

Li-ion batteries arrays for vehicles are composed of hundreds to thousands of individual cells. Li-ion cells are inherently flammable, with typical heats of combustion 10 times greater than the energy they storeⁱ. The main causes of ignition are rapid charging or discharging, and mechanical damage. Contaminants or manufacturing defects act as initiating sites for failure, causing breakdown of the separators, particularly the delicate passivating layer on the solid electrolyte interface, but also the main porous polyolefin membrane, leading to thermal runaway as the stored energy drives the battery's decompositionⁱⁱ. The heat released causes neighbouring cells to reach a critical temperature, also resulting in thermal runaway. In each case, the heat volatilises the electrolyte, usually a mixture of organic carbonates and lithium hexafluoro phosphate (LiPF₆), rupturing the cell and releasing hot, flammable gases.

The likelihood of ignition of Li-ion batteries is obviously dependant on the manufacturing quality, with cheap, unbranded imports being blamed for the spate of fast-food delivery e-bike fires in Vancouver and NYC. Different Li-ion battery cathodes are used for vehicles, which have different critical temperatures, with lithium iron phosphate (LFP) offering higher thermal stability but greater weight, compared to lithium nickel manganese cobalt oxide (NMC) batteries. Both have better thermal stability than the lithium cobalt oxide (LCO) cathodes used for Li-ion batteries in consumer electronics. The state of charge of the battery at the time of the incident has a profound effect on the severity of the fire, and the toxicity of the smokeⁱⁱⁱ.

Li-ion battery fires usually start with the release of a white vapour cloud. In the absence of a flame, its toxicity is greatest, but the rate of heating and vapour release will accelerate rapidly once flaming occurs. Several studies have measured the toxic components in Li-ion battery and Li-ion vehicle smoke^{iii, iv}. These show that the most toxicologically significant components identified include carbon monoxide (CO), hydrogen fluoride (HF) and phosphoryl fluoride (POF₃). Depending on the component
chemistry, sulphur dioxide (SO₂) is also present. However, in a comparison between electric, hybrid and internal combustion engine vehicles it was shown that a significant amount of HF actually came from burning the air conditioning refrigerant. In all large-scale fire tests, it is a challenge to make the test scenario representative of a typical fire scenario. Small variations in manufacturing defects, or mechanical damage after a collision; the ventilation condition and geometry (such as whether in a garage or outside in a wind); and the factors affecting incapacitation and escape, will all have a large impact on the outcomes. There are also concerns over adverse impact on firefighters' health and the need for decontamination of personal protective equipment after tackling Li-ion vehicle fires.

Finally, Li-ion battery vehicles have demonstrated the need for new firefighting strategies and agents. None of the traditional firefighting agents, water, powder, carbon dioxide etc., are effective at controlling thermal runaway, apart from cooling neighbouring cells, before they go into thermal runaway. This has led to new approaches. In China perfluorinated hexanone $(CF_3CF(CF_3)C=OCF_2CF_3)(PMP)$ is routinely used, although concerns have been raised about the hazards of its decomposition products^v. It is reportedly capable of extinguishing Li-ion battery fires at concentrations of 4 to 6%. In the UK, an aqueous vermiculite dispersion is being marketed as the solution. After a fire, Li-ion battery vehicles can reignite several days after extinction, either spontaneously or when disturbed. This is believed to result from stranded electrical charge driving thermal runaway.

Conclusions

In combination with greener electricity generation, Li-ion vehicles offer an urgently needed reduction in carbon emissions, while improving urban air quality. While charging, discharging and mechanical damage lead to thermal runaway, this is more likely for poorly manufactured or fully-charged cells, and those with a lower critical temperature for decomposition. The main toxic components of Li-ion battery smoke appear to be CO, HF, POF₃, organofluorines and sometimes SO₂. The high energy and relative novelty of the chemistry of Li-ion batteries is likely to produce substances of unknown, and potentially very high toxicity, which have yet to be identified and characterised.

The behaviour of Li-ion batteries in thermal runaway, and the effects on vehicles and occupants is unfamiliar two firefighters and other emergency responders, and requires more comprehensive investigation. New techniques need to be developed to reduce Li-ion battery fires and to contain them. Agents and strategies need to be developed to access and control Li-ion battery fires, particularly when they are inaccessibly located on the vehicle chassis. Even at low fire incident rates, certain scenarios, such as underground car parks or alongside the outer walls of taller buildings with combustible façades, may lead to unexpectedly large fire disasters.

References

K14- PASSIVE FIRE SAFETY IN CONVENTIONAL AND E-VEHICLES: STATUS AND TRENDS

J.H. Troitzsch

Fire and Environment Protection Service FEPS, Via Patrizia 32, 6612 Ascona, Switzerland jtroitzsch@troitzsch.com

Abstract

The existing fire safety requirements and tests for conventional passenger cars and buses are too low, and with the exception of cables in buses, electrotechnical products are virtually not regulated. Emerging, increased fire hazards stemming from electrical systems with voltages of now 400 to 600 V compared to voltages of 12 or 48 V used to date, and from the profusion of small devices operated by electrical motors, must be considered. This also applies to e-vehicles, where in addition, fire safety requirements and tests were developed to address new fire safety challenges for electric powertrains and Li-ion batteries. Fire and overheating requirements for enclosures, plugs, and sockets used in e-vehicle charging stations have been introduced as well.

Currently, all passenger cars, including e-vehicles, only have to meet the fire safety requirements for car interiors to FMVSS 302 in the United States, or similar requirements and tests in other countries of the world. These requirements are based on an old (1972) horizontal small flame test and are rather low. In recent years, a U.S. research program conducted to evaluate the flammability of interior automotive materials found that the microscale combustion calorimeter (MCC) test is a promising test method, providing quantitative (i.e. heat release based) data related to the fire hazard of materials. Additional work is under way.

Buses basically also have to meet the FMVSS 302 requirements worldwide. In North America, (some U.S. States and Canadian provinces) additional requirements for school bus seating, based on a full-scale seat test, must be met. In Europe and other countries, the UNECE Regulation No. 118 specifies additional melting behavior, and vertical burning rate tests, as well as a flame propagation test for electrical cables.

For e-vehicles, the UNECE Regulation No. 100 Annex 8E, a mandatory fire resistance test of the Rechargeable Energy Storage System (RESS) against fire from outside, is requested.

For Li-ion batteries used in e-vehicles, fire safety requirements do not specifically address fire performance requirements for materials and components, but rather the whole battery system. The focus is on mechanical, thermal, and electrical abuse tests such as the "Projectile and external fire test" and the "Internal short circuit or internal fire test".

For charging stations, fire safety requirements and glow wire/open flame tests apply for plastic components used in enclosures, plugs, and sockets of charging stations.

Passive fire safety requirements in these applications are generally met by using products containing flame retardants based on phosphorus, bromine, nitrogen and other compounds, because of their efficiency, easy processing and reasonable cost. In specific cases, inherently flame retarded products are used, but may be difficult to process and expensive. To prevent thermal runaway of battery packs in e-vehicles, intumescent coatings, non-combustible sheets, and ceramifying products may be used.

S15- Construction of hierarchical $Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP-PHC$ architecture with enhanced free-radical quenching capability: Effective reinforcement and fire safety performance in bismaleimide resin

<u>Yifan Zhou,</u> Weizhao Hu, Bibao Wang, Weiyi Xing, Yuan Hu^{*}

State Key Laboratory of Fire Science, University of Science and Technology of China, 96 Jinzhai Road, Hefei, Anhui 230026, P.R. China.yfzhou3@mail.ustc.edu.cn

Main message: Here, a hindered amine and polyphosphazene modified $Ti_3C_2T_x$ ($Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP-PHC$) was obtained. With the loading of $Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP-PHC$ in the bismaleimide resin (BMI) increased to 2 wt%, an 43% reduction was achieved in the peak heat release rate (PHRR), and a 47% reduction in the total heat release rate (THR). Meanwhile, the total smoke production (TSP) exhibited a similar decreasing trend. Furthermore, 0.5 wt% BMI system exhibited the highest storage modulus (2629 MPa) and impact strength (13.7 MPa), which were 21% and 76 % higher than pure BMI, respectively. Therefore, the developed functionalized $Ti_3C_2T_x$ can be effectively used in BMI matrix, thereby providing reliable source material for the design of high-performance BMI resins that meet various application scenarios.

Keywords: Ti₃C₂T_X; Hindered amine; Toughness; Fire safety.

Introduction

With excellent heat resistance, high mechanical strength and excellent dielectric properties, BMI resin occupies a high position in the fields of transportation, aerospace, construction, and electronics [1]. However, the strict and symmetrical structure of BMI resin brings inevitable shortcomings (such as high melting and solidification temperature), and inherent brittleness and low impact resistance due to its molecular network characteristics and large crosslinking density [2]. Therefore, this work carries out new research based on 4,4'-bis-methyleneiminodiphenylmethane (BDM)/2,2'-diallyl bisphenol A (DBA) systems to develop a more effective fire safety and toughness enhancement strategy for BMI resin. Ti₃C₂T_x, polyphosphazene and hindered amine, with different flame-retardant functions, was selected to prepare the new nanomaterial Ti₃C₂T_x@PHbP-PHC. The effect of hindered amine light stabilizer on free radical quenching can be combined with the cross-linked polyphosphazene containing -P=N- structure to improve the flame retardant efficiency of titanium carbide (Ti₃C₂T_x) in both gas phase and condensed phase. Subsequently, Ti₃C₂T_x@PHbP-PHC was incorporated into BMI matrix to study its effect on the fire safety and mechanical performance of BMI.

Experimental

In this work, 4-Amion-2,2,6,6-TetramentyIniperidine and cyanuric chloride were selected to synthesize a novel hindered amine flame retardant (PHC) with free radical quenching function that retained an active chlorine site, it then reacted with the surplus amino group on the cross-linked polyphosphazenes produced on the surface of $Ti_3C_2T_x$, the generated PHC was successfully grafted onto the surface of $Ti_3C_2T_x$ @PHbP. Subsequently, $Ti_3C_2T_x$ @PHbP-PHC was introduced into the BMI matrix to study its positive effect on the fire resistance and toughness of the nanocomposite.

Results and Discussion

As an effective strategy, cone calorimeter was widely applied to analyze the smoke emission and combustion characteristics of BMI and its nanocomposites [3]. As far as PHRR, THR and TSP were concerned (Figure 1a and b), BMI nanocomposites presented a significant decreasing trend with the increase of $Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP-PHC$ (from 0.5-2.0 wt%). When the loading reached 2wt%, the nanocomposites achieved a 43% reduction in PHRR, a 47% reduction in THR along with a 30% decrease in TSP. In terms of reducing heat release and smoke release, $Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP-PHC$ showed a more

significant effect than $Ti_3C_2T_x$ @PHbP and $Ti_3C_2T_x$, implying the synergistic flame-retardant effect of $Ti_3C_2T_x$, PHbP and PHC.

Considering the mechanical properties, dynamic thermomechanical analysis and Izod impact test were applied to evaluate the storage modulus and impact strength of BMI nanocomposites, and the test results were shown in Fig. 1d-f. With the increase of load, the storage modulus (Fig. 1d) of BMI nanocomposites increased first and then decreased. This is mainly due to $Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP-PHC$ It can limit the migration of polymer chain and improve the rigidity of the material, but the crosslinking degree of BMI will be reduced when the content of flame retardant is too high. In addition, the fact that the glass transition temperature (Tg) (Fig. 1e) of the nanocomposites shifted to the low temperature region under high $Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP-PHC$ loading can be used as a further proof of this view. Similar to the change trend of energy storage modulus, the impact strength (Fig. 1f) of BMI composites increases at first and then decreases with the increase of flame-retardant content, which is also attributed to the agglomeration characteristics of a large number of $Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP-PHC$. In addition, on comparison with the impact strength of BMI nanocomposites at 2% filler content, $Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP-PHC$ and $Ti_3C_2T_x@PHbP$ nanocomposites exhibited higher values than the $Ti_3C_2T_x$ counterparts. The result indicated that the covalently functionalized $Ti_3C_2T_x$ was beneficial to enhance the toughening modification effect of BMI resin.



FIGURE 1. (a) HRR, (b) THR and (c) TSP vs. time curves of pure BMI and its nanocomposites; (d) Storage modulus (E') curves, (e) the corresponding storage modulus (E') (left Y coordinate) and Tg (right Y coordinate) histogram and (f) impact strength results of BMI and its nanocomposites.

Acknowledgement: This work was financially supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (21975239).

References:

1. Qin H, Mather PT, Baek J, Tan LS. Modification of bisphenol-A based bismaleimide resin (BPA-BMI) with an allyl-terminated hyperbranched polyimide (AT-PAEKI). Polymer 2006; 47: 2813-2821.

2. Zhou X, Qiu S, Cai W, Liu L, Hou Y, Wang W, et al. Construction of hierarchical MoS2@ TiO2 structure for the high performance bismaleimide system with excellent fire safety and mechanical properties. Chem. Eng. J 2019; 369: 451-462.

3. Zhang Q, Wang J, Yang S, Cheng J, Ding G, Huo S. Facile construction of one-component intrinsic flame-retardant epoxy resin system with fast curing ability using imidazole-blocked bismaleimide. Composites Part B: Engineering 2019; 177: 107380

S16- FIRE TESTS OF FLAME RETARDANT THERMOPLASTICS FOR ELECTRIC VEHICLE BATTERY PACK APPLICATIONS

L. Chen^a, Scott Corneillie^a, Fred Chang^a, David Pelletier^b, H. Goossens^b, S. Pannala^a

^{*a*} SABIC, 2500 CityWest Blvd, Suite #100, Houston, TX 77042, USA ^{*b*} SABIC, Plasticslaan 1, 4612 PX Bergen op Zoom, The Netherlands

Main message: The rapid development of electric vehicle (EV) market share [1] poses both opportunities and challenges for high-strength, lightweight, and flame retardant (FR) thermoplastic composite materials. In coping with fire safety specifications for EV battery pack applications, various fire testing standards have been developed to evaluate FR performance under abusive thermal conditions [2,3]. Short glass fiber filled SABIC[®] FR PPc (polypropylene compound) H1030 and long glass fiber filled FR STAMAX[™] resin have demonstrated effective flame resistance and thermal insulation.

Keywords: Thermoplastics, Electric Vehicle, Battery Pack, Fire Safety, Flame Retardant.

Introduction

Use of thermoplastics can provide a promising material solution for EV battery pack technologies for their light weight, high strength, functional integration possibilities and lower manufacturing costs. However, the thermal abusive bonfire and thermal battery runaway risks pose challenges in its implementation. The conventional sample bar scale UL94 flammability tests cannot fully evaluate materials' FR performance under these extreme scenarios. Therefore, specific fire test methods are required for materials screening and qualification to meet the automotive industry's needs.

Experimental

A series of fire test methods and equipment have been developed for different battery pack applications: protection cover, tray, and cell/module thermal barriers. These include torch flame test, weight-loaded pool fire test, pyrotechnic test, grit-flame burner test, and battery thermal runaway tests with both cylindrical and pouch/prismatic cells. These tests simulate the high temperature, pressure, severe grit impingement, and their cumulative impact at the same time at the plaque scale. The advantages and limitations for translating the test results to the application level will be discussed.

Results and Discussion

SABIC's thermoplastics and composite solutions were tested extensively using the methods mentioned above, with thermocouple and infrared camera temperature measurement systems showing the thermal insulation performances, and displacement sensor/Thermographic Digital Image Correlation (TDIC) system showing the structural response. Fig. 1 (A-E) shows some images from typical fire abuse tests, including the flame torch test, pyrotechnic impact, and the UL2596 [4] battery pack thermal runaway test, among other fire tests which will also be discussed.

In these tests, the FR thermoplastic materials passed the high temperature, pressure, and harsh grit impingement tests – based on specific engineering designs for different EV applications. Table 1. summarizes the recommended plaque thickness of the LGF (long glass fiber) filled FR polypropylene (FRPP) STAMAX[™] resin and SGF (short glass fiber) filled SABIC[®] PPc H1030 under various fire test conditions. The results and their implications for end applications in an EV battery pack design will be discussed.

In addition to the various fire tests, advanced Computational Fluid Dynamics (CFD) and Finite Element Analysis (FEA) models were developed to understand the pyrolysis chemistry and physics including intumescence and charring, fire-polymer interactions, and thermomechanical response to the flame exposure, as shown in Fig. 1 (F). Our ongoing work in this area continues to provide insights and guidelines into high performance thermoplastic composite solutions for EV battery packs.







1100°C flame test of a 4 mm plaque in a vertical setup, after 5-minute flame exposure.

Pyrotechnic abuse test with grit impingement on a 3 mm (w/ 2 mm Organo sheet laminate) plaque.

UL2596 battery pack thermal runaway test on a 4 mm plaque.



structure in a horizontal setup.

Ē



A view of the post-test plaque after the flame test shown in D

A CFD simulation of the fire-polymer test highlighted in D, showing the intumescence and char formation on the polymer.

FIGURE 1. Typical fire abusive tests on SABIC thermoplastics for various EV battery pack applications.

Fire Test Method	STAMAX [™] 30YH570	STAMAX [™] 30YH515	SABIC [®] PPc H1030
	(30% LGF-PP)	(30% LGF-PP)	(30% SGF-PP)
UL94 V0	1.3 mm	1.5 mm	1.5 mm
5 minute 1100°C flame test	4 mm	4 mm	4 mm
20 second pyrotechnic test	3 mm + 2mm Organo	-	4 mm + 2 mm UD tape
	sheet laminate		laminate
UL 2596 Battery TRA test	4 mm	-	-

	TABLE 1. Recommended thickness of sele	cted FRPP materials to pass	s fire tests for EV applications.
--	--	-----------------------------	-----------------------------------

Acknowledgement: The authors thank Carlos Pereira, Dinesh Munjurulimana, David Sullivan, and Dhanendra Nagwanshi from SABIC for their technical supports, Prof. Scott Case, Prof. Brian Lattimer from Virginia Tech for their discussions on the testing results.

References:

1. Fortune Business Insights, Market Research Report ID: FBI101678, Feb 2021.

2. E/ECE/324/Rev.2/Add.99/Rev.2, E/ECE/TRANS/505/Rev.2/Add.99/Rev.2, Concerning the Adoption of Uniform Technical Prescriptions for Wheeled Vehicles, Equipment and Parts which can be Fitted and/or be Used on Wheeled Vehicles and the Conditions for Reciprocal Recognition of Approvals Granted on the Basis of these Prescriptions, United Nations, 2013

3. GB 31467.3, Lithium-ion traction battery pack and system for electric vehicles -- Part 3: Safety requirements and test methods, 2015

4. UL 2596, Test method for thermal and mechanical performance of battery enclosure materials, first edition, Jan 27, 2022.

Poster Section

P1- POLARITY ADAPTED SILANIZATION OF FUNTIONAL MATERIALS FOR FLAME RETARDANT POLYMER ADDITIVES

<u>W. Ali</u>^{a,b}, V. Shabani^{a,b}, L. Kamps^a, R. Wallmeier^a, D. Danielsiek^a, T. F. Pithan^c, J. Shreiner^c, J. S. Gutmann^{a,b}, T. Mayer-Gall^{a,b}

^a Deutsches Textilforschungszentrum Nord-West gGmbH, Adlerstr. 1, 47798 Krefeld, Germany. ali@dtnw.de

 ^b Department of physical Chemistry and Center for Nanointegration Duisburg-Essen (CENIDE), University Duisburg-Essen, Universitätsstraße 2, 45117 Essen, Germany.
^c Kunststoff-Institut Lüdenscheid (KIMW) GmbH, Karolinenstraße 8, 58507 Lüdenscheid, Germany.

Main message: In this work, we address the surface modification of targeted fillers (e.g., aluminum trihydroxide, glass beads, wood flour) with N-P silanes in order to adapt the polarity to the respective matrix polymer (PE, PA, PP). This should not only improve the flammability of the novel composites, but also give the composite additional properties such as improved compatibility and hence mechanical properties.

Keywords: composites, surface modification, N-P silanes, polymer additive, mechanical properties.

Introduction

The highest demands are placed on plastics, especially when it comes to safety aspects such as fire protection. Due to the growing environmental criteria, new flame retardants (FRs) have become essential, which have a low toxicological risk potential. This applies to all areas in which the release of substances into the environment cannot be ruled out. In this context, N-P silanes are a good alternative to the frequently used halogenated FRs. The compatibility and the homogeneous incorporation of the FRs in the polymer matrix also play a decisive role in the mechanical properties of the final product.

Results and Discussion

Within this work, the surface of functional materials, namely glass balls, wood flour and aluminum hydroxide Al(OH)₃, were modified with novel flame retardant based on N-P-silane compounds (see Figure below). The proof of the successful modification could be provided with appropriate analysis methods. The incorporation of the different filler systems into the respective polymer matrix was initially carried out using microextrusion technology. With the help of this method, the smallest amounts could be subjected to a pre-evaluation of the flame retardant effectiveness using MCC and TGA analysis. The analysis results of the microextrusion tests showed the successful use of FRs fillers in polymers. The focus was placed on polyamide with modified glass beads for processing using conventional compounding technologies and subsequent injection molding processing. With the help of compounding technology, modified glass beads could be incorporated into polyamide at the intended concentrations. A comparison of twin screw extrusion to planetary roller extrusion could be made. The analysis according to test methods customary in practice showed that the impact strength target could be significantly improved compared to the reference material. However, it was also shown that flame retardancy according to UL94 V-0 could not be achieved and further optimization is still required for the extrusion process regarding the concentration and the homogeneous incorporation of the FRs.



Acknowledgement: The research project (ZIM ZF4139703EB9) is funded by the Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klimaschutz within the program Zentrales Innovationsprogramm Mittelstand (ZIM) by the Arbeitsgemeinschaft industrieller Forschungsvereinigungene. V. (AiF).

P2- HALOGEN-FREE STYRENIC TERPOLYMERS WITH SELF-EXTINGUISHING PROPERTIES

M. Andruschko^a, P. Frank^b, U. Jonas^c, S. Fuchs^d

^a Hamm-Lippstadt University of Applied Science, Marker Allee 76-78, 59063 Hamm, Germany; mateusz-patryk.andruschko@hshl.de ^{b, c} Siegen University, Adolf-Reichwein-Straße 2, 57076 Siegen, Germany ^d Hamm-Lippstadt University of Applied Science; sabine.fuchs@hshl.de

Main message:

A synergistic combination of two halogen-free flame-retardants copolymerized with styrene is employed to increase the flame-inhibiting properties of the resulting material. Comonomers include elemental sulfur and acrylate bound phosphate esters. The self-extinguishing properties of the resulting terpolymers are analyzed by thermogravimetric analysis and evaluated by UL 94 V and DIN 4102 B2 flame tests.

Keywords: Polystyrene, sulfur, phosphorus, flame-retardant, halogen-free.

Introduction

Styrene-based polymers are highly flammable and pose therefore significant fire and safety hazards for their applications. Due to the negative impacts of halogenated flame-retardants on human health and the environment, halogen-free alternatives that can circumvent these unwanted properties are gaining increasing interest. Integrating halogen-free flame-retardants to a polymer backbone is additionally advantageous due to a prevention of leaching as well as a facilitated REACH process.

Experimental

Terpolymers were synthesized by copolymerization of styrene, elemental sulfur and diphenyl(acryloyloxyethyl)phosphate at 130 °C for 72 h. After cooling, the solid product was dissolved in tetrahydrofuran and precipitated in methanol to obtain a white powder. Terpolymers were analyzed by ¹H- and ³¹P-nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy as well as size exclusion chromatography. Thermogravimetric analyses were performed to analyze the thermal degradation behavior. The flammability of the synthesized terpolymers was evaluated by UL 94 V (DIN EN 60695) and preliminary DIN 4102 B2 tests.

Results and Discussion

This work investigates the self-extinguishing properties of intrinsically flame-retardant styrenic terpolymers.[1] Two variants of theses copolymers prepared with a feed of 1 wt% sulfur and 1 wt% phosphorus monomers (CP-1) as well as with a feed of 1 wt% sulfur and 5 wt% phosphorus monomers are used in the following. Both copolymers passed a preliminary DIN 4102 B2 test and were able to achieve UL 94 V-2 ratings with short afterburn times and a burning melt drip. In order to gain a better understanding of the underlying flame extinguishing processes for CP-1 and CP-2, thermogravimetric analyses (TGA) were performed and corresponding derivate (DTG) curves generated (**Fig. 1**). Although the TGA curves of both copolymers (Fig. 1 a) show a similar thermal degradation behavior compared to homopolystyrene (HPS), several differences can be detected. The onset degradation temperatures decrease from 381 °C for HPS, to 376 °C for CP-1 and 368 °C for CP-2. This behavior is most likely caused by the thermal instability of the diphenyl(acryloyloxyethyl)phosphate monomer, as similar molecules were also shown to decompose at temperatures below 300 °C.[2] Additional influences from sulfur carrying species like disulfides within the copolymers that decrease the decomposition temperature of polystyrene can also be expected.[3,4]



FIGURE 1. a) TGA of homopolystyrene (HPS), styrenic copolymer with 1% sulfur 1% phosphorus monomer feed (CP-1) and the styrenic copolymer with 1% sulfur and 5% phosphorus monomer feed (CP-2). b) DTG curves of copolymers with HPS as a comparison.

The DTG results in Fig. 1 b show a small decomposition step at 375 °C for CP-1 and at 350 °C for CP-2, which might be attributed to a phenol release from the phosphorus monomer.^[4] In comparison to HPS and CP-1, a new pronounced degradation process at 398 °C can be detected for CP-2. This process is likely the result from interactions of the phosphorous monomer with the degradation of the residual polymer. Further analyses of the decomposition and flame-regarding mechanisms of those copolymers will pe presented in upcoming works.

Acknowledgement: The author gratefully acknowledges the financial support from the Hamm-Lippstadt University of Applied Sciences.

References:

1. Frank P, Luksin M, Andruschko M, Jonas U, Fuchs S. BRANDHINDERNDE COPOLYMERE UND FORMMASSEN. WO2022128001A1 2022.

2. Horrocks AR, Davies PJ, Kandola B, Alderson A. Potential for Volatile Phosphorus-containing Flame Retardants in Textile Back-coatings. J Fire Sci 2007;25(6):523-540

3. Braun U, Eisentraut P, Fuchs S, Deglmann P. Sulphurous additives for polystyrene: Influencing decomposition behavior in the condensed phase. J Appl Polym Sci 2015;132(12):41665

4. Beach MW, Rondan NG, Froese RD, Gerhart BB, Green JG, Stobby BG, Shmakov AG, Shvartsberg VM, Korobeinichev OP. Studies of degradation enhancement of polystyrene by flame retardant additives. Polym Degrad Stab 2008;93:1664-1673

P3- Bilayer Coating with Coupled Intumescent and Creamification Effects toward high fire safety and fire structural survivability of fiber-reinforced polymer composites

Xiang Ao^{a,b}, Carlos González^{a,b}, De-Yi Wang^{a*}

^a IMDEA Materials Institute, C/Eric Kandel, 2, Getafe, Madrid 28906, Spain. ^b Department of Materials Science, ETS Ingenieros de Caminos, Polytechnic University of Madrid, 28040, Madrid, Spain. *Corresponding author: <u>deyi.wang@imdea.org</u>

Main message: Fire safety and fire survivability are of great importance for the emerging application of fiber-reinforced polymer compos ites (FRPs) [1]. Herein, we demonstrated that flame retardancy, fire resistance, and fire structural survivability can be achieved by employing a feasible surface bilayer coating strategy with coupled intumescent and creamification effects for FRPs. This work provides a promising approach to the design of structural polymer composites.

Keywords: Fiber-reinforced composite, flame retardancy, fire resistance, fire mechanical properties.

Introduction

Most polymer matrices of FRPs tend to be highly flammable and impart low heat/fire survivability for FRPs compared to metal/alloys [2]. Applying surface fire protective coating stands out among choices with nearly no compromise on the mechanical strength of polymer composites. To the best of our knowledge, few works have demonstrated a result of achieving simultaneously ideal reaction-to-fire properties, strong fire resistance properties, as well as improved fire survivability of FRPs.

Experimental

Two layers of surface coating by using commercial gel coat epoxy resin and multiple fillers were applied onto the surface of glass fiber reinforced FRPs. Cone Calorimeter tests were done under 50 kW/m², 25mm distance for samples with one, two layer of surface coating as well as not coated. The fire resistance test for the composite panel was designed and performed by using a method like the vertical burning mode of the Cone test (50 kW/m², 60mm distance) with the addition of a thermal camera aimed at the reverse side. In addition, after 120s of heat and fire attacks, samples were cooled down and screened to get the apparent tensile strength values by the universal testing machine. A homemade accessory for *in situ* tensile fire test mounted on the Cone Calorimeter was designed, manufactured, and employed to screen the failure time of composite coupons under simultaneously 50 kW/m², 25mm distance and varied tensile force [4].

Results and Discussion

Two coating layers of 1mm each were applied by the film applicator on the composite surface of one side. Different fillers were selected and added to the coating matrix to apply intumescent effects on the top layer and creamification effects in the middle layer [3]. In the results of the Cone test, around 50% reduction of PHRR and 65% reduction of TSP for samples with two layers of coatings, as shown in Figure 1 (a), (b). Strong effects of delaying matrix decomposition are also shown in Figure 1 (c). In the fire resistance test, the composite panel with bilayer coating never showed burn-through failure compared to that of the two other panels. And the T_B for the bilayer-coated sample was below 300 °C even when flame out, as shown in Figure 1 (e).

The fire survivability of composite coupons was screened by *in situ and postmortem* tensile tests. After 120s (time to PHRR) of heat and fire attack, coupons with bilayer coating preserved around 79% of the original tensile strength, while almost no post-fire tensile strength was retained for composites without

coatings, as shown in Figure 1 (f). By using a homemade accessory, the *in situ* tensile fire test showed that fire protective coating could significantly prolong failure time for composite under simultaneous fire and tensile stress, as shown in Figure 1 (g).



FIGURE 1. Results from Cone test: (a) Heat release rate vs time curve, (b) Specimen mass vs time curve, (c) Total smoke production vs time curve. (d) char residue of the top coating layer after the cone test. (e) Back face temperature (T_B) at central point vs time curve. (f) Apparent stress vs strain curve of coupons after damage. (g) Stress level vs failure time curve for *in situ* tensile fire test. (h) char residue of the middle coating layer after the cone test.

The char residue of composite panels after cone tests was also screened by SEM, XRD and FTIR measurements. As shown in Figure 1 (d), (h), results displayed a top intumescent porous char layer with a dense, compact middle char residue layer upon the glass fabric residue of composite panels, indicating a strong condense phase charring behaviour. Based on the results above, a fire protection mechanism was proposed. The top intumescent coating layer produces a highly porous char layer hindering mass and heat transfer after ignition. In contrast, the middle creamification layer produces a compact, insulative char layer, which further enhances thermal insulative effects. Thus, the bilayer-coated sample showed simultaneous idea reaction-to-fire properties, strong fire resistance properties as well as improved fire survivability.

Acknowledgement: This research is partly funded by China Scholarship Council under Grant CSC No. 202006630011.

References:

1. C. González, J.J. Vilatela, J.M. Molina-Aldareguía, C.S. Lopes, J. Llorca, Structural composites for multifunctional applications: Current challenges and future trends, Progress in Materials Science 89 (2017) 194-251.

2. X.-H. Shi, X.-L. Li, Y.-M. Li, Z. Li, D.-Y. Wang, Flame-retardant strategy and mechanism of fiber reinforced polymeric composite: A review, Composites Part B 233 (2022) 109663.

3. Y.-M. Li, S.-L. Hu, D.-Y. Wang, Polymer-based ceramifiable composites for flame retardant applications: A review, Composites Communications 21 (2020) 100405.

4. A.P. Mouritz, S. Feih, E. Kandare, Z. Mathys, A.G. Gibson, P.E. Des Jardin, S.W. Case, B.Y. Lattimer, Review of fire structural modelling of polymer composites, Composites: Part A 40(12) (2009) 1800-1814.

P4- IMPROVEMENT OF PLA FIRE PROPERTIES WITH AUTOPOLYMERIZABLE ADDITIVES

<u>Marie-Odile Augé</u>,^a Daniele Roncucci,^{b,c} Serge Bourbigot,^{a,d} Fanny Bonnet,^a Hansjörg Grützmacher,^c Sabyasachi Gaan,^b Gaëlle Fontaine ^a*

^aUniversity of de Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 - UMET - Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000 Lille, France ^bAdvanced Fibers, Empa Swiss Federal Laboratories for Material Science and Technology, Lerchenfeldstrasse 5, 9014, St. Gallen, Switzerland ^cLab. für Anorganische Chemie, ETH Zürich,HCI H 131 Vladimir-Prelog-Weg 1-5/10 8093 Zürich, Switzerland ^dInstitut Universitaire de France (IUF) *gaelle.fontaine@centralelille.fr

Main message: Autopolymerizable compounds are used as additives to improve PLA fire properties. These additives are able to self-polymerize under heating, leading to high thermal stability cross-linked network. Their incorporation into PLA matrix permit to improve fire properties of this biobased polymer.

Keywords: PLA, Biopolymer, Autopolymerizable additive, Extrusion, Fire retardancy

Introduction

Poly(lactic acid) (PLA) displays good mechanical properties and could be an alternative to common petroleum-based polyolefins (PP, PE, PS..) for long-lasting applications. [1] Nevertheless, its poor flame resistance is a major obstacle to its progression on this market. Therefore, autopolymerizable additives were used to provide improved fire retardancy of PLA. The influence of the polymerization rate of these additives was also studied by heating the additive at different temperatures prior to be mixed with PLA.

Experimental

Commercial PLA (grade 4032D, 98% of *L*-lactide from NatureWorks) and 10 or 20 wt.% of an autopolymerizable additive (r-FR) were mixed using a twin-screw extruder. The r-FR was prepolymerized for 60 and 120 min at 100°C and for 80 min at 150°C before being mixed with PLA. TGA and DSC analysis were performed under nitrogen atmosphere with heating rates of 10 K·min⁻¹ from 50°C to 800°C and from 20°C to 400°C respectively. Then, the fire properties were assessed using mass loss cone (MLC) at an external heat flux of 35 kW/m² on hot pressed 10x10 cm², 3mm thick plates.

Results and Discussion

Based on the results of MLC test (Figure 1), the autopolymerizable additive had a positive effect on PLA fire properties indeed the incorporation of 20 wt-% of r-FR prepolymerized 80 minutes at 150°C allows to reduce the peak of heat release rate (pHRR) by 43 %. Moreover, the pre-polymerization improved the fire barrier of the blend compared to both neat PLA and PLA mixed with unpolymerized additive. All of these results will be fully detailed in the communication.



FIGURE 1. HRR as a function of time for different PLA r-FR formulation

Acknowledgement: This work is part of PLARE project (ANR-20-CE93-0004) funded by the Agence Nationale pour la Recherche (ANR) and Swiss National Science Foundation (SNF, grant No. 200021L 196923).

References:

[1] K.J. Jem, B. Tan, The development and challenges of poly (lactic acid) and poly (glycolic acid), Adv. Ind. Eng. Polym. Res. 3 (2020) 60–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aiepr.2020.01.002.

P5- Commercial and biobased halogen-free flame retardants for thin polyurethane materials used for textile coatings

M. Bader^a, M. Lehmann^b, M. Winkler^c, K. Thümmler^c, S. Fischer^c, M. Meyer^b

^a FILK Freiberg Institute gGmbH, Meißner Ring 1-5, 09599 Freiberg, Germany, miriam.bader@filkfreiberg.de. ^b FILK Freiberg Institute gGmbH. ^cTechnische Universität Dresden, Institut für Pflanzen- und Holzchemie, Pienner Straße 19, 01737 Tharandt, Germany.

Main message: Flame retardants (FR) for polyurethane (PUR) bulk materials show an insufficient effect regarding fire safety in thin films. Furthermore, FR incorporated in thin films show a completely different flammability than the same FR incorporated in the functional layer of a coated textile. A mixture of a commercial ammonium polyphosphate (APP) and organic phosphorus shows the best FR properties and synergistic effects, as well as modified biobased residuals (starch residues) appear promising.

Keywords: polyurethane, (biobased) flame retardants, thin films, coated textile

Introduction

The polymer PUR can be used as alternative for polyvinyl chloride (PVC) to produce e.g. coated fabrics for furniture and interior of cars, trains and cruisers. In case of fire, no halogenated, corrosive and toxic gases are released by PUR. However, the intrinsic flame retardancy of PVC is missing, making FR necessary. Halogen-free FR exist, but are usually designed for bulk materials. Therefore, we screened the flame retardancy of conventional and biobased FR in thin films and coated textiles.

Experimental

Thin films were prepared from a high solid reactive aromatic PUR prepolymer with the according crosslinker. Except for the FR, no additives were used to ensure that no other substances influence the flammability. For the screening, 16 commercial FR and three biobased residual materials considered as FR were applied. These residual materials – starch residues, bark and keratin – were modified using a phosphate/urea reaction system, to ensure that flame-inhibiting groups were present [1]. The FR concentration was varied in a range of 5 - 30 phr, mixtures of FR were used and possible synergists added. Thin PUR films were manufactured with a lab coater in a transfer coating process. The same formulation as for the thin films was used for the functional interlayer of a coated textile. The layer was embedded between a knitted cotton fabric and a top layer based on polycarbonate ester polyurethane. Both, thin films and coated textiles were investigated by cone calorimetry, horizontal and vertical flammability tests, limiting oxygen index (LOI) and thermogravimetric analyses (TGA).

Results and Discussion

Burning and decomposition behaviour of several thin films and coated textile samples with different FR were compared. The investigated FR belong to different substance groups like phosphates, phosphinates, phosphate ester, ammonium polyphosphates and phosphonates.

Thin films containing phosphinate had a lower LOI and a higher peak heat release rate (PHRR) than the flame-retardant free reference film, indicating a higher combustibility. Despite identical formulations in thin films and functional interlayers of coated textiles, the latter showed an opposite effect: PHRR decreased and LOI increased, suggesting an enhancing effect of added FR. Therefore, the encapsulation of the functional layer is important. Contrary to phosphinates, organic phosphorous compounds showed a flame-retardant effect in thin films and in coated textile samples.



FIGURE 1. Limiting Oxygen Index (left) and Cone Calorimetry measurements in form of MARHE (maximum average rate of heat emission) value (right) of two flame retardant mixtures – organic phosphate (org. P) with ammonium polyphosphate (APP) and phosphate ester (PEster) with APP in different ratios compared to the results of only one FR.

The best flame retardant properties were found for mixtures of at least two FR (Fig. 1). The mixture of org. P and APP showed an enhanced LOI and a significant decreased MARHE, independent of the FR-ratio. The second mixture of PEster and APP shows also improved values but the MAHRE threshold of 75 kW/m² was not reached. Both mixtures showed enhanced flame retardancy compared to the corresponding system with only one FR.

Comparing the biobased residual materials, starch residues improved the fire resistance the most. Adding 5 phr led to an increase of LOI of around 3 % and the MAHRE value decreased from 76 kW/m² to 34.8 kW/m².

Adding synergists based on Bentonit and Hindered Amine Light Stabilizers (HALS) had no effect. While the flame retardancy could be improved by increasing the FR concentration up to 30 phr in coated textiles, the opposite was observed in thin films, where 5-10 phr FR showed the best results. In conclusion, predictions of flammability of coated textiles based on results of thin films are not feasible. It is always necessary to investigate the entire product. These results contribute to the gain of systematic knowledge on the impact of FR in PUR thin materials.

Acknowledgement: The research projects IGF Nr. 20855 BR and IGF Nr. 22301 BR were funded by the Federal Ministry of Economic Affairs and Climate Action (BMWK) within the funding program "Industrielle Gemeinschaftsforschung (IGF)" via "Arbeitsgemeinschaft industrieller Forschungsvereinigungen e.V. (AiF)" on the basis of a decision by the German Bundestag. We would like to thank for the support granted.

References:

1. Gebke S, Thümmler K, Sonnier R, Tech S, Wagenführ A, Fischer S. Flame retardancy of wood fiber materials using phosphorus-modified wheat starch. Molecules 2020;25(2):335.

P6- POLYAMIDOAMINES DERIVED FROM NATURAL α-AMINOACIDS AS EFFECTIVE FLAME RETARDANTS FOR COTTON

Alessandro Beduini^a, Federico Carosio^b, Paolo Ferruti^a, Elisabetta Ranucci^a, Jenny Alongi^a

^aDipartimento di Chimica, Università degli Studi di Milano, via C. Golgi 19, 20133 Milano, Italy; <u>alessandro.beduini@unimi.it</u> (A.B.); <u>paolo.ferruti@unimi.it</u> (P.F.); <u>elisabetta.ranucci@unimi.it</u> (E.R.); <u>jenny.alongi@unimi.it</u> (J.A.).

^bDipartimento di Scienza Applicata e Tecnologia, Politecnico di Torino, Alessandria Campus, viale T. Michel,15121 Alessandria, Italy; <u>federico.carosio@polito.it</u>

Main message:

In the continuous seeking of new efficient and sustainable flame retardant (FR) solutions, bioderived and bioinspired synthetic polymers named polyamidoamines (PAAs) have been proposed. The results collected up to now demonstrated the ability of PAAs to retard or completely inhibit the combustion of cotton textiles by modifying cellulose thermal decomposition. The results obtained with the α -amino acid-derived PAAs reported here confirmed this hypothesis.

Keywords: polyamidoamines, α -amino acids, intumescent flame retardants, functional coatings, cotton fabrics

Introduction

Polyamidoamines are synthetic polymers synthesized by the aza-Michael polyaddition of primary amines or secondary diamines to bisacrylamides in H2O, at room temperature, without catalysts. Previous studies showed that PAAs bearing different functionalities in the structure turned out to be efficient FR for cotton in different fire scenarios [1-4]. The aim of this work was to ascertain the FR efficiency of nine different α -aminoacid-derived PAAs [5] and to set up structure-property correlations.

Experimental

Polyamidoamines were synthesized from N,N'-methylene bisacrylamide (MBA) and a specific α aminoacid using H2O as solvent, in basic environment and at room temperature. The α -amino acids used were *L*-alanine, *L*-leucine and *L*-valine, chosen for their hydrophobic side chain, *L*-serine, *L*asparagine and *L*-glutamine for their neutral side chain, *L*-aspartic acid and *L*-glutamic acid for their acidic side chain, and *L*-histidine for its basic side chain. In addition, PAA derived from glycine was synthesized and studied as model.

The resulting PAAs were structurally characterized by hydrogen nuclear magnetic resonance (¹H-NMR) and Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy/attenuated total reflectance (FT-IR/ATR). Cotton fabric samples ($6 \times 3 \text{ cm}^2$) were impregnated with PAA aqueous solutions and then dried for 4 min at 100 °C. The total dry solid add-on (wt.-%) was determined by weighing each sample before (Wi) and after impregnating and drying (Wf). The add-on was calculated according to Equation (1): Add-on% = [(Wf - Wi)/Wi] x 100 Eq. 1

Results and Discussion

In order to study the thermal stability of PAAs and PAA-treated cotton fabrics, thermogravimetric analyses (TGA) were carried out in nitrogen and air. In addition, in order to deeply investigate PAA action mechanism as FRs, residues of M-GLY-treated cotton obtained by heating fabrics in an oven at 300, 350 and 420 °C were analyzed by X-ray photoelectron (XPS) and Raman spectroscopies [4].

TGA showed a higher stability of PAA-treated cotton fabrics in comparison to untreated cotton, in terms of residual mass fraction above 300°C. This is due to the high thermal stability of PAAs in nitrogen and air and to their intumescent feature in air, intrinsically characteristic of this polymer family, as already demonstrated [1]. XPS analysis of the residues of M-GLY-treated cotton obtained in the oven

revealed the formation of aromatic nanographitic char at lower temperature with respect to untreated cotton. Raman spectroscopy of these residues provided indications on the degree of graphitization of treated and untreated cotton at 300, 350 and 420 °C. Further XPS analyses on the nine α -aminoacid-derived PAAs studied demonstrated that this mechanism of protection is common to all PAAs.

The efficiency of PAAs as FRs was studied by specific combustion tests: specifically, ignition tests on PAA powders, horizontal flame spread tests (HFSTs) and oxygen consumption cone calorimeter tests on PAA-treated cotton fabrics. None of PAAs ignited by direct flame impingement apart from the leucine-derived PAA, which burned for a few seconds and then self-extinguished; however, its final residue was about 93%. For each polymer, 10%, 7% and 5% add-ons were applied on cotton fabrics and specimens with 7% add-on were characterized by FT-IR/ATR, scanning electron microscopy (SEM) and thermogravimetric analysis (TGA).

All samples were tested by HFSTs: at 10% and 7% add-ons, all specimens were able to extinguish the flame, obtaining different residual mass fractions (RMFs); in particular, it was observed cotton treated with *L*-alanine, *L*-leucine and *L*-valine-derived PAAs produced lower RMF (at 7% add-on, 69%, 80% and 74%, respectively). These results are in agreement with those already observed in the ignition tests, PAAs were able to extinguish the flame thanks to their intrinsic intumescence and their ability to form a thermally stable carbonaceous structure (char) when they are exposed to heat in air that protected the cotton fabric. Reducing the add-on to 5%, samples burned, except for cotton fabrics treated with *L*-glutamic acid (Figure 1) and *L*-glutamine-derived PAAs, which suppressed the flame leaving high RMFs (respectively 84% and 74%).

Combustion tests in cone calorimeter revealed that all PAAs, regardless of structure, were able to increase FR cotton performances, as evidenced by the significant reduction of the heat release rate peak values (down up to -33%) and the RMF values (up to 5.5 % for PAA-treated cotton fabrics in comparison to a negligible residue left by of untreated cotton).



FIGURE 1. Results of HFSTs on untreated cotton (left) and cotton fabric treated with *L*-glutamic acidderived PAA (right), add-on 5%.

References:

- 1. Manfredi A, Carosio F, Ferruti P, Ranucci E, Alongi J. Linear polyamidoamines as novel biocompatible phosphorus-free surface-confined intumescent flame retardants for cotton fabrics. Polym Degrad Stab 2018; 151:52-64.
- 2. Manfredi A, Carosio F, Ferruti P, Ranucci E, Alongi J. Disulfide-containing polyamidoamines with remarkable flame retardant activity for cotton fabrics. Polym Degrad Stab 2018; 156:1-13.
- 3. Beduini A, Carosio F, Ferruti P, Ranucci E, Alongi J. Sulfur-based copolymeric polyamidoamines as efficient flame-retardants for cotton. Polymers 2019; 11:1904.
- 4. Forte C, Alongi J, Beduini A, Borsacchi S, Calucci L, Carosio F, Ferruti P, Ranucci E. The thermooxidative behavior of cotton coated with an intumescent flame retardant glycine-derived polyamidoamine: a multi-technique study. Polymers 2021; 13:4382.
- 5. Beduini A, Carosio F, Ferruti P, Ranucci E, Alongi J. Polyamidoamines derived from natural α-amino acids as effective flame retardants for cotton. Polymers 2021; 13:3714.

P7- EPOXY VITRIMERS – THERMAL BEHAVIOR AND FLAME-RETARDANT PROPERTIES

V. Berner^a, A. Huegun^b, L. Hammer^c, A. M. Cristadoro^d, C.-C. Höhne^a

 ^a Fraunhofer Institute for Chemical Technology ICT, Joseph-von-Fraunhofer Str. 7, 76327 Pfinztal, Germany
^b CIDETEC, Parque Científico y Tecnológico, P^o Miramón, 191, 20014 Donostia, Gipuzkoa, Spain
^c BASF SE, 67056 Ludwigshafen, Germany

^d BASF Polyurethanes GmbH, Elastogranstr. 60, 49448 Lemfoerde, Germany

valeria.berner@ict.fraunhofer.de

Main message:

Vitrimers offers a great potential in terms of recyclability of thermosets. However, vitrimer-based materials must also pass safety requirements of the product use phase in terms of flame retardancy. Here we report the thermal behavior and flame-retardant properties of epoxy vitrimer-based composites.

Keywords: Epoxy vitrimers, flame retardant, composites

Introduction

Linear plastic economy leads to an unmanageable accumulation of plastic waste in the ecosystem. A change towards a sustainable circular plastics economy must be achieved. However, the end-of-life phase and plastic recycling is still the greatest challenge in this respect. To reduce the environmental harm of plastics and to achieve the transformation towards a circular plastics economy, more safe-, sustainable- and recyclable-by design polymeric systems are needed.

Especially the recyclability of thermosets and thermoset composites is limited and challenging. The development of reprocessable, reusable and recyclable thermosets is therefore of great importance.

Vitrimers offer great potential in terms of recyclability as the incorporation of dynamic covalent bonds into a thermoset network provides a powerful method to recycle and reshape these plastics by topology rearrangements.

For many applications especially in the transportation sector the thermal and mechanical properties of plastics are essential. Currently, thermoset based composites are mainly and extensively used for several interior applications and secondly in structure applications due to weight saving. Vitrimers show very similar mechanical properties to thermosets. However, vitrimers consist of a dynamic covalent network, which changes its topology by thermal activation – offering a great potential to be more safe-, sustainable- and recyclable-by design.

For application in the transportation sector, the thermal behavior and flame-retardant properties are of great importance.

Experimental

The thermal behavior and flame-retardant properties were investigated using differential scanning calorimetry (DSC), thermal gravimetric analyses (TGA), and thermal gravimetric mass spectrometry (TG-MS) as well as limiting oxygen index (LOI) tests, UL94 tests, and cone calorimeter tests.

Results and Discussion

The thermal behavior and flame-retardant properties of different types of epoxy vitrimers as well as different types of glass fiber and carbon fiber reinforced epoxy vitrimer-based composites were studied. The vitirmer properties were achieved by a hardener, which contains disulfide bonds. An example of a cured glass fiber reinforced epoxy vitrimer plate and the mechanism of the dynamic covalent disulfide bond exchange are shown in Figure 1.

During flame treatment, epoxy vitrimer-based composites showed charring and the release of large quantities of soot. Without any flame retardant, epoxy vitrimers and epoxy vitrimer-based composites do not pass the UL94 test. The LOI values of the studied cured fiber-free epoxy vitrimer is $20.9 O_2\%$ and increases with increasing fiber content.





This presentation provides a more detailed overview about the thermal behavior and the flameretardant properties of epoxy vitrimers.

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank their colleagues from Fraunhofer ICT, Pfinztal: Beatrice Tübke, Yvonne Kasimir, and Eyleen Napoli for analytical support. This project has received the funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation program under grant no. 101057901. Views and opinions expressed are however those of the authors only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union. Neither the European Union nor the granting authority can be held responsible for them.

References:

[1] Li X, Zhang J, Zhang L, Ruiz de Luzuriaga A, Rekondo A, Wang D-Y. Recyclable flame-retardant epoxy composites based on disulfide bonds: Flammability and recyclability. Compos Commun 2021, 25: 100754.

P8- USEFUL TRICKS WITH BIOBASED FLAME RETARDANTS

K. E. Decsov^a, B. Ötvös^a, V. Cserni^a, <u>K. Bocz</u>^a,

a Department of Organic Chemistry and Technology, Faculty of Chemical Technology and Biotechnology, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, Műegyetem rkp. 3., H-1111 Budapest, Hungary

Main message: Novel flame retardancy mechanisms have been explored through physical and chemical modifications—such as fibre formation, surface treatment or encapsulation—of various polysaccharides and by utilising synergistic interactions between the active ingredients of biocomposites, respectively.

Keywords: poly(lactic acid), polysaccharides, biocomposites, intumescence, electrospinning

Introduction

The potential of various carbonising agents of renewable origins—such as cellulose, cyclodextrins, alginates, and bioresins—are comprehensively investigated in different intumescent flame retardant formulations. Novel strategies, including physical and chemical modifications, of the biobased carbonising agents are shown to significantly enhance the efficiency of intumescent flame retardant systems in various polymer matrices.

Experimental

Cellulose fibres, flax fabric, cyclodextrin, sorbitol-based bioepoxy resin and Na-alginate were used in neat and modified forms to create flame retarded biocomposites (Figure 1). Composition-structure-property relationships were evaluated using morphological, spectroscopic, thermal, flammability and mechanical analyses.



FIGURE 1. Compounds investigated as biobased carbonising agents

Results and Discussion

Chemical modification

Outstanding flame retardant efficiency has been observed for a newly synthesized, phosphoroussilane-modified alginate compound due to the efficient carbonisation of the modified alginate catalysed by phosphorus, as well as the ceramising effect caused by silicon.

Microencapsulation

A new process of microencapsulating the widely used ammonium polyphosphate (APP) flame retardant with sorbitol-based bioepoxy resin has been developed. The bioresin shell effectively promotes the charring of the APP-loaded poly (lactic acid) (PLA) composites, besides providing increased water resistance to the flame retarded biocomposite [1].

Multiphase approach

It has been demonstrated that natural fabric-reinforced polymer composites, when flame retarded with a combined approach—i.e. balanced distribution of phosphorus-containing additives between the matrix and reinforcing phases—gain improved mechanical performance and fire retardancy at the same time [2].

Specific surface area

It was found that the formation, swelling ability, structure and mechanical resistance of a fireprotecting char can be noticeably affected by the length (or aspect ratio) of the used cellulosic fibres; thereby, it can determine the efficiency of the flame retardant system.

The flame retardant effectiveness of a cyclodextrin-type biobased carbonising agent has been evinced to noticeably increase when used in a microfibrous form produced by electrospinning method [3]. The flame retardant performance of the high-surface-area electrospun cyclodextrin microfibres could be further enhanced by reactive surface modification with a phosphorous silane compound [4].

Acknowledgement: The project was funded by the National Research, Development and Innovation Fund of Hungary in the frame of the 2019–1.3.1-KK-2019–00004 and GINOP_PLUSZ-2.1.1-21-2022-00041 projects. The research was funded by the Hungarian Scientific Research Fund, grant number FK128352.

References:

1. Decsov K, Bocz K, Szolnoki B, Bourbigot S, Fontaine G, Vadas D, Marosi G. Development of bioepoxy resin microencapsulated ammonium-polyphosphate for flame retardancy of polylactic acid. Molecules 2019;24:4123.

2. Bocz K, Szolnoki B, Farkas A, Verret E, Vadas D, Decsov K, Marosi G. Optimal distribution of phosphorus compounds in multi-layered natural fabric reinforced biocomposites. Express Polym Lett 2020;14:606-618.

3. Decsov K, Takács V, Marosi G, Bocz K. Microfibrous cyclodextrin boosts flame retardancy of poly(lactic acid). Polym Degrad Stab 2021;191:109655.

4. Decsov K, Ötvös B, Marosi G, Bocz K. Microfibrous cyclodextrin boosts flame retardancy of poly(lactic acid) II - phosphorous silane treatment further enhances the effectivity. Polym Degrad Stab 2022; 200:109938.

P9- Mechanical Recycling of PET Fibers containing Phosphorus Flame Retardants

Jiuke Chen^a, Sithiprumnea Dul^b, Sandro Lehner^b, Rudolf Hufenus^b, Ali Gooneie^c

^a Laboratory of Advanced Fibers, Empa, Swiss Federal Laboratories for Materials Science and Technology, Lerchenfeldstrasse 5, CH-9014 St. Gallen, Switzerland, jiuke.chen@empa.ch. ^b Laboratory of Advanced Fibers, Empa, Swiss Federal Laboratories for Materials Science and Technology.

^c Circular Plastics, Department of Circular Chemical Engineering, Maastricht University.

Main message: It is challenging and has enormous potential to recycle flame-retarded PET fabric waste. In this study, PET/FR compounds show a fascinating behavior in stabilizing viscosity over a long time. During the rheological investigation, a DOPO derivative (DOPO-PEPA, shortened DP) shows a stabilizing function over the viscosity of molten PET; while a phosphonate compound (Aflammit PCO 900, shortened AF) exhibits a branching/crosslinking effect on the compounds. Moreover, a mix of DP and AF of a specific composition shows an improving stabilizing effect. Therefore, It is very promising to improve the recycling quality of PET fabric waste by studying the FR effects on PET melts.

Keywords: PET, fibers, mechanical recycling, rheology

Introduction

Recycling polyethylene terephthalate (PET) fabrics containing flame retardants (FRs) is a significant and challenging issue because FR is hazardous, not to mention the downgrading of PET during mechanical recycling [1]. For these reasons, tons of PET fabric waste ends up being incinerated. Some research reports the effects brought to recycling by existing additives in fabric waste [2,3].

Experimental

ICP-OES, GPC, and NMR were employed to characterize the phosphorus components and polymers. To study the rheological behavior of PET/FR compounds, time-resolved frequency sweeps (TRFS) were implemented.

Results and Discussion

The results show that DP has the potential to stabilize the viscosity of molten PET over a long period, while AF leads to branching/crosslinking structures. Meanwhile, a hybrid composition of DP and AF exhibits an improved stabilizing effect on the viscosity of PET melts. This fascinating performance also exists in studying the processability and recyclability of PET/FR compounds by repeated extrusion. After extrusion cycles, the recycled PET/AF showed an undesirable mechanical performance, while other compositions exhibited superior properties. Notably, the hybrid composition stabilizes the viscosity of PET melts during rheological measurements and processing experiments. It can hinder the degradation of PET and inhibit branching/crosslinking effects introduced by AF.

It is significant to study molecular events to achieve a better picture of the stability of molten PET/FR. Therefore, computational simulations are also involved in helping understand the behavior. It is promising to design flame-retarded PET fabrics and improve the recycling quality based on this phosphorus FR study.

Acknowledgment: For the funding of this research, we acknowledge the Zürcher Stiftung für Textilforschung (Switzerland), and EmpaInternal Research Call 2020 in the framework of the "RePET" project.

References (not more than five):

1. Delva L, Hubo S, Cardon L, Ragaert K. On the role of flame retardants in mechanical recycling of solid plastic waste. Waste Manag 2018; 82:198-206.

2. Bascucci C., Duretek I, Lehner S, Holzer C, Gaan S, Hufenus R, Gooneie A. Investigating thermomechanical recycling of poly(ethylene terephthalate) containing phosphorus flame retardants. Polym. Degrad. Stab 2022; 195:109783.

3. Gooneie A, Simonetti P, Salmeia K.A, Gaan S, Hufenus R, Heuberger M.P. Enhanced PET processing with organophosphorus additive: Flame retardant products with added-value for recycling. Polym. Degrad. Stab 2019; 160:218–228.

P10- Flame Retardant and Transparent Polymethylmethacrylate Composites Based on Phosphorus-nitrogen Flame Retardants

Chengxin Yi^{1‡}, Changbo Xu^{2‡}, Ni Sun¹, Jian Xu¹, Meng Ma¹, Yanqin Shi¹, Huiwen He¹, <u>Si Chen¹</u>*, Xu Wang¹*

¹ College of Materials Science and Engineering, Zhejiang University of Technology, Hangzhou, 310014, China

² CCTEG Chongqiong Research Institute, Chongqiong, 400037, China Correspondence to: X. Wang (Email: <u>wangxu@zjut.edu.cn</u>), S. Chen (Email: <u>chensi@zjut.edu.cn</u>) ‡Chengxin Yi and Changbo Xu contributed equally.

With the advantages of high transparency, low density and electrical insulation, polymethylmethacrylate (PMMA) has become a substitute for many traditional materials However, because of its low limiting oxygen index (LOI) and extreme flammability, PMMA will drip seriously during combustion, which greatly limits the application of PMMA. It puts forward higher indexes for the performance of flame-retardant PMMA materials in the fields of architecture, transportation and national defense. Therefore, it is necessary to carry out flame retardant modification on PMMA. PMMA materials with excellent flame-retardant properties, optical and mechanical properties can meet the needs of more applications It is urgent to prepare flame retardant PMMA products with excellent comprehensive performance, which is of great significance for the application of PMMA. With an eye to the concept of green, low-carbon and environmental protection and the cost of flame retardants, flame retardants of halogen-based, boron-based and silicon-based are gradually eliminated. Inorganic flame retardants are not widely used because of their poor compatibility with PMMA matrix. The single phosphorus flame retardant has low flame retardant efficiency and large addition, which has great influence on the mechanical properties of PMMA products. For improving the flame retardant efficiency, domestic and foreign scholars gradually emphasize the research of phosphorus-nitrogen synergistic system. How to maximize the flame retardant efficiency of nitrogen -phosphorus synergistic flame retardant system has become a problem worthy of attention. Researches have demonstrated that the structure of flame retardant and the proportion of nitrogen to phosphorus have important influence on flame retardancy. In the case of nitrogen-phosphorus synergistic flame retardant system, the proper phosphorus-nitrogen ratio has obvious effect on flame retardant effect.

In this article, dimethyl methylphosphonate (DMMP) and methacrylamide (MAM) were used as flame retardants to develop an efficient synergistic flame retardant system of phosphorus and nitrogen, and P(MMA-co-MAM)/DMMP products were prepared by free radical polymerization, which had excellent flame retardant effect and high transparency. When only 14 wt% DMMP/ MAM is added, the LOI value of PMMA can reach 23.1%, and the vertical combustion grade can attain V-0. The flame retardant ways of DMMP/MAM flame retardant mainly include terminating free radical chain reaction and gas phase dilution, which indicates that gas phase flame retardant plays an important role in PMMA flame retardant. Meanwhile, the optical properties of P(MMA-co-MAM)/DMMP products are almost the same as those of pure PMMA. In addition, when 14 wt% DMMP/ MAM is added, the mechanical properties of P(MMA-co-MAM)/DMMP products only slightly are changed, and the Vicat softening temperature is 65 $^{\circ}$ C higher than the long-term service temperature of commercial PMMA, which can fulfill the needs of most markets. This research provides a valuable method for preparing transparent flame retardant PMMA products.

Keywords: PMMA, transparent, Phosphorus-nitrogen ratio, efficient flame retardant, flame retardant mechanism



1. Wang, G.-A.; Wang, C.-C.; Chen, C.-Y. The flame-retardant material – 1. Studies on thermal characteristics and flame retardance behavior of phosphorus-containing copolymer of methyl methacrylate with 2-methacryloxyethyl phenyl phosphate. Polym. Degrad. Stab. 2006, 91 (11), 2683-2690.

2. Daimatsu, K.; Sugimoto, H.; Kato, Y.; Nakanishi, E.; Inomata, K.; Amekawa, Y.; Takemura, K. Preparation and physical properties of flame retardant acrylic resin containing nano-sized aluminum hydroxide. Polym. Degrad. Stab. 2007, 92 (8), 1433-1438.

3. Nguyen, C.; Kim, J. Synthesis of a novel nitrogen-phosphorus flame retardant based on phosphoramidate and its application to PC, PBT, EVA, and ABS. Macromol. Res. 2008, 16 (7), 620-625.

4. Nguyen, C.; Kim, J. Thermal stabilities and flame retardancies of nitrogen–phosphorus flame retardants based on bisphosphoramidates. Polym. Degrad. Stab. 2008, 93 (6), 1037-1043.

5. Schartel, B. Phosphorus-based Flame Retardancy Mechanisms-Old Hat or a Starting Point for Future Development? Materials (Basel) 2010, 3 (10), 4710-4745.

P11- Ultra washing durable flame retardant coating for cotton fabric by the covalent bonding and interface polymerization

Xinyu Cui^a, Peng Qi^b, Jun Sun^a, Xiaoyu Gu^a, Hongfei Li^a, Sheng Zhang^{a,b*}

 ^a Center for Fire Safety Materials, Beijing University of Chemical Technology, Beijing, 100029, China,
^b State Key Laboratory of Organic-Inorganic Composites, Beijing University of Chemical Technology, Beijing, 100029, PR China zhangsheng@mail.buct.edu.cn

Main message: In this work, a formaldehyde-free flame retardant cotton fabric (Cotton-PEI/APP-TMC) with ultra washing durability was prepared via covalent bonding of ammonium polyphosphate (APP) and polyethyleneimine (PEI) followed by the interface polymerization between PEI and trimesoyl chloride (TMC). The prepared fabric exhibited excellent flame retardancy. Even after 300 washing cycles, the cotton-PEI/APP-TMC sample was still self-extinguishing in the vertical flammability test (VFT).

Keywords: Flame retardant; Washing durability; Cotton fabric

Introduction

Cotton fabrics are widely favored. However, the inherent inflammability of cotton fabric poses many fire hazards[1]. As alternatives to halogen-based flame retardants, a variety of flame retardant finishing agents have been developed to endow the fabric flame retardancy. Although considerable progress has been made in the development of flame retardant cotton fabrics, the challenge in this field is that the fabrics would gradually lose their flame retardancy after washing.

Experimental

The mercerized cotton fabrics were impregnated in the solution which contained 25 % APP, 8 % PEI, and 5 % dicyandiamide with a bath ratio of 1:30 at 70 °C for 30 min. Then, the fabrics were padded with 1.6 MPa pressure. After that, the fabrics were pre-baked at 110 °C for 30 min and baked at 170 °C for 6 min. Subsequently, the cotton fabrics were wetted with deionized water, immersed in 0.4 % TMC n-hexane solution at ambient temperature for 5 min, and then dried at 70 °C for 1 h. Finally, the cotton fabrics named cotton-PEI/APP-TMC were immersed in deionized water for 1 h to remove unstable flame retardants and then dried to constant weight.

Results and Discussion

The cone calorimeter test (CCT) under the heat flux of 35 and 50 kW/m² was performed to simulate the fire performance of the control cotton and cotton-PEI/APP-TMC samples, respectively. The key data were collected in Table 1. Under the irradiation of 35 kW/m², the control cotton fabric burned violently, with a time to ignition (TTI) of 24 s, a peak of heat release rate (pk-HRR) of 204.0 kW/m², a total heat release (THR) of 11.3 MJ/m², and a final residue of 6.8 %. However, the cotton-PEI/APP-TMC fabric was not ignited and glowed slowly with no flame. The pk-HRR and the THR value of cotton-PEI/APP-TMC were 34.8 kW/m² and 5.1 MJ/m², which was reduced by 82.9 % and 54.9 % respectively in comparison with that of the control cotton sample. The total heat release (TSP) value of the cotton-PEI/APP-TMC (0.51 m²) was higher than that of control cotton (0.13 m²), which was attributed to incomplete combustion.

As predicted, the control cotton showed an earlier TTI (7 s) and higher pk-HRR value (296.4 kW/m²) under 50 kW/m², compared to the results under 35 kW/m². Unexpectedly, the cotton-PEI/APP-TMC sample remained unignited under 50 kW/m² and there was almost no change in pk-HRR and THR value compared to the results under 35 kW/m² irradiation CCT, as listed in Table 1. The FIGRA (fire hazard

index) value of control cotton was 16.5 kW/m²·s, while that of cotton-PEI/APP-TMC was 0.32 kW/m²·s. The above results indicated the PEI/APP-TMC coating effectively prevented the spread of flame. The mean effective heat combustion (mean-EHC) value of cotton-PEI/APP-TMC (38.4 MJ/kg) was higher than that of control cotton (26.0 MJ/kg), indicating that the flame retardant coating mainly took effects in the condensed phase.

TABLE 1. The key data from CCT							
Sample	Control cotton		Cotton-PEI/APP-TMC				
Heat flux	25	50	25	50			
[kW/m²]	22		33	50			
TTI [s]	24 ± 2	7 ± 1	-	_			
pk-HRR [kW/m ²]	204.0 ± 9.2	296.4 ± 12.1	34.8 ± 2.2	34.4 ± 2.5			
t _{pk-HRR} [s]	60 ± 4	18 ± 2	123 ± 9	109 ± 8			
THR [MJ/m ²]	11.3 ± 0.1	11.4 ± 0.2	5.1 ± 0.1	5.1 ± 0.1			
TSP [m ²]	0.13 ± 0.02	0.10 ± 0.02	0.51 ± 0.04	0.64 ± 0.04			
Residue [%]	6.8 ± 0.3	7.4 ± 0.4	33.3 ± 0.5	28.6 ± 0.5			
FIGRA [kW/m²·s]	3.4	16.5	0.28	0.32			
Mean-EHC [MJ/kg]		26.0 ± 1.1		38.4 ± 1.8			



Washing cycles

FIGURE 1. The digital photos of cotton fabric samples from the vertical flammability test After 300 washing cycles, the LOI of cotton-PEI/APP and cotton-PEI/APP-TMC decreased to 26.0 % and 35.3 %, respectively. With the increase in washing cycles, the flame retardancy of the cotton-PEI/APP fabric gradually deteriorated. However, the washing cycles had minimal effect on the vertical burning properties of the cotton-PEI/APP-TMC sample, even after 300 washing cycles.

Acknowledgement: The National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant No.22075010 and 22175017); The National Key R&D Program of China (Grant No.2018YFD1100403)

References:

[1] N. Li, H. Han, M. Li, W. Qiu, Q. Wang, X. Qi, Y. He, X. Wang, L. Liu, J. Yu, F. Li, D. Wu. Eco-friendly and intrinsic nanogels for durable flame retardant and antibacterial properties. Chem. Eng. J. 2021; 415: 129008.

P12- SMOKE SUPPRESSANT FLAME RETARDANTS FOR NATURAL FIBRE REINFORCED COMPOSITES

<u>Dominic Danielsiek</u>^a, Wael Ali, Yannik Leven, Laura Chromik, Jörg Müssig^b, Nina Graupner^b, Jochen S. Gutmann and Thomas Mayer-Gall

^a Deutsches Textilforschungszentrum Nord-West (DTNW), Adlerstr. 1, 47798 Krefeld (Germany), danielsiek@dtnw.de

^b Biomimetics-Innovation-Centre (B-I-C) / The Biological Materials Group, Bremen University of Applied Sciences, Hermann-Köhl-Straße 1, 28199 Bremen (Germany)

Main message:

With a global strive towards energy-efficiency and resource-responsibility, lightweight construction plays a key role in modern automotive, aviation, and naval design. Natural fibre reinforced composites offer a promising approach to provide a green alternative to artificial fibre reinforcements.^[1] However, the combination of flammable natural fibres and a smoke producing polymer matrix limits their usability. These challenges are addressed with smoke suppressant flame retarding additives.

Keywords: Composites, smoke suppression, flame retardant, natural fiber reinforced, halogen-free

Introduction

Classical halogen-based flame retardants are classified as toxic and environmentally concerning, thus, halogen-free replacements must be developed.^[2] Several organophosphorus and -nitrogen compounds are reported but lack smoke suppressing capabilities. Boric acid derivatives, in contrast, are effective smoke suppressants, but are classified as SVHC under REACH.^[3] As a safer solution, PIN-organoboron flame retardants (non-SVHC) are investigated for natural fibre reinforced composites.

Experimental

A common and straightforward approach to protect fibre reinforced polymeric composites against fire is to introduce a flame retardant (FR) into the polymer matrix prior to or during merging matrix and reinforcement into a composite. This technique, however, distributes the flame retardant over the composites volume, including the surface, leaving water-soluble FRs vulnerable to environmental influences.

To ensure persistency against leaching, the newly developed phosphorous-, nitrogen-, and boroncontaining (P/N/B)-FRs are applied as organic-inorganic hybrid polymers to the textile reinforcement, where covalent bonds between the substrate and the FR are formed. Using well-established techniques for textile finishing, such as pad-dry-cure from aqueous media, a simple transfer into the industry is granted. Chemical synthesis of the FR-precursors is optimized to high-yield and low-effort protocols. Various P/N/B-FRs were tested during screening on flax, rayon, and cotton textiles and the most promising candidates were processed into composites, using polypropylene (PP) and bio-based Greenpoxy (GP) matrices, respectively. Composite samples were thoroughly tested for flame retardancy and smoke suppression via LOI, MCC, TGA, and standardized methods, such as smoke density (ASTM D2843) and flame spread testing (DIN 75200).

Results and Discussion

Among the >20 boron-containing precursors synthesized and tested, only a few candidates fulfilled all requirements in terms of processability (i.e., high-yield synthesis, simple work-up, solubility in water/ethanol, reproducible add-on) and function (limited flame-spread/self-extinguishing effect during screening). Combinations of the promising boron-organic compounds with P/N-based FR-precursors were investigated under variation of their P/N/B-ratios and the most effective add-on

values on flax, rayon and cotton as textile substrates were identified. After successful implementation of the FR-finished textiles into the polymer matrices, the obtained composites were tested regarding their flame spread and smoke emission, alongside composites containing only the P/N-, and the B-FR, respectively, as well as pristine composites. While P/N-finished composites showed a decreased flammability, compared to the pristine composites, the smoke emission during ASTM D2843 smoke-chamber test increased, due to the incomplete combustion, promoted by the flame retarding effect. While the addition of B-FRs showed a negligible effect on flammability, the measured smoke density was significantly lowered, confirming boron's smoke suppressing effect. LOI, MCC, and TGA measurements underline the flame retardancy, achieved by the introduction of the newly developed P/N/B-FR.

The chemical integration of boron, nitrogen, and phosphorous in an organic-inorganic hybrid polymer, combined with immobilization of the flame retardant on the textile as well as the embedding of the textile in the polymer matrix are expected to prohibit environmental exposure while providing smoke suppressant and flame retardant properties to the composite.



FIGURE 1. Left: Flax(top) and rayon(bottom) reinforced PP-composites. Center: Char residue of the P/N/B-FR finished composites after 4 min. flame impingement (ASTM D2843). Right: Char residue of the pristine composites.

Acknowledgement: The research project (IGF Nr. 21318 N) is funded by the Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klimaschutz within the program Industrielle Gemeinschaftsforschung (IGF) by the Arbeitsgemeinschaft industrieller Forschungsvereinigungen e. V. (AiF)

References:

[1] Gholampour, A., Ozbakkaloglu, T. A review of natural fiber composites: properties, modification and processing techniques, characterization, applications. *J Mater Sci* 2020;55:829–892

[2] de Wit, C. A. An Overview of Brominated Flame Retardants in the Environment. *Chemosphere* 2002;46(5):583–624

[3] ECHA (2021, July 30), *Boric acid*. https://echa.europa.eu/de/substance-information/-/substanceinfo/100.030.114

P13- DEVELOPMENT OF AN ALGINATE-BASED ADDITIVE FOR FLAME RETARDANCY OF POLYLACTIC ACID

K.E. Decsov^a, V. Cserni^a, G. Marosi^a, K. Bocz^a

^a Department of Organic Chemistry and Technology, Faculty of Chemical Technology and Biotechnology, Budapest University of Technology and Economics H-1111 Budapest, Hungary, Budafoki street 8; decsov.kata@vbk.bme.hu

Main message: Our goal was to develop a bio-based flame retardant (FR) additive for PLA using sodium alginate as starting material. To increase the FR activity of the alginate, it was reactively modified with a phosphorus-silane compound. The thus obtained new biobased FR additive was characterised using spectroscopic and thermal analytical methods, while flame retardant efficacy was evaluated in PLA matrix using standard flammability tests.

Keywords: alginate, biobased, PLA, intumescence, synthesis

Introduction

Despite polylactic acid's (PLA) comparable properties to common technical polymers, it is mostly only used in single-use products. The large-scale distribution of PLA in technical fields is primarily limited by its low heat resistance, brittleness and increased flammability. In this research, PLA's biobased, green flame retardancy possibilities were investigated using neat (Na-Alg) and chemically modified alginate in combination with ammonium-polyphosphate (APP). Due to the rapid growth of algae and its use in many industries, alginate can be a very economical and environmentally friendly additive.

Experimental

In order to increase the flame retardant efficiency, Na-Alg was reactively modified with a phosphorous silane (PSil) compound [1], obtained by the by-product-free addition reaction of a phosphorus-containing polyol and 3-(triethoxysilyl)propyl isocyanate. The modified PSil-Alg was then coagulated by dripping it into an aqueous calcium chloride solution (see Figure 1).



FIGURE 1. Synthesis of the PSil-Alg additive and subsequent coagulation in CaCl₂ solution gaining the Ca-Psil-Alg additive

The Ca-PSil-Alg additive was obtained after drying and grinding the modified hydrogel and then comprehensively characterised by spectroscopic and thermoanalytical methods. Its flame retardant effect was evaluated at 1-5% loading in PLA matrix besides 15% APP flame retardant using standard flammability testing methods.

Results and Discussion

Our experimental results show that as low as 5% of the newly synthesised alginate-based additive increases the limiting oxygen index of the 15% APP-containing PLA composite from 26% to 34%. It also reduces the total heat emission during cone-calorimetric measurements by more than 60%, besides the formation of a significant amount (approx. 40%) of charred residue.

The outstanding flame retardant effect of the PSil-Alg is explained by the efficient carbonisation of the modified alginate catalysed by phosphorus and the ceramising effect caused by silicon, which together contribute to the formation of a thermally and mechanically resistant fire protecting layer.

Acknowledgement: The project was funded by the National Research, Development and Innovation Fund of Hungary in the frame of the 2019–1.3.1-KK-2019–00004 and GINOP_PLUSZ-2.1.1-21-2022-00041 projects. The research was funded by the Hungarian Scientific Research Fund, grant number FK128352. K. Decsov was supported by the ÚNKP-22-3-II-BME-126 New National Excellence Program of the Ministry for Innovation and Technology from the source of the National Research, Development and Innovation Fund.

References:

1. Bocz K, Szolnoki B, Marosi A, Tábi T, Wladyka-Przybylak M, Marosi G. Flax fibre reinforced PLA/TPS biocomposites flame retarded with multifunctional additive system. Polym Degrad Stab 2014;106:63–73.

P14- One-dimensional transient pyrolysis model for intumescent fire retardant polymers usage in Electric Vehicle battery pack applications: validation with fire-retarded polycarbonate

<u>Kossigan Bernard DEDEY</u>^a, Han GOOSSENS^b, Johan SARAZIN^a, Gaëlle FONTAINE^a, Serge BOURBIGOT^{a,c}

 ^a University of Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 - UMET - Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000 Lille, France, <u>kossigan.dedey@centralelille.fr</u>
^b SABIC T&I, PO Box 319, 6160 AH Geleen, The Netherlands, <u>Han.Goossens@sabic.com</u> ^cInstitut Universitaire de France, Paris, France

Main message

The aim of this study is to set up modelling tools that help to understand the behavior of materials in battery packs of Electrically propelled Vehicles (EVs) exposed to external fire hazards.

The pyrolysis model used is based on the one-dimensional transient finite element model of Statler Jr and Gupta [1] which predicts the heat release rate for polycarbonate (PC) from cone calorimeter data at 50 kW/m² heat flux.

The results showed a good prediction of the built model thanks to the introduction of the non-constant heat at the sample expanding and the char cracking behaviour observed during the combustion.

Keywords: Electrical vehicle batteries packs, pyrolysis model, fire-retardant polycarbonate

Introduction

Electric Vehicles (EVs) have become an increasingly important part of the vehicles market in recent years. The main reason for this is to reduce the number of petrol-driven vehicles, which are suspected to be harmful to global warming. However, due to their on-board battery technology, EVs present a higher risk of fire compared to fuel vehicles when exposed to external fire hazard, such as fire pools. The presence of the battery will increase and accelerate the destruction of the vehicle (thermal runaway phenomenon) [2].

A one-dimensional transient pyrolysis model was developed by Statler Jr and Gupta [1] for predicting the heat released rate during a cone calorimeter test. The Statler Jr and Gupta [1] model is based on mass and heat transfer equations and considers two distinct zones. The polymer zone (PZ) (x0-x1) accounts for the pyrolysis reaction; the polymer is consumed and gas is produced. The char formation zone (CFZ) (x1-x2) accounts for the char growth and acts only as a barrier to heat and mass transfer. For modelling purposes, the CFZ is assumed to be initially small (~ 1 nm). The PZ is assumed to be constant and the thermal expansion is implemented by applying a moving boundary condition at the char front x2. The following assumption has been added to the Statler Jr and Gupta [1] ones :

(1) Non-constant heat at the char front boundary: during the combustion, the material expands and sees its front subjected to the cone heater, the heat increases with time. This behaviour was not taken into account by Statler Jr and Gupta [1] and has a significant effect on the heat release predicted by the model [3]. This effect is implemented by applying an additional non-constant heat flux condition at boundary x2:

$$Q_{add} = rac{Q_{cone} * t}{t_{comb}} + Q_i$$

Equation 1

Where Q_{add} , Q_{cone} , Q_i are respectively the added heat flux, cone calorimeter heat flux [50 kW/m²] heat to initiate the ignition [20 kW/m²] and t_{comb} the combustion time [600 s].

(2) Second peak of heat release curve: the char cracking observed during the combustion of charring polymers was implemented by considering a Dirac function for the coefficient of gas diffusion in the char $(D_{char} = \delta * D)$

Experimental

All the model parameters were obtained from direct property measurements and can be found in the Statler Jr and Gupta [1] paper. The model was validated against the results from cone calorimeter data for polycarbonate (PC). The data were taken at a frequency of 1 Hz and the radiant heat flux was 50 kW/m^2 . The boundary and initial conditions also are the same as Statler Jr and Gupta [1] for PC.

Results and Discussion

The comparison between the predictions and experimental data i.e. heat released rate (**FIGURE 2. a**) and growing char thickness (**FIGURE 2. b**) from cone calorimeter under a 50 kW/m² radiative heat flux on PC (self-intumescent) [1] shows a good prediction by the built model. The simulated curves show that the PC expands to ~ 2 cm, i.e. ten times the initial thickness of virgin polymer (3 mm).



FIGURE 2. (a) Predicted heat released rate from Statler Jr and Gupta [1] cone calorimeter at 50 kW/m^2 , (b) verification of the moving boundary condition: thermal expansion

Acknowledgement

This work has received funding from SABIC.

References

- 1. Statler Jr, D.L. and R.K. Gupta. A Finite Element Analysis on the Modeling of Heat Release Rate, as Assessed by a Cone Calorimeter, of Char Forming Polycarbonate. in Proceedings of the COMSOL Conference, Boston, MA, USA. 2008.
- 2. Wolfram, P. and N. Lutsey, *Electric vehicles: Literature review of technology costs and carbon emissions.* The International Council on Clean Transportation: Washington, DC, USA, 2016: p. 1-23.
- 3. Stoliarov, S.I., et al., *Prediction of the burning rates of charring polymers*. Combustion and Flame, 2010. **157**(11): p. 2024-2034.

P15- Combination of ionic liquids and phosphorus-containing flame retardants for carbonate-based battery electrolytes

T. Driever^a, M. Grosshauser^a, E. Metzsch-Zilligen^a

^a Fraunhofer Institute for Structural Durability and System Reliability LBF, Schlossgartenstraße 6, 64289 Darmstadt, Germany, Thomas.driever@lbf.fraunhofer.de

Main message: The effect of ionic liquids and phosphorus-based flame retardants in battery electrolytes. How do the two components affect the fire properties. New molecules for flame protection of carbonate-based electrolytes.

Keywords: Ionic liquid, electrolytes, phosphate and phosphonate based.

Introduction

The increasing market share of electric vehicles leads to an increased need for reliable battery systems. Damaged or defective batteries lead to a high fire risk. The risk reduction can be achieved by preventing the battery from igniting, therefore the flammability of the battery must be reduced. A leakage of the electrolyte holds the highest risk, therefore, it is favorable to equip the electrolyte with a flame retardant. To achieve this, phosphates and phosphonates are used as flame retardants.[1] However, these can degrade essential properties such as conductivity. Ionic liquids can increase the flash point of the electrolyte and contribute safe electrolytes.[2]

Experimental

Various methods can be used to test the effectiveness of flame retardants. The flammability and flame spread of electrolytes were tested using glass fibre wicks soaked with electrolyte. For this purpose, carbonate-based model electrolytes are mixed with various flame retardants and the impregnated wicks are exposed to a defined flame (50 W) for 10 s. It is measured whether the flame propagation and if so, its speed. From this, knowledge can be gained about the flammability and flame propagation when using certain flame retardants.

Cone calorimetry is used to obtain further insights into the fire properties and the effectiveness of the flame retardants.

Results and Discussion

Cone measurement show an increase in time to ignition using ionic liquids (Figure 1). This is done by reducing the total heat release during the fire.



FIGURE 1. Heat release rate measurements of electrolytes without flame retardants (green, purple, black) and comparable electrolytes with ionic liquids as additives (blue, red).
The curves show that a fire can be prevented by ionic liquids and if inflammation does occur, less heat is released.

Different phosphorus-containing flame retardants show different efficiencies depending on the mass concentration. Triphenyl phosphate (TPP), for example, shows a better flame-retardant effect as Dimethyl methylphosphonate (DMMP) (Table 1) but has a large negative influence on conductivity. A lower concentration of TPP is needed to make it self-extinguishing in the test performed. But even lower concentrations slow down the spread of the fire The ionic liquids do not show this deterioration but have a negative influence on the electrodes.

TABLE 1. Time until the wick soaked with electrolyte is self-extinguished or, in the case of non-self-
extinguishing samples, the propagation velocity averaged over 150 mm.

Sample	Time until self-extinction	Propagation speed
	[s]	[mm·s⁻¹]
0% FR	-	13
25% DMMP	-	5
50% DMMP	96	-
25% TPP	27	-
50%TPP	0	-

New flame retardants combine the flame-retardant properties of the two classes of compounds.

Acknowledgement: This study has received funding from the European Research Council (ERC) under the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program (grant agreement n° 875568/ COBRA/2020-2024).

References

- [1] Liu K, Liu Y, Lin D, Pei A, Cui Y. Materials for lithium-ion battery safety. Science advances 2018;4(6):eaas9820.
- [2] Wang Z, Zhang F, Sun Y, Zheng L, Shen Y, Fu D et al. Intrinsically Nonflammable Ionic Liquid-Based Localized Highly Concentrated Electrolytes Enable High-Performance Li-Metal Batteries. Adv. Energy Mater. 2021;11(17):2003752.

P16- SAFE AND SUSTAINABLE BY DESIGN: REDESINING FLAME RETARDANTS USING A COPUTER-AIDED FRAMEWORK

H. Flerlage^{a,*}, S. Beijer^a, A. Praetorius^b, J.C. Slootweg^a

^a Van 't Hoff Institute for Molecular Sciences, University of Amsterdam, PO Box 94157, 1090 GD Amsterdam, the Netherlands. ^{*}H.flerlage@uva.nl ^b Institute for Biodiversity and Ecosystem Dynamics, University of Amsterdam, PO Box 94240, 1090 GE Amsterdam, the Netherlands

Main message: Meeting increasing environmental concerns about flame retardants, we present a case study applying the concept of Safe and Sustainable by Design on the molecular redesign of hazardous halogenated organophosphate flame retardants. Our approach combines computational and experimental methods following a design-make-test-analyze cycle with the aim of reducing environmental impacts while preserving the flame retardant function of the molecules [1].

Keywords: Safe and Sustainable by Design, Environmental impact, Organophosphates, Chemical redesign, Green and Circular chemistry

Introduction

Environmental concerns about organophosphates applied as flame retardants are growing as they are frequently detected in many compartments and further adverse effects are discovered [2]. At the same time, the concept of Safe and Sustainable by Design is gaining traction in research and policy spheres as new paradigm for the development of chemicals to advance towards the EUs goal of a non-toxic environment. However, there are limited examples of the practical application of this concept.

Experimental

We build on a computer-aided approach using *in silico* generation of a large number of chemical structures (>6 million) similar to the original chemical and available, established, and applicable QSAR models (US EPA Episuite, VEGA) to predict PBMT related properties. Multicriteria analysis ranked generated structures according to predictions and inspection of the top-scoring compounds identified promising structural features to inform our design. Elements of sustainable production were considered by favoring retrosynthetic fragments with a high potential to be sourced sustainably in the future. Chosen alternative chemicals were synthesized for experimental testing. Experiments are currently ongoing evaluating acute and chronic aquatic toxicity to daphnia, chironomids and algae (following OECD guidelines) and studies of primary biodegradation (using LC-MS/MS) and mineralization (following CO_2 evolution) are in preparation. Flame retardancy tests are planned to assess the performance of the designed alternatives.

Results and Discussion

For this work we selected a case study of redesigning the flame retardants tris(2-chloroethyl) phosphate (TCEP), listed as substance of very high concern under REACH due to its toxic effects on reproduction [3], and its analogue tris(3-chloropropyl) phosphate (TCPP), for which less data is available. We propose two alternative chemicals for TCEP and TCPP, respectively. With a straightforward design choice we strive to give a clear-cut example of the feasibility of tuning environmental properties by molecular design. To gain possible clues about the relationship between ecotoxicological effects and structural trends of OPFRs, we also tested the structural intermediates tris(ethyl) phosphate and tris(propyl) phosphate, which are themselves used as polymer additives.

Our results can help operationalize Safe and Sustainable by Design for industrial chemicals like flame retardants. The approach can be expanded and further verified to reach its full potential in the mitigation of chemical pollution and to help enable a safe circular economy.



Systematic, computer-aided approach to redesign for less persistent chemicals

FIGURE 1. Systematic, computer-aided frame work for Safe and Sustainable redesign applied to TCEP.

Acknowledgement: We thank the Science and Design Doctorate program of the Zero Waste research theme of the University of Amsterdam for funding and support.

References:

1. van Dijk J, Flerlage H, Beijer S, Slootweg JC, van Wezel AP. Safe and sustainable by design: A computer-based approach to redesign chemicals for reduced environmental hazards. Chemosphere 2022; 296:134050.

2. Blum A, Behl M, Birnbaum LS, Diamond ML, Phillips A, Singla V, Sipes NS, Stapleton HM, Venier M. Organophosphate Ester Flame Retardants: Are They a Regrettable Substitution for Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers? Environ Sci Technol Lett 2019; 6(11):638–649.

3. European Chemicals Agency (ECHA). Tris(2-chloroethyl) phosphate Substance Infocard. <u>https://echa.europa.eu/nl/substance-information/-/substanceinfo/100.003.744</u> (last accessed January 11, 2023)

P17- INTUMESCENT ALKALI SILICATE AND GEOPOLYMER COATINGS AGAINST HYDROCARBON FIRES

Aixiao Fu, Burak Ulusoy, Hafeez Ahmadi, Kim Dam-Johansen^a, Hao Wu^a

CoaST Research Centre, Department of Chemical and Biochemical Engineering, Technical University of Denmark; <u>aixfu@kt.dtu.dk</u>.

Main message:

Inorganic intumescent coatings were developed for fire protection of the steel under hydrocarbon fires UL1709 standard. A best performing kaolin-based geopolymer coating exhibited a promising fire protection. Pure alkali silicate coatings based on Na, K, or a mixture of these with Li exhibited high initial expansion but followed by melting. Geopolymer coatings with additional Al-sources (kaolin, metakaolin or fly ash) and CaCO₃ displayed improved thermal stability and better protection.

Keywords: Intumescent coatings, Inorganic, Geopolymer, Alkali silicate, Fire protection

Introduction

Steel loss 50% of its loading capacity at high temperatures. Intumescent coatings are applied to prolong the time before structural collapse through swelling and producing thermal barriers [1]. Organic systems suffer from drawbacks of toxicity and exothermic decomposition [2]. Developing inorganic coatings systems is in demand. Hydrated alkali silicates and geopolymer coatings are inherently intumescent and their applications in fire protection have been suggested [3]. Their performance under severe conditions as described in UL1709 were discussed here [4].

Experimental:

Typically, a geopolymer solution was prepared from an efficient dispersion of Na-silicate solution, Alsource, $CaCO_3$ and fumed silica using high-speed disperser. Subsequently, the coating was prepared by applying the solution to the steel plate inserted in a mold to control coating thickness. The coating was cured in a climate chamber at 25 °C and 50% relative humidity for approximately 6 days until a stable weight was obtained. The prepared coating was subjected to a modified laboratory oven for the fire protection test. The performance was evaluated by the critical time reaching to the failure temperature of steel, 500 °C. In situ blue light laser and camera were placed at the opposite side of the exposed coating to measure the coating expansion during furnace experiments.

Results and Discussion:

Pure alkali silicates coatings were evaluated initially. They exhibited a high initial expansion but followed by a melting behavior at high temperature expect for Li-based coating with slightly shrinkage instead. Increasing SiO_2/Na_2O molar ratio improved the performance, explained by the lower melting behavior proposed by global thermodynamic calculations.

Compared to pure alkali silicates, geopolymer coatings with kaolin, metakaolin, or fly ash and additional $CaCO_3$ exhibited higher thermal stability with little to no melting and thereby better fire protection. Especially, the kaolin-based coating displayed the best fire protection along with a critical time of 37.6 min, explained by highest expansion (FIGURE 1). Kaolin and CaCO₃ amount were optimized in terms of critical time, expansion, and thermal stability. It was conclude that the volatiles (H₂O and CO₂) content along with its evolution of the internal structure was of importance to ensure good fire protection.

A state-of-the-art commercial organic epoxy-based hydrocarbon coating within 44.2 minutes critical time exhibited better fire protection than the optimized geopolymer coating. This is explained by a

high proportion of macropores in the developed coating (FIGURE 1) other than microporous structure observed in commercial coating.



FIGURE 1. Fire protection of geopolymer coatings (left). The thickness of kaolin, metakaolin, and fly ash coatings was 4 mm, 4 mm, 4.1 mm, respectively. Images of kaolin-based geopolymer coating taken post-exposure from top and cross section (right).

Acknowledgement: Financial support from the Sino-Danish Centre for Education and Research, and the Hempel Foundation is highly appreciated.

References (not more than five):

- [1] M. Yasir, F. Ahmad, P.S.M.M. Yusoff, S. Ullah, M. Jimenez, Latest trends for structural steel protection by using intumescent fire protective coatings: a review, Surf. Eng. 36 (2020) 334– 363.
- [2] D.T. Nguyen, D.E. Veinot, J. Foster, Inorganic Intumescent Fire Protective Coatings, US4888057A, 1988.
- [3] K. Sotiriadis, S.G. Guzii, P. Mácová, A. Viani, K. Dvořák, M. Drdácký, Thermal Behavior of an Intumescent Alkaline Aluminosilicate Composite Material for Fire Protection of Structural Elements, J. Mater. Civ. Eng. 31 (2019) 04019058.
- [4] B. Ulusoy, A. Fu, H. Ahmadi, K. Dam-Johansen, H. Wu, Intumescent alkali silicate and geopolymer coatings against hydrocarbon fires, J. Coatings Technol. Res. (2022).

P18- Development of HDPE cap waste for flame retarded outdoor products

<u>D. Gere</u>^a, K. Bocz^b

 ^a Department of Polymer Engineering, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, H-1111 Budapest, Műegyetem rkp. 3, Hungary, gered@pt.bme.hu
 ^b Department of Organic Chemistry and Technology, Faculty of Chemical Technology and Biotechnology, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, Műegyetem rkp. 3, H-1111 Budapest, Hungary

Main message: We developed recycled high-density polyethylene (rHDPE) nanocomposites by combining ammonium polyphosphate (APP) flame retardant and montmorillonite. To upgrade the UV stability of the compounds UV absorber was also used. A synergistic effect was achieved by combining APP with nanoclay leading to increased limited oxygen indices (LOI) and reduced combustion parameters during cone calorimeter tests. VO rating according to the UL 94 standard is achievable at 25 wt% flame retardant loading.

Keywords: recycled HDPE, flame-retardant nanocomposites, phosphorus-based flame retardant, montmorillonite

Introduction

Nowadays, international trends show that the packaging industry processes most plastics. However, packaging materials, due to their function, have a very short lifetime (even just a few days) and therefore become waste within a short time. With the increased consumption of mineral water, there is a significant amount of HDPE cap waste in addition to PET bottles [1]. The aim of the research was the upcycling of rHDPE by preparing flame retarded nanocomposites. Based on the literature, 20-30 wt% intumescent flame retardant is needed in order to achieve acceptable levels of flame retardancy in polyolefins [2-4].

Experimental

Recycled HDPE flakes originating from collected HDPE mineral water caps were used as matrix material. Exolit AP 766 was used as a flame retardant which is a combined ammonium polyphosphate and charring agent containing intumescent flame retardant additive. Cloisite 30B montmorillonite (MMT) was used as nanofiller. To upgrade UV stability, Hostavin ARO 8 hydroxy-benzophenone UV absorber was used.

The flame retarded recycled HDPE compounds were prepared using a Brabender Lab-Station internal mixer. Then the compounds were hot pressed to form 3 mm thick sheets for flammability tests in a Collin P200E type hot press.

Results and Discussion

In our research, we investigated the effect of the amount of APP and the presence of MMT in the rHDPE-based compounds on the UL 94 rating, LOI and combustion characteristics. Based on UL 94 tests, samples containing 20 wt% APP flame retardant were classified as HB, regardless of whether the compound contained MMT or not. However, we found that if the sample contains at least 25 wt% APP flame retardant, a V0 rating is achieved. It was also observed that the presence of MMT in the flame retardant formulation reduces the burning time in the UL 94 test. The limited oxygen index of the reference rHDPE was 18.0%, which gradually increases with increasing flame retardant contents. The LOI of the sample containing 20 wt% APP did not change when MMT was added. However, for samples with 25 wt% and 30 wt% flame retardant content, a synergistic effect was achieved by combining APP with MMT leading to increased LOI values, as shown in Table 1.

Sample	UL 94	LOI
	rating	[vol%]
rHDPE	-	18,0
rHDPE + 20 wt% APP + 0.2 wt% UV stab.	HB	25,5
rHDPE + 20 wt% APP + 1.5 wt% MMT + 0.2 wt% UV stab.	HB	25,5
rHDPE + 25 wt% APP + 0.2 wt% UV stab.	V0	28,0
rHDPE + 25 wt% APP + 1.5 wt% MMT + 0.2 wt% UV stab.	V0	28,5
rHDPE + 30 wt% APP + 0.2 wt% UV	V0	30,0
rHDPE + 30 wt% APP + 1.5 wt% MMT + 0.2 wt% UV stab.	V0	31,0

TABLE 1. UL 94 rating and LOI values of the investigated reference and flame retarded compounds

Cone calorimeter tests also confirmed advantageous interaction between APP and MMT. At identical APP contents, 10 to 17% reduction both in peak of heat release rate and total heat emission were measured when MMT was also added to the system.

The outdoor application potential of the effectively flame retarded and stabilized rHDPE composites is demonstrated in colorful wall coverings.

Acknowledgement: The project was funded by the National Research, Development and Innovation Fund of Hungary in the frame of the 2019–1.3.1-KK-2019–00004 project. The research was funded by the Hungarian Scientific Research Fund, grant number FK128352.

References:

1. Ronkay F, Molnar B, Gere D, Czigany T. Plastic waste from marine environment: Demonstration of possible routes for recycling by different manufacturing technologies. Waste Manage 2021;119:101-110.

2. Bocz K, Bárány T, Toldy A, Bodzay B, Csontos I, Madi K, Marosi Gy. Self-extinguishing polypropylene with a mass fraction of 9% intumescent additive - A new physical way for enhancing the fire retardant efficiency. Polym Degrad Stab 2013;98:79-86.

3. Elsabbagh A, Attia T, Ramzy A, Steuernagel L, Ziegmann G. Towards selection chart of flame retardants for natural fibre reinforced polypropylene composites. Compos Part B-Eng 2018;141:1-8.

4. Vadas D, Kmetty Á, Bárány T, Marosi Gy, Bocz K. Flame retarded self-reinforced polypropylene composites prepared by injection moulding. Polym Advan Technol 2018;29(1):433-441

P19- A novel flame retardant based on cellulose and sugar alcohols

Christoffer Getterle^a, Michael Ciesielski^b, Matay Kaplan^b, Sabine Fuchs^a

^a Hamm-Lippstadt University of Applied Science, Marker Allee 76-78, 59063 Hamm, Germany +49 2381 8789 887, Christoffer.getterle@hshl.de

^b Fraunhofer Institute for Structural Durability and System Reliability LBF Schlossgartenstraße 6, 64289 Darmstadt, Germany

Main message: Novel cellulose and sugar alcohol-based flame retardants were found to be thermally very stable, which renders them suitable for processing in different thermoplastic polymers. In addition to being compatible with polyolefins and partially bio-based polyamides, the new flame retardants also exhibit good flame-retardant effects, which could be further enhanced by the addition of suitable synergists. The bio-based flame retardants could be synthesized, thoroughly characterized, and successfully processed in thermoplastic polymers to create a novel set of flame retardant polymer compounds.

Bio-based flame retardants, cellulose, halogen-free, polypropylene, partially bio-based polyamide.

Introduction

Flame retardants, with a polymer additive market share of approx. 6 wt. %, are important additives as they prevent losses caused by fire, and thus can save human lives. However, a large proportion of flame retardants are still halogenated, and render toxic and persistent properties. Additionally, they are not rated as not sustainable as they are based on fossil raw materials. Halogenated flame retardants have been detected in rivers and in the atmosphere, potentially harming humans as well as the environment. In contrast, the new flame retardants presented in this work are made from renewable raw materials, are environmentally compatible and toxicologically harmless, while maintaining a high flame retardant efficiency. [1,2,3,4]

Experimental

All bio-based flame retardants were prepared on lab-scale. Compounding was carried out on a ThreeTec 12 mm extruder (Seon, Switzerland), and on a Haake MiniJet Pro (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Karlsruhe, Germany) injection molding device, which was used to prepare the various test bars. Thermal stabilities of the used flame retardants were detected by thermogravimetric analysis, pyrolysis GC-MS, and TG-FTIR before and after processing. The efficiencies of the synthesized flame retardants were tested in standardized fire tests, e.g. UL 94 V, DIN 4102 (B2), and others. Furthermore, the mechanical and rheological properties of the flame retardant compounds were tested by tensile test or melt flow index.

Results and Discussion



Figure 1: Polypropylene with bio based flame retardant (FR-1)



Figure 2: Polypropylene with commercial flame retardant



Figure 3: structure of the bio-based

flame retardant (FR-1)

The structure of flame retardant FR-1 is shown in Fig. 3. FR-1 shows a good compatibility with polyolefins, exhibiting good transparencies and low yellowing. Fig. 1 shows FR-1 in polypropylene at a loading of 10 wt. %. The UL 94 test bars show a homogeneous distribution in polypropylene by visual inspection. In contrast, Fig. 2 shows UL-94 test bars containing Aflammit[®] PCO 900 in polypropylene at a loading of 10 wt. %, where agglomerates and structural irregularities can be seen on the surface of the prepared injection molded specimens.



Figure 4: UL 94 V test results according to DIN EN 60695-11-10 in Moplen RP 320M, *PBDS = poly (tert. - butyl pheno disulfide)

A flame-retardant effect of the bio-based flame retardant can be observed even at low dosages. PP compounds containing only FR-1 at 10 wt. % loading extinguished already after the first flame treatment. However, after the second flame treatment, a burn to the clamp can be observed. With the same total loading, extremely short burning times after the first and second flaming could be achieved with PBDS as synergist. Those UL-94 test bars achieved a V-2 classification with mean afterburning times of < 6 seconds.

In the bio-based polyamide Ultramid[®] Flex F29 (BASF SE, Ludwigshafen, Germany) FR-1 is already very effective as sole flame retardant. At a loading of 18 wt. % UL-94 test bars already reached a V-0 rating with 1.6 mm sample thickness.

Acknowledgement: This work was supported by the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (031B0719) and the *Fachagentur Nachwachsende Rohstoffe e.V.* (220NR032), Germany.

References:

1. Ceresena. (2022). Markstudie Kunststoffadditive – Welt (3. Auflage) [12.12.2022] https://www.ceresana.com/de/marktstudien/chemikalien/kunststoff-additive/ceresana-marktstudie-kunststoff-additive.html.

2. Ceresena. (2022). Markstudie Flammschutzmittel – Welt (7. Auflage) [12.12.2022] https://www.ceresana.com/de/marktstudien/chemikalien/flammschutzmittel/ceresana-marktstudie-flammschutzmittel.html.

3. Salamova A., Hermanson M.H., Hites R. A. Organophosphate and Halogenated Flame Retardants in Atmospheric Particles from a European Arctic Site, Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 2014, 6133- 6140.

4. Ciesielski M, Chalwatzis E, Nezami R. Phosphorus-containing cellulose esters, methods for their preparation, their use, and flame retardants. WO 2021/048335A1, 2021.

P1- EFFECTS OF COMBINING CORK POWDER AND APP IN THE MECHANICAL AND FLAMMABILITY BEHAVIOR OF ABS

Farnaz Ghonjizadeh-Samani^{a,c}, Laia Haurie^b, Ramón Malet^c, Vera Realinho^{a*}

 ^a Department of Materials Science and Engineering, Universitat Politècnica de Catalunya (UPC BarcelonaTech), Poly2 Group, ESEIAAT, Carrer de Colom, 11, 08222 Terrassa, Spain, farnaz.ghonjizadehsamani@upc.edu.
 ^b Department of Architectural Technology, Universitat Politècnica de Catalunya (UPC BarcelonaTech), GICITED Group, EPSEB, Av. Dr. Marañon 44-50, 08028, Barcelona, Spain, laia.haurie@upc.edu.
 ^c Elix Polymers, Polígono Industrial, Ctra. de Vilaseca - La Pineda s/n, 43110, ramon.maletmurillo@elix-polymers.com.
 Correspondence: vera.realinho@upc.edu; Tel.: +34937398701

Main message: The use of biobased industrial residues, such as cork dust, as a substitute of the charring agent in intumescent flame retardants is a powerful tool to promote circular economy and reduce the consumption of non-renewable resources. In this work, it has been studied the combination of ammonium polyphosphate (APP) and cork powder as an intumescent flame retardant system in the fire behavior and mechanical properties of Acrylonitrile-butadiene-styrene (ABS) composites.

Keywords: ABS composites, ammonium polyphosphate, cork powder, thermomechanical dynamic properties, flammability.

Introduction

Cork industry produces a high amount of cork dust every year, approximately 30% of total cork production [1]. Several studies reported that APP combined with bio-based materials [2-4] improve thermoplastics fire retardancy by producing a thermally stable foamed char that protects the underlying material against fire propagation. In this sense, using cork powder as a charring agent for IFR systems would give added value to this industrial by-product and would help to reduce the environmental impact of flame retardant polymer formulations.

Experimental

In this work, ABS, ELIXTM 128 IG, composites with a total of 30 wt% of an IFR system composed by cork powder and APP, Exolit[®] AP422, with different weight proportions were prepared by using a melt compounding technique. Also, the effect of this novel and more environmentally friendly IFR system on the mechanical and flammability behavior of ABS composites was analyzed. The fracture surface morphology of the composites was analyzed using a JEOL JSM-5610 scanning electron microscope (SEM). Dynamic mechanical thermal analysis (DMTA), DMA Q800, was used to study the viscoelastic response of the samples and flexural test was conducted according to ASTM D 790. The flammability behavior was investigated by the UL-94 test according to the ASTM D 3801 standard. Linear burning rate (LBR) was also calculated through LBR = 60 L/t, where L is the damaged length in mm and t is time, in seconds. Limiting oxygen index (LOI) measurements were performed in an oxygen/nitrogen atmosphere, in accordance with ISO 4589 standard.

Results and Discussion

ABS composites exhibited a homogeneous microstructure with cork and APP particles well dispersed in the ABS matrix. SEM micrographs also showed that some of cork cells were filled with APP and that matrix covered the commented particles.

The glass transition temperature of SAN, obtained by DMTA analysis, was not significantly affected by the presence of the IFR system. Nevertheless, a clear decrease in the intensity of tan δ and storage

modulus of the flame retarded ABS composites, was registered. However, APP and cork particles showed different contributions to the flexural properties of ABS composites. A 58% increase in flexural moduli was registered in the case of ABS composite with 30 wt% of APP, due to the higher stiffness of APP particles. On the other hand, by substituting APP with cork, the flexural moduli decreased following the same trend observed for the storage moduli.

The presence of a 30 wt% of APP increased LOI of the ABS from 18 to 23.1, and no effect on LOI value was observed by replacing APP with cork particles (up to 20 wt%). A decrease of LBR was observed when replacing 3 wt% of APP with cork (see TABLE 1). This synergistic effect can be related with a cross-linking reaction between cork and APP in the condensed phase that led to the formation of a more protective physical barrier reducing heat and mass transfer.

Material	LBR [mm/min]	LOI values
ABS	44	18
ABS/30APP	24	23.1
ABS/3C/27APP	19	23.1
ABS/10C/20APP	28	23.1
ABS/20C/10APP	24	23.1
ABS/30C	41	19.1

TABLE 1. LBR under horizontal UL-94 and LOI values of of ABS and ABS composites.

Acknowledgement: The authors express their gratitude to the Spanish Ministry of Science and Innovation for the financial support received under the scope of the "Strategic projects oriented to the Ecological and Digital Transition" (TED2021-131056B-I00) and to the Agency for Management of University and Research Grants (AGAUR) of Catalonia for the Industrial doctoral grant 2019DI076 of the author Farnaz GhonjizadehSamani. The author Vera Realinho is a Serra Húnter fellow.

References:

[1] A. Ramos, J. Berzosa, F. Clarens, M. Marin, A. Rouboa, Environmental and socio-economic assessment of cork waste gasification: Life cycle and cost analysis, Journal of Cleaner Production 249 (2020).

[2] W. Yin, L. Chen, P. Song, J. Dai, L. Meng, Mechanically Robust, Flame-Retardant Poly(lactic acid) Biocomposites via Combining Cellulose Nanofibers and Ammonium Polyphosphate, Acs Omega 3(5) (2018) 5615-5626.

[3] M.N. Prabhakara, A.u.R. Shahb, J.-I. Song, Improved flame-retardant and tensile properties of thermoplasticstarch/flax fabric green composites, Carbohydrate Polymers 168 (2017) 201-211.

[4] L. Shumao, R. Jie, Y. Hua, Y. Taoa, YuanWeizhong, Influence of ammonium polyphosphate on the flame retardancy and mechanical properties of ramie fiber-reinforced poly(lactic acid) biocomposites, Polym Int 59 (2010) 242-248.

P21- Combination of optical diagnostics and pyrolysis fragment analysis to investigate flame retardant mode of actions

D. Goedderz^a, C. Geschwindner^b, T. Li^b, B. Böhm^b, A. Dreizler^b

 ^a Fraunhofer Institute for Structural Durability and System Reliability LBF, Schlossgartenstr. 6, 64289 Darmstadt, Germany, daniela.goedderz@lbf.fraunhofer.de
 ^b Technical University of Darmstadt, Department of Mechanical Engineering, Reactive Flows and Diagnostics, Otto-Berndt-Str. 3, 64287 Darmstadt, Germany

Main message: Different flame retardants in polypropylene are investigated regarding their fire behavior, pyrolysis fragment analysis and impact on the OH radical signal intensity in the gas phase. By combining different methods of the flame retardant and combustion research, a more detailed clarification of the ongoing processes during the combustion process can be achieved. This interdisciplinary approach unlocks the high research potential complementing the mode of action of flame retardants.

Keywords: flame retardant mode of action, pyrolysis fragment analysis, OH-PLIF, OH radical detection

Introduction

Phosphorus-containing flame retardants can decompose into reactive radicals which are able to scavenge highly reactive OH radicals in the flame and thus poisoning the flame. To investigate the mode of action of flame retardants, it is important to understand the impact of flame retardants on the combustion process and the flame.

Experimental

The experimental setup for simultaneous thermal analysis (TGA/STA coupled to FTIR) and Cone Calorimeter was described in Goedderz et al. [1] and Geschwindner et al. [2] The experimental setup for planar laser-induced fluorescence spectroscopy of OH radicals (OH-PLIF) was described in detail in Köser et al. [3,4]

Results and Discussion

Different phosphorus-containing and inorganic flame retardants were analyzed regarding their impact on the OH radical signal intensity in the gas phase of the combustion of polypropylene. First, characteristic decomposition products of the flame retardants were identified by TGA-FTIR to evaluate possible species involved in the flame inhibition effect within the gas phase. The ignition and combustion of micrometer-sized particles and polymer sticks was investigated using OH-PLIF, which enables a detailed observation of processes and interactions in the gas phase.



FIGURE 1. High-speed luminosity imaging of polypropylene containing 10 wt% flame retardant with formation of bubbles (a,b) and combustible gases (c,d) causing jet-like flames.

The inhibition effect of the flame retardants regarding the OH radical signal intensity is similar for both experimental setups. The flame topology could be investigated in detail using the external flame test stand and polymer sticks revealing ongoing transport processes in the gas phase (Figure 1). This work enables a more efficient flame retardant formulation development by using the gained detailed knowledge about the mode of action of flame retardants.

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank the German Research Foundation (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft, DFG, Projektnummer 237267381–TRR 150) for its support through CRC/Transregio 150 "Turbulent, chemically reactive, multi-phase flows near walls."

References:

1. Goedderz D., Weber L., Markert D., Schießer A., Fasel C., Riedel R., Altstädt V., Bethke C., Fuhr O., Puchtler F., Breu J., Döring M. Flame retardant polyester by combination of organophosphorus compounds and an NOR radical forming agent. Journal of Applied Polymer Science 2020;137(1): 47876. Coskun M, Demirelli K. Thermal degradation of sulphonylated polystrene. Polym Degrad Stab 1996;51(2):173-178.

2. Geschwindner C., Goedderz D., Li T., Köser J., Fasel C., Riedel R., Altstädt V., Bethke C., Puchtler F., Breu J., Döring M., Dreizler A., Böhm B. Investigation of flame retarded polypropylene by high-speed planar laser-induced fluorescence of OH radicals combined with a thermal decomposition analysis. Experiments in Fluids 2020;61(2):1-16.

3. Köser J., Becker L. G., Goßmann A.-K., Böhm B., Dreizler A. Investigation of ignition and volatile combustion of single coal particles within oxygen-enriched atmospheres using high-speed OH-PLIF. Proceedings of the Combustion Institute 2017;36(2):2103-2111.

4. Köser J., Li T., Vorobiev N, Dreizler A., Schiemann M., Böhm B. Multi-parameter diagnostics for high-resolution in-situ measurements of single coal particle combustion. Proceedings of the Combustion Institute 2019;37(3):2893-2900.

P22- How reactions between smoke suppressants in flame retardant polyamide 6.6 (PA66) change the burning behavior and smoke emission.

S.M. Goller,^a S. Krüger, B. Schartel

^a Bundesanstalt für Materialforschung und -prüfung (BAM), Unter den Eichen 87, 12205 Berlin, sebastian.goller@bam.de.

Main message:

Smoke suppressants (SP) affect the burning behavior and smoke release due to changes in the decomposition pathway. Zinc stannate (ZnSt) and melamine polyphosphate (MPP) accelerate the decomposition of the polymer backbone, while hydrotalcite (HT) hydrolyzes the amide group. Silicon dioxide (SiO2) acts as an inert filler. ZnSt reduces the optical density and fixes toxic precursors in a char. ZnSt reacts with aluminum diethyl phosphinate (AIPi), resulting in less flame inhibition and less toxic smoke.

Keywords: Smoke suppressant, flame retardant, smoke, toxicity, particles.

Introduction

AlPi in PA66 can act in the gas or condensed phase, depending on the interactions to different additives [1]. Flame inhibition promotes the formation of CO and HCN, which causes high toxicity. Furthermore, incomplete combustion results in higher smoke density. SPs are added to reduce smoke release. To achieve good flame retardancy and smoke suppression, it is crucial to understand the interactions between SP, FR and the polymer. Changes in decomposition affect burning behavior and smoke emission.

Experimental

The tests on pyrolysis, flammability, and forced flaming behavior were conducted compliant with the established standards and using the required specimen size. The smoke density was measured according to ISO 5659-2 and the toxic gases analyzed according to EN 17084. Additionally, an electrical low-pressure impactor (ELPI) was coupled to the smoke density chamber to monitor particle emissions during smoldering.

Results and Discussion

The flammability tests (see **Table 1**) indicate that all SPs used had an impact on the reaction to a small flame compared to the flame retarded reference (PA_FR). Zinc stannate (PA_ZnSt) decreased the UL94-V rating and the OI. This reduction is attributed to the accelerated decomposition behavior observed in the TGA. Silicon dioxide (PA_SiO2) increased the OI due to fuel replacement. Its UL94-V rating remained unaffected. The hydrotalcite (PA_HT) decreased the UL94-V rating but did not affect the OI. The decrease in the UL94-V rating is attributed to the release of water, which hydrolyzes the amide group according to the mechanism described by Hornsby et al.[2] Additional decarboxylation led to a release of combustion gases. Melamine polyphosphate (PA_MPP) caused a decrease in OI, suggesting accelerated decomposition behavior. Polyphosphates can catalytically decompose the polymeric backbone of PA66, which results in a smaller OI. [3]

Under forced flaming conditions, each SP material showed improved flame retardancy. A reduction in the PHRR was observed for all materials. PA_ZnSt, PA_MPP and PA_SiO2 reduced the PHRR by up to 40% compared to PA_FR. All SP materials showed a reduced HRR, which is attributed to enhanced charring behavior or the formation of a protective layer. Since the residues of PA_MPP and PA_HT exhibited a black surface, the charring appeared to dominate, whereas PA_SiO2 and PA_ZnSt showed a mixture of ash and char. The THE was reduced in PA_MPP and PA_SiO2, whereas HT and ZnSt tended to increase the THE. The increase in THE is attributed to the enhanced decomposition of the polymeric backbone. PA_ZnSt showed an increase in the EHC, which indicates that the flame inhibition effect of

AlPi was decreased. The change in the mode of action indicates a reaction between AlPi and ZnSt in the condensed phase. The reaction becomes visible in the white inorganic residue on the surface, which can act as a protection layer as well.

Sample	OI	UL94-V	PHRR	THE	EHC	D _{s,max}	CIT ₈
	[vol%]		[kW∙m⁻²]	[MJ·m⁻²]	[MJ·kg ⁻¹]		
PA_FR	33.7 ± 0.2	V0	359 ± 30	42.3 ± 1.2	22.6 ± 0.6	429 ± 45	0.52 ± 0.12
PA_ZnSt	31.1 ± 0.2	V1	252 ± 9	45.4 ± 3.0	26.0 ± 1.3	173 ± 19	0.39 ± 0.02
PA_SiO2	36.1 ± 0.2	V0	218 ± 17	36.3 ± 1.2	22.1 ± 0.5	441 ± 27	0.54 ± 0.21
PA_HT	33.6 ± 0.2	V1	334 ± 26	45.6 ± 1.4	23.9 ± 1.0	406 ± 26	0.67 ± 0.05
PA_MPP	30.1 ± 0.2	V0	266 ± 10	40.8 ± 0.2	23.0 ± 0.5	423 ± 43	0.92 ± 0.25

TABLE 1. Characteristic values for flammability, smoke and heat release, and toxicity in different fire

 scenarios

The maximum of the specific optical density D_{s,max}, see **Table 1**, shows that PA_SiO2, PA_HT, and PA_MPP have less impact on D_{s,max}, whereas PA_ZnSt exhibited a strong reduction. Similar effects for ZnSt were observed by Horrocks et al. in an AlPi flame retardant high-temperature polyamide. [4] The overall reduction of D_s in PA_ZnSt is attributed to a crosslinking mechanism induced by ZnSt and phosphorus in the condensed phase. The crosslinking reaction fixes isocyanates, which are precursors for HCN, in a stable char. This fixing of HCN reduces the CIT₈, as displayed in **Table 1**. The mode of action of AlPi in PA_ZnSt changed between the gas phase and the condensed phase, lowering CO emission, and reducing flame inhibition. PA_HT, PA_MPP and PA_SiO2 reduced D_s after reaching D_{s,max}. This reduction is attributed to the emission of larger particles, which settled due to gravitation. Since the transmission is based on the Beer-Lambert-Bouguer law, the reduction in the concentration of the particles led to increased transmission.

As shown, it is crucial to understand the interactions of SP in flame retardant materials, because they influence the burning behavior and the smoke emission of the materials due to changes in the mode of action and decomposition pathways.

Acknowledgements: The authors would like to thank Tina Raspe and Patrick Klack for their technical support.

References

1. Braun U, Schartel B, Fichera MA, Jäger C. Flame retardancy mechanisms of aluminium phosphinate in combination with melamine polyphosphate and zinc borate in glass-fibre reinforced polyamide 6,6. Polym Degrad Stab 2007;92(8):1528–1545.

2. Hornsby PR, Wang J, Rothon R, Jackson G, Wilkinson G, Cossick K. Thermal decomposition behaviour of polyamide fire-retardant compositions containing magnesium hydroxide filler. Polym Degrad Stab 1996;51(3):235–249.

3. Levchik SV, Costa L, Camino G. Effect on the fire-retardant ammonium polyphosphate on the thermal decomposition of aliphatic polyamides. PART III – Polyamides 6.6 and 6.10. Polym Degrad Stab 1994;43(1):43–54.

4. Horrocks AR, Smart G, Hörold S, Wanzke W, Schlosser E, Williams J. The combined effects of zinc stannate and aluminium diethyl phosphinate on the burning behaviour of glass fibre-reinforced, high temperature polyamide (HTPA). Polym Degrad Stab 2014;104:95–103.

P23- INFLUENCE OF BENTONITE PROPERTIES ON WEATHERING RESISTANCE IN FLAME RETARDANT CABLE MATERIALS

Erik Westphal^a, Michael Großhauser, Elke Metzsch-Zilligen, Rudolf Pfaendner

^a Fraunhofer LBF, Schlossgartenstraße 6, 64289 Darmstadt, erik.westphal@lbf.fraunhofer.de.

Main message: Distributing filler in a polymer on a nanometer scale can greatly improve its flame retardancy. This however impedes the long-term stability of the thus resulting formulation which in turn leads to the early formation of cracks in the component, that can lead to great safety concerns. A correlation between the fillers and the long-term stability of the resulting nanocomposite is established, which greatly facilitates material selection.

Keywords: Polymer nanocomposites, improved long-term stability, cable flame retardancy, filler additive interactions

Introduction

Regulations for the flame retardancy of cable materials have become more demanding. This leads to an increase in the development of higher performing flame retarded materials. To reach those higher regulations, the use of nanocomposites has already been well established. However, regarding overall material composition, concerns have arisen that the nanoscale fillers interact and deactivate some of the additives and thus decrease the long-term stability of the material. The goal of this project was to understand the interactions of all components and improve the material stability overall.

Experimental

Polymer nanocomposites were processed using a twin screw extruder and dumpbell-samples were created by injection molding. To show the flame retardancy of polymer nanocomposites, cone calorimetry is used. Weathering of the samples was done by Q-LABs QUV/spray chamber for 3000 h. The degradation of samples was checked in intervals of 500 h using FT-IR-spectroscopy, tensile strength tests and yellowness index. Analysis of the bentonite products were done in the polymer formulations: The Surface properties of various bentonite materials was investigated using nitrogen-adsorption measurements and evaluated using the BET-model; XRD-measurements to determine interlayer distance; SEM was used to evaluate particle size of bentonite products; thermal analysis was applied to investigate the contents of organic modifier on bentonites.

Results and Discussion

The nanocomposites were produced with four different bentonites. The properties of the different bentonite products for use as flame retardants alongside aluminium hydroxide in PE/EVA-formulations as cable sheaths were evaluated. One of these bentonite products (NaClay) was an unaltered, natural bentonite whereas the three other products were all organically modified using dimethyldihydrotallowalkylammonium chloride (oClay_1, _2 and _3) to improve compatibility with the matrix polymers.

The improvement of the flame retardancy using nanocomposites is shown via Cone calorimetry as seen in Figure 1. All three nanocomposites with the organomodified bentonites show a reduction in the total heat release. After the artificially weathering for 3000 hours the nanocomposites show intact flame retardancy. Table 1 shows the values from the cone calorimetry before and after the weathering. For the polymer nanocomposites the minor changes in the time to ignition (TTI), mass loss and peak heat release rate (pHRR).

For the oClays the organomodification can be quantified by using thermal analysis. XRD measurements show the interlayer distance of the bentonite products and therefore show the degree of intercalation of the organomodifier into the galleries, which leads to the degree of exfolation. Since exfolation

directly relates to specific surface area, and this in turn is very likely to affect stability by adsorption and deactivation of stabilizers onto the filler [1] this aspect would be very likely to affect the long-term properties of the nanocomposite and lead to a lesser extent of destabilization using this bentonite. Gas adsorption measurements of the bentonite using N₂ shows vast differences in surface properties of oClays. Whilst all nanocomposites with oClays show wider pores than NaClay, corresponding to their degree of exfoliation examined by XRD, these pores are less common overall. Small pores lead to a decreased interaction between filler and stabilizers during processing. These results are underlined by the SEM-imaging of the four bentonite products.

To test the conclusions drawn by the various analytical methods, the dumpbell samples were weathered and their properties monitored regularly. For all applied methods of tracking deterioration of the samples, the same was true: A formulation without any bentonite whatsoever has the highest weathering resistance. A formulation with unmodified bentonite shows the lowest amount of destabilization by its bentonite-filler. Whilst the three organomodified bentonites clearly resulted in the lowest overall stability. As shown in TABLE 1 the flame retardancy is still functional in the materials after the weathering, the issue with the material stability itself can cause major security problems. To solve this, some modifications of the material composition were tested. The most effective improvement was the addition of a bisphenol A based epoxy resin shows an improved long-term stability. Their function is to deactivate active species of the filler by reacting with the groups of the filler and thus making them inaccessible or unreactive for interaction with additives. The use of the epoxy shows a significant increase in the photooxidation set compared to the epoxy-free formulation.



FIGURE 1. Weathering resistance of cable compounds is greatly impacted by the type of filler used. Adding no clay results in the most stable compound.

#	TTI [s]		Mass l	oss [%]	pHRR [kW/m²]	
#	0 h	3000 h	0 h	3000 h	0 h	3000 h
NoClay	100 ± 11	102	41,5 ± 4,6	44,6	145 ± 14	130,3
Na_Clay	96 ± 10	109	44,1 ± 1,3	44,6	162 ± 43	105,5
oClay_1	103 ± 25	127	48,9 ± 1,5	46,9	103 ± 14	88,9
oClay_2	109 ± 3	93	48,3 ± 0,9	50,2	98 ± 8	87,0
oClay_3	122 ± 1	95	47,9 ± 2,4	47,8	89 ± 1	85,0

TABLE 1. Influence of weathering on flame retardant properties Cone Calorimetry @ 35 kW/m².

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank the Arbeitsgemeinschaft industrieller Forschungsvereinigungen (AiF) and the Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klima (BMWK) for funding this project (NanoFLAME; IGF-Vorhabens-Nr. 20725 N).

References:

1. Morlat-Therias et al. Polym. Degrad. Stab. 2008; 93: 1776–1780.

P24- Insight research on the thermal degradation mechanism of PET

Weiwen Gu^a, Rui Wang ^{c*}, Jun Sun^a, Xiaoyu Gu^a, Hongfei Li^a, Sheng Zhang^{a,b*}

a Center for Fire Safety Materials, Beijing University of Chemical Technology, Beijing, 100029, China, b State Key Laboratory of Organic-Inorganic Composites, Beijing University of Chemical Technology, Beijing, 100029, PR China, zhangsheng@mail.buct.edu.cn c School of Materials Design and Engineering, Beijing Institute of Fashion Technology.

Main message: Thermal degradation mechanism of PET was essential for flame retardant research. The computer simulation with thermal analysis experiment suggested that the generation of free radicals in PET was essential due to its lower activation energy. Furthermore, the oxygen attacked the benzene free radical and produced lots of heat to ignite the matrix in the air atmosphere. This free radical mechanism was helpful for specialized free radical flame retardant design.

Keywords: PET; Thermal degradation mechanism; computer simulation; homolytic cleavage reaction;

Introduction

The thermal degradation of PET was essential for discussing the combustion process and guiding to design of specialized free radical flame retardant. Nowadays, some thermal degradation research without oxygen of PET was raised to illustrate the mechanism[1,2]. However, the mechanism could not wholly explain the thermal degradation, especially the generation and disappearance of the benzoic acid. In this work, the experiment and simulation are adopted to prove the thermal degradation of PET.

Experimental

PET was synthesized in the laboratory. The thermal oxidation degradation mechanism of PET was determined by TG, TG-IR-MS and XPS combined with Quantum chemistry, including Reaxff MD, Fukui function, and DFT calculation.

Results and Discussion

The thermal degradation of PET was studied by TG-MS, TG-IR, and Py-GC-MS methods. A theoretical study on the thermal degradation mechanism in the nitrogen atmosphere of PET and PET copolymer was carried out using density functional theory (DFT). The homolytic cleavage reaction of PET was dominant at first, followed by the β -cis-elimination reaction, which resulted in the generation of abundant benzoic acid and 4-carboxybenzaldehyde, instead of terephthalic acid, as the main product

However, the experiments are still hard to reveal the thermal-oxidative degradation of PET. Therefore, computer simulation was another efficient way to assist with the interpretation of the thermal-oxidative reaction of PET. However, with oxygen influencing, the thermal-oxidative reaction was complex to propose a distinct reaction path of PET. Herein, the Reaxff as an efficient simulation of thermal degradation was applied in the thermal oxidation of PET.

The products of the reaction in 2000 K and 3000 K were abundant and the product information was counted and shown in Figure 1. The trend of the result in 2000 K was similar to the initial stage result in 3000 K, in that products were increased. However, all products were stable or decrease besides the CO. The process was shown in figure Sn, which was observed in the generation of char residue. Combine with the decrease of the products of CH₂O and C₂H₄, the process in 3000 K could reflect the thermal degradation of char residue in the second degradation in TGA. On the other hand, the 2000 K result could more obviously demonstrate the initial degradation of the PET.

The CO₂, CH₂O, and C₂H₄ increase sharply at beginning of the reaction with less consumption of oxygen in both 2000 K and 3000 K, demonstrating that oxygen had less influence in the initial thermal degradation. And the oxygen-containing products were mainly from the ester group in PET. Lastly, the

H, OH, and O free radicals in traditional combustion theory were considered the most important part to trigger the combustion and be captured by flame retardants. However, these free radicals in degradation keep at a low content that could not be the essential part of the combustion mechanism of PET.

More detailed products in 2000 K were studied to observe how oxygen influences the chain of PET. The beginning and final structures was shown in Figure 1a. And some valuable structure was picked and shown in Figure 1b. The homolytic reaction reacted at first, and carbonyl and carboxyl functional groups will leave at the subsequent reaction. The oxygen was hard to react with the PET chain. However, the oxygen will attack, react and connect two benzene free radicals by a peroxy bond. The peroxy bond was cleavaged as soon as possible and generate the C-O free radical. The result supported that oxygen at the beginning of the combustion would not observe influence the thermal degradation of PET.



FIGURE 1. The Reaxff production of PET at 2000 K and 3000 K.

Acknowledgement: Beijing Scholars Program (RCQJ20303).

References:

1. Romão, W.; Franco, M. F.; Corilo, Y. E.; Eberlin, M. N.; Spinacé, M. A. S.; De Paoli, M.-A., Poly (ethylene terephthalate) thermo-mechanical and thermo-oxidative degradation mechanisms. Polymer Degradation and Stability 2009, 94 (10), 1849-1859.

2. Zheng, J.; Cui, P.; Tian, X.; Zheng, K., Pyrolysis studies of polyethylene terephthalate/silica nanocomposites. Journal of Applied Polymer Science 2007, 104 (1), 9-14.

P25- Constructing cross-functional intumescent flame retardants with UV resistance for polypropylene

Yuchun Li, Xiaoyu Gu, Sheng Zhang

State Key Laboratory of Organic-Inorganic Composites, Beijing University of Chemical Technology, Beijing, 100029, P. R. China, <u>guxy@mail.buct.edu.cn</u>

Main message: Cross-functional additives were carefully designed for polypropylene (PP) composites to enhance the flame retardancy, UV resistance, and mechanical properties. In this work, firstly, ammonium polyphosphate (APP) was coated with polysiloxane to avoid the pyrolysis of APP under UV irradiation; secondly, the charring formation agent (CFA) with triazine groups was selected to enhance the absorbance of UV radiation. Hindered amine light stabilizer (TEMP) was reacted with sodium lignin sulfonate (SLS) to obtain SLS-TEMP. By using 19 wt% (SiAPP/CFA)/2 wt% SLS-TEMP, the limiting oxygen index (LOI) of the PP composite was increased to 33.5 and the UL-94 grade was achieved to V-0. The peak heat release rate and peak smoke release rate were reduced by 76% and 74% compared with that of the control PP sample, respectively. Moreover, the aging process of the PP composite sample was delayed. the tensile and impact strength of the PP/19wt%(SiAPP/CFA)/2wt%SLS-TEMP sample was decreased by 13.4% and 27.8%, respectively after 60 h UV irradiation, which was significantly lower than that of control PP (50.9% and 68%). The change of LOI before and after aging was minimal and the sample still passed UL-94 V-0 grade after 100 h UV-aging test. It was proved that the SLS-TEMP has an excellent synergy effect on improving the flame retardancy and UV resistance of PP. This cross-functional additive strategy provides a good solution for obtaining high-performance PP composites.

Keywords: Polypropylene, lignin, hindered amine, flame retardancy, UV resistance.

Introduction

Due to excellent performance and relatively low cost, polypropylene (PP)-based products have been widely used indoors and outdoors. However, two key issues must be considered during the service life of PP products. One is their inflammability, they can be easily ignited in the atmospheric environment, accompanied by concentrated heat and smoke emission. The second is the pendulous -CH₃ groups in PP molecules are easy to be oxidized under UV radiation, as a result, their mechanical performance could be worsened obviously and their service life is shortened. The popular solutions were blending flame retardant and anti-aging agents in the PP matrix.

Ammonium polyphosphate (APP) is a widely used flame retardants (FR). Unfortunately, it was found under UV irradiation, APP tended to pyrolyze and release phosphoric acid and P· free radicals, which would react with the hindered amine, the most used UV-resistant agent in PP [1]. As a result, the coexistence of APP and anti-aging agent contributed to the antagonism decrease in both flame retardancy and anti-aging efficiency. To cope with the complex issue, some cross-functional fillers should be specially designed.

In this work, APP was coated with a popular silane to avoid the reaction between APP and the hindered amine, at the same time the cross-linked Si-O surface can shield some UV irradiation [2]. Triazines are used as a charring formation agent (CFA), and they can also adsorb UV irradiation and be used as a UV-shielding agent.

Sodium lignin sulfonate (SLS) was also used as a charring agent and antioxidant [3]. The 4-amino-2,2,6,6-tetramethylpiperidine (TEMP) is a reactive intermediate to prepare hindered amine stabilizers, which possessed high efficiency in capturing free radicals. Unfortunately, they were easy to migrate due to their low molecular weight, and hence the anti-aging ability attenuated rapidly. In this work, TEMP was reacted with SLS, and the molecular weight of the obtained SLS-TEMP was much higher than TEMP, so it is not easy to emigrate from the PP matrix. The product was used as a synergist to improve both flame retardancy and UV resistance. It is expected this work can provide a comprehensive solution to guarantee the required flame retardant and anti-aging performance of PP.

Experimental

Materials

PP was provided by Maoming Petrochem. APP (DP \geq 1000) was produced in Jin Ying Tai Chem. Tetraethoxysilane/ triethyl orthosilicate (TEOS) were supplied by Xilong Science. Alkylphenol polyoxyethylene (OP-10), ammonia solution (25 wt%, AR), and ethanol are AR grade. Sodium lignin sulfonate (SLS) was obtained fromMacklin. 4-amino-2,2,6,6-tetramethylpiperidine (TEMP) was provided by Aladdin. Charing formation agent (CFA) was provided by Guangzhou Yinyuan New Materials. All the materials were used directly without purification. *Preparation*

The TEOS was added into an ethanol/H₂O solution containing APP, OP-10, ammonia dropwise under continued stirring for 2 h. After cooling, washing, filtration, and drying, the APP was microencapsulated and abbreviated as *SiAPP*.

TEMP was mixed with SLS solution under stirring at 70 °C for 15 min, heating to 85 °C and 10 wt% HCHO solution was added dropwise in 3 h, after cooling, precipitation and washing with ethanol. The obtained product was named *SLS-TEMP*.

Characterization

The FTIR, LOI, SEM, XPS and CONE test was implemented.

Results and Discussion

For the control PP, its LOI was only 19% and it cannot pass any UL-94 rating. The addition of 25% (APP/CFA) lifted the LOI to 34.3%, and the sample passed UL-94 V-0 grade. By using 19%(SiAPP/CFA)/2%SLS-TEMP, the LOI reached 33.5 and it passed UL-94 V-0 grade.

In the CONE test, the PP/19%(SiAPP/CFA)/2%SLS-TEMP sample exhibited obviously decreased heat and smoke release, at same time An intumescent char was left.





FIGURE 2. (a)SEM (b)Carbonyl index (c)tensile strength (d)elongation at break (f) impact strength

FIGURE 1. The cone calorimeter test results

The surface topography of all the samples aged for 60 h was observed by SEM and shown in Fig.2 (a). It could be found the control PP became wrinkled with many big cracks, even some areas were sunken. However, for the PP/19%(SiAPP/CFA)/2%SLS-TEMP sample, the whole surface kept continued with some small and shallow cracks. It is suggested that the filler of 19%(SiAPP/CFA)/2%SLS-TEMP improved the UV resistance of PP.

Generally, the pendulous $-CH_3$ groups of PP were easy to be oxidized to C=O under UV irradiation. Therefore, the carbonyl index (CI) is used to evaluate the aging [35]. The CI of the control PP and PP composites was shown in Fig.2.(b). The CI of the control PP was 7.1 after being irradiated for 20 h, with the aging time increased, the CI increased to 15.3. For the PP/19%(SiAPP/CFA)/2%SLS-TEMP sample, the CI was still lower than the control PP at the same aging time, after aging for 60 h, the CI was 9.7. It shows that the tensile strength and elongation at the break of the control PP were pulled down by the fillers. Especially by using APP/CFA. The fast aging of the control PP resulted in a sharp decrease in tensile and impact performance. However, the filler of 19%(SiAPP/CFA)/2%SLS-TEMP kept much

mechanical performance after aging, especially for the impact strength, it was only decreased by 28%, which was significantly lower than that of aged PP.

Based on the above analysis, the anti-aging mechanism was concluded. The polysiloxane coating on APP protects the APP from pyrolysis by shielding the UV irradiation. The antagonism between flame retardant and anti-aging was eliminated and then the anti-aging efficacy of SLS-TEMP was kept. In this work, the lignin and TEMP ring in the structure of the obtained product SLS-TEMP simultaneously captured the free radicals during the UV aging process.

Acknowledgement: The financial supports from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No.22175017 and No.22075010)

References:

1. López-Vilanova L, Espí E, Martinez I, Fierro J. L. G, Corrales T, Catalina F, Photostabilization study of ethylene-butyl acrylate copolymers functionalized in the molten state with hindered amine light stabilizers (HALS). Polym Degrad Stab 2013; 98(11): 2146-2152.

2. S. Wang, Y. Jiang, Y. Meng, Y. Li, Z. Han, X. Liu, H. Li, J. Sun, B. Fei, X. Gu, S. Zhang, The encapsulation of intumescent flame retardants by poly-siloxane for thermoplastic polyolefin: Fire safety and water resistance. Polym Degrad Stab 2021; 188: 109561

3. Lule Z. C, Kim J, Surface treatment of lignocellulose biofiller for fabrication of sustainable polylactic acid biocomposite with high crystallinity and improved burning antidripping performance, Mater. Today. Chem. 2022; 23: 100741.

4. Sun Y, Yuan B, Shang S, Zhang H, Shi Y, Yu B, Qi C, Dong H, Chen X, Yang X, Surface modification of ammonium polyphosphate by supramolecular assembly for enhancing fire safety properties of polypropylene, Compos. B Eng. 2020; 181: 107588.

5. Chantegraille D, Morlat-Therias S, Gardette J L, Photochemical behaviour of fire-retarded polymers. Polym Degrad Stab 2010; 95(3): 274-277.

P26- THE ASSESSMENT OF THE SMOKE TOXICITY OF FURNITURE FABRICS AND FILLINGS

K. Handlovicova^a, J. Lane^b, T R. Hull^a

^aCentre for Fire and Hazard Science, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, PR1 2HE, UK, KHandlovicova@uclan.ac.uk ^bSilentnight Ltd, Long Ing Business Park, Long Ing Lane, Barnoldswick, Lancashire, BB18 6BJ

Main message:

Most UK fire deaths result from smoke inhalation of burning upholstered furniture. The toxicity of the smoke has been found to vary considerably, depending on the flame retardant treatment. The smoke toxicity of 3 fillings and 8 fabrics are reported. Halogen and organophosphate flame retardants cause the largest increase in toxicity.

Keywords: Smoke, toxicity, retardants, halogens, phosphorus

Introduction

In 1980s, the change from natural to synthetic polymers in upholstered furniture led to an increase in fire deaths, because they were more flammable and produced more toxic smoke. In response, the British government implemented legislation that set limits on the flammability of upholstered furniture. However, the legislation is only based on the material's flammability and not its smoke toxicity. Inhalation of toxic smoke is the major cause of death and injury in fires. In this study, the smoke toxicity of the materials was assessed under a range of fire conditions [1].

Experimental

This investigation used the steady state tube furnace (ISO 19700), an apparatus designed to replicate specific fire conditions, connected to gas analysers to quantify the main toxic components, such as asphyxiants (CO, HCN as well as CO_2 and O_2) and acid gas irritants (HBr, HF, HCl, NO_2 , NO_3 , SO_2 , and SO_3). This instrumental setup facilitates testing of the smoke effluents in specific fire stages, which can be replicated for different materials [2].

Use	Sample type	Control (no FR)	Sample 2	Sample 3	Sample 4
Fabric	Woven polyester	No fire retardant	Brominated	Expandable graphite	-
Fabric	Cotton	No fire retardant	Proban	-	-
Fabric	Mattress fabric	No fire retardant	23% Kanecaron	29% Kanecaron	30% Kanecaron
Filling	PU foam	No fire retardant	TCPP + Melamine	Melamine	-
Filling	Non-woven polyester	No fire retardant	-	-	-
Таре	Таре	No fire retardant	63% Kanecaron	-	-

TABLE 1.	List of	samples	used	and	their	fire	retardants	(FR)
----------	---------	---------	------	-----	-------	------	------------	------

Samples were provided by Silentnight as representative materials for headboards or beds, both without fire retardants (NFRs) and with typical fire retardants (FRs). Thus, the polyester fabric was also tested with a brominated or expandable graphite back-coating; cotton was also tested with Proban (tetrakis-hydroxymethyl phosphonium chloride) treatment; the polyurethane foam was also tested with either melamine, or a melamine and tris-(chloropropyl) phosphate (TCPP) treatment. Finally, Kanecaron, a blend of PVC and acrylonitrile fibres was tested as fabrics at 23, 29, 30 and 63% Kanecaron loading.

The samples were tested under conditions of flaming combustion being most representative of likely fire scenarios: well-ventilated flaming; and small under-ventilated flaming, typical of a developed fire in a medium-sized bedroom [2].

Results and Discussion

The investigation took an assortment of typical fabrics and fillings used for making beds, with and without fire-retardants, and compared their smoke toxicity, using the steady state tube furnace. There were three groups of materials, each with an NFR control, with various FRs applied. The materials were tested both as singular components and as a composite materials, in order to understand the interaction between the different fire retardant treatments and bed components.

Flame retardants can act in the gas phase as free-radical flame quenchers, or in the condensed phase as fillers, barrier layers or char formers. The results showed that gas phase FRs increased the yields of products of incomplete combustion in both well-ventilated and under-ventilated flaming condition. For example, decabromodiphenyl ethane (DBDPE) in the back-coating of the polyester fabric released HBr, which inhibited flaming combustion by gas phase quenching, increased yield of carbon monoxide. In contrast the uncoated fabric, while the fabric coated with expandable graphite showed similar yield of carbon monoxide to the NFR fabric [2,3].

Although classed as an inherently FR free material of low flammability, the Kanecaron showed the highest toxicity and the greatest potential to increase the smoke toxicity of other fabric components, such as viscose.

The study showed interaction between the halogenated treatments and nitrogen-containing compounds resulting in the largest increase in smoke toxicity, higher than either element produces on its own.

Acknowledgement:

We gratefully acknowledge Silentnight Beds for provision of samples, technical support and advice.

References:

1. Fire statistics, Home Office, UK government. (2022). <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/fire-statistics</u> (accessed January 10, 2023).

2. ISO/TS 19700:2016, Controlled equivalence ratio method for the determination of hazardous components of fire effluents — Steady-state tube furnace, ISO, Geneva (2020). https://www.iso.org/standard/70630.html (accessed January 10, 2023).

3. S.T. McKenna, R. Birtles, K. Dickens, R.G. Walker, M.J. Spearpoint, A.A. Stec, et al., Flame retardants in UK furniture increase smoke toxicity more than they reduce fire growth rate, Chemosphere. 196 (2018) 429–439. <u>https://www.doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2017.12.017</u>.

P27- MODIFIED COTTONID AS A FIRE RETARDANT LAYER

A. Helmbrecht^a, C. Zollfrank^{ab}

^a Technical University of Munich, TUM Campus Straubing for Biotechnology and Sustainability, Chair of Biogenic Polymers, Schulgasse 16, D-94315 Straubing, Germany, alexander.helmbrecht@tum.de

Main message: Cottonid or vulcanfibre is one of the oldest known bioplastics. The basis of this product is paper made of cotton, pulp or a mixture of both, which is soaked in a zinc dichloride solution for a specific time at a certain temperature. The modified cottonid can be used as a protection layer especially for timber constructions by adding a fire retardant, with the aim to stop the spread of flames. Due to the similar properties of wood and cottonid, new opportunities can arise from a combination.

Keywords: Sustainability, Cottonid, Flame Retardant, Timber Constructions, Biodegradable

Introduction

Metal hydroxides, ammonium phosphates or other phosphorous-based fire retardants often cause limitations to the mechanical properties of a material. [1] A modified cottonid probably does not suffer any losses due to addition of the flame retardant. The modified cottonid, which is made of renewable resources, is also less harmful to the environment than most of the common fire retardants and could be biologically degraded at the end of its service life.

Experimental

The modified cottonid is prepared in a parchmentizing process multiple layers of paper. The fire retardant is integrated between the single paper layers during processing. An aqueous zinc dichloride solution is used as a parchmentizing solution.

Tensile tests are carried out to determine the mechanical properties of the test specimens.

Flame tests are executed to characterize the test bodies. Data was recorded by a thermal sensor on the fire averted side of the specimen and a thermal camera on the fired side. Scanning electron microscopy is used to investigate the surface structure of the material and for the characterization of the inserted fire retardant material.

Results and Discussion

The manufacturing process of the samples showed that a modification with the fire retardant can easily be implemented.

Untreated cottonid is inherently flame retardant and can withstand flames for a short time. Flame tests, where a sample is placed horizontally 15 cm above the flame of a propane gas burner, demonstrated that our modified cottonid drastically increases the durability against fire and heat. As of now, a 15 fold extension could be achieved. During that flame test, the temperature on the fire averted side of the specimen stayed constant at around 120 °C, at which the cottonid is still resistant to continuous heat exposure, while the temperature at the fired side is over 450 °C.

The adhesiveness of wood and cottonid was also tested with standard wood glues, to investigate the usability of this combination. The tensile shear tests were carried out according to DIN EN 302-1 and the results indicated that the connection between cottonid and wood is sufficiently good. Therefore, modified cottonid is suitable as a sustainable cellulose-based fire retardant for timber constructions.

Acknowledgement: This research has been funded by the Federal Ministry of Food, Agriculture and Consumer Protection in the project "Entwicklung eines material- und energieeffizienten Holzbausystems aus Laub- und Nadelholz" (project number 2220HV045X).

References (not more than five):

1. Marset, D., Fages, E., Gonga, E., Ivorra-Martinez, J., Sánchez-Nacher, L., & Quiles-Carrillo, L. (2022). Development and Characterization of High Environmentally Friendly Composites of Bio-Based Polyamide 1010 with Enhanced Fire Retardancy Properties by Expandable Graphite. *Polymers*, *14*(9), 1843. DOI: 10.3390/polym14091843.

P28- New approach for electric vehicle composite battery housings: Electromagnetic shielding and flame retardancy of PUR/UP-based sheet moulding compound

C.-C. Höhne^a, S. Ilinzeer^a

^a Fraunhofer Institute for Chemical Technology ICT, Joseph-von-Fraunhofer Str. 7, 76327 Pfinztal, Germany carl-christoph.hoehne@ict.fraunhofer.de

Main message: In an electric vehicle, the battery housing performs important safety tasks. Both the cells inside a battery as well as the outside environment must be protected in the event of an internal battery failure or an external battery-damaging event. Electromagnetic shielding and flame retardancy are two of the major safety functions of a battery housing. Composite materials offer significant potential in the production of battery housings due to cost-efficiency, mechanical performance, and formability of complex structures. However, both electromagnetic shielding and flame retardancy require specific material modifications.

Keywords: Thermosetting resin, Sheet moulding compound, Flame retardancy, Electromagnetic shielding

Introduction

In a battery electric vehicle, the battery housing fulfils important safety functions such as electromagnetic shielding and flame retardancy. Composites like sheet moulding compounds (SMCs) offer significant potential in the production of battery housings. However, to achieve both electromagnetic shielding and flame retardancy in one material, conventional SMCs must be modified. This study examined the electromagnetic shielding and flame retardancy of unsaturated polyester polyurethane hybrid (UPPH) resin-based SMCs containing either glass- or carbon-fibre reinforcement as well as carbon black, carbon nanotubes, carbon nanostructures or expandable graphite filler.

Experimental

The electromagnetic shielding was tested using test plates and test housings. The flame retardancy was investigated by limiting oxygen index (LOI) tests, UL94 tests, cone calorimeter tests and bench-scale fuel fire tests [1].

Results and Discussion

The best results in terms of electromagnetic shielding and flame retardancy were achieved by using UPPH composites with 50 wt.-% carbon fibres and 11.5 wt.-% expandable graphite [2].



FIGURE 1. Box-like test housings for electromagnetic shielding tests. Left: UPPH composite with 50 wt.-% carbon fibres and 11.5 wt.-% expandable graphite. Right: UPPH composite with 40 wt.-% glass fibres and covered with aluminium foil.

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank their colleagues from Fraunhofer ICT, Pfinztal: Philipp Blaess, Patrick Griesbaum, Matthias Stricker, Jürgen Graf and the research group Flame, Fire and Explosion Protection, from Fraunhofer IISB, Erlangen: Thomas Smazinka and from Fraunhofer LBF, Darmstadt: Michael Großhauser and Erik Westphal. Financial support by Ministry of Science, Research and Arts and the Ministry for Economy, Labor and Housing of the state of Baden-Württemberg, as well as through contributions from the Fraunhofer Society, the Hochschule Karlsruhe and the Karlsruhe Institute for Technology in the context of the project Profilregion Mobilitätssysteme Karlsruhe is gratefully acknowledged. All material suppliers are also gratefully acknowledged for providing the materials used.

References:

- [1] Höhne C-C, Gettwert V, Frank F, Kilian S, Menrath A. Bench-scale fuel fire test for materials of rechargeable energy storage system housings. J Therm Anal Calorim 2022.
- [2] Höhne C-C, Blaess P, Ilinzeer S, Griesbaum P. New approach for electric vehicle composite battery housings: Electromagnetic shielding and flame retardancy of PUR/UP-based sheet moulding compound. Composites, Part A 2022:107404.

P29- RIGID POLYURETHANE FOAMS WITH LIMITED FLAMMABILITY

Piotr Jankowski^a, Weronika Pietruszka^a, Arkadiusz Plis^b

 ^a Łukasiewicz Research Network – Professor Ignacy Mościcki Industrial Chemistry Institute, 8 Rydygiera str., 01-793 Warszawa, Poland, piotr.jankowski@ichp.lukasiewicz.gov.pl
 ^b Arkadiusz Plis, Modular System sp. z o.o., 19 Bielska str., 09-412 Ogorzelice, Poland arkadiusz.plis@modularsystem.pl

Main message: Rigid polyurethane-polyisocyanurate (PUR/PIR) foams are insulating materials for constructional components, using in the building industry. Presented results of investigations concern our conception of halogen-free flame retardant systems (HFFRS) and PUR/PIR foams with their participation. The purpose was to develop HFFRS effective enough to enable their use in the smallest possible amounts in PUR/PIR foam compositions.

Keywords: flame retardants, rigid polyurethane foams, halogen-free additives.

Introduction

Limited flammability of PUR/PIR foams, is essential for theirs practical application. In industry, halogen additives are still used for this purpose, for example TCPP [1]. They are consistently substituted by halogen free additives - unfortunately often characterized by a lower efficiency in decreasing the flammability [2,3]. HFFRS which might be used with similar quantity like halogen additives, for obtained satisfied results of reduced flammability of PUR/PIR foams, were developed.

Experimental

The HFFRS, containing nitrogen and phosphorus compounds were obtained by synthesis or by physical mixing of individual components. Syntheses of HFFRS from melamine and cyanuric acid were carried out in the presence of nitrogen, phosphorus and other compounds in the environment of the reaction [4]. The results of the researches of the modified with HFFRS PUR/PIR foams, were compared with results of foams without additives, made in the same way and conditions. The flammability properties of the prepared compositions were examined by using vertical and horizontal burning test (UL 94) - PN-EN 60695-11-10, limiting oxygen index (LOI) - ISO 4589-2 and ignitability of products subjected to direct impingement of flame method (PN-EN ISO 11925-2). Additionally fire resistance tests (tests done in bigger that laboratory scale) were carried out. Building of artificial wall, simulating real conditions, were necessary. Particular elements, modified and unmodified PUR/PIR foams, were obtained specially for this purpose in our laboratory. The wall was subjected to one-sided heating. Increase of temperature was measured with 20 thermo-elements on the outer surface.

Results and Discussion

During the fire resistance tests, the following parameters were observing: temperature (increasing of temperature) on the outer surface of the wall (on each element), behaviour of each element in the wall, time of destruction of each element. On the picture (**FIGURE 1**), fire resistance tests results are shown. The time, in which the sample exceeded the temperature (on the outer surface) increase of 140°K and then 180°K, was used as the parameter. Longer time means better result. Ten samples (two of each type) were tested according to the above procedure: TCPP(P) – PUR/PIR foam, with halogen compounds tris(2-chloro-1-methylethyl)phosphate (commercial sample), 0 – reference sample without additives, MC(S) – foam, with flame retardant obtained in the process of synthesis, DIPER(K) – foam, with flame retardant based on dipentaerythritol, APP(K) – foam, with flame retardant based on ammonium polyphosphate. Only one of two of reference samples 0, survived until a temperature increase of 140°K was reached, but undergo destruction as a result of further increase of temperature. Analysing results of test, there is clearly a positive effect of modification of PUR/PIR foam with HFFRS.

Results of fire resistance tests PUR/PIR with HFFRS are much better that reference sample and better or comparable with PUR/PIR modified with halogen flame retardant.



FIGURE 1. Fire resistance tests results.

Effectiveness of HFFRS can also be seen in the results of other flammability tests – LOI and vertical and horizontal burning tests. All PUR/PIR samples modified with HFFRS achieved much better parameters of LOI and results of vertical and horizontal burning tests, compare with unmodified sample 0 and better results that commercial sample, but modified with halogen flame retardant TCPP(P) (**TABLE 1**).

Nr	symbol of	oxygen index	vertical	horizontal
	composition	(%)	flammability class	flammability class
1	TCPP(P)	23.5	V0	HB40
2	0	21.0	fails	fails
3	MC(S)	27.8	V0	HB40
4	DIPER(K)	27.0	V0	HB40
5	APP(K)	26.8	V0	HB40

As a result of our work the PUR/PIR foams with reduced flammability with HFFRS were received. Developed solutions are competitive with other PUR/PIR foam on the market using for insulation of building. Additionally other PUR/PIR foam are modified with halogen compounds. Developed HFFRS, are currently being tested in the process of obtaining PUR/PIR with limited flammability with other additives: modified aerogel (that increases its thermal-insulation properties) and antifungal and antibacterial compounds.

Acknowledgement: The project was carried out by Łukasiewicz Research Network – Professor Ignacy Mościcki Industrial Chemistry Institute (Poland) and was supported by the National Centre for Research and Development in Poland within the framework of the European program - Operational Programme Smart Growth 2014-2020 (Application Projects).

References:

1. Xu D., Yu K., Qian K. Thermal degradation study of rigid polyurethane foams containing tris (1-chloro-2-propyl) phosphate and modified aramid fiber. Polymer Testing 2018;67:159–168.

2. Jankowski P., Kędzierski M. Synthesis of polystyrene of reduced flammability by suspension polymerization in the presence of halogen-free additives. Polimery 2011;56(1):20-26.

3. Jankowski P., Kijowska D. The influence of parameters of manufacturing hybrid flame retardant additives containing graphite on their effectiveness. Polimery 2016;61(5):327-333.

4. Jankowski P., Legocka I., Kijowska D., Górecka E.: Sposób otrzymywania antypirenu do tworzyw sztucznych oraz kompozycje polipropylenowe. 230035, Poland (2018).

P30- PROFOUND CHARACTERIZATION OF NOVEL PHOSPHORUS-CONTAINING FLAME RETARDANTS BASED ON CELLULOSE AND SUGAR ALCOHOLS

M. Kaplan^a, M. Ciesielski^a, F. Schönberger^a, S. Fuchs^b, Ch. Getterle^b

^a Fraunhofer Institute for Structural Durability and System Reliability LBF, Germany, D-64289 Darmstadt, Schlossgartenstraße 6; e-mail: matay.kaplan@lbf.fraunhofer.de. ^b University of Applied Science Hamm-Lippstadt, Germany, D-59063 Hamm, Marker Allee 76-

78

Main message: An innovative, sustainable and highly efficient synthesis for bio-based phosphorylated cellulose ester derivates with a profound characterization by NMR spectroscopy, Gel permeation chromatography GPC and thermal gravimetric analysis TGA has been elaborated. The synthesis is based on an activation and implementation with a carboxylic acid/acrylic acid anhydride mixture to form a fully functionalized mixed cellulose ester, followed by a Phospha-Michael-Addition via phosphorylated anhydroerythrite.[1]

Keywords: biobased flame retardant, cellulose ester, acrylic acid anhydride, sugar alcohol, NMR

Introduction

Thermal stability, migration, compatibility, etc. are typical challenges sustainable and biobased flame retardant additives need to face nowadays.[2] Due to its unique backbone, cellulose offers a wide range of modifications to overwhelm those issues. This led to a novel class of flame retardants and intrinsically flame retarded polymers with versatile properties and applications. Subsequently, this new class requires customized characterization methods which will be discussed hereinafter.

Experimental

The two main sources for cellulose were drawn from 100 % organic cotton (*ebelin*[®], DM, Karlsruhe) and totally chlorine free softwood pulp (Mercer International Inc.). The conversion to mixed cellulose esters was realized by an in-house made acrylic acid anhydride mixture (pre-synthesized from acrylic acid) with different carboxylic acid anhydrides. The phosphorylated anhydro sugar alcohol was based on erythrite from Xucker®. NMR spectroscopy was carried out on a BRUKER Avance 300 MHz, GPC was performed on an Agilent Infinity 1200 with Dimethylacetamide/0.1 % LiCl as mobile phase (1 mL/min), two PSS Gram columns as stationary phase and a poly(ethylene oxide) calibration. For thermal analysis a TGA/DSC device from *Mettler Toledo DSC822^e* was used.

Results and Discussion

Synthesis: The general two-step procedure is schematically represented in FIGURE 1.[1] 1stStep describes the formation of the mixed cellulose ester. Both, the catalyst as well as the activation process determine the degree of chain length shortening to the desired molecular weight, which is quite useful regarding to the application. For flame retardant additives a preservation of the high molecular weight is desirable, to lower the migration out of the polymeric matrix and to increase the thermal stability. Therefore, zinc(II)-chloride turned out to be the most promising catalyst in combination with the organic cotton cellulose, due to a milder activation process. To increase the compatibility with the polymeric matrix, different saturated acid anhydrides (propionic/butyric acid anhydride) were additionally esterified. Longer alkyl chains might increase the compatibility even more, expanding the application to a broader range of polymers. Lowering the molecular weight might also be useful for other purposes, where the cellulose esters are used as macro-comonomers in different applications typical for acrylates to form polymers with intrinsic flame retardancy. For such a purpose, harsher activation and stronger catalysts are necessary, which favor degradation to lower molecular weights and open the possibility to use less reactive and cheaper cellulose sources, such as totally chlorine free (TCF) softwood pulp.

Hereby, only a small fraction of acrylate groups is converted to flame inhibiting functional groups by 2ndStep, the *Phospha-Michael-Addition*, whereas the vast majority of acrylate groups is still available for curing applications.



FIGURE 1. Schematic representation of the **(I)** cellulose esterification **(4)** followed by the **(II)** Phospha-Michael addition **(6)**.

Characterization:

Nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy NMR turned out to be a powerful tool to characterize the produced acrylates and flame retardant. ¹H-, ¹³C-, ³¹P- as well as 2D-DOSY-NMR spectroscopic results provide important information on the composition of the macromolecule, such as degree of functionalization (*e.g.*, acrylate/alkanoic ester: 70/30 or vice versa!), certainty of chemical attachments rather than aggregation, stability of the phosphorous cycle and conversion of the same. Even the esterification of primary/secondary hydroxyl groups is visible and quantifiable by ¹³C-NMR.

Gel permeation chromatography GPC is a powerful tool to evaluate the degree of degradation our unique activation process and specific catalysts have upon cellulose. Unfortunately, raw cellulose is difficult to measure by GPC. Still, a relative comparison of the products facilitates a distinction of different parameters and their impact on the molecular weight (\overline{M}_v : 40 kDa up to 120 kDa).

Thermal gravimetric analysis TGA is a simple and elementary tool to get first insights into the thermal behavior/stability of the produced flame retardants and esters upon thermal heat. The collected data clearly prove an improvement in thermal stability, which is still dependent on the used catalyst and molecular weight (e.g., $T^{\text{raw}}_{\text{dec}} \approx 360 \,^{\circ}\text{C} \rightarrow T^{\text{modified}}_{\text{dec}} \approx 280 \,^{\circ}\text{C}$).

Acknowledgement: The work was supported by the German *Federal Ministry of Education and Research (ger. Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung;* 031B0719) and the *Agency for Renewable Resources (ger. Fachagentur Nachwachsende Rohstoffe* e.V.; 220NR032), Germany.

References:

1. Ciesielski M, Chalwatzis E, Nezami R. Phosphorus-containing cellulose esters, methods for their preparation, their use, and flame retardants. WO 2021/048335A1, 2021.

2. Velencoso MM, Battig A, Markwart JC, Schartel B, Wurm FR. Molecular firefighting—how modern phosphorus chemistry can help solve the challenge of flame retardancy. Angewandte Chemie International Edition 2018;57(33):10450–67.

P31- FLAME RETARDANT IN-MOULD COATINGS FOR ε-CAPROLACTAM-BASED POLYAMIDE 6 FIBRE-REINFORCED COMPOSITES

Zs. Kovács^a, A. Toldy^a*

^a Department of Polymer Engineering, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, H-1111 Budapest, Műegyetem rkp. 3, Hungary *Corresponding author (atoldy@edu.bme.hu)

Main message: We developed an ε -caprolactam-based flame retardant in-mould coating for continuous fibre-reinforced polyamide 6 composites prepared by anionic ring-opening polymerisation of ε -caprolactam. Magnesium oxide, red phosphorus, and expandable graphite were used as flame retardants. A synergistic effect was achieved by combining flame retardants with a different mode of action leading to a significant reduction in total and peak heat release rate.

Keywords: flame retardancy, anionic ring-opening polymerisation, polyamide 6, in-mould coating

Introduction

Using recyclable thermoplastic matrix composites with long fibre reinforcement and outstanding mechanical properties is becoming increasingly important in the automotive industry. One of the most widely used matrices in this sector is polyamide 6 (PA6), produced by anionic ring-opening polymerisation of ε -caprolactam [1,2]. Strict automotive safety regulations require the effective flame retardancy of these thermoplastic matrices. Flame retardants can be added to the matrix, or a coating can be created on the composite surface, even by in-mould coating [3].

Experimental

To prepare the PA6 matrix, ε -caprolactam monomer and C20P activator were heated to 120 °C and mixed using a magnetic stirrer. After adding Dilactamate[®] initiator, the system was injected into a 100 mm x 100 mm x 2 mm aluminium mould. This mould was used to model the thermoplastic resin transfer moulding (T-RTM). Five layers of unidirectional carbon fibre reinforcement in [0]₅ layup were pre-placed in the mould, and the closed mould was preheated to 150 °C.

To create a 0.5 mm thick flame retardant coating, first, we placed the prefabricated 100 mm x 100 mm x 2 mm PA6 composites into a 100 mm x 100 mm x 2.5 mm aluminium mould, then the closed mould was preheated to 150 °C. To provide good adhesion between the composite and the coating, we prepared the coating by polymerising ε -caprolactam as in the case of the PA6 composite matrix. We used magnesium oxide (MgO), red phosphorus (RP), and expandable graphite of two different particle sizes (EG ES100 and EG ES350) as flame retardants.

After characterising the coating by differential scanning calorimetry and thermogravimetric analysis, we investigated the effect of flame retardant coatings on the fire performance of composites by mass loss calorimetry (MLC). Dynamic mechanical analysis (DMA) was used to determine the mechanical properties. In addition, we investigated the effect of different flame retardants on the hardness and adhesion of the coatings.

Results and Discussion

RP and MgO as single additives did not significantly reduce the flammability of the samples. However, when combined with expandable graphite, a synergistic effect was observed, resulting in a reduction in both total and peak heat release rates. Figure 1 shows the heat release rate of the reference and the coated composites. The flame retardant coatings can reduce the maximum heat release by up to

27% and the total heat release by 37% compared to the reference composite. Due to the expandable graphite acting in the solid phase, a protective char layer was formed on the surface of the samples. Furthermore, this protective layer increased the residual mass. When 10% EG ES350 was used, due to the large particle size and significant sedimentation, the flame retardant remained in the inlet, and only a small amount was injected into the mould. For this reason, the maximum heat release rate of the PA6/10%EGES350 sample was higher than the reference. These results suggest that only expandable graphite with a small particle size is suitable for the coating as a synergistic flame retardant additive.



FIGURE 1. The heat release rate of reference and flame retarded polyamide 6 composites with coatings containing red phosphorus (RP), magnesium oxide (MgO) and expandable graphite (EG ES100 and EG ES350)

Acknowledgement: This research was supported by the National Research, Development and Innovation Office (2018-1.3.1-VKE-2018- 00011 and NKFIH K142517). Zs. Kovács acknowledges the financial support received through the National Young Talent Scholarship (NTP-NFTÖ-22-B-0155).

References:

1. Semperger OV, Török D, Suplicz A. Development and Analysis of an In-Mold Coating Procedure for Thermoplastic Resin Transfer Molding to Produce PA6 Composites with a Multifunctional Surface. Period Polytech Mech Eng 2022;66(4):350–60. <u>https://doi.org/10.3311/PPme.21048</u>.

2. Yan C, Yan P, Xu H, Liu D, Chen G, Cai G, et al. Preparation of continuous glass fiber/polyamide6 composites containing hexaphenoxycyclotriphosphazene: Mechanical properties, thermal stability, and flame retardancy. Polym Compos 2021;43(2):1022–1037. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pc.26431</u>.

3. Kovács Z, Pomázi Á, Toldy A. The flame retardancy of polyamide 6—prepared by in situ polymerisation of ε-caprolactam—For T-RTM applications. Polym Degrad Stab 2022;195:109797. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polymdegradstab.2021.109797.
P32- Effect of Different Fire-Retardant Mechanisms on Fire and Smoke Behavior of Upholstered Furniture

J.A. Lane^{a,b}, T.R. Hull^b

 ^a Silentnight Group, Long Ing Business Park, Long Ing Lane, Barnoldswick, Lancashire, BB18 6BJ, jacob.lane@silentnight.co.uk
 ^b School of Natural Sciences, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, PR1 2HE

Main message: Fire-retardants (FR) using gas- and condensed-phase mechanisms were used individually or in combination to produce nine fabric-filling composites, representative of UK upholstered furniture. The fire and smoke behavior of these composites were assessed using cone calorimetry. Generally, FRs reduce the flammability of the composite, either by reducing its ignitability and/or reducing the rate of combustion. Inclusion of gas phase FRs in the composite dramatically increases it smoke toxicity.

Keywords: Upholstered furniture, Smoke toxicity, Fire behavior, Cone Calorimetry

Introduction

The UK implemented the Furniture and Furnishings (Fire) (Safety) Regulations (FSRs) in 1988, making the use of chemical FRs ubiquitous within mass market upholstered furniture. Furthermore, since the introduction of the FSRs the most common cause of casualty has become gas, smoke, or toxic fumes [1]. The FRs most used to meet the FSRs function in the gas-phase. However, condensed phase FRs have become more widely available and have the potential to reduce smoke toxicity while maintaining fire safety.

Experimental

Upholstered furniture composites for the cone calorimeter were manufactured and tested using a The CBUF Cone Calorimeter Test Protocol [2]. However, some modifications to the protocols method of composite construction were made to replicate changes in furniture manufacture since protocols publication in 1996.

In brief, cone calorimetry was carried out in triplicate and in accordance with ISO 5660, using an irradiance of 35 kW m⁻². The specimen was placed in the sample holder. However, the retainer frame was not used. The end of the test was reached once all the following three criteria had been met; a minimum of 5 minutes had elapsed; flaming had stopped; the rate of mass loss had dropped below 150 g m⁻² min⁻¹.

Additional gas sampling was carried out by drawing a metered volume of effluent gas, which was collected at a depth of 45 cm below the mouth of the chimney stack during the test. The sampled gas was drawn through bubblers to trap individual toxic components. The concentrations were determined using ion chromatography (HPIC) and a spectrophotometric technique in accordance with ISO 19701.

Results and Discussion

A single quality of polyester upholstery fabric was used; without FR treatment (NoFR); with a brominated FR backcoating (BrFR); with expandable graphite laminated to the back of the fabric (EGFR). The upholstery fabric failed to meet FSRs without the use of a FR treatment. All three fabrics were used to make composites with each of the fillings. A polyurethane foam without any FR treatment (NoFR-PU) that is noncompliant with the UK's FSRs. A combustion modified high resilience PU (CMHR-PU) treated with tris(1-chloro-2-propyl) phosphate, complying with the FSRs. Finally, polyethylene terephthalate (PET) wadding which also meets the FSRs. The fire and smoke behavior of each



composite was assessed in triplicate using the cone calorimeter. In all instances the composite lost at least 85 % of its mass.

Figure 1. a-c Representative rate of heat release (RHR) profiles of fabric-filling composites in the cone calorimeter for: a NoFR Fabric, b BrFR Fabric, c EGFR Fabric over the three different fillings: NoFR-PU foam, CMHR-PU foam and PET wadding. d smoke toxicity of the various fabric filling combinations expressed as fractional effective dose using ISO 13344, where Za is the acidosis factor.

As shown by the rate of heat release (RHR) profiles (Figure 1.), the use of FSRs compliant fabrics and/or fillings, lowers the peak RHR while extending the length of time a significant RHR (>50 kw m⁻²) is observed for [3]. Furthermore, use of inherently low flammability PET wadding fillings can delay the time to ignition, as result of PET's large temperature difference between melting and ignition. The use of gas-phase FRs in the filling (CMHR-PU) or fabric (BrFR) significantly increases the smoke toxicity of the sample. Especially when the two FR treatments are used in combination (figure 1 d).

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank InnovateUK KTN for funding the project (KTP partnership number KTP011934), and Mrs Tracy Fortune for her invaluable knowledge and understanding of the UK's Furniture and Furnishings (Fire) (Safety) Regulations and relevant standards.

References:

1. Fire Statistics, UK Government, Home office, <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/fire-statistics</u> (accessed January 2023)

2. Babrauskas V, Wetterlund I. The CBUF Cone Calorimeter Test Protocol. 1996

3. Sundström B, Combustion behavior of upholstered furniture. Important findings, practical use, and implications. Fire and materials 2021;45(1):97-113

P33- BIORENEWABLE POLYELECTROLYTE NANOCOATING FOR FLAME-RETARDANT COTTON-BASED PAPER

<u>M. Langhansl</u>^a, D. Rodriguez-Melendez^b, A. Helmbrecht^a, B. Palen^b, J. C. Grunlan^b and C. Zollfrank^a

 ^a Chair for Biogenic Polymers, TUM Campus Straubing for Biotechnology and Sustainability, Technical University of Munich, D-94315 Straubing, Germany, matthias.langhansl@tum.de.
 ^bDepartment of Chemistry, Texas A&M University, College Station, Texas 77843, United States

Main message

Cotton-based raw paper, made of 100% cellulose, is used to make humidity-sensing, cottonid-based actuators. Despite its renewability and excellent mechanical properties, it is inherently flammable. In an effort to reduce its flammability, thin films of renewable and environmentally benign polyelectrolytes, chitosan (CH) and phytic acid (PA), were deposited on raw paper via layer-by-layer (LbL) assembly. With only four bilayers of the CH/PA coating, self-extinguishing behavior is achieved [1].

Keywords: sustainability, cellulose, chitosan, renewable resources, layer-by-layer assembly

Introduction

Intumescent coatings constructed via LbL are known for imparting flame-retardant (FR) behavior on cellulosic material. An effective intumescent system contains an acid source, a blowing agent, and a carbon source, which react upon heating to form an insulating and protective char layer on the surface of the substrate. Renewable and environmentally benign intumescent systems have previously been deposited on cotton fabric by coupling cationic chitosan and anionic phytic acid.

Experimental

LbL deposition was carried out by immersing the pretreated cotton based raw paper in a phytic acid solution first and then in a chitosan solution. Characterization of the finished samples before and after vertical flame testing was carried out via micro combustion calorimetry (MCC), thermogravimetric analysis (TGA), scanning electron microscopy (SEM) and attenuated total reflection - Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (ATR-FTIR).

Results and Discussion

Following LbL assembly, uncoated and coated samples were characterized using ATR-FTIR spectroscopy. Untreated raw paper contains a broad band at 3332 cm⁻¹ that corresponds to the hydroxyl groups of cellulose. The absence of the O–H band is observed in the CH/PA-treated raw paper spectrum, while new bands are observed at 1635, 1532, 1153, and 965 cm⁻¹ corresponding to the C = O (amide) stretching, N–H bending, P = O stretching, and P–C–O bending vibrations, respectively. These findings confirm that the coating components were interacting with the raw paper, indicating successful deposition onto the substrate.

Self-extinguishing behavior of the raw paper was evaluated by performing vertical flame testing, according to ASTM D6413. Coated and uncoated raw paper samples (12×3.5 in.) were exposed to a direct flame for 12 s. Upon exposure to the flame, uncoated raw paper burned completely, leaving little residue behind. In contrast, paper coated with four bilayers of CH/PA self-extinguished immediately after ignition, resulting in a 95% residue and a char length of 4.5 in.

The thermal degradation and decomposition process of uncoated and coated raw paper was monitored by thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) under air and nitrogen atmospheres. The

decomposition shows three stages of mass loss. The first mass loss starts at 100 °C, corresponding to evaporation of moisture. The second stage (300–380 °C) involves dehydration and decomposition reactions of cellulose, which produce nonflammable gases, aliphatic char, and levoglucosane. The third step, around 490 °C, is attributed to the conversion of aliphatic char into aromatics, producing CO and CO_2 due to simultaneous carbonization [2].

The coating decreases the degradation temperature of the raw paper from 343 to 329 °C. This earlier onset of decomposition is due to the activation of the instumescent ingredients, which form a char layer that suppresses combustion and protects the underlying material from the flame [3]. While the raw paper burns completely in the absence of the coating, the coated raw paper yields a char residue of ~15%. TGA of uncoated and coated raw paper under nitrogen atmosphere shows a single degradation step attributed to the depolymerization of cellulose into volatile gases and aliphatic char. Under pyrolysis conditions, the coated raw paper leaves behind a greater char residue (30%) when the temperature reaches 700 °C. This CH/PA coating in either atmosphere delays the maximum decomposition of the raw paper.

Further analysis of flame-retardant properties was carried out using MCC. MCC can measure several fire reaction parameters such as mass loss, heat release rate (HRR), peak heat release rate (pkHRR), and total heat release (THR), and can quantitatively explain the combustion phenomena of materials [4]. Four bilayers of CH/PA intumescent coating provides fire protection by reducing the pkHRR by 69% and THR by 70%, while increasing the char residue by 75%. These results correlate with the data obtained from TGA by demonstrating that the intumescent coating decreases the onset decomposition temperature of the raw paper. The effectiveness of this renewable intumescent coating relies on the decomposition of the phosphate groups in PA, which then catalyze the dehydration reaction of cellulose toward the formation of an aromatic char [3]. The char is then expanded by gases produced in the decomposition of the blowing agent. Chitosan acts as both a carbon source and a blowing agent, so there is a continuous release of foaming gases over the entire char-forming area. This char layer slows the heat flow from the fire to the raw paper [5].

Acknowledgments:

The authors acknowledge the Texas A&M Materials Characterization Facility (MCF) for infrastructural support, and Dr. Alexander Morgan (and his team) from the University of Dayton Research Institute for MCC measurements.

References:

1. Rodriguez-Melendez, D., Langhansl, M., Helmbrecht, A., Palen, B., Zollfrank, C., & Grunlan, J., Biorenewable polyelectrolyte nanocoating for flame-retardant cotton-based paper. *ACS Omega*, *7*, 32599 – 32603 (2022).

2. Magovac, E., Vončina, B., Budimir, A., Jordanov, I., Grunlan, J. C., & Bischof, S., Environmentally benign phytic acid-based nanocoating for multifunctional flame-retardant/antibacterial cotton. *Fibers*, *9* (11) (2021).

3. Jimenez, M., Guin, T., Bellayer, S., Dupretz, R., Bourbigot, S., & Grunlan, J. C., Microintumescent mechanism of flame-retardant water-based chitosan-ammonium polyphosphate multilayer nanocoating on cotton fabric. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science*, *133(32)* (2016).

4. Quan, Y., Zhang, Z., Tanchak, R. N., & Wang, Q., A review on cone calorimeter for assessment of flame-retarded polymer composites. *Journal of Thermal Analysis and Calorimetry*, *147*, 10209–10234 (2022).

5. Lazar, S.T., Kolibaba, T.J. & Grunlan, J.C., Flame-retardant surface treatments. *Nat Rev Mater, 5*, 259–275 (2020).

P34- Highly-sensitive fire alarm system based on cellulose paper with lowtemperature response and wireless signal conversion

Xiaolu Li^{a,b}, José Sánchez del Río Saez^{a,c}, Xiang Ao^{a,b}, Abdulmalik Yusuf^{a,b}, De-Yi Wang^{a,*}

^a IMDEA Materials Institute, C/Eric Kandel, 2, 28906 Getafe, Madrid, Spain. ^b E.T.S. de Ingenieros de Caminos, Universidad Politécnica de Madrid, Calle Profesor Aranguren 3, 28040 Madrid, Spain. ^c Department of Electrical, Electronics and Automation Engineering and Applied Physics, Universidad Politécnica de Madrid, Ronda de Valencia 3, 28012 Madrid, Spain

*Corresponding author: <u>deyi.wang@imdea.org</u>

Main message

In this paper, Xiaolu Li as the first author, undertakes the main work except the design and preparation of wireless signal transmission device. Specifically, the contribution of this work mainly contains initial experimental design, sample preparation, all the data testing and analysis, graphs design and arrangement, manuscript writing and revision, sentence polishing, the reply of reviewer's comments, proof, etc.

Keywords: fire alarm, graphene oxide, MXene, wireless signal, cellulose paper

Introduction

Highly sensitive smart fire sensors with remote warning capabilities are urgently required to improve the fire safety. Here, a novel fire alarm is designed by using flame-retardant cellulose paper loaded with graphene oxide (GO) and titanium carbide (Ti_3C_2 , MXene), which also is coupled to a self-designed wireless communication interface to conveniently transmit fire signal remotely. It can transmit a message of "FIRE DANGER" to screen within a short response time of 2 s at 250 °C.

Experimental

Firstly, cellulose paper was immersed into phytic acid (PA) solution several times and dried at room temperature. Cellulose paper after PA modification were named as PAx, where x was PA concentration. Next, the homogeneous MGO suspensions with different concentration ratio of GO to MXene were prepared for next usage. By using simple dip-coating way to put PAx samples into MGO suspension (GO suspension), final PA@MGOy (PA@GO) papers were obtained, where y meant concentration ratio of GO to MXene.

Results and Discussion

A highly-sensitive fire-warning system based on PA@MGOy cellulose paper was successfully prepared via a simple dip-coating method. The modified PA@MGO5 paper exhibited a highly-sensitive response to abnormal temperature, showing a rapid response time of 2 s at a low temperature of 250 °C. Most importantly, a novel method based on "Light Intensity Change" to calculate response time was proposed, which is more quantifiable and precise after a comparison to the one based on "Electric Resistance Change". Notedly, self-designed wireless signal conversion device was provided to achieve remote message transmission, presenting the cooperation between new generation fire sensor with smart network.



SCHEME 1. Schematic illustration of the structural feature and fire-warning process for cellulose paperbased fire-warning system.

Sample	Response Time /s				
-	150 ºC	200 ºC	250 ºC		
PA@GO	2303	76	21		
PA@MGO20	2027	64	20		
PA@MGO15	859	50	12		
PA@MGO10	531	41	7		
PA@MGO5	114	21	2		

TABLE 1. Achievement of cellulose paper-based fire-warning system

Acknowledgement: This work is supported by China Scholarship Council, China under the Grant CSC (201908110272).

Reference:

1. X Li, JS del Río Saez, X Ao, A Yusuf, D-Y Wang. Highly-sensitive fire alarm system based on cellulose paper with low-temperature response and wireless signal conversion. Chem. Eng. J. 2022; 431:134108.

P35- Achieving high flame retardancy and high transparency Polycarbonate based on low addition of linear polysiloxane borane

Zongsheng Liu, Si Chen, Yanqin Shi, Huiwen He, Xu Wang*, Meng Ma*

College of Materials Science and Engineering, Zhejiang University of Technology, Hangzhou 310014, PR China.

*Corresponding to: X. Wang (Email: wangxu@zjut.edu.cn), M. Ma (Email: mameng@zjut.edu.cn).

As the only transparent material among the five general engineering plastics, polycarbonate (PC) has been widely used in high-tech fields such as smart cars, precision electronics, building materials and 5G equipment because of its high transparency and balanced mechanical properties. However, the fire hazard caused by its inherent flammability seriously threatens people's personal and property safety and hinders the practical application of PC. Especially in the high-end manufacturing field, it is very necessary to modify the flame-retardant of PC while maintain its high transparency and mechanical strength. To solve this problem, many flame retardants such as bromine, phosphorus, sulfur, silicon and various compounds have been developed to improve the flame retardancy of PC. With the improvement of corresponding standards, PC is required to maintain excellent transparency and mechanical properties while achieving flame retardancy. As the most suitable flame retardant for PC, sulfonates can make PC achieve high flame-retardant efficiency with very low addition, but often sacrifice the transparency and mechanical properties of PC. Silicone-like flame retardants have little influence on the mechanical properties and transparency of PC, but they can't be used on a large scale because of their high cost. Boron-like flame retardant can improve the density of carbon layer in the combustion process, thus playing the role of condensed phase flame retardant, but adding it alone will seriously affect the transparency of PC matrix. How to combine silicone and boron compounds to improve the flame-retardant efficiency, so as to give consideration to the flame-retardant performance, transparency and mechanical properties of PC composites, has become a problem worthy of attention.

In this paper, a kind of polysilborane flame retardant PDPBS was synthesized, which endowed PC with excellent flame retardancy and transparency, while maintaining good mechanical properties. With the addition of only 3 wt% PDPBS, the LOI of PC composites is 29.1%, reaching the V-0 level of UL-94 test. Especially, this work can improve the flame retardancy of PC composites while still maintaining good transparency, and PC composites containing 3 wt% PDPBS can still maintain 87.5% transparency and haze below 10%. In addition, the tensile strength and elongation at break of PC composites are kept at the same level as those of pure PC. This work provides a new method to obtain PC flame-retardant composites with both flame-retardant and transparent properties, and makes the practical application of polycarbonate in the above industries.

Keywords: Polycarbonate; Flame retardation; Anti-dripping; Transparency;



1. W.T. He, P.A. Song, B. Yu, Z.P. Fang, H. Wang, Flame retardant polymeric nanocomposites through the combination of nanomaterials and conventional flame retardants, Prog. Mater. Sci. 114 (2020) 100687-100735.

2. S.V. Levchik, E.D. Weil, Overview of recent developments in the flame retardancy of polycarbonates, Polym. Int. 54(7) (2005) 981-998.

3. S.V. Levchik, E.D. Weil, Flame retardants in commercial use or in advanced development in polycarbonates and polycarbonate blends, J. Fire Sci. 24(2) (2006) 137-151.

4. L. Xia, F. Li, B.Q. Shentu, Z.X. Weng, Thermal Degradation Behavior and Flame Retardancy of Polycarbonate Containing Poly (phenylsilsesquioxane)-co-(dimethylsiloxane) and Potassium Diphenyl Sulfonate, J. Macromol. Sci. Part B-Phys. 52(2) (2013) 310-318.

5. X.X. Wang, W.C. Zhang, Z.L. Qin, R.J. Yang, Optically transparent and flame-retarded polycarbonate nanocomposite based on diphenylphosphine oxide-containing polyhedral oligomeric silsesquioxanes, Compos. Pt. A-Appl. Sci. Manuf. 117 (2019) 92-102.

P36- NANOCELLULOSE BASED POLYELETROLYTE COMPLEXES AS EFFICIENT FLAME RETARDANT SOLUTION FOR TEXTILES AND OPEN CELL FOAMS

L. Maddalena^a, M. Scarpa^b, P. Bettotti^b, A. Perugini^a, A. Fina^a, F. Carosio^a

 ^a Politecnico di Torino-Alessandria campus, viale Teresa Michel 5, 15121, Alessandria, Italy, lorenza.maddalena@polito.it
 ^b Nanoscienze laboratory, Dipartimento di Fisica, Università di Trento, Via Sommarive 14, Povo, 38123, Trento, Italy

Main message:

In this work cellulose nanofibrils (CNF) and cellulose nanocrystals (CNC)have been used as building block for the preparation of polyelectrolyte complexes (PECs) able to confer flame retardant properties to cotton fabrics and flexible polyurethane foams (PU). Few deposition steps yielded efficient nanostructured coating capable of conferring self-extinguishing behavior to PU and cotton fabrics.

Keywords: Polyelectrolytes complexes, nanocellulose, coatings, polyurethane foams, cotton fabrics.

Introduction

The use of water-based PECs is a promising FR approach capable of delivering functional coatings with an industrially viable number of deposition steps. Nanocellulose, has attracted interest as a plantbased building block for water-based nanostructured composites and coatings [2]. Here, CNF is employed in combination with other environmental benign polyelectrolytes (e.g. gelatin, phytic acid) in order to develop highly efficient PECs capable of conferring FR properties to fabrics and open cell foams (Figure 1).



FIGURE 1. PECs deposition on different PU and cotton fabric. SEM micrographs of substrate surfaces and pictures after flame application in flammability test.

Experimental

In this work commercially available cellulose nanofibrils with carboxymethylated functionalization, and in lab synthetized cellulose nanocrystals have been used as main component for the formulation of PECs while cotton fabric and open cell flexible polyurethane foams have been used as substrates. Atomic force microscopy (AFM) and dynamic light scattering (DLS) have been employed to characterize the cellulose nanocrystals (CNC) dimensions, whereas infrared spectroscopy and scanning electron microscopy (SEM) were employed in order to study the coating deposition on PU and cotton fabric. Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) was carried out in a TGA-Discovery (TA, Newcastle, USA) from 50 to 800°C at 10°/min in both nitrogen and air. The flammability of the prepared samples was evaluated in horizontal configuration. The cotton or PU sample was ignited from its short side by a 20 mm blue methane flame (flame application time: 1x6 s). Cone calorimetry (Noselab ATS, 35 kW/m² heat flux, in horizontal configuration) was used to investigate the combustion properties of PU samples (100x100x20 mm³). Time to ignition (TTI, s), the peak of heat release rate (pkHRR, kW/m²), the total heat release (THR, MJ/m²), the total smoke release (TSR, m²/m²) and final residue (%) have been evaluated. SEM and Raman spectroscopy were employed for post-combustion analysis of cone calorimetry residues.

Results and Discussion

Flame retarded PU, were prepared by single step deposition of a Gelatin/Phytic acid/Cellulose nanofibers (Gel/PhA/CNF) complex. Different CNF concentrations have been investigated. SEM observation pointed out the formation of a continuous and homogeneous coating only at low CNF concentration (< 0.25%wt).

Flammability test in horizontal configuration showed a self-extinguishing behavior within few seconds after the removal of the blue methane flame. Interestingly, samples coated by (Gel/PhA/CNF) complexes with 0.1% CNF showed the deposition of a more homogenous coating that resulted in a non-igniting behavior (i.e. total absence of flame spread after 6s of flame application). By cone calorimetry, (Gel/PhA/CNF) exhibited a decrease of smoke release if compared with neat PU. Then, the reuse of prepared PECs solution was considered. The excessing solution from the deposition step was reused for the preparation of new samples that showed self-extinguishment immediately after the flame removal in flammability test.

Cotton fabrics were directly coated with a CNC/BPEI complex by a simple doctor blade approach. SEM micrographs showed the presence of a dense and compact layer efficiently adapted to the fabric surface morphology. During flammability tests treated samples exhibited self-extinguishment immediately after the flame removal as well as the suppression of the after-glowing phenomenon, typical of cotton fabrics. The same properties have been maintained even after a washing step (deionized water for 10 min under stirring at 40°C) thus demonstrating the durability of the coating in these conditions.

The present work demonstrates the possibility of using nanocellulose as effective building block for the preparation of FR PECs. The achieved results make it possible for the development of industrially viable approaches where the efficiency of the process and the flame retardant results are maximized.

Acknowledgement: The financial support from Italian Ministry of University (MUR) call PRIN 2017 with the project 2017LEPH3M "PANACEA" is acknowledged.

P37- FIRE PERFOMANCES OF POLYISOCYANURATE FOAMS WITH VERY HIGH INDEX

M. Modesti, A. Lorenzetti, C. Boaretti, M. Roso, R. Donadini

Department of Industrial Engineering, University of Padova, via F. Marzolo 9, IT-35131 Padova, Italy, michele.modesti@unipd.it

Main message:

The main aim of this work is to compare in a systematic way the thermal stability and fire behavior of polyisocyanurate (PIR) foams of very high index (up to 900) based on aliphatic or aromatic polyester polyols. In this way it is possible to assess the effect of polymer chain flexibility, crosslinking density and aromatic content on the isocyanurate yield and, therefore, on fire and thermal performance of the foams.

Keywords: isocyanurate, aliphatic and aromatic polyols, relation formulation-properties.

Introduction

It is well known that PIR foams show better fire behaviour with respect to polyurethane rigid foams. This has been generally explained considering that the higher the isocyanurate content the better the fire performance. However, it seems that there is a lack of systematic investigation of the effect of the polyol structure on the isocyanurate yield that greatly influences thermal stability as well as fire behavior.

Experimental

The raw materials employed in the synthesis of polyisocyanurate foams were several polyester polyols, characterized by the same, low functionality, different molecular weight and aromatic content (Table 1). Pentane-blown PIR foams with NCO index ranging from 400 to 900 have been synthesized by varying the isocyanate content with respect to the polyol one.

Polyol	Chemical structure	nOH	Molecular weight
		[mgKOH/g]	[g/mol]
ALI_MW	aliphatic	160	701
ALI	aliphatic	240	467
MID_AR	aromatic (medium content)	240	467
HIGH_AR	aromatic (high content)	240	467

TABLE 1. Selected	properties	of polyols.
-------------------	------------	-------------

Results and Discussion

The polyols used in this study have been chosen in order to understand the relation among chain flexibility or aromatic content of the polyol and the isocyanate conversion, isocyanurate yield as well as fire and thermal stability of the PIR foams prepared in a wide range of NCO index (400-900).

The experimental results (Figure 1) have shown that the NCO conversion was almost complete, although it decreased when NCO index increased and/or the aromatic content was high. This can be explained considering the high crosslinking density of the system for high NCO index and/or the reduced chain mobility of the highly aromatic polyol: indeed, NCO terminal groups in the polymer chain need a certain flexibility to be able to assume proper orientation to further react and when the polymer is extremely crosslinked or stiff this becomes increasingly difficult [1]. As expected, the isocyanurate content increased when increasing NCO index (Figure 1) and it was always lower than the maximum allowable one. This is due to the huge numbers of reactions which can take place between isocyanate and other compounds present in the polymer: isocyanate can react with itself to give isocyanurate but

also with urea and urethane to give carbodiimide, biuret and allophanate. However, due to the presence of specific trimerization catalysts in the formulation, the formation of isocyanurate is favoured amongst the other ones.



FIGURE 1. NCO conversion (left) and isocyanurate content (right) as a function of NCO index.

Thermogravimetric analyses have shown that the thermal stability of the foams is higher for higher NCO index, as expected, because of the higher content of thermally stable isocyanurate. It has also been demonstrated that PIR foams based on aromatic polyols have greater thermal stability with respect to their aliphatic counterparts; however, the effect of the chemical nature of the polyols becomes less and less important as the NCO index increases. Cone calorimeter data show the same trend: the peak of heat release rate and the total smoke production are lower for higher NCO index as well as for foams based on aromatic polyols. Similarly to TGA data, also cone results show decreasing effect of chemical nature of the polyols when the NCO index increases.

In conclusion, we can state that fire performances as well as thermal stability of PIR foams are greatly affected by the chemical nature of the polyol at low NCO index (400), where the isocyanurate content is almost similar for different polyol kinds while at higher NCO index(900) the low thermal stability of the aliphatic polyols is counterbalanced by the low isocyanurate content of aromatic foams, so no significant differences can be noted.

References

[1] Driesta PJ, Lenzi V, Marques LSA, Ramos MMD, Dijkstra DJ, Richter FU, Stamatialis D, Grijpma DW. Aliphatic isocyanurates and polyisocyanurate networks. Polym Adv Technol 2017, 28: 1299–1304.

P38- RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN HEAT EXPOSURE EQUIPMENT AND INTUMESCENT COATING PERFORMANCE

B. Oguz, J.A.H. Dreyer, K. Dam-Johansen

^a CoaST, Department of Chemical and Biochemical Engineering, Technical University of Denmark (DTU), Building 229, 2800, Kgs. Lyngby, Denmark. berog@kt.dtu.dk

Main message: Intumescent coatings are certified based on tests in industrial furnaces, which are costly and use a lot of energy. This leads researchers to use lab-scale methods. However, there is no method to correlate industrial and lab-scale test results. This work aims at understanding how various testing methods differ from each other and to find a way to predict the coatings behavior in industrial furnaces. Here, coatings are exposed in an industrial furnace, a new prototype named CoaST-Fire and a lab-scale modified electric oven.

Keywords: Intumescence, fire protection, thermal resistance, industrial scale testing.

Introduction

Intumescent coatings must be tested according to fire safety standards to be commercialized. These standards require cubic meter sized industrial furnaces for the final approvement of intumescent coatings, which consume a lot of time, energy, and money. Therefore, there is a need to develop precise correlations between various test set-ups and to improve current fast screening methods for intumescent coatings for a more rapid and reliable performance assessment.

Experimental

Cellulosic and hydrocarbon coating formulations were supplied by Hempel Spain. Their composition is confidential and the formulation that its results were provided in this work will be referred to as C- WB-A. This formulation was tested using cellulosic fire curve in 3 different testing set-ups to investigate how different methods affect the fire protection performance of a coating. Substrate dimensions and the exposed areas were chosen in a way to equalize the section factor to 200 m⁻¹. The dry film thicknesses were chosen as 0.7, 1.0, 2.0 and 3.0 mm.



FIGURE 1. Industrial furnace used in Hempel Spain.

Industrial furnace (Fig.1) testing was performed in Hempel Spain using the standard of ISO 834

cellulosic fire curve. The furnace with a volume of 7,5 m³ was fired with natural gas while 4 samples were tested simultaneously by mounting them in the 4 openings on the furnace wall. The samples tested in this set-up had the dimensions of 5 mm x 200 mm x 300 mm. Samples are coated on one side that faces the inside of the furnace. The uncoated backside of the steel was thermally insulated with 5 cm fiber blanket to minimize the heat losses. The steel temperature was measured by attaching two K-type thermocouples to the steel backside. The furnace temperature was simultaneously measured with K-type thermocouples. The test was ended when all the steel substrates reached the critical temperature of 550°C.

The first lab scale method used for comparison to the industrial furnace was the CoaST-FIRE (Fig. 2) set-up, which was developed at the Technical University of Denmark[1]. This vertical furnace has 3 temperature zones and the sample cup is placed at the bottom of the furnace. Depending on the desired heating curve, the sample is pushed upwards with a certain velocity profile. For this work, the ISO 834 cellulosic fire curve was chosen to align with industrial tests in Hempel Spain. The test was ended when the steel temperature reached the critical temperature of 550°C. The steel disc substrates had a diameter of 90 mm and 5 mm thickness and were covered with coating on the side exposed to heat. The steel temperature was measured with a K-type thermocouple on the uncoated backside of the substrate.



FIGURE 2. CoaST-FIRE set up designed at DTU[1].

The second lab scale method used was a modified version of a small electric oven (Fig. 3) LHT 01/17D from Nabertherm[2]. The ISO 834 cellulosic fire curve was used. Substrates with dimensions of 3 mm x 60 mm x 60 mm were coated on the side facing the oven interior. The uncoated backside was thermally insulated with 10 mm of ceramic fibers and 25 mm of Skamol in order to minimize the heat loss from the backside of the steel. The furnace temperature was measured using B-type thermocouple while the steel temperature was measured using a K-type plate thermocouple.





FIGURE 3. Small Electric Oven modified at DTU.

Results and Discussion

Tests were done with 2 repetitions for each sample namely, C-WB-A-0,7 mm, C-WB-A-1 mm, and C-WB-A-3 mm. Time-temperature curves and expansion ratios are seen in Fig.4 while some key parameters can be seen in Table 1. Tests done in the industrial furnace show that increasing the dry film thickness (DFT) also increases the time to reach the critical temperature but decreases the expansion ratio. The thinnest coating was chosen as 0.7 mm and it has the lowest fire protection performance with a time to reach critical temperature of 38.45 minutes. The coating with the highest thickness (3 mm) also has the highest fire protection performance with 66.25 minutes.



FIGURE 4. a) Time-Temperature curves and b) expansion ratios of sample C-WB-A with different DFTs in industrial furnace.

	Ы	13.		
Sample	Time to Critical	Thickness	Thickness	Expansion
	Temp.	before	after	Ratio

[mm]

0.701

0.987

2.25

2.92

[mm]

51.8

59.1

22

5.1

37

63.3

51.75

17.65

[min]

38.45

45.75

66.25

60

C-WB-A, 0,7 mm

C-WB-A, 1 mm

C-WB-A, 2 mm

C-WB-A, 3 mm

TABLE 1. Selected properties of sample C-WB-A with different
DFTs.

Samples with the same coating DFT were placed diagonally on the furnace door and they can be
observed in Fig. 5 after the fire exposure. The char from the 1 mm thick coating was easily detached
from the surface, indicating that the adhesion was not very good. No cracking was observed on the
surface. The char consisted of several homogeneous layers with different structures. One being the
softer and lighter char with larger pores and the other being the brittle char at the bottom layer having ${}$
smaller pores. The char from the 3 mm thick coating has similar characteristics to the 1 mm sample
but with a much smaller expansion ratio, resulting in a more compact char. It is thought that this
compactness gives a better fire protection performance since a good char must have a pore
structure that is stable and has a fairly uniform cell size distribution .



FIGURE 5. a) Post burn of Sample C-WB-A in industrial furnace door b) with a DFT of 1 mm and c) 3 mm.

Tests in the small electric oven and CoaST-FIRE with different formulations (including cellulosic and hydrocarbon coatings) are currently being performed and will be completed within 2 months. The goal is to identify potential differences in terms of recorded steel temperatures or char characteristics and further explain what mechanisms might cause these differences.

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank Hempel Spain for supplying the coated samples and for making it possible to run industrial furnace tests and to Hempel foundation for the financial support.

References:

1. J. A. H. Dreyer, T. Laxminarayan, C. E. Weinell, K. Dam-Johansen, and S. Kiil. The CoaST-Fire: A novel methodology to rapidly expose materials to various fire curves, Fire Mater., no. August,

pp. 1–12, 2022, doi: 10.1002/fam.3102.

 Y. Zeng, C. E. Weinell, K. Dam-Johansen, L. Ring, and S. Kiil. Comparison of an industrial- and a laboratory-scale furnace for analysis of hydrocarbon intumescent coating performance, J. Fire Sci., vol. 38, no. 3, pp. 309–329, 2020, doi: 10.1177/0734904120902852.

P39- RECYCLING BROMINE AND ANTIMONY FROM ACRYLONITRILE BUTADIENE STYRENE (WASTE PLASTICS CONTAINING BROMINATED FLAME RETARDANTS).

<u>C.O. Ojo</u>^a, V. Murthy^a, S. Thennadil^a, M. Altarawneh^b, A. Aguilar-Morones^a, J. Tenney^c, S. Levchik^c, B.Z. Dlugogorski^a

^aEnergy and Resources Institute, Charles Darwin University, Darwin, Australia, 0909, <u>Caleboluwaseun.ojo@cdu.edu.au</u>.

^bDepartment of Chemical and Petroleum Engineering, United Arab Emirates University, Sheikh Khalifa bin Zayed Street, Al-Ain, United Arab Emirates, 15551. ^cR&D, ICL-IP America, 769 Old Saw Mill River Rd, Tarrytown, USA, NY 10591.

Main message: A large proportion of engineered plastics is diverted to landfills because of the presence of flame retardants and the absence of a proper recycling method. This work develops a pyrolysis process that deploys calcium hydroxide as a bromine-fixation agent. Calcium hydroxide shows its robustness by fixing a maximum of 88 % of total bromine and simultaneously traps antimony. The formation of valuable calcium bromide reflects the utility of this method for recycling brominated plastics.

Keywords: Pyrolysis, Decabromodiphenyl ethane, E-waste, Brominated flame retardants, Catalytic effect.

Introduction

WEEE plastics often contain additives that hinder recycling and there is a critical need for new reclamation technologies. Plastics using brominated flame retardants contain Br, Sb, and monomers that if recovered can be repurposed to make valuable new products. From this perspective, the present study investigates the mechanism of the BFR debromination under controlled conditions, in the presence of Sb_2O_3 and $Ca(OH)_2$, to develop a viable process for recycling plastics containing BFR and Sb_2O_3 .

Experimental

The experimental equipment comprised a simultaneous thermogravimetric apparatus and differential scanning calorimeter (TGA-DSC) for determining the debromination kinetics of decabromodiphenyl ethane (DBDPE) with and without antimony trioxide and calcium hydroxide. The TGA-DSC also produced the solid residue used for quantitative experiments and characterisation. DBDPE constitutes the most common brominated flame retardant used presently in electronic and electrical equipment [1]. The sample sizes were \approx 5.5 mg for kinetics and 100 mg for other analyses. The flow rate of the argon carrier gas amounted to 50 mL min⁻¹, with the temperature ramp set from 5 – 20 K min⁻¹ for kinetics and 10 K min⁻¹ for other reactions. We characterised the char by powder x-ray diffraction (PXRD), x-ray photoelectron spectroscopy (XPS), scanning electron microscopy (SEM), transmission electron microscope (TEM), attenuated total reflectance (ATR), electron probe microanalysis (EPMA) and vibrational spectroscopy (IR and Raman).

Results and Discussion

DBDPE undergoes two successive mass loss stages of \approx 82 % and \approx 15 % at the temperature ranges of 350 – 500 °C and 500 – 715 °C, respectively. The initial mass loss occurs after melting and is associated with the decomposition and evaporation of the BFR. Kinetics of the pyrolysis of DBDPE comprise two consecutive processes characterised by activation energies of approximately 150 kJ mol⁻¹. Sb₂O₃ transforms the two-stage decomposition into three stages and increases the activation energy within conversions of 0.4 to 0.6, reflecting the formation of strong Sb-O-Br bonds. XRD results indicate the

presence of antimony bromides and oxybromides at 500 °C as a result of char formation [2]. The presence of antimony induces the formation of anthracene indicating removal of Br by Sb-mediated coupling reaction. This occurs whether or not calcium hydroxide is present in the system. The application of calcium hydroxide to the brominated flame retardants transforms the degradation process to one stage associated with 35 % loss of the reacting material between 350 to 500 °C. This fast comportment is followed by a slow loss of 10 % mass from 500 to 800 °C. Calcium hydroxide readily decomposes BFR forming CaBr₂.6H₂O and mixed salts with antimony. Calcium hydroxide almost completely removes bromine (88 %, Figure 1) from the BFR, which indicates that only minor modifications are necessary for complete removal e.g., increased quantity of calcium hydroxide. Electron probe microanalysis reveals strong correlations between antimony and calcium at 800 °C. The results indicate the versatility of calcium hydroxide in fixing Br and Sb and will foster a deeper understanding into the processes that take place when the plastic polymer is incorporated.



FIGURE 1. Percentage of total bromine in feed fixed by calcium hydroxide after pyrolysis to the respective temperatures.

Acknowledgement: Australian Commonwealth Government and the American Chemistry Council funded this work.

References:

1. Covaci A, Harrad S, Abdallah MAE, Ali N, Law RJ, Herzke D, de Wit CA. Novel brominated flame retardants: A review of their analysis, environmental fate and behaviour. Environ Int 2011; 37(2):532-556.

2. Rzyman M, Grabda M, Oleszek-Kudlak S, Shibata E, Nakamura T. Studies on bromination and evaporation of antimony oxide during thermal treatment of tetrabromobisphenol A (TBBPA). J Anal Appl Pyrol 2010; 88(1):14-21.

P40- Catalyst Effects on Recyclability and Flame-retardancy of Functional Carboxylic Acid Cured Epoxy Thermosets

<u>Valeria Palumbo</u>^{a,b}, WenyuWu Kingler ^a, Aurelio Bifulco^b, Claudio Imparato^b, Antonio Aronne^b, Sabyasachi Gaan^{a, *}

^a Laboratory for Advanced Fibers, Empa Swiss Federal Laboratories for Materials Science and Technology, Lerchenfeldstrasse 5, 9014 St. Gallen, Switzerland

^b Department of Chemical Materials and Industrial Production Engineering (DICMaPI), University of Naples Federico II, Naples, Italy

Presenting author: valeria.palumbo@empa.ch

Main message: In the last years, the development of polymers based on covalent adaptable networks has gained great relevance as a bridge between the malleable thermoplastic and mechanically stable thermosets. The main interesting feature of this class of polymers is the dynamic exchangeable bonds embedded in the network; it makes them resemble the structure of a thermoset with the flowing ability under certain stimuli, e.g., heat. Carboxylic/phosphate-ester bonds are of great interest to build such recyclable thermosets. Transesterification reactions can be used to promote bond exchanges for recycling and reprocessing of these materials. In this context, catalyst is required to realize transesterification, e.g., zinc acetate or organic base. In our work, we are investigating the effect of the solid acid type heterogeneous nanocatalysts for the transesterification based recyclability and material decomposition properties.

More in details, three kinds of catalysts have been properly synthetized and will be incorporated in the polymer matrix: binary oxide $SiO_2-Nb_2O_5$, $SiO_2-P_2O_5$ and ternary oxide Si-Nb-P. Based on previous results, the ternary oxide, Si-Nb-P, showed extraordinarily improvement on phosphorous incorporated polyester thermoset, more specifically the fire behavior, especially promoting the char formation.

The coming step will be the developing of few polyester thermosets, while examining the effect of the three above-mentioned catalysts.

Keywords: covalent adaptable networks, carboxylic/phosphate-ester bonds, transesterification reaction, recycling and reprocessing, oxide catalysts

Introduction

Common knowledge is that synthetic polymers have become progressively more important in our society, and, at the same time, plastic wastes continue to grow with increasing population and economic growth. Therefore, it is a constant challenge the research for recycling properties and sustainable societal development. The emergence of dynamic covalent polymer networks, which retain the benefits of thermosets yet can be reprocessed like thermoplastics, is starting to change the game. The so-called, "vitrimer", as proposed by Leibler and co- workers in 2011, for instance, are a reprocessable thermosets based on dynamic bond exchange via the associative mechanism. Transesterification reaction is one of the most reported designs for vitrimer preparation. Ester based vitrimers can thus be prepared by designing networks bearing ester bonds and OH groups with addition of a trans-esterification catalyst, a fundamental trigger for the dynamic reaction [1]. A significant advantage of these designs is the tunability of bond exchange activation temperature and bondexchange rate by varying the type and fraction of trans-esterification catalysts [2]. They demonstrated that, in the presence of a suitable catalyst, an epoxy/anhydride network with ample hydroxyester moieties could be reprocessed via a dynamic transesterification reaction [3]. In such a network, an ester bond could be broken only if a new one was formed simultaneously. This resulted in a constant cross-link density at any reprocessing temperature.

Moreover, recycling is not the only angle from which polymers need to be evaluated. Flammability too is a key aspect influencing their performance. In a material that itself is intrinsically flammable and

carry a large fire load, among additives, flame retardants (FR) represent a significant group whose use is crucial in many sectors where fire safety is a major issue (building, transportation, electronics) [4]. In the recent period, the development of green additives for polymers requires even greater importance. Thus, leading to the formulation of effective phosphorus-based flame retardants, as an alternative to halogen-based ones, to improve safety and reduce the environmental and toxicological concerns. Phosphorus-containing flame retardants possess excellent properties such as low smoke emission, low toxicity, and formation a stable carbonized layer after burning.

The mechanism according to which these FRs acts is promoting the dehydration of a matrix into char and capturing free radicals, in the respectively condensed and the gas phase. The char layer plays a role of "shielding blanket" that isolates the exchange of oxygen and heat [5].

To be noticed is the further development to solve problems related to the treatment of flame retardants as additives, among which phase segregation and opacity of the material. The solution can be in the passage from additive to reactive approach. In this latter case, flame retardant species are covalently bonded to the polymer chain what inhibits their mobility within the polymer network and maintains their efficiency over the time.Indeed, at equivalent phosphorus content, the reactive approach was shown to promote a higher char yield and a stronger reduction of the heat release.

The functional polyester thermosets were synthesized as Fig. 1, with molevular ratio as listed in Table 1.



FIGURE 1. Schematic synthetic pathway of (a) EV-bl and (b) EV-2P using ternary oxide $Nb_2O_5-P_2O_5-SiO_2$ as the transesterification catalyst for later stages.

	TABLE 1. Formulation of EV-bl and EV-2P.						
Thermosets	Bisphenol A diglycidyl ether (DGEBA)	Citric acid	DPPOIPA	NbP@SiO₂			
EV-bl	1	0.67	0	10 wt%			
EV-2P	1	0.4	0.4	10 wt%			

*Starting materials are in molecular ratio.

References:

 Zheng, N., et al., Dynamic Covalent Polymer Networks: A Molecular Platform for Designing Functions beyond Chemical Recycling and Self-Healing. Chemical Reviews, 2021. 121(3): p. 1716-1745.
 Wu Klingler, W.; Bifulco, A.; Polisi, C.; Huang, Z.; Gaan, S. Recyclable inherently flame-retardant thermosets: Chemistry, properties and applications. *Composites Part B: Engineering* 2023, 110667.
 Hayashi, M., Dominant Factor of Bond-Exchange Rate for Catalyst-Free Polyester Vitrimers with Internal Tertiary Amine Moieties. ACS Applied Polymer Materials, 2020. 2(12): p. 5365-5370. 4. Liu, Q., et al., Recent Developments in the Flame-Retardant System of Epoxy Resin. Materials (Basel), 2020. 13(9).

5. Bifulco, A., et al., Fire and mechanical properties of DGEBA-based epoxy resin cured with a cycloaliphatic hardener: Combined action of silica, melamine and DOPO-derivative. Materials & Design, 2020. 193: p. 108862.

P41- Novel techniques for the prediction of the fire hazard of polyisocyanurate insulation foams. <u>G. Peck</u>^a, T. R. Hull^b

 ^a Centre for Fire and Hazards Science, School of Forensic and Investigative Sciences, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, Lancashire, PR1 2HE, UK. <u>Gpeck1@uclan.ac.uk</u>,
 ^b Centre for Fire and Hazards Science, School of Forensic and Investigative Sciences, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, Lancashire, PR1 2HE, UK. TRHull@Uclan.ac.uk

Main message: A novel methodology has been developed using diamond-attenuated Total Reflectance Fourier Transform Infrared spectroscopy (d-ATR-FTIR). The method quantifies the isocyanurate to urethane ratio with a PIR structure. The quantified ratio was then used to predict the materials flammability and smoke toxicity. The ratio showed good correlation to the samples Peak heat release rate measured using Cone Calorimetry, providing a potential tool to predict the fire behaviour of PIR foams prior to mass production as a means of pre-fire regulation testing. The ratio also showed excellent correlation to HCN yields measured using the Steady State Tube Furnace, providing a potential tool for smoke toxicity predictions for PIR foams.

Keywords: Flammability prediction, isocyanurate to uretnane ratio, smoke toxicity prediction.

Introduction

Polyurethanes are thermosetting polymeric materials synthesized by the addition of a polyisocyanate with a polyalcohol. By varying the ratio of polyol to isocyanate in polyurethane formulations, polyisocyanurate foams are created¹. The presence of the polyisocyanurate ring structure reduces the tendency to release volatile and flammable isocyanates and increases the materials charring properties due to the increased bond strength in the ring structure in comparison to the polyurethane structure, naturally improving the materials reaction-to-fire behavior¹. The lower the ratio of isocyanurate to urethane, the more flammable the material becomes. As the polyisocyanurate content within a PIR has a direct effect on the material's overall flammability, a means of quantifying the content of polyisocyanurate content has potential to predict the overall materials flammability.

Experimental

Cone calorimetry was used to quantify the flammability of a series of randomly selected PIR's. Samples were cut into a 100 x 100 mm² square. The sample was then wrapped in aluminium foil with the surface exposed and placed onto a steel sample holder with no upper retaining frame. The sample was weighed and placed on the load cell of the cone calorimeter. Samples were subjected to a heat flux of 35 kW m⁻². Measurements were recorded from time to ignition to the when flaming ceased within the material with all samples being run duplicate.

The steady state tube furnace (SSTF) (ISO TS 19700) was used to generate fire effluent for smoke toxicity analysis for the samples used.

The ratio of isocyanurate to urethane was measured using a novel method using diamond Attenuated Total Reflectance Fourier Transform Infrared spectroscopy (d-ATR-FTIR). Cubic samples of mass 0.05g were cut from their foam specimens and placed into a KBr pellet press and subjected to pressures of 700 M N m⁻² for a period of 2 minutes. This created a smooth, flat circular disk eliminating potential inconsistencies in density and removing any bubbles present in the foam structure.

Within the d-ATR-FTIR spectra, two peaks were monitored in each scan: 1220 cm⁻¹, corresponding to the Amide II peak used to identify urethane, and 1408 cm⁻¹ corresponding to the isocyanurate peak used to identify ring formation.

The area of the two peaks were taken from the spectra and used to calculate a ratio of isocyanurate to urethane within the sample. Each scan from the sample produced an identical spectrum, with values within $\pm 0.01\%$ of each other.

Results and Discussion

The isocyanurate to urethane index of each sample was measured and plotted against the peak heat release rate for each material, seen in Figure 1. The isocyanate to urethane index shows a general negative trend whereby an increased isocyanurate to urethane index showed a decrease in peak heat release rate. As the index increases, the increased presence of the ring structure in the PIR means that more heat is required to break down the bonds present, meaning a lower peak of heat release rate is observed.

A series of further randomly selected PIR's isocyanurate to urethane indexes were then compared to yields of HCN generated from the SSTF at 825 °C under-ventilated conditions correlating to post-flashover fire scenario, shown in Figure 2. The data showed excellent correlation, whereby an increase in isocyanurate to urethane index resulted in an increase in HCN yield. An observable link has been established between the isocyanurate to urethane index within a PIR sample and the peak heat release produced during cone calorimetric testing whereby an increase in isocyanurate to urethane index correlates to a decrease in peak heat release.

A strong link has also been established between the isocyanurate to urethane index in a sample and the HCN production during combustion in post-flashover conditions, whereby an increasing isocyanurate to urethane index corresponds to a higher production of HCN. This newly developed method could be used as a tool to predict both the fire toxicity and fire behavior of PIR foams prior to mass production as a means of pre-fire regulation testing. The method is both cheap and easy to use and holds the potential to save millions of pounds spent on fire testing as the method could provide an indication to the materials ability to pass regulation testing without the cost of testing the material a number of times with little indication as to if it will pass or not.



FIGURE 1. : Isocyanurate to urethane index vs Peak heat release rate measured using cone calorimetry, tested at 35 kW in frame.



Figure 2: Isocyanurate to urethane index vs Hydrogen cyanide yield obtained from conducting tests using the ISO/TS Steady State Tube Furnace at 825°C under-ventilated conditions.

Acknowledgement: No external funding was received.

References:

1. Purser D.A. and Purser, J.A., HCN yields and fate of fuel nitrogen for materials under different combustion conditions in the ISO 19700 tube furnace and large-scale fires (2009), Fire Safety Science, pp. 1117-1128.

P42- DESIGN, CONSTRUCTION AND VALIDATION OF A SIMPLE, LOW-COST PHI-METER G. Peck, T. R. Hull

Centre for Fire and Hazards Science, University of Central Lancashire, Preston, Lancashire, PR1 2HE, UK. <u>Gpeck1@uclan.ac.uk</u>

Main message:

A phi meter allows the ventilation condition of a fire to be monitored by analysis of the smoke. The toxic product yield of the main asphyxiants has been shown to depend on the ventilation¹. This study designed and constructed a fully functioning, low cost portable phi meter for use in large-scale testing, with a full optimisation and validation of the apparatus.

Keywords: Phi meter, fire stages, fire characterization, equivalence ratio, smoke toxicity.

Introduction

The equivalence ratio is a means of expressing the fuel-to-air ratio, or ventilation condition which can be used to characterize fires. The use of a phi meter allows for definition of equivalence ratio during a fire test². It has previously been used in large-scale fire tests to determine the fire condition during experimentation³. A direct equivalence ratio measurement allows more understanding of the fire stage during the experiment, which is of particular use for large-scale tests. The equivalence ratio is the best means for comparing bench to large-scale toxicity data as the combustion condition is known. The ability to monitor and quantify the equivalence ratio during fire tests is therefore desirable. Pervious phi meter designs used large furnaces with expensive catalysts and required the use of oxygen gas canisters. To improve the portability and safety of the new design, the phi meter constructed in this research used air. This decision was based on experimental data conducted using the secondary oxidizer on the ISO/TS 19700 steady state tube furnace (SSTF).

Experimental

A combustor similar to that used in the microscale combustion calorimeter (MCC) was used for the phi meter. The phi meter was initially ran with 50 cm³ fresh air and 50 cm³ of fire effluent per minute, with a maximum total flow rate of 100 cm³ min⁻¹. Due to the extremely low flow rates required, specialist mass flow controllers and pumps were required. The furnace component of the phi meter was designed with engineers and constructed by Concept Equipment. The gas analysis system created was placed in a small box for improved portability. The schematic design of the analysis system is shown in Figure 1. The flow in the mass flow controllers was set and controlled by a program written on a Raspberry Pi 3B+. The constructed equipment was optimized using the MCC to find the optimal operational temperature. An NDIR was connected to the exhaust line monitor CO and CO_2 yields at the subsequent temperatures. The final operating temperature of the phi meter was chosen to be 900 C. It was then validated using the SSTF by testing the equipment at pre set equivalence ratios using a range of materials.

Results and Discussion

The validation of the phi meter using the SSTF set to specific fire conditions, showing a comparison between the set test value, value measured by the SSTF and the value measured by the phi meter is shown in Table 1. On each occasion, the phi meter measured the equivalence ratio in a close proximity to both the set test value and the measured value of the SSTF. The data shows that the phi meter was fully optimized and validated prior to its use in tests without a defined equivalence ratio.

The phi meter was successful in monitoring the equivalence ratio during burning experiments. It was able to detect the different fire stages reached during 3 different 'pre-set' ventilation conditions.

The new design of the phi meter was able to successfully demonstrate its validity and use for equivalence ratio monitoring, both on a bench and large-scale. The equipment is portable, safe for use in large-scale testing, and low cost as it does not require the use of expensive catalysts. The new redesigned phi meter is a reduced cost and portable version of the original designs, which will allow for greater affordability, and hence more widespread use.



Figure 1. Schematic diagram of the design of a new, low-cost phi meter constructed in this study.

Table 1. Validation of the phi meter using PMMA tested in the SSTF at set equivalence ratios set for well-ventilated and under-ventilated flaming at 650 °C and 850 °C using a 1:1 ratio of fire effluent to fresh air in the phi meter, showing the aimed condition, the condition measured using the SSTF

		Equivalence ratio	
Temperature and ventilation condition	Target value	Measured using SSTF	Measured using phi meter
650 °C Well-ventilated (fire stage 2a)	0.5	0.35	0.40
650 °C under-ventilated	1.5	1.40	1.45

apparatus and the measurement taken using the phi meter.

Acknowledgement: We thank Fire Safe Europe for provision of a studentship, and Concept Equipment, UK for help and advice with the design.

1.45

1.47

References:

(fire stage 3a)

(stage 3b)

825 °C under-ventilated

1.5

1. Pitts. W. M. The global equivalence ratio concept and the formation mechanisms of carbon monoxide n enclosure fires (1995), Progress in Energy and Combustion science (21), pp. 197-237.2.

2. Babrauskas. V., Parker. W. J., Mulholand. G., Twilley. W. H., The phi meter: A simple, fuel-dependant instrument for monitoring combustion equivalence ratio (1994), Review of Scientific Instruments (65), 7, pp. 2367-2375.

3. Lonnermark. A., Blomqvist. P., Mansson. M., Persson. H. TOXFIRE-Fire characteristics and smoke gas analysis in under-ventilated large-scale combustion experiments (1996), SP Report. pp. 1-129.

P43- Sustainable egg white/lignin nanocoating for flame retardant cotton

J. Petkovska^a, N. Mladenovic^a, I. Jordanov^a

^a Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy, Ss. Cyril and Methodius University, Ruger Boskovic 16, 1000 Skopje, North Macedonia, <u>jovana@tmf.ukim.edu.mk.</u>

Main message: To develop a sustainable, cheap, and efficient flame-retardant cotton treatment, a lignin-based multilayer nanocoating comprised of magnesium lignosulfonate (L), egg white protein (EWP), and monoammonium phosphate (MAP) was deposited on cotton using the layer-by-layer (LbL) assembly. A five-bilayers of 0.5% EWP₃/(1% L-10% MAP)_{4.2} adds only 6.7 % weight and imparts self-extinguishing behavior to cotton on a vertical flame test (VFT).

Keywords: cotton, layer-by-layer assembly, lignin, egg white proteins, monnoamonim phosphate.

Introduction

In previous work, an intumescent system composed of chitosan and lignin was applied to cotton via the LbL assembly [1]. Five bilayers of it make cotton self-extinguishing. Even though chitosan is a very effective intumescent chemical, its price, and low solubility in a wide pH range make it inconvenient for industrial applications. In this work, egg white is used as an alternative to chitosan because it is cheaper, easier to prepare, and has components characteristic of an intumescent system.

Experimental

The coating was deposited on desized and scoured cotton woven fabric (175 g/m²), purchased from Alkaloid AD Berovo, North Macedonia. Magnesium lignosulfonate (L) powder was supplied from Borregaard AS (Sarpsborg, Norway). CH, with a molecular weight of 190,000-310,000 g/mol, was purchased from Carbosynth limited (Compton, Berkshire, UK). Egg white protein (EWP) was purchased from P.I.C. Co. DOOEL (Skopje, North Macedonia). MAP, hydrochloric acid 37% (HCl), and sodium hydroxide pellets (NaOH) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Milwaukee, WI). The LbL deposition and the preparation of 0.5% EWP₃ and (1% L-10% MAP)_{4.2} solutions were performed as reported in the previous work [1]. Three samples for each LbL recipe were vertical flame tested following the ASTM D 6413 standard. The combustion behavior was tested with a micro cone calorimeter (MCC) according to ASTM D 7309, using an MCC-2 instrument (Govmark, Farmingdale, NY).

Results and Discussion

Images of the cotton samples coated with 5 BL 0.5% $EWP_3/(1\% L-10\% MAP)_{4.2}$ presented in Fig. 1 show self-extinguishing behavior on VFT. Although the sample coated with the EWP-containing recipe has a lower weight gain after LbL (6.7%), it still behaves similarly on VFT as the sample coated with the CH-containing recipe (Fig. 1 and Table 1).

The results obtained from MCC also show similar trends for both samples. They both have a 60% reduction in the peak heat release rate (pKHRR) and a 27% lower temperature of the peak heat release rate (T_{pkHRR}). The sample coated with the EWP-containing recipe releases approximately 59% less total heat (THR), while the one with the CH-containing recipe has a THR reduction of 65% relative to uncoated cotton. The fire growth capacity (FGC), which shows the potential of the material to ignite and grow in fire intensity once ignited, is reduced by more than 81% when cotton is deposited with 5 BL of 0.5% EWP₃/(1% L-10% MAP)_{4.2} or 5 BL 0.5% CH₃/(1% L-10% MAP)_{4.2}.

These results can be attributed to the chemical composition of the proteins present in the egg white. These proteins are rich in various amino acids, including the sulfur-containing cysteine amino acid [2] and phosphorus-containing ovalbumin (the primary protein present in the egg white) [3]. EWP, in addition to being a carbon donor, contains phosphorus that catalyzes the formation of the charred layer and nitrogen and sulfur that are released in the form of gases that expand the volume of the charred layer. Therefore egg white proteins have great potential to be used in intumescent systems as an alternative to chitosan.



FIGURE 1. Pictures from VFT of a) uncoated cotton, and LBL-coated cotton with: b) 5 BL 0.5% EWP₃/(1% L-10% MAP)_{4.2}, c) 5 BL 0.5% CH₃/(1% L-10% MAP)_{4.2}.

Recipe	BL	Weight	Char	Residual	pkHRR	T _{pkHRR}	THR	FGC
		gain after	length	weight	[W/g]	[°C]	[kJ/g]	[J/g-K]
		LbL [%]	[cm]	[%]				
Uncoated cotton	/	/	/	0	271.6	387.3	12.3	210.0
EWP/(L-MAP)	5	6.7	12.9	91.6	108.5	283.1	5.0	38.9
CH/(L-MAP)	5	10.0	12.9	92.7	107.6	282.4	4.3	38.9

TABLE 1. Results obtained from VFT and MCC for uncoated and LbL-coated cotton.

Acknowledgement: The authors would like to thank the NATO Science for Peace and Security (SPS) program for their funding through the G5905 (MULProTex) project.

References:

1. Petkovska J, Mladenovic N, Marković D, Radoičić M, Vest NA, Palen B, Radetić M, Grunlan JC, Jordanov I. Flame-retardant, antimicrobial, and UV-protective lignin-based multilayer nanocoatings. ACS Appl Polym Mater. 2022;4(6): 4528–4537.

2. Mine Y, Zhang H. In: Eskin MNA, Shahidi F, editors. Egg Components in Food Systems, Vol. 3: Biochemistry of foods. Academic press, 2013. p. 215-241.

3. Guha S, Majumder K, Mine Y. In: Smither GW, editor. Egg proteins, Encyclopedia of Food Chemistry. Amsterdam: Elsevier, 2019. p. 74-84.

P44- Quantitative characterization of FR dispersion by X-ray computed tomography and its influence on FR performance

S. Pierrat^a, M. Cordova^b, J. Scholin^c, H. Goossens^b

^a SABIC, Plasticslaan 1, 4612PX Bergen op Zoom, The Netherlands ^b SABIC Limburg B.V. Geleen Technology Center, Urmonderbaan 22, 6167 RD Geleen, The Netherlands ^c SABIC Technology Center, 1600 Industrial Blvd Sugar Land, TX, USA

Main message

Thermoplastic polypropylene (PP) offers unique properties including mechanical performance, chemical resistance and ease of processing, and finds many applications in the building and construction, automotive and transportation, consumer electronics and healthcare industries. However, due to the hydrocarbon-based nature of polymers, the predisposition to combustion is a challenge, and flame retardant (FR) properties are strictly required. In addition, many halogen-based FRs are being phased out, SABIC is exploring innovative strategies to combine phosphorus-based FRs with polypropylene with an enhanced FR performance.

Keywords: Thermoplastics, Polypropylene (PP), Flame Retardant, Dispersion, Computed Tomography

Introduction

The combination of different FR additives shows promising results as the characteristic synergistic effect can promote the formation of a char by intumescent mechanisms [1]. The occurrence of a synergistic effect is influenced by many factors, in particular the dispersion of the FR additives [2, 3]. Depending on the geometry, the surface chemistry of the FR particles and their interaction with the polymer matrix, the FR particles can be well dispersed or heterogeneously distributed. The dispersion efficiency also strongly depends on compounding/processing conditions [4]. Conventional methods to evaluate the dispersion quality of fillers are mostly based on electron microscopy [5]. However, those are based on 2D projections, and do not necessary represent the volume information. On the other hand, micro-computed tomography (μ CT) is a non-destructive method that can obtain 3D information on the internal microstructure of a sample, and can be used to quantitatively assess the filler dispersion or aggregation [6, 7].

Experimental

Polypropylene (PP) samples containing nitrogen-phosphorus based FR additives were produced to assess the influence of processing conditions (screw speed, screw design, throughput, melt temperature) on FR particle dispersion and subsequent FR performance. Two series of samples are investigated: (1) a FR-PP grade extruded with different screw designs, throughput and melt temperature, and (2) a FR-PP grade combining different FR additives produced with different throughput or melt temperature. An overview of the samples series is provided in Table 1.

The morphology of the polymer systems is characterized by using a Bruker SKYSCAN 2214 μ CT. After reconstruction via the NRecon software, the images are post-processed and analyzed with the help of the 3D.SUITE Software. The dispersion of FR particles is evaluated by measuring the particle size distribution, which provides quantitative information on the level of aggregation. The FR performance of the materials is characterized by performing UL-94 fire testing.

Results and Discussion

In the first series of samples, the level of aggregation of the FR particles is limited (Figure 1A), with a volume average diameter of typically $10\mu m$ (Figure 1B). However, statistical analysis shows that a better dispersion is achieved in sample 1c, which yields a UL-94 rating V-0 at a thickness of 1.6 mm. No statistical difference is observed in the dispersion of the FR particles in the respective pellets or molded parts. In the second series of samples, the level of aggregation is much higher (Figure 2A), with a diameter larger than 13 μm , showing more substantial differences depending on the processing

conditions (Figure 2B). Statistical analysis shows that sample 2c presents a better dispersion as compared to the other two samples, as well as a better FR performance.

The level of aggregation of FR particles has been characterized quantitatively by μ CT. The dispersion of the particles depends on the processing conditions and the FR package. A strong correlation between dispersion and FR performance is observed.

	Screw	RPM	Temperature	FR rating	FR particles diameter	
			[°C]		[µm]	
Sample 1a	А	530	260	V-1	10.18	
Sample 1b	В	300	215	V-1	10.18	
Sample 1c	В	530	260	V-0	9.84	
Sample 2a	С	100	230	(*)	20.6	
Sample 2b	С	100	280	(*)	16.9	
Sample 2c	C	300	230	V-0	13.2	

Table 1. Overview of the conditions used to produce the samples and summary of the results

(*) No rating could be assigned as the sample failed the UL-94 test



FIGURE 1. (A) 3D representation of the FR particles in the molded bar 1c, showing particles with a diameter larger than 15 μ m. (B) Particle size distribution of the FR in pellets and molded bar samples.



FIGURE 2. (A) 3D representation of the FR particles in the molded bar 2a, showing particles with a diameter larger than 25 μ m. (B) Particle size distribution of the FR in samples 2a, 2b and 2c.

References

[1] W. Zhao et al. Composites Part A (2021) 145-106382

- [2] Y. Chen et al. Polymer Engineering and Science (2011) 2012
- [3] W. Liu et al. Applied Polymer Science (2020) 137-49552
- [4] Z.H. Wu et al. Polymer composites (2018) 2019

[5] Y. Sun et al. Composites Part B (2020) 181-107588

- [6] J. George et al. eXPRESS Polymer Letters (2021) 15-224
- [7] D. Wu et al. Composites Science and Technology (2008) 68-178

P45- COMBINED EFFECT OF SOLID AND GAS PHASE FLAME RETARDANTS IN EPOXY GELCOATS FOR CARBON FIBRE-REINFORCED EPOXY COMPOSITES

<u>Á. Pomázi</u>ª, A. Toldy^a*

^a Department of Polymer Engineering, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, H-1111 Budapest, Műegyetem rkp. 3., Hungary, <u>pomazi.akos@gpk.bme.hu</u> * Corresponding author: <u>atoldy@edu.bme.hu</u>

Main message: Gelcoats, commonly used in the automotive, railway and aerospace industries, have the primary function of providing aesthetic appearance and mechanical protection to composite parts but can also be complemented by secondary properties such as flame retardancy. The main aim of our work was to find an optimal ratio of ammonium polyphosphate (APP) and resorcinol bis(diphenyl phosphate) (RDP) to provide flame retardancy and flexibility of epoxy gelcoats on carbon fibre- reinforced epoxy composites.

Keywords: multifunctional gelcoat, flame retardant, combined mode of action, fibre-reinforced epoxy composites, transportation industry

Introduction

Epoxy gelcoats are often brittle; thus, they can easily detach from the composite surface [1]. In our previous work [2], we developed flame retarded epoxy gelcoats with APP, which were efficient but brittle and not sprayable without a diluent. Our hypothesis was that an appropriate combination of APP and liquid, low-viscosity RDP could provide sprayability without a diluent and synergistic flame retardant effects via their combined solid and gas phase mechanism [3].

Experimental

We prepared flame retardant gelcoats based on commercially available epoxy gelcoats using APP and RDP with an overall 10% phosphorus (P) content. The thermal behaviour of the matrices was characterised by differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) and thermogravimetric analysis (TGA). The viscosity of the gelcoats was investigated by parallel plate rheology, while we characterized the fire performance with LOI, UL-94 and mass loss calorimetry tests. The best-performing gelcoats were applied on carbon fibre-reinforced epoxy composites via spraying, and their fire performance and the interfacial strength between the laminate and the gelcoat were characterised.

Results and Discussion

Mixed gelcoat compositions were made with 10% overall P content with the following compositions: 5%P APP + 5%P RDP; 6%P APP + 4%P RDP; 7%P APP + 3%P RDP; 8%P APP + 2%P RDP; 9%P APP + 1%P RDP. These combinations were compared to the reference gelcoat and its flame retarded version containing 10%P APP.

The reference gelcoat was developed for application by brushing, and the addition of APP further increased the viscosity, making the gelcoat unsuitable for spraying without a diluent. We found that the compositions containing 6%P APP + 4%P RDP and 7%P APP + 3%P RDP are still sprayable without diluting. This is advantageous because of better reproducibility, and spraying also results in a more compact gelcoat microstructure and consequent lower heat release rate than brushing [4, 5]. All compositions reached the self-extinguishing V-O classification during the UL-94 tests, and their LOI reached even 65 V/V%. According to these gelcoat results, we applied the two best-performing mixed compositions (6%P APP + 4% P RDP, 7%P APP + 3%P RDP), the reference and the gelcoat containing 10%P APP only on reference pentaerythritol (PER) based composites. These mixed compositions not only reduced the peak heat release rate (pHRR) and the time to the pHRR (Fig. 1.)

compared to the PER-based reference composite and the composite coated with reference SG715 gelcoat without flame retardant, but they also provided sprayability, flexibility, appropriate hardness and good adhesion to the composite substrate.



FIGURE 1. The heat release rate of the pentaerythritol (PER) based reference and flame retarded composites coated with ammonium polyphosphate (APP) and resorcinol bis(diphenyl phosphate) (RDP) containing epoxy gelcoats

Acknowledgement: The research reported in this paper and carried out at BME has been supported by the NRDI Fund (TKP2020 NC, Grant No. BME-NCS) based on the charter of bolster issued by the NRDI Office under the auspices of the Ministry for Innovation and Technology. This work was also supported by the National Research, Development and Innovation Office (2018-1.3.1-VKE-2018-00011 and NKFIH K142517).

References

1. Pomázi Á., Toldy A. Multifunctional gelcoats for fiber reinforced composites. Coatings 2019;9:173. https://doi.org/10.3390/coatings9030173

2. Pomázi Á, Toldy A. Development of fire retardant epoxy-based gelcoats for carbon fibre reinforced epoxy resin composites. Prog Org Coatings. 2021;151:106015. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.porgcoat.2020.106015

3. Pomázi Á, Szolnoki B, Toldy A. Flame Retardancy of Low-Viscosity Epoxy Resins and Their Carbon Fibre Reinforced Composites via a Combined Solid and Gas Phase Mechanism. Polym 2018;10:1081. https://doi.org/10.3390/polym10101081

4. Pomázi, Á., Krecz, M., Toldy, A., 2022. Thermal behaviour and fire and mechanical performance of carbon fibre-reinforced epoxy composites coated with flame-retardant epoxy gelcoats. J Therm Anal Calorim. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10973-022-11710-z</u>

5. Pomázi, Á., Krecz, M., Toldy, A., 2022. The effect of the combined application of solid- and gasphase flame retardants in epoxy gelcoats on the thermal stability, fire performance and adhesion of coated carbon fibre–reinforced epoxy composites. J Therm Anal Calorim. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10973-022-11770-1</u>.

P46- NOVEL BIO-BASED PHOSPHORUS FLAME RETARDANT FOR POLY(LACTIC ACID)

Daniele Roncucci^{a,b}, Marie-Odile Augé^c, Sithprumnea Dul^a, Hansjörg Grützmacher^b, Serge Bourbigot^{c,d}, Fanny Bonnet^c, Gaëlle Fontaine^c, Sabyasachi Gaan^a

^aAdvanced Fibers, Empa Swiss Federal Laboratories for Materials Science and Technology, Lerchenfeldstrasse 5, 9014, St. Gallen, Switzerland ^bLab. für Anorganische Chemie, ETH Zürich,HCl H 131 Vladimir-Prelog-Weg 1-5/10 8093 Zürich, Switzerland ^cUniversity of Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 - UMET - Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000 Lille, France ^dInstitut Universitaire de France (IUF)

Main message: Novel bio-based phosphorus compound, derived from naturally sourced coumarin, is used as additive during PLA's manufacturing process to improve fire retardant properties in a one-step process. Incorporation of 10% wt. of the additive improves the thermo-oxidative stability and an LOI of 26 % is achieved.

Keywords: PLA, Bio-based, Phosphorus additive, Reactive extrusion, Fire retardancy

Introduction

Poly(lactic acid) (PLA) is an aliphatic polyester which derives from lactic acid. The interest for this bioplastic has increased in the last decade, as search for alternatives to oil-based plastics such as poly(ethylene) (PE) and poly(styrene) (PS), becoming compelling [1]. Not only, PLA has mechanical properties, which compete with these traditional polymers such as the tensile modulus [2], in addition, PLA is a bio-based, bio-compostable and bio-compatible polymer which bio-degrades back in lactic acid which is non-toxic. However, like most polyesters, PLA is also highly flammable preventing its widespread use in fire-safe applications such as in the automotive and electrical sector. In this work, we present a novel bio-based, halogen-free phosphorus FR [3] additive that added during the polymerization, grants in a one-step process, flame resistant PLA.

Experimental

PLA was synthesized via ring-opening polymerization (ROP) ((*L*)-lactide monomer, Tin(II) 2ethylhexanoate catalyst were purchased from Sigma Aldrich) via reactive extrusion (REX) in a twinscrew extruder at 185 °C [4]. The phosphorus additive was added at a specific time during the polymerization process in order to mix thoroughly with the polymer melt. The fire properties were assessed using limiting oxygen index (LOI) measurements on hot pressed $6x1x0.1 \text{ cm}^3$ samples. Thermo-oxidative stability was assessed through molecular weight measurements after each processing step (from the extruded polymer, grinding, to hot pressing). Gel permeation chromatography (GPC) measurements were performed on around 2–4 mg of material, which were dissolved in 1 mL of hexafluoro-2-propanol (HFIP). The solution was injected, through the auto sampler, in a 1260 Infinity II High Temperature GPC System (Agilent Technologies, USA) equipped with a triple detector (refractive index detector, viscometer and light scattering detector). Measurements were performed with two Agilent PL Polypore (5 μ m particle size) column (Agilent Technologies, USA) in series, after calibration with PS standards. The measurement conditions are the following: column temperature of 30 °C, flow of 1 mL·min⁻¹ of HFIP with as the solvent, and injection volume of 100 μ L.

Results and Discussion

Based on the LOI tests, it is shown that the incorporation of 10 % wt. of the phosphorus additive enhances the flame retardancy to 26% compared to the blank PLA, which has an LOI of 19% (in accordance to the literature values)[5]. The GPC measurements (Table 1) show that, the incorporation of the additive has an influence on the thermo-oxidative stability as seen by TGA results (not shown here) and the reduced molecular weight loss compared to blank PLA.

All of the results will be fully detailed in the communication.

Graphical abstract of the work (see Figure 1).



FIGURE 1. Graphical abstract of the *in situ* REX manufacturing process of flame resistant PLA with phosphorus FR

TABLE 1. Molecular weight average (M_w) comparison of the two PLA samples selected¹

Polymer type	Sample Name	Average $M_w(\frac{g}{mol})$	Dispersity (<i>Ð</i>)
	Milled	105817	1.6
Blank PLA	Milled dried	111012	1.6
	Square plate	60496	1.6
	Round plate	60496	1.6
PLA +	Milled	86886	1.6
additive	Milled dried	76774	1.6

¹Average was calculated on two GPC measurements of the same sample

Square plate	56322	1.6
Round plate	64981	1.6

Acknowledgement: This work is part of PLARE project funded by Swiss National Science Foundation (SNF grant No. 200021L 196923) and (ANR-20-CE93-0004) by the Agence Nationale pour la Recherche (ANR).

References:

- 1. 1 A. Mehmood, N. Raina, V. Phakeenuya, B. Wonganu and K. Cheenkachorn, Materials Today: Proceedings, 2023, 72, 3049–3055.
- 2. J. R. Dorgan, H. Lehermeier and M. Mang, *Journal of Polymers and the Environment*, 2000, **8**, 1–9.
- 3. M. M. Velencoso, A. Battig, J. C. Markwart, B. Schartel and F. R. Wurm, *Angew Chem Int Ed Engl*, 2018, **57**, 10450–10467.
- 4. A) S. Jacobsen, H.-G. Fritz, P. Degée, P. Dubois and R. Jérôme, *Industrial Crops and Products*, 2000, **11**, 265–275.
 B) 1 A. Gallos, G. Fontaine and S. Bourbigot, Polymers for Advanced Technologies, 2013, 24, 130–133.
- 5. 1 F. Liao, Y. Ju, X. Dai, Y. Cao, J. Li and X. Wang, Polym. Degrad. Stab., 2015, 120, 251–261.

P47- TRANSFER OF THE MODES OF ACTION FROM POLYMER MATERIALS TO GLASS- FIBER-REINFORCED PLASTICS: FLAME RETARDANCY – FIRE RESISTANCE

POST-FIRE MECHANICS

Maria Jauregui Rozo^a, Sruthi Sunder^b, Holger Ruckdäschel^b, Bernhard Schartel^a

 ^aBundesanstalt für Materialforschung und – prüfung (BAM), Unter den Eichen 87, 12205 Berlin, Germany, <u>bernhard.schartel@bam.de</u>.
 ^bDepartment Polymer Engineering, University of Bayreuth, Universitätsstraße 30, 95447 Bayreuth, Germany.

Main message: Fire resistance of fiber-reinforced polymers (FRPs) has been an important area of research for many years since FRPs are mainly used in the transportation and construction sectors. This study presents the fire behavior, and mechanical performance between the flame retarded pure epoxy resin and flame retarded glass-fiber composites before, during, and after a fire event. This enables a deeper understanding of the transferability of flame retardants on composite materials.

Keywords: glass-fiber reinforced polymer, flame retardancy, fire behavior, flammability, modes of action.

Introduction

FRPs are used mainly as structural components in ship and aircraft construction due to their exceptional mechanical properties. There has been significant research on flame retardants for pure epoxy resins. There have also been attempts to investigate the influence of flame retardants in fiber- reinforced composites. However, systematic studies on the transfer of flame retardants to FRPs are limited. Therefore, it is imperative to compare the fire behavior between the pure epoxy resin and FRPs.

Experimental

The processability of the epoxy resin DGEBA (DER-331) containing two flame retardants (ammonium polyphosphate (APP) and melamine polyphosphate (MPP)) was optimized using rheometric analysis to ensure that the viscosity remained below 50.000 mPa at 120 °C for prepreg production on a pilot scale setup. The processing parameters for resin and laminate curing were optimized based on rheology and DSC data to produce GFRP laminates of size 220 mm x 300 mm (length x width) in a pressurized autoclave with unidirectional (UD) non-woven glass fibers with an aerial weight of 640 gm⁻².

For the cone calorimeter, samples with a sample size of 100 mm x 100 mm x 4 mm (length x width x thickness) were measured in accordance with ISO 5660 in a horizontal position with an external heat flux of 50 kWm⁻². The thermal decomposition was determined by thermogravimetry using a TGA/SDTA 851. TGA coupled with a Fourier-transform infrared (FTIR) spectrometer was used for the evolved gas analysis. A sample with a mass of 10 mg was measured at a heating rate of 10 Kmin⁻¹ under nitrogen.

The flammability was determined by the oxygen index (LOI) following ISO 4589 with a sample size of 130 mm x 6.5 mm x 3 mm (length x width x thickness), and by UL-94 following IEC 60695-11-10 with a sample size of 125 mm x 13 mm x 3mm (length x width x thickness). For the investigation of the post- fire mechanics, samples with a sample size of 100 mm x 100 mm x 4 mm (length x width x thickness) were flamed at a heating rate of
30 kWm⁻² for 7 minutes.

Results and Discussion

The modes of action, flame inhibition and char enhancement, and fire behavior of pure epoxy resins and FRPs with the flame retardants APP and MPP were investigated using a cone calorimeter. With this method, it is possible to investigate the heat release rate (HRR) and the total heat release (THR) vs. time. The HRR and THR of the flame retarded epoxy resins without glass fiber and flame retarded epoxy resins with glass fiber are compared in Figure 1.1. The presence of glass fiber reduced the HRR and the THR, thus the specimens with glass fiber maintained structural integrity for a longer time. The post-fire residue of the flame retarded epoxy resins with and without glass fibers from the cone measurements is compared in Figure 1.2. The residue with fiber-reinforced composite showed an accumulation of glass fiber and no carbonaceous residue, thus proving a worse char enhancement than the samples without glass fiber.

The pyrolysis of the epoxy resin with and without glass fibers was investigated using the TGA-FTIR. The addition of glass fiber led to an increase in both $T_{Swt.-\%}$ and T_{max} as well as a lower mass loss when the glass fiber was added to the epoxy resin. The reduction in mass loss results from the average glass fiber weight of 76 wt.-% in all the samples which acts as an inert filler. This results in an average mass loss of 14%, while the samples without glass fiber can have up to 80% mass loss.

The results for flammability in terms of UL94 and LOI show a significant difference between the epoxy with and without glass fiber. Samples without glass fiber yielded an average LOI of 25%, while samples with glass fiber yielded an average LOI of 38%. The UL94 classification was HB for almost all the samples due to long burning times and a wicking effect. Samples burnt at a heat flux of 30 kWm⁻² showed an average reduction in tensile modulus, compressive strength, and toughness in comparison to the identical control samples.

The glass fibers show an enormous influence on the fire behavior and flammability of the composite materials and a change in the mechanical and rheological properties of the composite is also present. Therefore, it is imperative to investigate, understand and compare the fire behavior, flammability, and pre-and post-fire mechanics between the flame retarded composite material and the flame retarded neat epoxy resin to meet the demanding requirements for the transport and construction sector.

Acknowledgments

This project was financed by the DFG (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft) (DFG SCHA730/26-1 and DFG AL 474/53-1). The authors thank Prof. V. Altstädt for his contribution to the research concept.



FIGURE 1. 1. Heat release rate (HRR) and total heat release (THR) vs. time of the flame retardant epoxy resin (\blacksquare) without and (\bullet) with glass fiber. 2. Comparison of the fire residue of DGEBA + 2% Inorganic silicate + 8% MPP (a) without and (b) with glass fibers.

P48- FIRE RETARDANT BASALT FIBER-REINFORCED POLYMER COMPOSITES <u>P. Sántha</u>^a, P. Tamás-Bényei^{a,b}

 ^a Department of Polymer Engineering, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, Műegyetem rkp. 3., H-1111 Budapest, Hungary Email: <u>santhap@pt.bme.hu</u>
^b ELKH–BME Research Group for Composite Science and Technology, Műegyetem rkp. 3., H-1111, Budapest, Hungary Email: <u>tamasp@pt.bme.hu</u>

Main message:

The overview of the literature reveals that there is a lack of comprehensive research on alternative fiber-reinforced polymers. In this present study, we have investigated the fire resistance of basalt fiber polymer composites (BFRP). Different forms of basalt fiber reinforcement (plain woven fabric, chopped strands, milled fibers) was used with an epoxy polymer matrix. The fire resistance of the produced composite materials was evaluated by horizontal burning test and mass loss cone calorimetry.

Keywords: basalt fiber, composites, mass loss cone calorimetry

Introduction

Inorganic basalt fibers are produced from natural, sustainable sources and obtain comparable mechanical performance to commercial glass fibers [1,2]. Basalt fibers possess higher thermal stability than glass fibers and have high chemical resistance due to the chemical structure originating from the volcanic gabbro. These favorable properties and moderate cost make BFRP composites an attractive group of structural materials for application in power, civil-construction and transport industries [3,4].

Experimental

Three different types of basalt fiber reinforcements were used in our experiments: milled fibers (Basaltex, Belgium, average fiber length: 108.57±57.09 µm), chopped fibers (Kamenny Vek, Russia, nominal fiber length: 12.7 mm), and plain-woven basalt fabrics (Kamenny Vek, Russia, areal density: 210 gsm). A common laminating epoxy system of component A-IPOX MR 3010 modified bisphenol A/F resin and component B-IPOX MH 3124 modified cycloaliphatic amine hardener (Ipox Chemicals GmbH, Germany) with mixing ration of 100:33 by mass, was used as polymer matrix. In the case of milled and chopped basalt fibers 10; 20; 30 m/m% fiber content was maintained, and dispersion of fibers was measured on five samples per material selected from different places of the plates. The short fibers were well dispersed as the standard deviation of the measured fiber content was below 0.5 m/m%. Fiber distribution and interlaminar properties of hybrid laminates are compared with the plain-woven reinforced specimens by short beam shear tests and optical microscopy. The fire behavior of the materials was investigated by UL-94 horizontal burning tests and mass loss cone calorimetry.

Results and Discussion

Previously, the mechanical, thermo-mechanical and thermal shielding properties of the BFRP composites was investigated [5]. Fabric reinforced BFRP specimens achieved a flexural modulus of 15.54 GPa and strength of 336.40 MPa. Higher fiber content in hybrid laminates decreased the linear burning rate by 8%, and the maximum surface temperature was approximately 80 °C lower after jet fire impingement compared to woven reinforcement structure.

UL-94 horizontal burning test results show that the BFRP composites are rated HB according to the standard, but the linear burning rate of the different reinforcements varied significantly. Lower burning rates were achieved at higher fiber content. Highest flame spread was examined at the woven textile reinforced specimens due to the so-called candle-wick effect. The presence of milled fibers in hybrid

laminates decreased the burning rate by up to 19%. The mass loss cone calorimetry test show that the total heat release rate (THR) of the specimens decreased with the increasing fiber content.

Acknowledgement: The research reported in this paper is part of Project No. BME-NVA-02, implemented with the support provided by the Ministry of Innovation and Technology of Hungary from the National Research, Development and Innovation Fund, financed under the TKP2021 funding scheme. This research was also supported by the National Research, Development and Innovation Office (NKFIH FK 142517) and by the ÚNKP-22-5-BME-309 New National Excellence Program of The Ministry for Culture and Innovation from the source of the National Research, Development and Innovation Fund. P. T-B. is thankful for the support of the János Bolyai Research Scholarship of the Hungarian Academy of Sciences (BO/00658/21/6).

References:

1. Singha K. A short review on basalt fiber. Int J Text Sci, 2012; 1(4): 19-28.

2. Czigány T. Trends in fiber reinforcements—the future belongs to basalt fiber. Express Polym Lett 2007; 1(2): 59.

3. Duic J, Kenno S, Das S. Performance of concrete beams reinforced with basalt fiber composite rebar. Constr Build Mater. 2018; 176: 470-481.

4. Landucci G, Rossi F, Nicolella C, Zanelli S. Design and testing of innovative materials for passive fire protection. Fire Saf J. 2009; 44(8): 1103-1109.

5. Tamás Bényei P., Sántha P. Potential applications of basalt fiber composites in thermal shielding. J Therm Anal Calorim 2022; 147: 1-9.

P49- Laboratory-scale instrumented bench for the evaluation of fire resistant systems

J. Sarazin^a, P. Bachelet^a, S.Bourbigot^{a,b}

^a Univ. Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 - UMET – Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000, Lille, France. <u>Johan.sarazin@centralelille.fr</u> ^bInstitut Universitaire de France, Paris, France

Main message: Fire tests are required to evaluate materials in many sectors such as transportation, aeronautics, building, aerospace... However, fire testing is time-consuming and expensive (material, organization). It is therefore difficult to use it for the development a new concepts responding to a specific fire scenario¹. Bench scale tests are developed and presented to provide innovative approach for developing new fire resistant systems.

Keywords: fire protection, scale reduction, infrared thermography, instrumentation

Introduction

For many years now, laboratories have been developing bench-scale fire tests to meet the growing need of industrial sector, reducing time and cost for new concept development. Moreover, the reduction of scale brings an important advantage allowing to study the phenomena involved to understand and optimize the systems. To do this, all the tests are or can be instrumented to characterize the fire behavior of the material in a specific fire scenario. Different instrumentation can be used during the tests such as infrared camera filtered or multispectral camera (Figure 1), high-speed camera, thermocouple (Figure 2), bi-chromatic pyrometer, gas analyzer. This instrumentation permits to observe and/or to characterize as examples intumescence, thermal barrier, cracking, erosion and so forth.

To address the issue of developing new materials with improved fire resistance, this paper aims to examine four fire scenarios and present the bench scale test developed to mimic the associated scenario.

Fire scenario at reduced scale

The fire performance of passive protection materials used for petroleum, petrochemical and gas plants for onshore and offshore installations have a critical issue because they must protect the structure in the case of a jet of flame caused by a hydrocarbon or gas leak (strong erosive jet associated to heat flux as high as 400 kW/m²). The bench scale test developed in the lab is the result of a collaboration with an industrial and a certification laboratory² according to ISO 22899-1:2007 Determination of the resistance to jet fires of passive fire protection materials (figure 3). It was shown that the bench is highly predictive and permits the development of new systems.

Fire safety in the railway is important to save lives in the event of an accident. The evaluation a material's ability to withstand a fire spreading along its surface is essential. For help the railway sector, a new bench scale test mimic the ISO standard 5658-2³ allowing deveolpment of new concepts meeting the specifications described in the standard EN 45545-2.

The deployment of electric vehicles (EVs) in recent years has highlighted the fire risk of lithium-ion traction battery pack. Two scenarios are considered, the first one is the EV undergoing a pool fire under fire and the second one is an internal failure of the battery box involving a thermal runaway and then fire. To mimic those scenarios, the lab made a new test procedure based on GB/T 31467.3 for validating fire protective systems for lithium-ion traction battery pack.

The future brings us to the conquest of space. Fire safety during missions or commercial flights will be decisive. Based on the specific scenario of the space environment⁴, the original bench scale test explores a fire scenario in oxygen-rich atmosphere (spacecraft for long term mission will be in

atmosphere of $35\% O_2$ to reduce the total pressure). Hence it will create new hazards in case of fire. This test allows to follow heat release rate, gas and smoke production and then to develop new fire retarded materials

Conclusion

The bench scale tests, developed in the lab permits to successfully mimic various fire scenarios. Those tests allow to predict fire comportment of material during specific fire scenario test. Instrumented bench-scale tests developed in the lab will be presented and fully commented in the poster



FIGURE 1. Specific instrumentation of bench with camera : a video camera, b Infrared camera with filter through the flame, c Infrared camera with filter of flame contour.



FIGURE 2. Temperature cartography obtained with thermocouple, on the backside of steel plate (10mm) on jet fire bench scale test.



FIGURE 3. Extreme fire scenario at the lab scale according to Determination of the resistance to jet fires of passive fire protection materials to ISO 22899-1:2007

References:

1. Bourbigot S, Sarazin J, Bachelet P, Samyn F, Jimenez M, Duquesne S. Scale reduction: How to play with fire? 15th International Conference and Exhibition on Fire and Materials 2017: Interscience Communications Ltd; 2017. p. 137-44.

2. Sarazin J, Franchini E, Dréan V, Chiva R, Bourbigot S. Jetfire lab: Jetfire at reduced scale. J Fire Sci. 2021;39:455-76

3. ISO 5658-2 march 2007, Reaction to fire test, Spread of flame, part 2 : Lateral spread on building and transport product on vertical configuration.

4. Julie Robinson, HEOMD Strategic Campaign Operations Plan for Exploration, National Aeronautics and Space Administration. September 28,2021.

P50- A new strategy to prepare fully bio-based Poly(lactic acid) composite with high flame retardancy, long service life and rapid degradation

Qiu, S.^a, Sun, J.^{a,b}, Zhang, S.^{a,b}

 ^a State Key Laboratory of Organic-Inorganic Composites, Beijing University of Chemical Technology, Beijing, 100029, China. qiushuang80902163.com.
^b Key Laboratory of Carbon Fiber and Functional Polymers, Ministry of Education, Beijing University of Chemical Technology, Beijing, 100029, China.

Main message: In this study, chitosan microspheres (CHTM) were first synthesized by the inverse emulsion cross-linking method and coated with phytic acid (PA) via a self-assembly reaction to produce PA@CHTM microspheres. PA@CHTM can simultaneously improve the mechanical properties, flame retardancy and UV-blocking properties of poly(lactic acid) (PLA), while accelerating the degradation of PLA in soil.

Keywords: Poly (lactic acid), sustainable, flame retardant, UV resistance, degradation in soil.

Introduction

As a fully degradable plastic, PLA is widely used in transportation, packaging, electronic packaging and many other applications. But PLA is highly flammable, with an LOI value of only 19%, and does not pass the vertical combustion rating. In addition, PLA is extremely sensitive to UV light, which significantly limits its use in outdoor environments. Most importantly, the natural degradation of PLA in the soil is prolonged, even taking decades, and artificial composting for degradation is labor-intensive. Based on these issues, preparing a multifunctional biodegradable PLA composite is of particular urgency.

Experimental

Firstly, Chitosan microspheres (CHTM) were synthesized by inverse emulsion polymerization of chitosan and glutaraldehyde. Then, a core-shell structure of micron-sized particles (PA@CHTM) was obtained by layer-by-layer self-assembly with phytic acid. Afterward, through melt blending PLA with additives, the multifunctional polymeric material was successfully prepared.

Results and Discussion

In this study, it was found that the introduction of PA@CHTM microspheres improved the thermal stability of PLA and enhanced its char formation during combustion, which helped to inhibit heat release (Figure 1(a)-(f)). In the presence of 9wt% PA@CHTM, the LOI value of the PLA sample was increased from 18.2% to 29.6%, reaching a V-0 rate in UL-94 testing. In addition, It can be seen from Figure 1(g)-(h) that the PA@CHTM microspheres were well dispersed in the PLA matrix, improving the rigidity of PLA while maintaining the tensile strength of the composite.

As exhibited in Figure 1(i)-(I), the introduction of PA@CHTM significantly improved the UV resistance of PLA. UV-VIS spectra showed a noticeable decrease in the UV transmittance and a nearly 30 times increase in the ultraviolet protection factor compared to pure PLA, which reached an ideal level. As for PLA and PLA composites irradiated at 500 W/m² UVA for 100 h, Figure 1(k) presented that the radicals on the surface of PLA/PA@CHTM were significantly less than PLA due to the excellent quenching ability of the PA@CHTM microspheres. The DPPH free radical indicator test showed that the free radical quenching ability of PA@CHTM was similar to that of the commercial antioxidant AO1010, allowing the microspheres to provide reasonable protection against UV catalytic degradation of PLA and prolong the life of the polymer.

Furthermore, the PLA and its composites were buried in natural soil for 30, 60, 90 and 120 days to observe the degradation process (Figure 1(m)-(o)). The GPC results showed that introducing PA@CHTM can significantly accelerate the degradation rate of PLA. After 120 days of burial, the

number average molecular weight (Mn) was only 67% of the original, which was remarkably less than the 83% of pure PLA. The SEM images suggested that the PLA/9% PA@CHTM sample was severely degraded, with erosion and the appearance of continuous filaments on the surface. The reason for that was, on the one hand, the presence of PA@CHTM encouraged the accumulation of moisture around the PLA matrix; on the other hand, PA@CHTM, as a natural extract, was a good source of nutrients for microbial proliferation and accelerated the microbial erosion of PLA[1,2].



FIGURE 1. HRR (a), THR (b) curves of PLA composites; possible flame retardancy mechanism of PLA/9%PA@CHTM (c); TG (d) and DTG (e) curves of PLA composites in N₂ flow; Key data of CONE tests for PLA samples (f); mechanical properties of PLA and its composite materials (g,h); the UVA and UVB transmittance curves (i), the ultraviolet protection factor (j), EPR spectra of PLA composites irradiated UVA for 100h (k), photographs of DPPH/ethanol solution for antioxidants, and PA@CHTM after 2h immersion (I); SEM and AFM images of PLA composites (m,n) buried in the soil after 120 days; retention rate of molecular weight for PLA and PLA/9%PA@CHTM (o).

Acknowledgement:

The current work was financially supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant No. 51803007 and 21875015).

Reference:

1. Wan L, Li C, Sun C, Zhou S, Zhang Y. Conceiving a feasible degradation model of polylactic acid-based composites through hydrolysis study to polylactic acid/wood flour/polymethyl methacrylate. Compos Sci Technol. 2019;181:107675.

2. Zaaba N, Jaafar M. A review on degradation mechanisms of polylactic acid: Hydrolytic, photodegradative, microbial, and enzymatic degradation. Polym Eng Sci 2020;60(9):2061-2075.

P51- FIRE RESISTANT COMPOSITE MATERIALS FOR STRUCTURAL APPLICATION

<u>Shraddha Singh</u>, Kaloyana Kostova National Composites Centre, Bristol, UK <u>Shraddha.singh@nccuk.com</u>, <u>kaloyana.kostova@nccuk.com</u>

Abstract:

The National Composites Centre (NCC) is an independent, open-access technology centre delivering world-class research and development of composites. As part of the UK's Catapult innovation network, we offer our partners access to the latest technology, provide technical expertise and the business support they need to overcome barriers to innovation and accelerate their growth.

Our vision is to bring together the best mind and the best technologies to solve some of the world's most complex engineering challenges. We do this by digitally optimising composites design and manufacturing to create sustainable products; by building supply chains to deliver productivity and growth.

Growth in the use of composites has reached a level where they are now challenging the use of traditional materials. The drive to reduce the cost and increase the quality and structural performance of composites together with the emerging developments in polymer composites is the key factor supporting the increased use of FRP materials in various sectors such as aerospace, automobile, defence, marine and construction.

A major disadvantage of many composite material is poor performance in fire. When composites are exposed to heat the organics decomposes with the release of heat, smoke, soot and toxic volatiles. At the same time different sector demands different things from the materials. For example, trains are more concerned with smoke emission and opacity whereas planes are more concerned about heat generation, flame spread speed and structural integrity of materials.

NCC has the unique position of capturing requirements and providing solutions across many sectors. This study presents a review of widely used resin systems, the effect of fire on their material properties, as well as the use of different types of flame-retardant fillers and their compatibility with the materials and processing. Calorimeter tests have been performed to predict the fire classification of the materials to EN standards in order to screen material options at conceptual stage when developing materials solution for specific structural need with appropriate fire retardancy into it.

Keywords: Flame retardant additives, Flammability, FRP Composites

P52- DEVELOPMENT OF FULLY BIOBASED, FLAME RETARDANT EPOXY COATINGS

A. Aljamal, Gy. Marosi, B. Szolnoki

^a Department of Organic Chemistry and Technology, Faculty of Chemical Technology andBiotechnology, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, Műegyetem rkp. 3., H-1111 Budapest, Hungary szolnoki.beata@vbk.bme.hu

Main message: Fully biobased flame retarded epoxy system was prepared using sorbitol polyglycidyl ether epoxy resin (SPE), and phytic acid (PA) was used as a reactive flame retardant (FR). Ammonium polyphosphate (APP) was added to the system to increase the charring ability of the bioepoxy resin. The flame retardancy was tested in bulk, and as 1-mm-thick coatings on steel. A LOI value of 55 was reached, and the back surface temperature reached only 350°C during the 1-hour-long measurement.

Keywords: bioepoxy, phytic acid, reactive flame retardant, coating, back surface temperature

Introduction

The high P-content (28%) of phytic acid (PA), known as inositol hexaphosphate, makes it a reasonable choice for use as a flame retardant. PA acts as an acid source and promotes the formation of a char layer when exposed to heat. Since its free P-acid functional groups are able to open the epoxy ring, it has been used as a reactive flame retardant, in other words as a P-containing crosslinker, in the production of bioepoxy resin.

Experimental

The flame retardant performance of the sorbitol polyglycidyl ether – phytic acid epoxy system, containing also ammonium polyphosphate was tested with standard LOI, UL-94 and mass loss type cone calorimeter tests. The bioepoxy compositions were applied as a 1-mm-thick coating on 1 mm steel plates. The heat barrier properties of the coatings were tested by measuring the back surface temperatures below the steel plates during a 1-hour-long cone measurement at 25 kW/m² heat flux.

Results and Discussion

According to the UL-94 and LOI tests, the fully bioepoxy system (having 1% P-content from the curing agent PA) reached only HB rating and an LOI of 24 V/V%. With the addition of 6% APP to the system (overall P-content 3%), the UL-94 rating reached V-0 and the LOI value increased to 39 V/V%. With 1% P more, the LOI was tremendously increased to 55 V/V%.

The results of the mass loss calorimeter tests showed significantly reduced and delayed pHRR values. With increasing APP content, the heat release of the system gradually decreases, the sample containing 9% APP (APP 3%P) reached a pHRR decreased by almost one third compared to the sample containing only phytic acid. In parallel, combustion becomes more prolonged, as illustrated by the flattening of the curves. Total heat release (THR) decreased by 39%, and the mass of post-combustion residues also increased significantly (Table 1.)

Sample	TTI	pHRR	THR	residue
	[s]	[kW/m²]	[MJ/m²]	[%]
SPE-PA ref.	96	287.8	25.2	9.4
APP (1%P)	95	180.2	23.8	11.3
APP (2%P)	96	153.3	21.9	17.2
APP (3%P)	100	104.7	15.4	31.4

TABLE 1. Re	esults of the	mass loss	measurement
-------------	---------------	-----------	-------------

The back surface temperature measurement showed significantly increased heat shielding of the coatings: by increasing the P-content of the system, the maxima of the detected temperatures decreased. The sample containing 4% P all together decreased the maximum from 470°C to as low as 350°C (Figure 1.)



FIGURE 1. Back surface temperatures measured at 25 kW/m² heat flux

Acknowledgement: The project was funded by the National Research, Development and Innovation Fund of Hungary in the frame of TKP2021-NVA-02, 2019–1.3.1-KK-2019–00004 and GINOP_PLUSZ-2.1.1-21-2022-00041 projects. A. Aljamal acknowledges the Stipendium Hungaricum scholarship program for its financial support.

P53- Thermal barrier fibrous membranes for polymeric composites <u>S Thamizhirai</u>^{a, b}, B Kandola^a, E Erskine^b

^a University of Bolton, A676 Deane Rd, Bolton BL3 5AB, UK. <u>St2res@bolton.ac.uk</u> ^bDstl, Salisbury, Wiltshire SP4 0JQ

Main message: Ceramzing nanomaterials, namely TiO₂, Al₂O₃ and ZnO were applied on aramid fibrous veils. Results have shown a significant improvement in the thermal barrier effects and reduction in thermal conductivities of the modified veils. The addition of ceramizing nanomaterials can enable these aramid veils to act as thermal barrier coatings for polymeric composites.

Keywords: Thermal barrier, nanomaterials, CFRPs, thermal conductivity

Introduction - Background

Carbon Fibre Reinforced Polymeric Composites (CFRP)s are commonly used in aerospace, owing to their significant weight saving properties over metallic structures. However, under extreme temperature and pressure, resin in CFRPs may soften and thermally decompose, leading to ignition. Surface coatings, chemical or ceramic thermal barrier coatings (TBC)s can be used to mitigate this risk. Ceramic coatings, such as Yttria-Stabilized Zirconia (YSZ), tend to have higher operating temperatures and can be effective physical barriers due to their low thermal conductivity and heat capacity values. Traditional ceramic coatings are not suitable to protect CFRPs as heat treatment of >1000°C is required to coat these traditional TBCs onto substrates, which is above the glass-transition temperature (T_g), and thermal decomposition temperatures of organic polymeric substrates and epoxy resins in CFRPs.

Ceramic nanofillers can be dispersed in a resin / binder and used as a surface coat to protect polymeric composites. Whilst these coatings have shown promising results, the nanofiller content cannot be high enough to completely covering the surface, which leaves the resinous part exposed to external heat. At high temperature, the exposed resinous component degrades and may ignite, compromising the overall thermal barrier effectiveness of the coating [1].

Instead, a novel method of applying inorganic ceramizing nanomaterials onto a high-performance substrate (coating or fibrous veil) is being researched which will negate the drawbacks mentioned above. These nanoparticles-modified fibrous veils will provide a physical barrier effect and inhibit the transfer of heat onto the CFRP substrate. Aramid was chosen as an initial candidate fibrous veil due to its high operating temperatures of up to 400°C and low thermal conductivity of ~0.025 W/mK [2]. Inorganic ceramic nanomaterials such as TiO_2 , Al_2O_3 and ZnO have very low thermal conductivity as well and hence, have been selected as the initial candidate materials for incorporating into these novel TBCs.

Experimental

Sample preparation:

Non-woven aramid veil was supplied by Technical Fibre Products. This veil was then functionalised with either 2 mol. hydrochloric acid (HCl) and 20 wt% sodium hydroxide (NaOH) to introduce carboxylic reactive groups on the surface or sulfuric acid to introduce sulfonic reactive groups on the surface of aramid fibres.

The nanomaterials were then applied to the functionalised aramid veil by submerging in $5wt\% Al_2O_3$ or ZnO aqueous suspensions for 24 h. Samples were then dried and washed with water to remove excess nanomaterials. For TiO₂ coating, 5 wt% TiO₂ was dispersed in a solution of dopamine hydrochloride to produce a colloidal suspension. Functionalised aramid veil was then submerged in the suspension for 24 h. Reactive groups on the surface of the aramid react with the phenolic hydroxyl

groups during esterification leading to a π - π reaction [3]. This process forms a thin film of polydopamine (PDA) on the surface of the aramid veil. Additionally, dopamine solution produces a PDA shell around the TiO₂ nanoparticles. Thus, *in-situ* polymerisation leads to a thin film of TiO₂ and PDA on the surface of the aramid veil.

Characterisation:

Fourier Transform – Infra Red (FTIR) spectroscopy was used to characterise chemical changes on the aramid fibre's surface due to chemical functionalisation.

Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) coupled with Energy Dispersive X-Ray (EDX) was then used to study the presence and distribution of nanomaterials on the aramid surface.

Thermal properties characterisation:

Thermal conductivity (λ), a very important metric in determining the effectiveness of the nanomaterial coating on the veils, was measured using a TPS 3500 hot plate thermal conductivity system with a Kapton 7757 sensor.

Additional studies are currently ongoing, including exposure to a stead state heat source to directly measure the thermal barrier effect exhibited by these samples.

Results and discussion

Initial results on thermal conductivity (λ) are listed in Table 1. λ of uncoated aramid is 0.023 W/mK. ZnO and Al₂O₃ coated aramid samples shows a significant decrease in λ value. This shows that the additional ceramic nanomaterials provided an insulative thermal barrier effect. Additional tests are being carried out and will be presented at the conference.

Thermal	Area Specific	
Conductivity	Heat	
[W/mK]	[MJ/m ³ K]	
0.023	0.247	
0.018	0.238	
0.019	0.260	
0.021	0.259	
	Thermal Conductivity [W/mK] 0.023 0.018 0.019 0.021	

TABLE 1. Thermal Conductivity at 22°C

Acknowledgement: Funded by Defence Science and Technology Laboratory (Dstl), UK.

References:

- B.K. Kandola, P. Luangtriratana, Evaluation of thermal barrier effect of ceramic microparticulate surface coatings on glass fibre-reinforced epoxy composites, Compos B Eng. 66 (2014) 381–387. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.COMPOSITESB.2014.06.002.
- [2] G. Gao, Z. Zhang, X. Li, M. Qingjie, Z. Yuansuo, An excellent ablative composite based on PBO reinforced EPDM, Polymer Bulletin. 64 (2009) 607–622. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00289-009-0204-2.
- [3] K. Cheng, M. Li, S. Zhang, M. He, J. Yu, Y. Feng, S. Lu, Study on the structure and properties of functionalized fibers with dopamine, Colloids Surf A Physicochem Eng Asp. 582 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.colsurfa.2019.123846.

P54- FIRE BEHAVIOR AND NUMERICAL SIMULATION OF FACADE ELEMENTS FOR BUILDINGS

<u>Mingwei TANG</u>^a, Thomas ROGAUME^b, Benjamin BATIOT^b, Tsilla BENSABATH-PEREZ^a, Serge BOURBIGOT^{a, c}

^a University of Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 - UMET - Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000 Lille, France, <u>mingwei.tang@centralelille.fr</u>, <u>tsilla.perez@univ-lille.fr</u>, serge.bourbigot@centralelille.fr

^b Institut Pprime (UPR 3346 CNRS), université de Poitiers, ISAE-ENSMA, Futuroscope-Chasseneuil cedex, France, <u>thomas.rogaume@univ-poitiers.fr</u>, <u>benjamin.batiot@univ-poitiers.fr</u> ^cInstitut Universitaire de France, Paris, France

Main message: The external thermal insulation materials expand the fire propagation on the facade. An original test bench at intermediate scale is introduced to study the flame propagation on ETI samples. A series of experimental tests are then presented to understand the ignition process and to describe the thermal decomposition of materials. A numerical model is developed in COMSOL Multiphysics to study the distribution of heat flux towards the facade and the thermal insulation. Finally, proof-of-concept experiments with one commercial intumescent coating are presented for the fire protection of the facade.

Keywords: Ignition, Flame propagation, Fire test bench, Intumescent coating, Modeling.

Introduction

In Europe, the current trend is to increase buildings insulation in order to increase energy performance. Thus, the external thermal insulation (ETI) has been developed extensively. This potentially translates into an increase in the fuel mass and fire propagation on the facade because the insulation materials are generally derived from plastic (PE, EPS, PIR, etc.). Recent dramatic events, in particular the Grenfell Tower Fire [1], remind us of the importance of addressing the fire issues as a whole.

The ignition of solids is now well understood but only for simple and rather academic cases [2]. Experimental tests at small scale are recommended, for majority of the construction material, to test their reaction to fire. After its ignition, the fire spreads on the combustible. One of the key points is the heat and mass exchanges between the flame and the wall. The flame heat flux to the solid drives the temperature rise inside the material, leading to its thermal decomposition and pyrolysis. This heat flux is due to convection and radiation of the flame.

In this context, the objectives of the present paper are to understand the ignition process, to determine key parameters and properties as well as to describe the thermal decomposition process of ETI elements at small scale.

More other, a specific test bench at intermediate-scale has been developed to analyze, for ETI sample, the thermal decomposition and the flame propagation, under controlled conditions.

Experimental

At the small-scale: the thermal decomposition is investigated by TGA-FTIR and DSC. The fire reaction is studied using Cone Calorimeter. New insulation materials are developed by introducing an intumescent material. The experimental data is used to analyze material flammability, ignition and burning behavior and to characterize the kinetics of the decomposition.

At the intermediate-scale: a prototype that capitalizes on this concept by combining a plane radiant heater with a horizontal and rotational motion, in order to study the degradation and the flame propagation on ETI samples when they are thermally stressed by a controlled fire source.

Results and Discussion



b

Figure 3 a) Structure of ETI, b) Original ETI and c) Intumescent coating ETI face to a plane heater at 8cm

For all intermediate-scale experiments, the test bench is shown in Figures 1b and 1c. Adjusting the inclination and distance makes it possible to expose the sample to heat flux-time curve defines in fire safety standards.

The commercial ETI structure is shown in Figure 1a. A 50cm height, 10cm width and 4cm thickness EPS is used as ETI substrate, attached to cement board. Two different 1.5mm polymer coatings are applied on the surface. For the original facade, confronting the plane heater of 46.5 kw/m² at 8cm, the substrate begins to pyrolysis rapidly, especially EPS, and release combustible smoke, where the ignition occurs. The flame heats upward the unburned area and induces a new pyrolysis reaction.

With a 1mm FLAMEOFF coating, when substrate is heated, a loose char layer is formed on the surface, which slows down heat transfer and prevents ignition. Most of the substrate is thus preserved.

Acknowledgement: The author(s) acknowledge(s) the support of the French Agence Nationale de la Recherche (ANR), under grant ANR-19-CE22-0007 (project FRENETICS)

References:

[1] J. Torero Grenfell Tower: phase 1 report, 2018 https://assets.grenfelltowerinquiry.org.uk /documents/Professor%20Jos%c3%a9%20L.%20Torero%20expert%20report.pdf

[2] J. G. Quintiere: Fundamentals of fire phenomena, Wiley-Blackwell, 2006

P55- COMBINED EFFECT OF PHOSPHOROUS-CONTAINING COMPOUNDS IN FLAME RETARDANCE OF POLYBUTYLENE SUCCINATE

T.T. Nguyen T.ª, D. Szabó^a, K. Bocz^a, B. Szolnoki^a

^a Department of Organic Chemistry and Technology, Faculty of Chemical Technology and Biotechnology, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, Műegyetem up. 3., H-1111 Budapest, Hungary thuytien.nguyenthanh@edu.bme.hu

Main message:

The rise of new biobased materials to substitute the durable petrochemical thermoplastics inevitably drives the research for their flame retardance as it's a key element for their application in the industry. Polybutylene succinate (PBS) like many other biopolymers, is highly flammable, melts and drips during burning which increases the chances of flame spreading. To evaluate and improve flame retardance, it's important to identify how the flame retardant additive interacts with the polymer in the presence of fire. In our research, we aim to understand how PBS degrades during combustion and how different phosphorous-containing flame retardants exert their effect on the PBS and its degradation. The realized advantages of these flame retardants with different mechanisms are then combined to improve the flame retardancy of PBS.

Keywords: Polybutylene succinate, phosphorous flame retardants, combined mechanism

Introduction

Polymers derived from renewable resources are increasingly used in many fields due to their environmental benefits. The flame retardancy of these biobased materials is a key element for their application in the industry. Among the biobased polymers, polybutylene succinate (PBS) is gaining increasing attention as an alternative to petroleum-based plastics in recent years, however, its high flammability and the fact that it melts and drips during burning increases the chances of flame spreading [1]. To evaluate and improve flame retardance, it's important to identify how the flame retardant additive interacts with the polymer in the presence of fire.

Phosphorous-containing flame retardants are a broad and expanding class of flame retardants with different flame retardant mechanisms acting in either or both the gas and solid phase. There is a wide variety of phosphorus compounds in which the phosphorus atom can be in several oxidation states and the phosphorus content of the additives varies in a wide range. However, the phosphorus content alone does not allow us to conclude the effectiveness of the flame retardant; it depends on many factors, such as the mechanism of action, the matrix in which they are embedded, and the materials they are combined with [2].

Experimental

The PBS is loaded with commercially available phosphorous-containing flame retardants with different main mechanisms and thoroughly studied in thermal analyses, laser pyrolysis-FTIR coupled method, and combustion studies (UL94, LOI, MLC) to understand the flame retardant mechanisms. The realized advantages of these investigated flame retardants with different mechanisms are then combined to further improve the flame retardancy of PBS. Potential functionality addition on the flame retardants is considered to enhance the flame retardancy.

The main route to improve the flame retardancy of the PBS is to hinder its rapid degradation by melting and dripping which indicates rapid chain breaks during the combustion. While the intumescent flame retardants are helpful through the formation of a charred layer which prevents the diffusion of oxygen,

flammable gases and heat, the gas phase-acting flame retardants achieved better impact in the initial stage of combustion, by delaying the formation of volatile flammable gases that feeds the flame. We believe that the flame retardancy of highly flammable materials lies in the combined effect of flame retardants with different mechanisms.

Acknowledgement: The project was funded by the National Research, Development and Innovation Fund of Hungary in the frame of TKP2021-NVA-02, 2019–1.3.1-KK-2019–00004 and GINOP_PLUSZ-2.1.1-21-2022-00041 projects. The research was funded by the Hungarian Scientific Research Fund, grant number FK128352.

References:

1. Xiao F, Fontaine G, Bourbigot S. Recent developments in fire retardancy of polybutylene succinate. Polym Degrad Stab, 2021; 183.

2. Schmitt E. Phosphorus-based flame retardants for thermoplastics. Plast. Addit. Compd., 2007; 9:26-30.

P56- SYNTHESIS OF SUSTAINABLE FLAME RETARDED POLYPROPYLENE BY USING WASTE MATERIAL

F. Ulisse^a, C. Boaretti, G. Rossignolo, M. Roso, M. Modesti, A. Lorenzetti

Department of Industrial Engineering, Padova University, via F. Marzolo 9 – IT 35131 Padova, Italy. ^a federico.ulisse@phd.unipd.it

Main message:

The use of a waste material as flame retardant (FR) for polypropylene (PP), i.e. flue gas desulfurization (FGD) gypsum, has been studied. FGD gypsum has been used alone or in combination with melamine cyanurate (MC) and a phosphate ester (SoIDP) to find a UL94-V2 rated PP. The flame retardancy action of MC and SoIDP can be, indeed, further strengthen by the presence of FGD filler.

Keywords: waste, flame retardant, gypsum, polypropylene, synergy.

Introduction

Recently, due to a growing environmental concern, in order to improve flame retardants' (FRs) sustainability, several approaches have been suggested: some of them are based on the use of FRs obtained from renewable raw materials (1), while others proposed the use of waste (2,3). Indeed, using a waste as a source of FR instead of a critical raw material will certainly increase the natural resources saving. Therefore, the aim of this work is to substitute traditional FRs with waste.

Experimental

Formulations comprising different amounts of FGD (15-60%) have been prepared as well as formulations where FGD are used together with other FRs (Melamine cyanurate (MC) and an oligomeric phosphate ester called SolDP, which acts both as FR and plasticizer). For comparison, also PP filled with only MC (15-30%) and/or SolDP (5% maximum) have been studied. All formulations have been prepared by Plastograph Brabender setting the temperature at 180°C, mixing time at 10 minutes and screw speed at 50 rpm. The fire behaviour of flame retarded PP have been characterised by UL94 tests. The thermal stability of neat FRs and PP filled samples have been evaluated by thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) in order to study each additive's mechanism of action and the interactions that may occur between them. Some examples of the formulations studied are reported In Table 1.

Results and Discussion

The use of FGD as FR for PP has been studied and verified. FGD act as FR not only by releasing water of crystallization through an endothermic process, but also generating an inorganic layer at higher temperature. Thus, shielding the polymer from the flame and preventing or hindering the diffusion of oxygen toward the polymer surface, this layer protects the polymer from the ongoing degradation.

The results have also shown that the control of dripping phenomenon is essential and therefore a suitable plasticizer (SoIDP), acting also as FR, shall be used in this system. Indeed, by considering the UL94 rating of FGD filled samples, it can be noted that FGD contents higher than 15wt% are able to guarantee the extinguishment of the samples after the first flame impingement. However, the FGD filler alone is not enough to reach UL94- V2 rating because of the long second extinguishment time. The apparently surprising result for the highest FGD content (60%) can be rationalized considering that such high amount raises the melt viscosity of the decomposing polymer, inhibiting its tendency to drip, which is the common mechanism that promotes extinguishment in V2-rated PP (4). The same consideration can be drawn analyzing the results obtained using MC alone or FGD-MC. The use of a plasticizer is so needed to decrease the melt viscosity, in order to favour the second self-extinguishing time by drops formation. The content of the plasticizer shall be optimized since, from one side, it

favours dripping but, on the other side, it tends to decrease the heat stability of the polymeric matrix when used at high content: TGA curve of PP-5SoIDP is shifted toward lower temperatures compared to that of pure PP and SoIDP (Figure 1c). Furthermore, a synergy between SoIDP and MC has also been revealed: TGA analysis of SoIDP-MC mixture shows the presence of a higher weight residue than the expected one at temperature above 430°C (Figure 1b). Finally, a higher thermal stability has been demonstrated by TGA analysis when FGD, MC and SoIDP are used together, since the curve is shifted toward higher temperatures (Figure 1a).

Summarizing, the results have demonstrated that 20wt% of FGD is the optimal content to be used together with 15wt% MC and 3wt% SolDP to get UL94-V2 PP material. The flame retardancy action of MC and SolDP can be, indeed, further strengthen by the formation of an inorganic layer formed after FGD decomposition, which is essential in guarantee the good fire reaction obtained.



References:

- 1. Yang H, Yu B, Xu X, Bourbigot S, Wang H, Song P. Lignin-derived bio-based flame retardants toward high-performance sustainable polymeric materials. Green Chemistry. 2020;22(7):2129–61.
- Almirón J, Roudet F, Duquesne S. Influence of volcanic ash, rice husk ash, and solid residue of catalytic pyrolysis on the flame-retardant properties of polypropylene composites. J Fire Sci. 2019;37(4–6):434–51.
- 3. Mai Nguyen Tran T, Prabhakar MN, Lee DW, Cabo MJ, Song J il. Polypropylene/abaca fiber ecocomposites: Influence of bio-waste additive on flame retardancy and mechanical properties. Polym Compos. 2021;42(3):1356–70.
- 4. Wilkie CA, Morgan BA. Fire retardancy of polymeric materials. 2nd ed. Wilkie CA, Morgan BA, editors. Boca Raton: CRC press; 2016.

P57- Optimization *via* artificial intelligence of intumescent coatings for wood substrates

E.VERRET^{a,b}, S.DUQUESNE^a, A.COLLIN^b

 ^a Univ. Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 - UMET - Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F- 59000 Lille, eric.verret@centralelille.fr
^b Laboratoire d'Énergétique et de Mécanique Théorique et Appliquée — UMR CNRS 7563 2 avenue de la Fôret de Haye, 54518 Vandœuvre-lès-Nancy

Main message: The development of new materials requires a large amount of experiments representing a major issue to innovate. This is particularly true for complex material formulations such as intumescent coatings that could contain a number of ingredients. Artificial Intelligence based optimization and in particular Bayesian Optimization techniques appears as efficient methods to optimize such complex systems. In this study, this method has been used as a multicriteria techniques to optimize the chemical composition of a fire protective coating for wood substrates.

Keywords: Intumescent coating, Wood, Artificial Intelligence, Bayesian Optimization

Introduction : The development of fire protective systems for wood is nowadays crucial and represents a major concern of scientists working in the field of fireproofing due to the increasing use of this material in building structures including multi-storey buildings. Among the various systems that are reported to improve the fire behavior of wood, intumescent systems represent an efficient approach. However, to find the optimal formulation of a complex systems such as intumescent coatings that could contain a number of ingredients, is not an easy task and can be time consuming. Moreover, the behavior of materials in case of fire may vary depending on the considered scenario leading to complicate the problem. In this context, Bayesian Optimization (BO) framework appeared as an efficient strategy [1,2]. The objective of this study is thus to demonstrate that BO can be used to optimize the chemical composition of an intumescent coating developed for the fire protection of wood for various fire scenario.

Experimental

Since the objective of the study is to demonstrate the interest of the approach and not to develop new intumescent systems, a well-known intumescent formulation, based on ammonium polyphosphate, dipentaerythritol and melamine has been used [3]. The formulation space and raw materials used for the preparation of the coatings are detailed in Table 1. The fire performance of white fir wood coated with intumescent coatings (230g/m²) is evaluated using three different fire testing methods. First, the fire performance of the coated wood samples exposed at an external heat flux (50 Kw/m²) is measured in both horizontal and vertical mass loss calorimeter test. Then, the flame propagation is evaluated using a lab-made small scale radiant panel test (similar to the ISO5658-2).

Ingredients	wt min (%)	wt max (%)
Ammonium polyphosphate (APP)	20	30
Dipentaerythritol (DiPER)	5	15
Melamine	5	15
Emultex FR 728 (vinyl acetate/ VeoVa)	10	20
Titanium dioxide	0	10
Water	35	45

Results and Discussion

An artificial intelligence methodology was chosen to optimize the chemical composition of the paint, according to an active loop (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Pipeline of Experimental Design via Bayesian optimization (EDBO)

The first step of the study consists in the set-up of a database. For that purpose, an initial sampling is made of 20 formulations chosen randomly in the formulation space reported in Table 1. The fire performance of the formulations is determined according to the three scenarios previously defined. The optimization is done on 7 parameters. Mass loss calorimeter test includes the determination of the peak of heat release rate (pHRR), total heat release (THR) (for the horizontal set- up); mass loss rate (MLR) (for the vertical set-up) and the time to ignition (ti) (for both configuration). Moreover, as mentioned before the flame propagation is measured by a small scale radiant panel test to determine the critical flux at extinction (CFE) and the virgin wood surface area. To measure this later parameter, the sample is cut and a picture is taken. A machine learning algorithm called K-means clustering is used to cluster each pixels in 2 categories: burnt wood and preserved wood (Figure 2). The virgin wood surface area is determined as the ratio between the preserved wood and the initial surface of the corss section of the panel.



Figure 2 : Example of the machine learning algorithm used

The process consists then to train a Gaussian Process regressor (GPR) with this database to predict the fire behavior according the weight percentage of each compound.

The second step of the approach consists in maximizing an acquisition function that trade off exploitation and exploration. At each iteration a new experiment is suggested by the algorithm which improve the model. This learning is done until the convergence of the system, which is given by a constant value of the acquisition function.

References:

1. Q. Liang, A. E. Gongora, Z. Ren, A. Tiihonen, Z. Liu, S. Sun, J. R. Deneault, D. Bash, F. Mekki-Berrada, S. A. Khan, et al. Benchmarking the performance of bayesian optimization across multiple experimental materials science domains. npj Computational Materials, 7(1):1–10, 2021

2. Shields, B. J., Stevens, J., Li, J., Parasram, M., Damani, F., Alvarado, J. I. M., ... & Doyle, A. G. (2021). Bayesian reaction optimization as a tool for chemical synthesis. Nature, 590(7844), 89-96. & Tai D, Terazawa M, Chen CL, Kirk TK. Proceedings International Symposium Wood Pulping Chemistry 1983;4:144-149.

3. Weil, E. D. (2011). Fire-protective and flame-retardant coatings-A state-of-the-art review. Journal of fire sciences, 29(3), 259-296.

P58- BIO-SOURCED INTUMESCENT NANOCOATING [1] N. A. Vest, ^a D. L. Smith, ^a J. C. Grunlan^{abc}

^a Department of Chemistry, Texas A&M University, College Station, TX, 77843 USA ^b Department of Mechanical Engineering, Texas A&M University, College Station, TX, 77843 USA ^c Department of Materials Science & Engineering, Texas A&M University, College Station, TX, 77843 USA

Main message: Nylon–cotton fabric (NYCO), commonly used in military uniforms and workwear, presents an inherent fire risk due to its high flammability. A novel, water-based layer-by-layer assembled 15 quadlayer (QL) coating, consisting of bio-sourced chitosan (CH), phytic acid (PA), and tannic acid (TA), is applied to NYCO. This coating self-extinguishes in a vertical flame test, with only 16.6% weight added, yielding 91% residue and a 51% decrease in peak heat release rate through the synergy of TA and PA.

Keywords: flame retardant, green chemistry, nylon-cotton

Introduction

NYCO has inherent flammability risk due to a "scaffolding effect" resulting from degradation mechanisms of both cotton and nylon. The present study examines a QL flame retardant nanocoating for NYCO composed of the sustainable components CH, PA, and TA. This treatment demonstrates the potential of completely renewable flame retardants to render challenging polymers self-extinguishing and acts as an environmentally benign replacement for more cumbersome and toxic systems in current use.

Experimental

A 3.5 × 14 inch piece of NYCO was plasma treated for 5 min at low power to establish a negative surface charge using a PDC-32G Plasma Cleaner (Harrick Plasma, Ithaca, NY). The fabric was then immersed in a 5 wt% polyethylenimine (PEI) primer solution for 5 min to impart a positive surface charge. This primed fabric was then passed through DI water to rinse off loosely adhered material and manually squeezed to remove excess solution. Next, the fabric was immersed in a 4 wt% PA solution for 5 min and rinsed. The fabric was then immersed in a 1 wt% CH solution for 5 min and rinsed. The fabric was then immersed in a 4 wt% TA acid solution for 5 min followed by a rinse step. This completed the first QL. For subsequent QLs, the PEI solution was replaced with the 1 wt% CH solution and all dip times were reduced to 1 min. Solutions and rinse water were changed after depositing 1, 5, and 10 QL to avoid fouling. Once 15 QL were deposited, the fabric was dried in a 70 °C oven for 4 h. For controls, NYCO samples were coated in 30 BLs of CH/PA and CH/TA, using the same primer treatments (plasma and PEI). Characterization methods including ASTM D6413-15 12 s vertical flame test, micro-scale combustion calorimetry using method A of ASTM D7309-21a, and thermogravimetric analysis coupled with a mass spectrometer (TGA-MS) were performed to determine the flammability properties of coated NYCO. Other techniques such as scanning electron microscopy (SEM), fourier transform infrared spectroscopy, and differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) were used to gauge other coating characteristics.

Results and Discussion

A conformal 15 quadlayer coating of CH, TA, and PA was applied to nylon-cotton fabric through a layerby-layer assembly process with controls of uncoated NYCO and 30 bilayer coated CH/PA and CH/TA NYCO. The QL coating had a weight gain of 16.6% after application, whereas the coated controls both had around 3% weight added with the bilayer (BL) coatings. Increased weight added with the QL coating is believed to be attributed to the hydrogen bonding potential of tannic acid with the combined electrostatic interaction of phytic acid with each other and chitosan. In addition, substrate color change, from beige to purple, observed with the deposition of the QL suggests chemical structural changes from the interaction between the two anionic acids, as shown in Figure 1d. Further customization and evaluation of the coating process was performed to promote hydrogen bonding potential and confirmed its effect on the weight gain and performance. SEM imaging confirmed the deposition and conformity of the QL coating, as well as the minimal deposition of the two coated controls.

Thermal and flame properties of the coated versus uncoated material were gauged through a standard 12 s VFT, in which the uncoated NYCO and bilayer coated samples burned completely (Figure 1e-g). The QL system was self-extinguishing with an average char length of 4.5 inches and an average percent reside of 91.4% (Figure 1h). SEM imaging of char from each sample showed a more smooth, voluminous char forming with the use of both tannic and phytic acid in the system, compared the web-like char of the uncoated NYCO. MCC shows that the addition of the PA BL and the QL results in an additional heat release peak forming (Figure 1i). Additional char formation occurs with the QL coating resulting in an average char yield of 30.6% (Table 1). Furthermore, the QL coating reduces the THR of NYCO by 40% and the fire growth capacity (FGC), a material's potential to ignite and perpetuate a fire, to almost half of the uncoated sample's FGC (Table 1). TGA-MS shows that the QL coating's flame retardant mechanism is heavily influenced by the presence of phytic acid, with an elevated water ratio during a heating ramp. The QL also shows the increased release of other inert gases like CO2, a byproduct of the degradation of tannic acid. In conclusion, tannic and phytic acid, in conjunction with chitosan, have a synergistic effect to help render NYCO self-extinguishing with an added benefit of being completely bio-sourced.



FIGURE 1. Pre- and post-flame test images of NYCO samples: uncoated (a,e), CH/PA (b,f), CH/TA (c,g), and 15 QL (d,h). Representative plots of HRR as a function of temperature in the microscale combustion calorimeter for the various NYCO samples (i).

Sample	Char Yield HRR Peaks		THR	FGC
	[%]	[W/g]	[kJ/g]	
Uncoated	11.5 ± 0.2	87, 213	17.3 ± 0.3	168±5
30 BL CH/PA	25.5 ± 0.1	64, 121, 77	12.5 ± 0.2	110 ± 1
30 BL CH/TA	14.9 ± 0.1	125, 141	15.7 ± 0.2	151 ± 2
15 QL	30.6 ± 0.3	50, 104, 58	10.5 ± 0.4	92 ± 3

TABLE 1.	MCC data	for un	coated	and	coated	NYCO	samples	5.
		J						

References:

[1] D.L. Smith, N.A. Vest, D. Rodriguez-Melendez, B. Palen, J.C. Grunlan, Bio-Sourced Intumescent Nanocoating, Advanced Engineering Materials. n/a (n.d.) 2200911. https://doi.org/10.1002/adem.202200911.

P59- LIQUID S-TRIAZINE PHOSPHONATE DERIVATIVES AS FLAME RETARDANTS FOR POLYURETHANE FOAMS

C. Vogt^a, C.-C. Höhne^b, J. Limburger^b, A. König^c, T. Wagener^d, E. Kroke^a

^a Technische Universität Bergakademie Freiberg, Institut für Anorganische Chemie, Leipziger Str. 29, 09599 Freiberg Germany, claudia.vogt@chemie.tu-freiberg.de ^b Fraunhofer Institute for Chemical Technology ICT, Joseph-von-Fraunhofer-Str. 7, 76327 Pfinztal, Germany

^c BASF SE, 67056 Ludwigshafen, Germany ^d BASF Polyurethanes GmbH, Elastogranstr. 60, 49448 Lemfoerde, Germany

Main message:

Especially for Construction applications PU rigid foams based on polyurethane and polyisocyanurate have to be flame retarded to fulfill the challenging FR standards. Beside an efficient flame-retardant effect, the flame retardants must meet many other requirements like storage stability, processability, low costs and low environmental impact. Here we report a one-step and solvent-free synthesis of symmetrical and asymmetrical substituted *s*-triazine phosphonates and preliminary investigations on their flame retardant effects on polyurethane and polyisocyanurate rigid foams.

Keywords: s-triazine, phosphonates, polyurethane

Introduction:

Liquid flame retardants are often used in polyurethane (PUR) and polyisocyanurate (PIR) rigid foams due to good processability. Chlorinated phosphate esters like tris(2-chloro-1-methylethyl) phosphate (TCPP) belong to the most widely used compounds. However, liquid nitrogen-rich compounds for flame retardant applications are rare.

Experimental:

For the synthesis, Schlenk technique was used with argon as inert gas. However, the reactions and purification methods can also be carried out at atmospheric conditions. The compounds were characterized by ¹H, ¹³C and ³¹P NMR, ATR-FTIR and EA. TGA measurements were performed with a TG 209 F1 from Netzsch in a nitrogen atmosphere. The heating rate was 10 K/min and the sample mass was about 5 mg.

Results and Discussion:

A Michaelis-Arbuzov reaction [1] was used to obtain symmetrical and asymmetrical substituted *s*-triazine phosphonates from alkyl phosphites and cyanuric chloride by an one-step reaction. The educt alkyl phosphite itself and the byproduct alkyl chloride was used as solvent during the reaction. No additional solvent must be used. Symmetrical substituted *s*-triazine phosphonates are obtained by a quantitative turnover of an alkyl phosphite with cyanuric chloride at a ratio of 3 to 1, as already reported in the literature [2]. We could show that asymmetrical substituted *s*-triazine phosphonates (see Figure 1) are obtained by a quantitative turnover of a mixture of two and three different alkyl phosphites with cyanuric chloride at a ratio of 2:1 to 1 and 1:1:1 to 1. NMR measurements indicate that asymmetrical substituted *s*-triazine phosphonates were obtained.



FIGURE 4. Symmetrical and asymmetrical substituted s-triazine phosphonates

The thermal behavior of some of the symmetrical and asymmetrical substituted *s*-triazine phosphonates is given in Table 1. By varying the phosphonate groups, the thermal degradation behavior of the *s*-triazine phosphonate and thus the starting point of flame retardant effects can be adjusted as required.

#	T _{onset} / °C	T _{@98%} residual mass / °C	Residue at 250 °C / %
s-Triazine(nBu) ₃	239	215	42.9
s-Triazine(Me)(nBu) ₂	234	170	50.7
s-Triazine(Me)(iPr)(nBu)	183	179	58.1
<i>s</i> -Triazine(Me)(Et)(iPr)	177	177	65.7
<i>s</i> -Triazine(Et)(iPr)(nBu)	194	157	54.0

TABLE 1. TGA results of liquid s-triazine phosphonates

Table 2 shows flame retardant test results of PUR and PIR rigid foams containing symmetrical and asymmetrical substituted *s*-triazine phosphonates. Rigid foams with 5% to 7.5% of a *s*-triazine phosphonate pass the DIN 13501 class E test

#	FR content / %	ρ(foam) / g/L	LOI / O2%
PUR foam	0	86	18.9 ± 0.38
PUR + <i>s</i> -Triazine(nBu)₃	5	91	20.8 ± 0.27
PUR + <i>s</i> -Triazine(Me)(nBu) ₂	5	103	21.3 ± 0.27
PIR foam	0	51	21.3 ± 0.27
PIR + <i>s</i> -Triazine(nBu)₃	5	52	22.3 ± 0.27
PIR + <i>s</i> -Triazine(Et)(iPr)(nBu)	5	61	24.9 ± 0.38

TABLE 2. Flame retardant test results of lab scale PUR and PIR rigid foams

Acknowledgement: This work was supported within the Fraunhofer and DFG transfer programme (DFG project number KR1739/35-1).

References:

1. Blotny G. Recent applications of 2,4,6-trichloro-1,3,5-triazine and its derivatives in organic synthesis. Tetrahedron 2006;62:9507-9522.

2. Salmeia K. A., Neels A., Parida D., Lehner S., Rentsch D. Insight into the Synthesis and Characterization of Organophosphorus-Based Bridged Triazine Compounds. Molecules 2019;24:2672.

P60- FRPData AND PyGen: BENCHMARK DATABASE FOR STUDYING POLYMER FLAME RETARDANCY AND PYROLYSIS PRODUCTS

Ran Wang^a, Teng Fu^a, Yu-Zhong Wang^{a, *}

^a The Collaborative Innovation Center for Eco-Friendly and Fire-Safety Polymeric Materials (MoE), National Engineering Laboratory of Eco-Friendly Polymeric Materials (Sichuan), College of Chemistry, State Key Laboratory of Polymer Materials Engineering, Sichuan University, Chengdu 610064, China. yzwang@scu.edu.cn

Main message: In this work, we first established a datasets containing about 2,000 polymer flameretardant structures/properties, screened 361 sets of linear polycondensates, and then obtained 25,278 sets of pyrolysis products using the pyrolysis generator (PyGen). The 25278 pieces of pyrolysis products are split into 2199 sets of minimum flame-retardant primitives through the primitive generation module, and then these flame-retardant primitives are used to train to generate about 50k sets of flame-retardant structures (FRSSpace). The flame retardancy information of these polymers and FRSSpace will be a good benchmark database for studying polymer flame retardancy informatics and pyrolysis products.

Keywords: Flame-retardant performance database, combustion product database, pyrolysis product generator, flame-retardant structure space

Introduction

The research on flame-retardant modification of traditional polymers mainly follows the processes: designing the flame retardant structure, synthesizing the polymers, characterizing flame retardant properties, researching the flame-retardant mechanism, and then returning to the optimization, which is very time-consuming and laborious. Materials informatics uses massive data combined with machine learning to quickly generate new materials that meet certain standards, but the biggest challenge of polymer informatics at present is the lack of easy-to-access databases. Many polymer databases[1] have been developed for multiple studies based on polymer informatics. However, these databases performing quantitative structure-property-relationship regression tasks are not suitable for the study of polymer flame retardancy. 1) There is a lack of polymer structure and performance test data related to flame retardancy; 2) The precise design of flame-retardant structures with flame-retardant potential depends on a full understanding of the combustion process.

Therefore, we constructed a dataset of polymer pyrolysis products and flame retardant properties to help promote machine-learning research on polymer flame retardant information and experimental research on flame retardant modification. We collect about 2,000 polymer structures and their flame retardant properties (FRPData), and then use 361 of them to generate 25,278 pyrolysis products by our homemade pyrolysis products generator (PyGen) to compose the pyrolysis product dataset. To accurately design the chemical structure for flame-retardant modification, we improve the BRICS rule to generate 2199 different sets of flame-retardant "primitives" for PyGen, and then use them to train the assembly model to generate about 50,000 (50k) flame-retardant structures(FRSSpace). PyGen and FRSSpace will be future data-driven benchmark testbeds for polymer flame retardancy informatics.

Experimental

Flame retardant performance information comes from published literature and our laboratory research results. The main pyrolysis products of Py-GC/MS of 33 typical linear condensation polymers were obtained from open literature, and the pyrolysis products of different repeating units were generated by the pyrolysis generator.

The generation of PyGen is obtained from the split generator we built. The pyrolysis generator will first identify different polycondensate types, perform different pyrolysis reactions according to different

polycondensate types, and generate 25278 pyrolysis products. The flame-retardant primitives are decomposed by PyGen in the primitive generation module, and these flame-retardant primitives are trained in the assembly model to generate FRSSpace.

Results and Discussion

The flame retardant performance database contains many typical homopolymeric linear polycondensates, LOI, T_g , Tm, $T_{Swt\%}$ (N₂), T_{max} (N₂), 808 effective information on the flame retardant performance of CR. The data distribution of flame retardant properties in Figure C shows that there is a linear relationship between different flame retardant properties, which provides data support for exploring the correlation of flame retardant properties.

When the polymer is heated to a certain temperature under the action of an external heat source, the weak bonds of the polymer chain begin to break, as shown in Figure A, the solid-phase chemical decomposition reaction occurs rapidly, and the decomposed flammable gas is the source of fuel for the fire. According to the different types of thermal decomposition reactions of typical linear polycondensates (Figure B), we constructed pyrolysis reaction generators. Comparing the Py-GC/MS data of 33 typical condensation polymers with the pyrolysis products obtained by the pyrolysis generator, we demonstrate that the pyrolysis products in PyGen can help researchers focus on the study of polymer pyrolysis products of interest. We converted all pyrolysis products into informative sequences with molecular fingerprints, and then visualized them in 2D space by t-SNE, as shown in Figure D. From the figure, we can see that the main pyrolysis products obtained by Py-GC/MS are completely covered by the pyrolysis products obtained by the pyrolysis generator, which has good extrapolation performance. The flame-retardant primitives are composed of the minimum flameretardant structures similar to those in Figure E. These minimal expressions that form chemical structures are connected and trained as assembly blocks in the assembly model, and a huge chemical structure space is formed through the intelligent screening process of machine learning decisionmaking. As shown in Figure F, we can see that the generated flame-retardant space is uniform and has many types, which helps to study different flame-retardant researchers of flame-retardant modification systems can speed up the design of flame retardant modification efficiency.



FIGURE 1. Database construction process.

Acknowledgement:

The National Science Foundation of China (51827803).

References:

[1] Otsuka S, Kuwajima I, Hosoya J, Xu Y, Yamazaki M, PoLyInfo: Polymer Database for Polymeric Materials Design, 2011 International Conference on Emerging Intelligent Data and Web Technologies; 2011; 22-29.

P61- POLYMER-HYBRID NANOPARTICLES AS FLAME RETARDANTS FOR TRANSPARENT THERMOPLASTICS

F. A. Watt^a, N. Tiessen^a, W. Ali^b, D. Cao^c, T. Mayer-Gall^b, R. Weberskirch^c, S. Fuchs^a

^a Hamm-Lippstadt University of Applied Sciences, Marker Allee 76-78, 59063 Hamm, Germany Sabine.Fuchs@hshl.de

 ^b Deutsches Textilforschungszentrum Nord-West gGmbH, Adlerstraße 1, 47798 Krefeld, Germany
^c Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Biology, TU Dortmund University, Otto-Hahn-Straße 6, 44227 Dortmund, Germany

Main message: This joint project focuses on the development of halogen-free flame retardants for the application in transparent thermoplastics. Silica nanoparticles (Si-NPs) shall be equipped with flame-retardant active groups based on (organic) phosphorus and incorporated in polycarbonate (PC), polymethylmethacrylate (PMMA) and a transparent polyamide (PA) without compromising the transparency of the corresponding polymers.

Keywords: transparent thermoplastics, flame retardants, silica nanoparticles, PC, PMMA.

Introduction

Due to their low density and impact resistance, transparent thermoplastics are widely used in electronics, construction and mobility sectors.^{1,2} However, most polymers are highly flammable making the use of flame retardants necessary.³ Common halogen-free flame retardants impair mechanical properties and reduce transparency of the polymers.⁴ The aim of this project is to develop a set of flame-retardant systems which conserve the mechanical and optical properties of transparent thermoplastics.

Experimental

Si-NPs with or without encapsulated hydrophilic flame-retardant reagents are synthesized via the *Stöber* process and functionalized with (polymeric) hydrophobic flame-retardant active moieties to be incorporated by extrusion into PC, PMMA and PA. The composites will be analyzed with respect to their mechanical and optical properties (tensile tests, haze & clarity measurements). Flammability tests will be performed according to UL94-V. MCC, TGA-FTIR measurements and ash analysis will give insights into the flame retardancy mechanism.

Results and Discussion

Current investigations show that by surface functionalization of silica nanoparticles with epoxy, amino and thio moieties, their compatibility with the polymer matrix of PC and PA already improves. Thus, we aim at functionalizing Si-NPs with flame-retardant active hydrophobic groups, either with low molecular weight or polymeric moieties, to enable a dispersion of the nanoparticles in transparent polymers conserving their transparency and mechanical properties. In order to enhance flame retardant efficiency, hydrophilic flame retardants or flame-retardant synergists can additionally be encapsulated into the silica nucleus during the *Stöber* process (Figure 1).



FIGURE 1. Surface-functionalized flame-retardant active silica nanoparticles with and without encapsulated hydrophilic flame retardants – processing by extrusion and injection molding with subsequent analysis.

Acknowledgement: This project is funded by the Federal Ministry for Economics and Climate Action (IGF project No 22352 N) which we would like to gratefully acknowledge.

References:

1. Kyriakos D, In: Gilbert M, editor. Chapter 17 – Polycarbonates: Brydson's Plastics Materials (Eighth Edition). Oxford: Butterworth-Heinemann, 2017. pp.457-485.

2. Kyriakos D, In: Gilbert M, editor. Chapter 16 – Acrylic Plastics: Brydson's Plastics Materials (Eighth Edition). Oxford: Butterworth-Heinemann, 2017. pp. 441-456.

3. Holborn PG., Nolan PF, Golt J. An Analysis of Fatal Unintentional Dwelling Fires Investigated by London Fire Brigade Between 1996 and 2000. Fire Safety Journal 2003;*38*(1):1–42.

4. Velencoso MM, Battig A, Markwart JC, Schartel B, Wurm FR. Molecular Firefighting - How Modern Phosphorus Chemistry Can Help Solve the Flame Retardancy Task. Angew. Chem. 2018;57:10450–10467.

P62- Low heat and smoke release polycarbonate copolymer based on synergistic char-forming effect

Xiang-Xin Xiao^a, Bo-Wen Liu^a, Yu-Zhong Wang^a*

^aThe Collaborative Innovation Center for Eco-Friendly and Fire-Safety Polymeric Materials, National Engineering Laboratory of Eco-Friendly Polymeric Materials (Sichuan), State Key Laboratory of Polymer Materials Engineering, College of Chemistry, Sichuan University, Chengdu 610064, China. E-mail: yzwang@scu.edu.cn

Main message

Polycarbonate with low heat and smoke release is highly desired in the application fields like airplane and high-speed rail. Reported herein is a novel flame-retardant strategy based on the synergistic charforming effect between a functional monomer PPN and polysiloxane, which endowed expected low heat and smoke release to the resultant polycarbonate. The successful application of this method offers new perspectives for the preparation of flame-retardant polymers.

Keywords: polycarbonate, flame retardant, low heat and smoke release

Introduction

Polycarbonate (PC) has found wide applications in various fields due to its great overall properties, however, its flame retardancy, especially high heat and smoke release, is insufficient for applications in special fields[1, 2]. In this work, we designed and synthesized a novel flame-retardant monomer PPN and prepared the corresponding PC copolymer with the further incorporation of linear polysiloxane (BDMS). As expected, PPN and BDMS showed high flame-retardant efficiency in the condense phase, and successfully inhibited the release of heat and smoke.

Experimental

PC copolymer was synthesized by melt polycondensation. Cone calorimetry test is carried out under a heat flux of 50 kW/m² with sample size of 100*100*3 mm³ according to the ISO 5660-1:2015 standard. Smoke density is tested under a heat flux of 50 kW/m² in the smoke density box with sample size of 75*75*3 mm³ according to the ASTM E662-21ae1 standard.

Results and Discussion

The flame retardancy of PC-*co*-PPN-*b*-BDMS₅ was first investigate by UL-94 vertical burning test and limiting oxygen index (LOI) test. Pure PC exhibited certain flame retardancy, and passed the UL-94 V-2 rating and achieved a LOI value of ~26.0%. The incorporation of PPN and BDMS significantly inhibited the melt dripping behavior and improved the self-extinguishing performance of PC-*co*-PPN-*b*-BDMS₅, which successfully passed the UL-94 V-0 rating and achieved a high LOI value of 36.5%.

The heat and smoke release performance of PC-*co*-PPN-*b*-BDMS₅ was evaluated by cone calorimetry test (CCT) under a heat flux of 50 kW/m²[3]. As shown in Figure 1 and Table 1, owing to the early decomposition of PPN and BDMS, the time to ignition (TTI) of PC-*co*-PPN-*b*-BDMS₅ largely decreased. As expected, the introduction of PPN significantly reduced the peak heat release rate (pHRR, Figure 1a) value of PC-*co*-PPN-*b*-BDMS₅, and the pHRR values of PC-*co*-PPN₂₀-*b*-BDMS₅ and PC-*co*-PPN₄₀-*b*-BDMS₅ were 334.3 and 219.6 kW/m², which were 65.1% and 42.8% to that of pure PC (513.0 kW/m²). The total heat release (THR) exhibited a similar trend, where the THR values of PC-*co*-PPN₂₀-*b*-BDMS₅ and PC-*co*-PPN₄₀-*b*-BDMS₅ significantly decreased by 72.0% and 65.5% to that of pure PC, respectively. The total smoke release (TSR) of PC-*co*-PPN₂₀-*b*-BDMS₅ and PC-*co*-PPN₄₀-*b*-BDMS₅ decreased by 63.8% and 55.4% compared with pure PC respectively. Smoke density was further used to evaluate the smoke release of PC-*co*-PPN-*b*-BDMS₅. As shown in Figure 1d, the maximum smoke density (Ds_{max}) decreased from

915.5 of pure PC to 483.5 and 277.6 of PC-*co*-PPN₂₀-*b*-BDMS₅ and PC-*co*-PPN₄₀-*b*-BDMS₅, respectively. Such a low Ds_{max} was able to meet the FAR 25.853(d) standard requirement, powering the potential application of PC-*co*-PPN-*b*-BDMS₅ in high-end fields like airplane and high-speed rail. The flame-retardant mechanism investigation revealed that, during burning, PPN first decomposed to form a solid char layer through the rearrangement reaction which prevented the release of flammable volatiles, then BDMS formed cross-linked structures to further enhance the char layer. The synergistic effect between PPN and BDMS significantly inhibited the heat and smoke release of PC-*co*-PPN-*b*-BDMS₅.This work provides a novel strategy for preparing polycarbonate with high flame retardancy.



FIGURE 1. Heat release rate (a), total heat release (b), total smoke release (c) curves obtained from cone calorimetry test under a heat flux of 50 kW/m², and smoke density (d) curve of pure PC and PCco-PPN_n-b-BDMS₅.

TABLE 1. Detailed heat and smoke release results of pure PC and PC-co-PPNn-b-BDMS₅.

Sample	TTI [s]	pHRR[kW/m²]	THR[MJ/m ²]	TSR[m ² /m ²]	Ds _{max}
PC	33	513.0	94.6	3032.5	915.5
PC-co-PPN ₂₀ -b-BDMS ₅	17	334.2	68.1	1096.5	483.5
PC-co-PPN ₄₀ -b-BDMS ₅	17	219.6	61.6	1353.1	277.6

Acknowledgment:

This work was financially supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (51991351).

References:

[1] Y.X. Wei, C. Deng, W.C. Wei, H. Chen, Y.Z. Wang, Hybrid Nanorods Composed of Titanium, Silicon, and Organophosphorus as Additives for Flame-Retardant Polycarbonate, ACS Appl. Nano Mater., 2019, 2(8) (2019), 4859-4868.

[2] Y.X. Wei, C. Deng, H. Chen, L. Wan, W.C. Wei, Y.Z. Wang, Novel Core-Shell Hybrid Nanosphere towards the Mechanical Enhancement and Fire Retardance of Polycarbonate, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces, 10 (2018), 28036–28050.

[3] B.W. Liu, H.B. Zhao, Y.Z. Wang, Advanced Flame-Retardant Methods for Polymeric Materials, Adv. Mater., 34(46) (2022), 2107905.

P63- FIRE RESISTANCE OF NA/K BASED GEOPOLYMER CONTAINING OIL

Qi YANG^a, Serge BOURBIGOT^{a,b}, Johan SARAZIN^a, Catherine DAVY^c, Gaëlle FONTAINE^a

^aUniv. Lille, CNRS, INRAE, Centrale Lille, UMR 8207 - UMET – Unité Matériaux et Transformations, F-59000, Lille, France.

^bInstitut Universitaire de France, Paris, France ^c Arts et Métiers ParisTech - École Nationale Supérieure d'Arts et Métiers 49035, Angers, France.

Main message:

Novel formulations of geopolymers containing vegetable oil are investigated as fire protective coatings for steel – The effects of geopolymer composition (Na or K metasilicate) on the thermal properties are determined - Vegetable oil is proved to improve the fire resistance of geopolymer coatings.

Keywords: Geopolymer, Metakaolin, Vegetable oil, Fire resistance, Thermal conductivity.

Introduction

Building structures made of steel may collapse under fire because of the loss of mechanical properties of steel at high temperature, hence requiring fire protection. One way to solve this issue is to use fire resistant coating materials [1]. Geopolymer (GP) binders, generally obtained by the alkali-activation of a powdered aluminosilicate source (e.g. metakaolin) with a highly alkaline aqueous solution, have been evidenced as efficient thermal barriers [2]. They are therefore good candidates as fire protective coating. As a way to improve current GP formulations, this study investigates the effect of vegetable oil incorporated in GP on the fire-resistance of the coating. To this purpose, the fire resistance and thermal parameters of different GPs are evaluated, by varying the nature of the alkali-activating solution (Na or K metasilicate) and by incorporating varying proportions of oil. Vegetable oil is chosen because it may be sourced as a locally available organic liquid waste from the food industry. Its saponification in GP is well known, but it does not affect GP setting [3].

Experimental

The raw materials used in the formulations are metakaolin powder (Argical M1000, Imerys, France), silica fume (Condensil, France), potassium metasilicate aqueous solution (Betol 5020T, Woellner, Germany), sodium metasilicate aqueous solution (Betol 39T, Woellner, Germany), potassium hydroxide pellets (purity of 99%, Sigma Aldrich), and sodium hydroxide pellets (purity of 99%, Sigma Aldrich).

Two series of GP based on potassium and sodium metasilicate solutions were prepared, while incorporating different percentage of vegetable sunflower oil (0/10/20/40wt%).

The heat conductivity is measured by the Hot Disk thermal constants analyzer (TPS2500, Sweden) from Thermoconcept (Bordeaux, France). It is based on the transient plane source method.

The burn through test [4] is used to evaluate the fire resistance of the GP coatings. It is designed to mimic the aeronautical (jet fuel) fire test defined in the ISO2685:1998 standard.

Results and Discussion

For each of the two categories of geopolymer (Na-based and K-based) with different percentages of oil, volumetric masses (density) and thermal conductivity were evaluated to explore the effects of the nature of the metasilicate solution (either based on sodium or potassium cations) and of the oil amount. An example of the results obtained is given in Figure 1. Finally, the burn through test is performed to characterize the fire resistance of the GP-oil coatings. The main results are as follows: (i) The density measurement shows that a higher amount in oil results in a decrease in density, in agreement with the fact that the oil has a lower density than the GP (and a density lower than 1).

(ii) The values of average thermal conductivity as a function of oil mass content (Figure 1) shows that there is a decreasing linear relationship between the two. The more oil is added, the lower the thermal conductivity of the GP-oil composite. This is in good agreement with the lower thermal conductivity of oil alone, compared to GP. Also, in good agreement with the literature, K-based GP has a consistently lower thermal conductivity compared to Na-based GP, meaning that K-based GP is a better thermal insulator than Na-based GP.

(iii) For 30 minutes of burn through test (propane flame of 1100° C; heat flux of 116 kW/m^2 in the steady state – not shown), the incorporation of 20wt% oil induces a temperature reduction of 70°C at the back of the GP-coated steel plate, compared to virgin steel.



FIGURE 1. Average thermal conductivity of K-GP and Na-GP incorporated with 0/10/20/40wt% vegetable oil (3 samples per data point)

As a conclusion, GP coatings incorporated with oil can provide fire protection to steel structures to a certain extent. However, cracking occurs during the fire, which proves that such structure is fragile and needs to be improved. The results of fire resistance and associated analyses will be fully developed during the presentation.

Acknowledgements: The authors sincerely acknowledge financial support by the China Scholarship Council (CSC No. 202106210059).

References:

1. Sarazin J, Davy CA, Bourbigot S, Tricot G, Hosdez J, Lambertin D, Fontaine G. Flame resistance of geopolymer foam coatings for the fire protection of steel. Composites Part B: Engineering. 2021; 222:109045.

2. Musil SS, Kriven WM. In situ mechanical properties of chamotte particulate reinforced, potassium geopolymer. Journal of the American Ceramic Society. 2014;97(3):907-915.

3. Reeb C, Pierlot C, Davy CA, Lambertin D, Incorporation of organic liquids into geopolymer materials - A review of processing, properties and applications, Ceramics International, 2021; 47(6): 7369-7385.

4. Tranchard P, Samyn F, Duquesne S, Thomas M, Estebe B, Montès JL, Bourbigot S. Fire behaviour of carbon fibre epoxy composite for aircraft: Novel test bench and experimental study. Journal of Fire Sciences. 2015; 33(3):247-266.

P64- High-performance flame-retardant polyamide 6 containing a novel phosphinamide group

Qin Zhang^a, Bo-Wen Liu^a, Yu-Zhong Wang^a*

^aThe Collaborative Innovation Center for Eco-Friendly and Fire-Safety Polymeric Materials (MoE), National Engineering Laboratory of Eco-Friendly Polymeric Materials (Sichuan), State Key Laboratory of Polymer Materials Engineering, College of Chemistry, Sichuan University, Chengdu 610064, China. E-mail: yzwang@scu.edu.cn

Main message:

It has been a long-sought objective to achieve both outstanding flame retardancy and excellent mechanical properties for polyamide. Herein, a novel phosphinamide-containing reactive flame retardant, named DR, was designed, synthesized, and used to fabricate a high-performance and multifunctional polycaprolactam (PA 6) copolymer (PA 6-*co*-DR). The introduction of DR brings high flame retardancy and great processability to PA 6-*co*-DR at low monomer content. More importantly, the hydrogen bond density of PA 6-*co*-DR was not influenced, therefore high mechanical strength is maintained. Taking these advantages, this strategy provided a new perspective for the design and synthesis of PA 6 with great overall performances.

Keywords: flame retardant, mechanical properties, spinnability

Introduction

Polyamide 6 is a kind of thermoplastic synthetic polymer, which has been widely used in various industrial and civil fields due to its outstanding advantages[1]. However, the aliphatic linear structure brings the high flammability of PA 6, such as the easy ignition, and the serious melt-dripping behaviors during combustion, thus severely restricting the applications in some special fields[2, 3]. Although the incorporation of phosphorus-containing groups into the molecular chain is regarded as an effective way to achieve high flame retardancy of PA 6, other properties like mechanical properties and spinnability usually deteriorate due to the disruption of intermolecular hydrogen bonding of polyamide chains[4]. Therefore, improving the overall properties of PA 6 is highly desired.

Herein, a novel functional monomer with phosphinamide group has been synthesized and incorporated into the molecular chain of PA 6. On the one hand, the phosphorus-containing groups can achieve a scavenging effect of free radicals at high temperatures, which significantly improves the flame retardancy of the resultant polyamide. On the other hand, due to the maintenance of the hydrogen bond density, the tensile strength and flexural strength of the PA 6-*co*-DR₂ were increased by 27% and 35%. In addition, the tensile strength of the resultant PA 6 fiber was also increased by 12.1%, indicating great mechanical properties and spinnability.

Experimental

PA 6-*co*-DR was synthesized through conventional melt polymerization using caprolactam, adipic acid, and DA salt as raw materials, and H₂O as the catalyst. In the first stage, the mixture was heated at 220–260 °C for the ring-opening reaction of caprolactam, then heated at the same temperature with the purge of nitrogen to remove small molecules, and finally, the pressure was reduced to conduct the polycondensation until finish.

Results and Discussion

As shown in Figure 1a, the incorporation of DR monomer effectively improves the flame-retardant properties of PA 6-*co*-DR. During the UL-94 vertical burning test, PA 6-*co*-DR₂ and PA 6-*co*-DR₃ easily achieved a V-0 rating with great self-extinguishing properties, and the melt drips of PA 6-*co*-DR were

significantly suppressed. Similarly, in the LOI test, pure PA 6 is a flammable material with an LOI value of only 21%. The LOI values of PA 6-co-DR₁, PA 6-co-DR₂, and PA 6-co-DR₃ improved to 25.0%, 26.1%, 26.8%, respectively.

Owing to the high compatibility of the DR monomer with the PA 6 chains and the maintenance of hydrogen bond density, the mechanical performance of PA 6-*co*-DR slightly improved compared with pure PA 6. As shown in Figure 1b-c, the tensile strength and tensile modulus of the PA 6-*co*-DR₂ increased by 27% and 37%. Moreover, the flexural strength and flexural modulus of PA 6-*co*-DR₂ were as high as 113.1 MPa and 3869.0 MPa, respectively.

PA 6-*co*-DR exhibited typical shear-shinning phenomenon, indicating its great processability. More importantly, the PA 6-*co*-DR fibers were easily pulled out from a high-pressure capillary rheometer, confirming its great spinnability. As shown in Figure 1d, PA 6-*co*-DR₂ fiber showed a high tensile strength of 5.02 cN/dtex, and the elongation at break of PA 6-*co*-DR fibers gradually increased with the increase of DR content.



FIGURE 1. Flame retardancy and mechanical properties of pure PA 6 and PA 6-*co*-DR. (a) Combustion process during UL-94 test; (b-c) Tensile and Flexural properties; (d) Stress-strain curves of the obtained fibers.

Acknowledgement: This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (51991351).

References:

1. Wu ZY, Xu W, Xia JK, Liu YC, Wu QX, Xu WJ. Flame retardant polyamide 6 by in situ polymerization of ϵ -caprolactam in the presence of melamine derivatives. Chin. Chem. Lett. 2008, *19* (2), 241-244.

2. He W, Yuan Z, Liu Y, Wang Y, Tang L. Synergistic Flame Retardancy of Aluminium Dipropyl-Phosphinate and Melamine Cyanurate in Polyamide-6. Asian J. Chem. 2014, *26* (24), 8319-8324.

3. Long JW, Chen L, Liu BW, Shi XH, Lin XB, Li YM, Wang YZ. Tuning the Pendent Groups of Semiaromatic Polyamides toward High Performance. Macromolecules 2020, *53* (9), 3504-3513.

4. Jiang M, Liu BW, He FM, Zhang Q, Wang A, Guo DM, Zhao HB, Chen L, Wang YZ. High-performance flame-retardant aliphatic polyamide via enhanced chain entanglement. Chem. Eng. J. 2022, 140637.

P65- A STUDY OF THE INFLUENCE OF THE CHEMICAL ENVIRONMENTS OF P-AND N-CONTAINING GROUPS ON THE FIRE RETARDANCE OF POLYSTYRENE

Aloshy Baby^a, Svetlana Tretsiakova-McNally^a, Paul Joseph^b, Malavika Arun^b and Jianping Zhang^a

^aBelfast School of Architecture and the Built Environment, Ulster University, 2-24 York Street, Belfast BT15 1AP, Northern Ireland, UK; <u>baby-a1@ulster.ac.uk</u>

^bInstitute of Sustainable Industries and Liveable Cities, Victoria University, PO Box 14428, Melbourne 8001, Victoria, Australia

Main message: The primary strategies to improve the fire retardance of styrene-based polymers are largely reliant on the use of halogenated fire retardants, which are considered as hazardous to the public health and environment. Hence, many halogen-based fire retardants have already been withdrawn from the products used as construction elements in built environments. Amongst the possible halogen-free alternatives, P- and N-containing compounds have gained great attention owing to their excellent fire-retarding efficiencies and environmentally benign attributes. The current paper is focused on the chemical modification of polystyrene with P- and N-containing moieties, and the characterisation of the modified materials with regard to their thermal degradation characteristics and combustion attributes.

Keywords: Polystyrene, reactive modification, thermal stability, P-N synergism, fire retardance.

Introduction

The relative high flammability of polystyrene (PS) often restricts its wider applicability as an insulation material in the building and construction sectors [1]. In a previous study by the authors [2], several organic phosphonates were found to be effective in inhibiting the ignition propensities and suppressing the combustion of styrene-based polymers. These effects were thought to arise from both gaseousand condensed-phase inhibitory actions of the P-bearing groups [3]. With a view to further improve the fire retardance of PS, we tried to chemically bind both phosphorus- and nitrogen-containing groups, *via* a ter-polymerization route, thus exploring possible P-N synergism [3]. The present paper specifically reports on the reactive modification of styrenic polymers with diethyl(acryloyloxymethyl) phosphonate (DEAMP), or diethyl-p-vinylbezyl phosphonate (DEpVBP), along with a N-containing compound, where N atom is in different chemical environments. Furthermore, the influence of the chemical environments of P and N atoms within the FR groups on the thermal behaviors and combustion characteristics of the modified polymers is discussed.

Experimental

The chemical structures of P- and N- containing monomers used in this study are given in Figure 1. These included: DEAMP and DEpVBP as P-containing monomers; maleimide (MI), N-methylmaleimide (MeMI), N-ethylmaleimide (EtMI), acrylamide (AM), N,N-dimethyl acrylamide (DMA) and N-isopropyl acrylamide (NIPAM), as N-bearing unsaturated compounds. The unmodified PS (used as a control sample) and the ter-polymers of styrene (St), with the above-mentioned monomers were prepared through free-radical polymerization reactions as reported previously [2]. The thermo-gravimetric analyses (TGA) were carried out on *ca*. 10 mg samples, on a Mettler Toledo TGA 2 instrument in a 25 - 800 °C temperature range, under both nitrogen and air atmospheres, and at a heating rate of 10° C·min⁻¹. The heat of combustion, ΔH_{comb} , (average of duplicate runs) was obtained using a Parr 6200 oxygen bomb calorimeter, and the Pyrolysis Combustion Flow Calorimetric (PCFC) measurements were conducted using a micro-scale combustion calorimeter (Fire Testing Technology Ltd.).


FIGURE 1. Chemical structures of P- and N- containing monomers.

Results and Discussion

Table 1 summaries relevant parameters measured using TGA, 'bomb' calorimetry and PCFC for styrenic polymers incorporating the P- (i.e., DEAMP) and different types of N-monomers. The results of DEpVBP containing materials were not included for brevity. Here, we examined the effects of two chemical environments of the N atom (i.e., as an imide and an amides) with a view to identifying the P-N synergism, if present, and also the resultant thermal stability of the ter-polymers. It is evident from Table 1 that the ter-polymerisation of St with P- and N- compounds resulted in increased levels of char formation, and lower ΔH_{comb} and reduced heat release capacity (HRC). However, the ter-polymers with built-in imide units, e.g., MI, MeMI and EtMI, exhibited a comparatively better performance than the ter-polymers with amide groups (AM, DMA, and NIPAM). For example, the HRC values for the terpolymer with DEAMP and MI were reduced by almost 50%, whereas in the case of the ter-polymers with DEAMP and NIPAM the HRC was dropped only by 20%. These results revealed that the presence of cyclic imides, along with P-moieties, in the polymeric chains of PS tends to enhance its fire retardance to a greater degree as compared to amides. Furthermore, the alkyl substitutions of N atoms in the N-monomers showed a positive effect on the thermal stability of the modified PS. These results also indicated the beneficial effects of P- and N- containing monomeric units on the fire retardance of PS, and therefore warrant further investigation.

Sample	Char residue	Char residue"	ΔH_{comb}	HRC	EHC
	(wt %)	(wt %)	(kJ/g)	(J/g·K)	(kJ/g)
PS	0.5	0.4	40.4	753.0	36.4
Poly(St-ter-DEAMP-ter-MI)	24.3	3.6	31.3	341.0	25.8
Poly(St-ter-DEAMP-ter-MeMI)	6.9	2.6	31.7	431.6	27.3
Poly(St-ter-DEAMP-ter-EtMI)	7.5	3.1	31.5	440.3	31.4
Poly(St-ter-DEAMP-ter-AM)	8.2	2.8	33.9	617.7	34.1
Poly(St-ter-DEAMP-ter-DMA)	6.4	3.4	35.3	621.0	36.2
Poly(St-ter-DEAMP-ter-NIPAM)	7.7	1.2	35.4	590.3	34.4

TABLE 1. The char residues, heats of combustion, and PCFC data of modified PS polymers

Char residue^{*}: char formed at 800°C under N₂, Char residue": char formed at 800°C under air, ΔH_{comb} : Heat of combustion, HRC: Heat Release Capacity, EHC: Effective Heat of Combustion.

Acknowledgement: AB is grateful for the provision of the overseas PhD studentship from Ulster University, UK. This research was supported by the Royal Society of Chemistry (ID R19-3521). **References:**

- 1 A. Baby, S. Tretsiakova-McNally, M. Arun, P. Joseph, J. Zhang, Reactive and Additive Modifications of Styrenic Polymers with Phosphorus-Containing Compounds and Their Effects on Fire Retardance, Molecules 2020; 25: 1–36.
- 2 A. Baby, S. Tretsiakova, M. Paul, J. Malavika, A. Jianping, Z. Doris, The influence of phosphorus and nitrogen - containing groups on the thermal stability and combustion characteristics of styrenic polymers, J. Therm. Anal. Calorim 2022:1-13.
- 3 S. Tretsiakova-mcnally, A. Baby, P. Joseph, D. Pospiech, E. Schierz, A. Lederer, M. Arun, G. Fontaine, Gaseous- and Condensed-Phase Activities of Some Reactive P- and N-Containing Fire Retardants in Polystyrenes, Molecules 2023; 28:1–18.

P66- Thermal degradation and Flammability of LIP Cigarette Paper

X.Y Zhang^a, X.F. Wang^a, S. Zhou^a, Y.P Zhang^a

^a Key Laboratory of Combustion&Pyrolysis Study of CNTC, Anhui Tobacco Industrial Co., Ltd., 9 Tianda Road, Hefei 230088, China. E-mail: 343003075@qq.com

Main message: The thermal degradation and flammability of ordinary area (OA) and coating band (CB) of low ignition propensity (LIP) cigarette paper were investigated. SEM results showed that it is at the whole temperature range that there are still many closely packed particles on the surface of CB. And the comparison of the evolution of their gaseous products manifested that the emission of many gas products of CB like methane, hydrocarbons, aldehydes and CO were obviously lower than those of OA. Furthermore, some evaporated species like alkanes, CO and carbonyl compounds escaped earlier than those of OA.

Keywords: Low ignition propensity; Cigarette paper; Thermal degradation; Flammability.

Introduction

In recent years, there is an increasing concern on the fire deaths and fire-related injuries caused by cigarettes throughout the world. The design of low ignition propensity (LIP) cigarette, therefore, was proposed to avoid the fire caused by cigarettes[1-2]. The most commonly recognized LIP cigarette is cigarette paper banding in which circumferential bands generally comprised of permeability reducing substances such as alginate, starch or cellulose are placed periodically along the rod[3]. However, there have been little researches on the pyrolysis and combustion of LIP cigarette paper in spite of its key determination on the self-extinguishment of a burning cigarette when not actively puffed. So the thermal degradation and flammability of LIP cigarette paper were investigated.

Experimental

The microstructures and morphologies of OA and CB of LIP cigarette paper were investigated by fourier transform infrared (FTIR) and scanning electron microscopy (SEM), respectively. Then real-time Fourier transform infrared (RT-FTIR) was employed to compare the changes of the chemical structures of CB and OA in the condensed phase, and the differences in the evolution of gaseous products of CB and OA are studied via thermogravimetric/fourier infrared spectrometry analysis (TG-FTIR). Besides, microscale combustion calorimeter (MCC) is chosen to study the difference in their combustion properties.

Results and Discussion

As shown in **FIGURE 1**, it is certainly concluded that it is at the whole temperature range that there are still many closely packed particles on the surface of CB, which endows CB with a relatively low air permeability at the smoldering state compared with OA.

The comparison of the evolution of their gaseous products (**FIGURE 1**) manifested that the emission of many gas products of CB like methane, hydrocarbons, aldehydes and CO were obviously lower than those of OA. Furthermore, some evaporated species like alkanes, CO and carbonyl compounds escaped earlier than those of OA.



FIGURE 1. Optical photographs and SEM images of OA (A, C, E, G) and CB (B, D, F, H) of LIP cigarette paper at different conditions; IR evolution curves of various identified gaseous species for OA and CB of LIP cigarette paper.

References (not more than five):

1. Alpert H R, O'Connor R J, et al. Recent Advances in Cigarette Ignition Propensity Research and Development. Fire Technology; 2010; 46: 275–289.

2. Eitzinger B. A simulation study of self-extinguishing cigarettes. Contrib to Tob Res;2006; 22: 79–87.

3. Hirschler M M. Mathematical Models to Analyse the Effect of Physical Properties of Cigarettes on the Propensity of the Cigarette to Ignite Cellulosic Fabrics. Fire and Materials; 1997; 21: 33–39.

P67- Study on intrinsic flame-retardant vinyl ester resin and its composites with different diluents

Xin Zhang^a, Wenchao Zhang^{a*}, Rongjie Yang^a

^aNational Engineering Technology Research Center of Flame Retardant Materials, School of Materials, Beijing Institute of Technology, 5 South Zhongguancun Street, Haidian District, Beijing 100081, PR China * corresponding author amail: zwc18@bit edu en

* corresponding author email: zwc18@bit.edu.cn

Main message: A vinyl ester resin monomer containing biphenyl structure was prepared from magnolol. The monomer was dissolved in styrene and methacrylic acid to obtain intrinsic flame-retardant resins SDAR and MADAR, and their fiberglass-reinforced composites GFSDAR and GFMADAR were prepared. Cone calorimeter results indicated that the total heat release and total smoke production of GFMADAR are reduced by 19.5% and 31.9% compared with those of GFSDAR due to the good wettability of MADAR on fiberglass and strong contact between its char residue and fiberglass.

Keywords: vinyl ester resin, composites, wettability, flame retardancy

Introduction

Vinyl ester resin continues to attract much attention due to its advantages of excellent chemical corrosion resistance, low viscosity, and ease of processing ^[1]. However, vinyl ester resin is extremely flammable. It is usually difficult to achieve good flame retardancy when the loading of flame retardant is less than 15 wt.%, which damages processing and comprehensive performance of the resin ^[2,3]. The preparation of intrinsic flame-retardant resin is helpful to solve this dilemma. The development of fiber reinforced polymer will help to improve the comprehensive performance of the resin.

Experimental

The reaction process of the monomer is shown in **FIGURE 1**. To obtain SDAR, the monomer (80 g) was first dissolved in styrene (20 g) at room temperature. The curing reaction was allowed to proceed for 1 h at 40 °C, for 2 h at 70 °C, for 2 h at 120 °C, and for 1 h at 160 °C. Cured MADAR samples were prepared analogously. And their fiberglass-reinforced composites GFSDAR and GFMADAR were prepared by vacuum-assisted resin transfer molding.



FIGURE 1. Synthetic route of the monomer

Results and Discussion

The Section microstructure of GFSDAR and GFMADAR were observed by Scanning electron microscope (SEM), as shown in FIGURE 2. In FIGURE 2A, it is observed that some fiberglass and the resin are separated on the section of GFSDAR, and some fiberglass are exposed outside of the resin. This phenomenon is not observed in the section of GFMADAR in FIGURE 2B. The fiberglass is tightly wrapped by resin, and the fiberglass bundles are tightly connected by resin. The above results show that MADAR has better wettability for fiberglass.

As shown in FIGURE 3A, the LOI values of SDAR and MADAR are 26.5% and 24% respectively, indicating that both materials exhibit intrinsic flame retardancy. The LOI values of GFSDA and GFMADAR are 30.5% and 35% respectively, which indicates that the addition of fiberglass improves the flame retardancy of the composites. Due to the good wettability of MADAR resin to fiberglass, GFMADAR

shows higher LOI than GFSDAR. In addition, the combustion behavior of the material was evaluated by cone calorimeter. As shown in FIGURE 3B and 3C, the peak heat release rate (p-HRR) and total heat release (THR) of SDAR are 1112 kW/m² and 83.5 MJ/m² respectively, which are higher than the p-HRR and THR of MADAR (896 kW/m² and 78.0 MJ/m² respectively). In addition to heat release, the peak smoke release rate (p-SPR) and total smoke release (TSP) of SDAR are also higher than those of MADAR in FIGURE 3D and 3E. This is mainly due to the different pyrolysis products of the two. The addition of fiberglass significantly improved the flame retardancy of the composites. Due to the good wettability of MADAR to fiberglass, the char residue of GFMADAR after test is higher than that of GFSDAR (FIGURE 3F). Therefore, GFMADAR has better flame retardancy and smoke suppression than GFSDAR.



FIGURE 2. Section microstructure of GFSDAR (A) and GFMADAR (B)



FIGURE 3. LOI (A), HRR (B), THR (C), SPR (D), TSP (E), and mass loss (F) plots of cured resins and composites

Acknowledgement: This project was funded by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 21975022), the Beijing Natural Science Foundation (No. 2212047).

References:

[1] Kandola BK, Ebdon JR, Zhou C. Development of vinyl ester resins with improved flame retardant properties for structural marine applications. React Funct Polym. 2018;129:111-122.

[2] Zhang X, Zhang WW, Zhang WC, Yang RJ. Enhanced mechanical and flame retardancy properties of vinyl ester resin systems with the synthesis of two flame retardants with vinyl group. Polym Int. 2020;69(12):1196-1206.

[3] Tao X, Duan H, Dong W, Wang X, Yang S. Synthesis of an acrylate constructed by phosphaphenanthrene and triazine-trione and its application in intrinsic flame retardant vinyl ester resin. Polym Degrad Stab. 2018;154:285-294.

P68- Effects of potassium nitrate and potassium citrate on pyrolysis kinetics and combustion behaviors of flue-cured tobacco

Y.P. Zhang^{a,b}, S. Zhou^b, X.Y Zhang^b, X.F. Wang^b

 ^a Anhui Key Laboratory of Tobacco Chemistry, China Tobacco Anhui Industrial Co., Ltd, Hefei 230088, China. E-mail:zhangyp1020@126.com.
^b Key Laboratory of Combustion & Pyrolysis Study of China National Tobacco Corporation, China Tobacco Anhui Tobacco Industrial Co., Ltd, Hefei 230088, China.

Main message: An investigation was conducted to study how potassium nitrate (PN) and potassium citrate (PC) influenced combustion behaviors of flue-cured tobacco (FCT) in terms of combustion rate, heat release, kinetics and maximum smoking temperatures by using TGA, MCC and thermal infrared imager. Results showed that ① Pyrolysis of flue-cured tobacco consisted of 4 stages. Potassium nitrate and potassium citrate both made reaction of second stage(400-650K) easier to occur at low temperature, the third stage(650-900K) more likely to occur at high temperature and decreased the mass loss rates of these two stages and increased the total end mass. ② It could be seen from kinetic parameters that both potassium citrate. Both potassium nitrate and potassium citrate decreased activation reaction energy at low temperature stages (400-650K) but increased it at high temperature stages (650-900K). ③ MCC data indicated that two potassium salts broadened temperature ranges of heat release, and made combustion heat release in batches. ④ Thermal infrared imager data displayed that both potassium salts reduced maximum smoking temperatures, and that effect of potassium citrate on flue-cured tobacco was more significant.

Keywords: Potassium salts; flue-cured tobacco; TGA; pyrolysis kinetics; combustion characteristics.

Introduction

As a combustion-supporting agent, potassium salt added to tobacco can improve cigarette quality and reduce the release of harmful substances in mainstream cigarette smoke [1]. Previous studies have shown that the addition of potassium ions changes the form of tobacco combustion intermediates, thus it reduces the burning temperature of cigarettes, thereby reducing the release of harmful substances [2]. However, there are few reports on the effects of different types of potassium salts on tobacco combustion behavior from the perspective of kinetics and cigarette smoking temperature. Therefore, this paper compares the effects of potassium nitrate and potassium citrate which are commonly used in tobacco industry on the combustion behavior of flue-cured tobacco from the aspects of reaction rate, heat release, kinetics and maximum smoking temperature by using thermogravimetric analyzer, micro-combustion calorimeter and infrared thermal imager. Through this research, we can further understand the mechanism of potassium salt on tobacco combustion and provide theoretical basis for improving cigarette quality.

Experimental

Synchronous thermal analyzer was used to detect the thermal weight loss rate and calculate the kinetic parameters [3]. Micro-combustion calorimeter was used to detect the heat release characteristics [4]. Infrared thermal imager was used to monitor the combustion temperature of cigarettes [5].

Results and Discussion

The pyrolysis process of flue-cured tobacco samples can be roughly divided into four stages as Figure 1.a shown. The second and third stages contribute the most to the whole reaction and are also the focus of this study. They mainly involve depolymerization, recombination and the release and decomposition of small volatile organic compounds. The volatilization and cracking of macromolecular

non-volatile components by the combustion of combustible volatile components are also involved. The addition of potassium salt makes the second stage (400~650K) of flue-cured tobacco pyrolysis easier to be carried out at the lower temperature end, which corresponds to the left shift of Peak 2. The third stage (650~900K) tends to be carried out at the higher temperature end, which corresponds to the right shift of Peak 3. At the same time, the maximum weight-loss rate of both stages is reduced.

It can be seen from Figure 1.b that the heat release of flue-cured tobacco samples is mainly divided into two stages, the first stage is between 400 and 700K, and the second stage is between 700 and 900K. The addition of potassium salt broadens the range of heat release temperature in two stages.

The introduction of potassium salt significantly affected the maximum combustion temperature of flue-cured tobacco during smoking. Specifically, both potassium nitrate and potassium citrate can reduce the maximum smoking temperature of flue-cured tobacco, and potassium citrate has the most obvious effect on flue-cured tobacco, from 883.0K to 779.5K, with a decrease of 11.7% (Table 1).

The activation energy of pyrolysis reaction of flue-cured tobacco samples is shown in Table 1. By comparison, the reaction activation energy of FCT-PN and FCT-PC both decrease at low temperature, and the decrease of FCT-PC is even greater; At high temperature, the activation energy of both reactions increase, and the increase of FCT-PN is greater.



FIGURE 1. Thermal weight loss (a) and heat release characteristics (b) of flue-cured tobacco samples

Sample	E(400-650K) [J/mol]	E(650-900K) [J/mol]	Maximum smoking temperature of cigarette [K]		
FCT	12816	11820	883.0		
FCT-PN	10131	14733	847.1		
FCT-PC	9787	13242	779.5		

FABLE 1. Pyrolysis activation energy and	d maximum smoking	g temperature of flue-cu	red tobaccos
---	-------------------	--------------------------	--------------

References (not more than five):

1. Chen D Y, Zheng Y, Zhu X F. In-depth investigation on the pyrolysis kinetics of raw biomass.Part 1: Kinetic analysis for the drying and devolatilization stages[J]. Bioresource Technology, 2013, 131: 40-46.

2. Wang Bo, Tu Jing, Yu Shouming, et al. The role of potassium salt in the burning of tobacco[J]. Journal of University of Science and Technology of China, 2002, 32(4):433-439.

3. Wang Q, Wang X D, LIU H P. Study of the combustion mechanism of oil shale semi-coke with rice straw based on Gaussian multi-peak fitting and peak-to-peak methods[J]. Oil Shale, 2013, 30(2): 157-172.

4. Janssens M L. Measuring heat release by oxygen consumption[J]. Fire Technol, 1991, 27: 234-249.

5. Криксунов. Infrared Technology Handbook[M]. Translated by Yu Futang, Sun Xingnan, Cheng Cuhua, et al. Beijing: National Defence Industry Press, 1986.

P69- Quantitative evaluation of CO yields for the typical flue-cured tobacco under the heat-not-burn conditions using SSTF

S. Zhou, X.Y Zhang, X.F. Wang, Y.P Zhang

Key Laboratory of Combustion&Pyrolysis Study of CNTC, Anhui Tobacco Industrial Co., Ltd., 9 Tianda Road, Hefei 230088, China. E-mail: 343003075@qq.com

Main message: The quantitative evaluation of CO yields of flue-cured tobacco under the low-temperature heating conditions was investigated using a steady state tube furnace (SSTF). Then the effect of temperature, ventilation condition and elemental compositions on the CO yields was studied, respectively. There was a strikingly low CO yield of heated tobacco under a fixed ventilation condition in comparison with flaming or even smoldering tobacco, and the temperature just slightly influenced the CO yield of flue-cured tobacco under the low-temperature heating states. At 450 °C, the CO yield, with reducing air velocity, first increased fast and then tended to remain unchanged. The statistical study indicates that the ratio of potassium to sulfur (K/S) showed significant negative relationships with CO yields at the 0.01 level.

Keywords: Controlled equivalence ratio method; Carbon monoxide yield; Flue-cured tobacco; Primary elements

Introduction

Carbon monoxide (CO), as a major harmful product in cigarette smoke, causes death by binding strongly to haemoglobin, preventing the transport of oxygen from the lungs to the body. Primarily tobacco-heating cigarette (PTHC), as one of the most promising way to reduce the harm caused by tobacco use, uses a unique cigarette design to produce tobacco taste via an external heat source to heat the tobacco^[1-2]. However, it is difficult to quantitatively determine the CO yields in the PTHC smoke using the present CO analysis method for the traditional cigarette, mainly due to their great differences. Recently, the appearance of the steady state tube furnace (SSTF) based on controlled equivalence ratio method succeeds in dealing with the above problems^[3]. The SSTF has been used as an advantageous small-scale fire model to replicate the whole range of fire conditions, via the control of sample feed rate, temperature and airflow rate^[4]. In fact, SSTF coupled to non-dispersive infrared (NDIR) analysers has been employed comprehensively to determine CO yields for a range of polymers and commercial electric cables under different fire scenarios. However, very few reports could be found related to the use of SSTF to quantitatively determine the CO yields of externally heated tobacco.

In the current work, the method for the quantitative evaluation of CO generated from the typical flue-cured tobacco under the externally heated conditions using SSTF-NDIR was established. And the influences of the heating conditions and elemental composition on the CO release were studied.

Experimental

In order to investigate the influences of temperature, primary air velocity and elemental compositions on the CO yields, three experimental programs were used accordingly. The first one: the mass of the fuel-cured tobacco leaf was 25 mg/mm, the air velocity was fixed at 3.5 L/min, and the temperature of furnace were set at 350 °C, 450 °C, 550 °C, 650 °C, 750 °C, respectively. The second one: the temperature of furnace was controlled at 450 °C, and the air velocities were kept at 14.0, 7.0, 4.7, 3.5 and 2.5 L/min, accordingly. The third one: 34 flue-cured tobacco leaves from China were chosen to be studied at 450 °C and an air velocity of 4.7 L/min, and the specimen masses were calculated on the basis of the stoichiometric ratios, the fixed air velocity and an equivalence ratio of 1.5.

Results and Discussion

As shown in FIGURE 1, there was a strikingly low CO yield of heated tobacco under a fixed air velocity in comparison with flaming or even smoldering tobacco, and the temperature just slightly influenced the CO yield of flue-cured tobacco under the low-temperature heating states. At a fixed temperature of 450 °C, the CO yield, with reducing air velocity, first increased fast and then tended to remain unchanged.



FIGURE 1. The influences of temperature and air velocity on the CO yields.

The correlation study (TABLE 1) indicates that there were no significant relationships between CO yields and the individual element except for the content of carbon and hydrogen, while the significant negative correlations of CO yields with the ratio of potassium to sulfur (K/S) at the 0.01 level appeared.

	TABI	LE 1 Cori	relation	analys	is betw	een ele	ments	and CO y	rields.	
2V	C	Ц	0	N	ĸ	Cl	c	k/c	K/S	

Index	С	Н	0	Ν	К	Cl	S	K/Cl	K/S	K/N
m _{co}	0.44^{*}	0.59**	0.29	0.10	-0.33	0.20	0.16	-0.39*	-0.55**	-0.31
*. ** Significant correlation at the 0.05 (*) or 0.01 (**) level.										

References (not more than five):

1. Borgerding M F, Bodnar J A, et al. Chemical and Biological Studies of a New Cigarette that Primarily Heats Tobacco. Part 1. Chemical Composition of Mainstream Smoke. Food and Chemical Toxicology 1997; 36: 169-182.

2. Patskanl G, Reininghaus W. Toxicological Evaluation of an Electrically Heated Cigarette. Part 1: Overview of Technical Concepts and Summary of Findings. J Appl Toxicol; 2003; 23: 323–328.

3. ISO TS 19700. Controlled equivalence ratio method for the determination of hazardous components of fire effluents; 2007.

4. Stec A A, Hull T R, et al. The effect of temperature and ventilation condition on the toxic product yields from burning polymers. Fire and Materials; 2008; 32: 49-60.

P70- PHOSPHOROUS-NITROGEN-SILICON MODIFIED GRAPHENE OXIDE AS FIRE RETARDANT MATERIAL FOR COTTON FABRIC

Ajay Vishwakarma^{a*}, Baljinder K. Kandola^b, Aravind Dasari^c, Sujay Chattopadhyay^{a**}

^aDepartment of Polymer and Process Engineering, IIT Roorkee Saharanpur Campus, Saharanpur – 247001, India ^bInstitute for Materials Research and Innovation, University of Bolton, Deane Road, Bolton, BL3 5AB, UK ^cSchool of Materials Science and Engineering (Blk. N4.1), Nanyang Technological University, 50 Nanyang Avenue, Singapore 639789, Singapore *Ajay Vishwakarma : avishwakarma@pe.iitr.ac.in **Sujay Chattopadhyay : sujay@pe.iitr.ac.in; sujay1999@gmail.com

Main message:

Cotton is one of the most common used natural fabric with excellent properties such as softness, comfort in contact with skin and wearability. Unfortunately, it has lower oxygen index (i.e. 18%) and ignited at lower temperature (360 – 425 °C). The fire retardancy of cotton fabric could be increase by surface modification methods. The phosphorylated amino graphene oxide fire retardant material was prepared and applied on cotton fabric using dip coating methods. The prepared fire retardant material was primary confirmed using FTIR, XRD and EDAX analysis. The thermal stability and flammability of coated cotton fabric was tested by TGA, vertical flame test and LOI test where coated fabric was found to be a better applicant as fire retardant material. The water soak test confirmed durability of coating with minor weight loss and fabric still maintain fire retardancy. This novel fire retardant coated fabric has huge potential in textile industries for developing advanced textile.

Keywords: Fire retardant, Graphene oxide, Phosphorylated amino graphene oxide, Cotton, hypophosphorous acid.

References:

- [1] A. Vishwakarma, M. Singh, B. Weclawski, V.J. Reddy, B.K. Kandola, G. Manik, A. Dasari, S. Chattopadhyay, Construction of hydrophobic fire retardant coating on cotton fabric using a layer-by-layer spray coating method, Int. J. Biol. Macromol. 223 (2022) 1653–1666. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2022.10.231.
- [2] A. Vishwakarma, V.J. Reddy, B.K. Kandola, V. Kumar, A. Dasari, S. Chattopadhyay, Egg white protein-hypophosphorous acid-based fire retardant single bilayer coating assembly for cotton fabrics, Cellulose. 28 (2021) 10689–10705. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10570-021-04208-8.
- [3] D.A. Pethsangave, R. V. Khose, A.C. Chaskar, S.C. Jun, S. Some, Graphene Derivative As a Highly Efficient Nitrosonium Source: A Reusable Catalyst for Diazotization and Coupling Reaction, ChemistrySelect. 1 (2016) 6933–6940. https://doi.org/10.1002/SLCT.201601544.
- [4] M.-J. Kim, I.-Y. Jeon, J.-M. Seo, L. Dai, J.-B. Baek, Graphene Phosphonic Acid as an Efficient Flame Retardant, (2014). https://doi.org/10.1021/nn4066395.





Diamond Sponsor



Gold Sponsors







Silver Sponsors

noselab ats

pin<mark>f</mark>a



Serge Ferrari

Thermo Fisher SCIENTIFIC

Supporter plus

firetesting technology

Supporter

тізса